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FRAUD AND ABUSE INVOLVING ¥FOOD STAMPS
AND OTHER FEDERAL PROGRAMS

WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 28, 1981

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS
AND HuMmAN RESOURCES SUBCOMMITTEE
oF THE COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:30 a.m., in room
2247, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. L. H. Fountain (chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives L. H. Fountain, Clarence J. Brown, and
Raymond J. McGrath. A

Also present: James R. Naughton, counsel; Margaret M. Gold-
hammer, secretary; and Steven Brennen, minority professional
staff, Committee on Government Operations.

Mr. FounTaIN. The subcommittee will come to order.

Under the Rules of the House of Representatives, the Committee
on Government Operations has jurisdiction over the overall econo-
my and efficiency of Government operations and activities.

This responsibility, insofar as it relates to the Department of
Health and Human Services and ‘the Department of Agriculture,
has been assigned to the Intergovernmental Relations and Human
Resources Subcommittee. .

During the hearing today, we would like to review fraud and
abuse problems involving the food stamp program, which is admin-
istered by the Department of Agriculture, and several major pro-
grams administered by HHS, under which cash payments are made
to individuals.

In part, the hearing today is a continuation of hearings held by
this subcommittee in November of 1979, concerning losses through
stolen or duplicate checks or authorization documents.

We are interested in getting any further information concerning
the extent of fraud and waste and thievery and all of the other
shenanigans that go on with those who manipulate this program,
whether from within or without. We're also interested in ascertain-
ing the extent to which the agencies concerned have or have not
taken effective corrective action concerning the problems disclosed
in our 1979 hearing.

We're also concerned about the adequacy of resources available
to the Department of Justice and the statutory Offices of Inspector
General at the Departments of Agriculture and HHS in their ef-
forts to combat fraud in the food stamp and other programs.

1)




2

We want to inquire particularly into the potential impact of
substantial budget reductions proposed by the Office of Manage-
ment and Budget, and to ascertain whether the IG’s or the Justice
Department have received any firm assurances that OMB'’s posi-
tion has been changed. I might note, in this connection, that the
Committee on Government Operations unanimously found, in a
report prepared by this subcommittee and approved by the commit-
tee in July, that staffing and other resources available in the
statutory Offices of Inspector General were “grossly inadequate.”

I would also like tc include in the hearing record a letter I wrote
to the President on October 7 concerning proposed 12-percent cuts
in the OIG budgets. ‘

Because of the large number of witnesses and the possibility that
we may be interrupted by calls to the House floor, I am going to
ask that witnesses—except for those with very short statements—if
they can do so, give us a summary of the highlights of their
prepared statements. The entire statement will, of course, become
a part of the record.

In the event time does not permit asking all questions we may
have for any of the witnesses, we will submit additional questions
in writing and include the responses in the hearing record.

Because attitudes about the food stamp program are so easily
distorted, I want to emphasize my strong personal belief, which I'm
sure is shared by every member of this subcommittee, that effec-
tive action to combat fraud in programs which provide assistance
to needy people—and there are some hungry people in America—is
absolutely essential, because every dollar that is wasted or stolen
in these programs is a dollar that is not available to meet the
needs of those for whom these programs are intended.

My letter to the President, of which I spoke earlier, will be
entered into the record at this time. We will also include the reply
when we receive it.

[The information referred to follows:]

(o]
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o m ne NINETY-SEVENTH CONGRESS
Congress of the Cniteh States
House of BRepregentatives

INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS AND
HUMAN RESOURCES SUBCOMMITTEE
oF THE
COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT GPERATIONS
RAYCURN HOUST OFVICT DUILDING, ROOM D372
WASHINGTCN, D.C, 20515
(202) 223-2343

October 7, 1981

The President

The White House

1600 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20500

Dear Mr. President:

During the past few months, you have often expressed your concern--and
properly so--about waste and fraud in Federal programs and your determination
to take corrective action. :

In an address to a joint session of Congress on February 18, 1981, you
described waste and fraud in Federal programs as a "national scandal" that -
"we are bound and determined to do something about." On March 26, 1981, when
you established the President’s Council on Integrity and Efficiency, you
emphasized that "The reduction of fraud and waste in the operation of all

: Federal programs is a major commitment and priority of my Administration.”

You also stated on that occasion that "we are going to follow every lead,
root out every incompetent, and prosecute any crook we f£ind who's cheating
the people of this Nation. This I promise."”

In a statement on April 16, 1981, you reaffirmed that ". . .we will not
tolerate fraud, waste, and abuse of the taxpayers' dollars.: Every allegation
of wrongdoing, every investigative lead will be pursued thoroughly and
objectively."

The abovementioned assurances were heartening. However, it is evident
that your stated purposes cannot be fully accomplished with the resources
presently available to the statutory Offices of Inspector General. These
offices, as your Administration has recognized, are essential to the success
of the fight against waste, fraud and abuse. However, in a July 3G, 1981,
report, the Committee on Government Operations unanimously found that staffing
and other resources available to the statutory Offices of Inspector General
are "grossly inadeguate."




Although these offices have responsibility for monitoring the expenditure
of around $400 billion annually in public funds, the report pointed out that
total staffing for all 1% offices is well under 5,500 persons--substantially
less than the number employed by the Los Angeles County sheriff alone.

As examples of problems facing Inspectors General, the report noted that
the Environmental Protection Agency's OIG has only ten investigators, with a
five-year backlog of uncompleted work, to look into fraud, waste and abuse in
12,000 water pollution control grants totaling $29 billion; the Commerce Depart-
ment Office of Inspector General has such limited resources that there is a
36~year audit cycle for management audits.

The committee further concluded that the inadequacy of OIG resources is
particularly ironic and indefen$ible in the light of strong evidence that
additional personnel for these offices wonld return far more in savings and
recoveries than the cost of hiring and supporting them. I might add, in this
connection, that a Fact Book on The President's Campaign Against Waste and Fraud
issyed by OMB in July 1981 indicated that there was an average of $5.50 in
guestioned costs for every budgetary dollar spent by the statutory Offices of
Inspector General during the first six months of fiscal year 1981, without
including very substantial additional savings resulting from improved operations
and the deterrent value of criminal prosecutions.

In view of the above, I was both surprised and deeply concerned to find
that OMB's September 30, 1981, budget requests to the Congress propose a 12-
percent reduction in the already inadequate budgets of each Office of Inspector
General which has a separate budget line item.

Mr. President, if these proposed cuts are finally approved by the Congress,
it will undoubtedly necessitate the firing of .a large number of experienced
auditors and .dinvestigators and deal a crippling blow to the work of their offices.
Moreover, since these auditors and investigators are saving and recovering far
more than it costs to hire and support them, it will result in a substantial
net loss--not a saving--to the taxpayers.

Frankly, Mr. President, I find it hariu to believe that you are aware of
and personally support these proposed cuts. This is particularly true in
view of your statement in a nationwide address on September 24 that ". . .the
black market in food stamps must be stopped, the abuse and fraud in Medicaid

by beneficiaries and providers cannot be tolerated. . .".

The battle against fraud in the food stamp program is being led by the
Agriculture Department's Office of Inspector General, which was instrumental
in obtaining more than 600 indictments for food stamp violations during fiscal
year 1981. If tha proposed cut is approved, that office will be forced to
dismiss some of the investigators whose work has led to these indictments.

. Approval of the proposed cuts would also necessitate a severe curtailment
of the operations of the HHS Office of Inspector General, which has responsibility
for combating abuse and fraud in the Medicaid program.

Horeover, there would be little hope that the gap left in the ranks of
these Inspectors General could be f£illed through greater assistance from the
Federal Bureau of Ipvestigation, since OMB has proposed a reduction of nearly
$48 million in the funds to be appropriated for the FBI. '

Mr. President, I urge you to take immediate action to rescind the proposed
reductions in the budgets of the statutory Offices.of Inspector Gemeral and to
request increased resources for those Inspectors General who desperately need
them.

Sincerely,

L. H. Fountain
Chairman..
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THE WHITE HOUSE
WASHINGTON

November 13, 1981

Dear L. H.:

This is in further response to your letters to the President
and me expressing your concern about the possible effects of
the twelve percent fiscal year 1982 budget reductions on the
offices of Inspector General.

The President has repeatedly emphasized his support for the
Inspector General program and the priority that it has in his
efforts to eliminate waste and fraud in government programs.
He certainly appreciates the value of their contributions,
and wants to assure that they have adequate resources to
perform their missions successfully.

As you know, the Office of Management and Budget has provided
recommendations to all of the involved departments and agencies
concerning Inspector General staff resource levels within the
context of the twelve percent reduction for fiscal year 1982,
Based on these recommendations, Inspector General staff
resources in total would show a modest increase from 6,112 at
the cloge of fiscal year 1981 to 6,213 in fiscal year 1982,
Although the final decisions on budget lewrels will continue
to be made by the agency heads, these OMB recommendations, if
adopted, will represent a two percent increase at the same
time that most other government programs are being reduced.
The enclosed table details the current recommendations for
fiscal year 1982 staffing levels for the Inspectors General.

The President wants you to be assured of his continuing
support for, confidence in, and reliance on the Inspector

General program.
With cordial regard, I am

Sincerely,

7
Max L. Friedersdorf
Assistant to the President

The Honorable L. H. Fountain
House of Representatives
Washington, D.C. 20515

OMB Recommendations for FY'82 Budget Levels

Agriculture
AID
Commerce
CSA
Defense
Education
Energy™*
EPA

GSA

HHS

HUD

" Interior

Labox**

NASA

SBA**

State
Transportation
Treasury

VA

ToEalg

FY '81 FY'82
Actual OMB
FTE Rec.
902 902
153 153
186 186
54 35
385 505
288 295
149 182%
151 162
530 511
976 976
520 520
226 226
439 439
100 100
130 130
76 76
471 439
27 - 27
349 349
6,112 6,213

% Change

-'81 -~ '82

~-35%
+31%
+ 2%
+22% *

4%

7%

+

2%

* The fiéuqes for Energy include 46 additional auditors to be

.transferred from DOE field offices.

** All. figures are FTE for FY'81 exce

end of year.

pt Labor and SBA which are
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Mr. FounTaIN. Our first witness is Congressman Fred Richmond,
chairman of the Subcommittee on Domestic Marketing, .Consumer
Relations, and Nutrition of the House Agriculture Committee.

Mr. Richmond has a longstanding interest and concern in the
food stamp program and the necessity for vigorous action to
combat fraud in order to insure that the program accomplishes its
intended purpose. . .

I might note that Mr. Richmond’s subcommittee hel_d a hearing
on food stamp fraud last month and it’s my understanding that the
subcommittee plans to hold a further hearing in New York City.
Our staff attended the Richmond subcommittee hearings and we
have planned our own hearing with a view to avoiding any duplica-
tion of matters already covered by that subcommittee. .

Congréssman, we're delighted to have you with us this morning
and you may proceed.

STATEMENT OF HON. FREDERICK W. RICHMOND, A REPRE-
SENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF NEW YORK

Mr. RicamonDp. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Good
morning, Mr. McGrath. .

I am certainly happy to appear today at your hearing on fraud
and abuse in the food stamp and other Federal programs. Effective
and efficient control of fraud and abuse in the food stamp program
requires widespread attention and concern from the Congress and
the executive branch, from your subcommittee as well as mine,
from the Justice Department, the Postal Service, as well as the
Department of Agriculture. ’

For far too long those few of us who have consistently been
troubled by evidence of fraud associated with food stamps that is
engendered by serious criminal elements both inside and outside
the program and aided and abetted by administrative neglect have
been preaching to empty halls.

The advocates of the program didn’t want to hear what we had
to say for fear it would be used to pass legislation that would harm
recipients and deprive them of needed benefits. The enemies of the
program wanted to use fraud in order to pillory the program itself
and label all of the truly needy as greedy.

Neither group was willing to focus on the real issue of how to
erect sufficient legislative and regulatory safeguards to limit fraud
and, even more significantly, how to bring pressure to bear upon
State and local officials to make sure that they rigorously imple-
ment those safeguards and police against criminal behavior.

For many years now, I have been trying to get the Department
of Agriculture to use photo ID cards as a means of preventing
ineligible persons from securing authorization to purchase cards
and to rely on electronic funds transfer as a way to cut the heart
out of fraudulent opportunities by permitting the direct pickup of
food stamp benefits at food stores and thus eliminating fraud at
the check-cashing or banking operations.

Finally, thanks to ABC’s 20/20 and the awakening interest of the
Congress and the executive branch, symbolized by this hearing, at
which we can learn what has already been accomplished and what
remains to be done by those committees and agencies with appro-
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priate jurisdiction, things are finally happening and the fraudulent
are on the defensive for the first time.

Let me tell you what my Subcommittee on Domestic Marketing,
Consumer Relations, and Nutrition and the full Committee on
Agriculture have achieved in the past 2 years.

We have provided for the collection of social security numbers
from applicants, gave the States the right to retain 50 percent of
the funds recovered as a result of their fraud investigations and
prosecutions and required persons disqualified from the program
for fraud to repay the amounts they fraudulently obtained as a
condition of future program eligibility.

In 1980, we crafted sanctions to be imposed against States with

high quality control error rates, authorized 75 percent Federal cost-
sharing for computerizing the handling of program dats, encour-
aged computer wage and benefit matching, allowed States to tight-
en verification rules by relying upon error-prone profiles, permitted
the use of photo ID cards in urban areas where the Secretary
thought that would enhance program integrity, and gave the Secre-
tary power to confiscate cash or goods used in food stamp traffick-
ing.
The 1981 Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act required the use of
retrospective accounting and periodic reporting for all but entering
and migrant households as of August 1, 1983, and we increased the
penalties for fraud disqualifications, and encouraged the collection
of nonfraud overissues by permitting States to retain 25 percent of
the amounts recovered.

The bill before you would add to these more antifraud and anti-
error provisions. Among others it would: Require the Secretary to
permit any political subdivision that wishes to do so in return for a
50-percent share of work-fare administrative costs and that agrees
to comply with the Secretary’s guidelines, to administer a work-
fare program in which nonexempt food stamp recipients must work
for the subdivision at the Federal minimum hourly wage or the
State rate, if higher, payable in the form of food stamps.

Second, it would eliminate establishments that do only a margin-
al, staple food business, such as bars, gas stations, party stores, and
carryout shops from the program unless they are the only food
store in the immediate area.

Third, we deny deductions for any expenses paid on a house-
hold’s behalf by a third party and require the income and re-
sources, over a floor, of sponsors of certain aliens to be deemed
available to those aliens in order to determine the alien’s eligibility
and benefits.

Fourth, we would give the Secretary flexibility to alter the com-
plex accounting standards for ascertaining the value of licensed
vehicles.

Fifth, we extend program disqualification for voluntarily quitting
a job to current program participants. We extend sanctions for
noncompliance with the food stamp work registration requirement
to food stamp participants who fail to satisfy an AFDC-WIN or
unemployment compensation work requirement. And finally, we
make work registration an annual requirement.

ne
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Sixth, we make States strictly liable for issuance losses and
provide liability for on the basis of negligence failures in certain
other areas of State agency administrative responsibility.

Seventh, we end the 60-day transfer provision permitting bene-
fits to follow a household moving from one political subdivision to
another in an uninterrupted fashion.

Eighth, we allow States the flexibility to provide households with
a notice of expiration of their certification period up to 30 days
‘before the last month of a 6 month or longer certification period.

Then we limit provision for expedited food stamp benefits within
3 working days of application to applicant households with $150 or
less in gross income a month.

Then we end the Department’s liability to restore food stamps to
households that have wrongfully been denied them or terminated
from the program if the benefits were lost more than 1 year prior
to a household’s request for restoration.

Then we require the State agency to request and utilize for
certification purposes household members’ wage and benefit infor-
mation available from the Social Security Administration and
State unemployment compensation agencies.

Then, we require the Secretary to allow political subdivisions to
*ilse certified mail in issuing food stamps to reduce mail theft and
0SS.

S Fourteenth, we require States to meet the Secretary’s standard for
tates.

Then we require States to meet the Secretary’s standard for
improper denials and terminations in order to receive 55-percent
Federal funding of administrative costs and further require all
S{;ates with error rates over 5 percent to develop corrective-action
plans.

Fifteenth, we mandate obtaining a household’s social security
number as a prerequisite to participation.

And finally, we make the first endorser-issuers liable for coupons
received by ineligible households in those locations in which an
authorization-to-participate [ATP] card-issuance system coincides
with mandatory photo ID cards.

The check-cashing office or bank that initially handles that ATP
card would be held responsible for any losses flowing from misuse
of that authorization so long as the endorser could, through
demand of the cardholder’s photo ID card, readily identify the
cardholder and prevent abuse.

Whatever Congress mandates is meaningless without full State
and local cooperation. My city of New York, where the evidence of
blatant fraud is strongest, has already shown some improvement.
However, the sloppiness, the neglect, and the failure to follow
through to the end on evidence of criminality is a national dis-
grace.

We will continue to pay particularly close attention to the ad-
ministration of the food stamp program in New York City and
other major cities which appear to have outstanding examples of
mismanagement.

I believe that every Federal program would benefit from this
same kind of scrutiny. We do not have to cut our social programs
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because we can realize tremendous savings by clesing them off
from the organized corruption that is now pilfering the public.

Undeniably, more remains to be done, much more, and I'm here
to tell you that my subcommittee and I intend to keep on top of
this program in the future as we have in the past. And we certain-
ly welcome your assistance, Mr..Chairman.

Mr. Fountain. Thank you, Congressman, for giving us the bene-
fit of your thinking as well as an indication of the kind of legisla-
tion you're proposing. It seems to me that many of these sugges-
tions are steps in the right direction. If we can give the agencies
the tools with which to act and call upon the States to do their job,
then I think we will have moved in the right direction.

I know you have other commitments, but I'll ask you just one or
two questions and the other members may also have questions.

I do want to commend you for the hearings you’ve had and the
legislation we passed last week with respect to the ability of special
agents under the Inspector General of the Department of Agricul-
ture to protect and defend themselves because I notice from your
hearings just one or two excerpts indicate that “organized crime” is
involved in food stamp fraud. In fact, one of the witnesses, Mr.
Magee, said that there were cases on the books in which individ-
uals reputed to be connected with so-called organized crime are
involved.

Mr. Magee said it is much more common, however, to have
criminal elements invoived who have the sophistication to organize
themselves into bands so that they have everything laid out, in-
cluding guaranteed redemption facilities for their food stamps.
That kind of organized criminal activity is common.

There are many other indications that OIG special agents go into
some rather dangerous and precarious situations, and the purpose
of that legislation, as I understand it, was to give these men the
ability to protect and defend themselves when they are investigat-
ing or are engaged in undercover work or are about to make an
arrest. :

I'll just ask you one question. Do you care to comment on the
role which you envision for the USDA Office of Inspector General
in combating fraud and abuse in the food stamp program and in
recommending and supporting necessary procedural changes?

Mr. RicamonD. Yes, Mr. Chairman, now that we have passed a 4-
year food stamp program, with your help yesterday—or last
week—I feel that many of us can now turn our attention to the
efficient administration of that program.

As you know, Mr. Chairman, for the last 7 years we have had
that food stamp legislation on the floor almost every year. Each
year Congress has reauthorized additional regulations and changed
regulations. We have succeeded in so confusing the 50 State wel-
fare commissions who actually have to administer the program,
that we’ve had administration that really wasn’t satisfactory to
either your committee or mine.

I believe now that we have a firm, sound food stamp bill with
most every open door closed out. We've closed out strikers, closed
out students, and mandated the photo ID cards. Now that we have
photo ID cards, we have mandated that banks must have first-
endorser liability. That means anyone who cashes our food stamps
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has to have first-endorser liability. We've also mandated that
wholesalers can’t accept food stamps from their retailers as cash,
because we have found that wholesalers are able to use stolen food
stamps. Consequently, it would be unlikely that retailers will take
stolen food stamps to their banks for cash. ‘

So, we've tried to plug every leak there is. I believe now as we
proceed in this program, we’re going to find much more sophisticat-
ed crime. I think it’s going to be very, very important for the
Department of Justice to use its expertise in cleaning out some of
the major pockets of crime throughout the country.

We have some cities that do have large, large amounts of fraud.
These cities have large transit populations such as New York,
Miami, and Los Angeles. Unfortunately, my own city 1s the worst
and that's why I plan to have two hearings in New York, one on
November 30 and one on December 1. I'm going to spend 2 days
then and I'm going to spend lots of time later following it up to
make sure that my city is not the worst city in the United States,
but rather a shining example of what an effective administration
can do. . _

And certainly, we'll need the Department of Justice right along
the way on these actions. We know that we have _unde}*world
connections in major fraud and particularly in connection with the
ciieck-cashing institutions, some of the 'bank branches, some of the
major store chains, and some of the major wholesalers. o

Mr. FounTaIN. I know how busy you are, and we have limita-
tions of time, too, so I'll yield to Mr. McGrath.

Mr. McGraTH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

At the outset let me congratulate my colleague from New York
for his efforts toward elimination of fraud and abuse in this pro-

ram. '

g I just have two questions. Through your experience in the pro-
gram do you find that more fraud and abuse has occurred since the
elimination of the copayment?

Mr. RicamonDd. No, Mr. McGrath, a lot less. When peo_p}e had to
pay a small amount for their food stamps, we had additional ad-
ministrative costs. We had the check-cashing outfits, which really
aren’t the highest class financial institutions in the United States,
keeping our money as long as they possibly could. In those days,
interest rates were only 6 percent.

You can imagine the trouble the U.S. Government would have
had getting that money back from the check-cashing institutions
today with money at 20 percent. Every check-cashing institution
would suddenly say that its major depository had moved to the
National Bank of Honolulu or something. They would have kept
our money for much longer than the 24-hour period after which
they're supposed %o give it back to the Government. With the
purchase requirement, we had terrible trouble getting our flow
back from the check-cashing outfits.

Also, we found that the 8 million poorest of the poor people, who
desperately needed the food stamps more than anybody, never had
the $20 or $30 together in order to go out and get their $80 worth
of food stamps. So, in general, eliminating the purchase require-
ment made the entire program much easier to administer and it
had less paperwork.
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And now I've got one additional item, Mr. Chairman, which I
think might interest you. I found out, much to my pleasure, on a
trip with Joe Wright, our Deputy Secretary of Commerce that he
had been the president of the First National City Bank, Consumer
Credit Division, for 5 years, and that he handled 24 million ac-
counts.

When Joe walked into that office 5 years ago he said that you
couldn’t walk in for all the paper there. When he walked out there
wasn't a single piece of paper in the office. And I said, “How did
you do it?”’ He said, “We just installed a modern computer setup.”
So I said, “OK. Why can’t we do it for the food stamp program?”
He said, “Of course, you can.” I said, “If you have 24 million
accounts and we have 22 million accounts, it should be just as easy
to do it for us as it was for you, right?”’

Joe Wright is now working with Deputy Secretary Lyng. We've
formed a small task force and we plan to run a pilot program here
in Washington very soon, I would think that within a year or two
we should he able to get this entire food stamp program intec a
modern computerized system where the recipient has nothing but a
computerized photo ID card. He or she takes it to his grocery store
where they have a terminal, plunks the card into the terminal,
finds out how much credit they have from food stamps, gets the
credit slip, countersigns the credit slip right in front of the man-
ager, buys the food, goes through the cash line, countersigns the
credit slip again so we know that there hasn’t been any funny
business in the store, and walks out with the food.

I think we can modernize this program with the use of the
technical information that’s been developed by every credit card
company in the United States. Why shouldn’t we in Government
be just as efficient as commercial companies?

I think we can cut the cost of our program. My aim is $i billion.
Therefere, within the next couple of years, we’ll have an additional
$1 btiiéion to go out in food stamps to poor people instead of being
wasted.

That’s what I look forward to. Now that the program is set, I
look forward to really bringing this administration into the modern
world of computers.

Mr. McGrATH. I have no further questions. Thank you.

Mr. RicamonD. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. FounTtaiN. Mr. Naughton has a question.

Mr. NavcutoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Just one question,
Congressman. Would you care to comment on the role played by
the Office of Inspector General in pointing out the necessity for
changes and recommending and supporting the changes that your
committee has been so active in making.

Mr. RicamonD. Certainly. We couldn’t work very effectively
without the Inspectors General. They're very important. Every
letter of complaint we ever get in our office—and we get an enor-
mous amount—we turn over to them. We've had clese relations
with the Office of Inspector General. The present Inspector Gener-
al, Mr. Graziano, is excellent. He is well motivated and he’s experi-
enced. We're more than happy to work with him—as we are with
the Inspectors General in New York City. But in the city, of course,
we have to make sure that they do their job a little better. ‘

88-631 0 - 82 ~ 2
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. NauvgaTON. Thank you. . _
%i. llglcgiMOND. I certai};ﬂy appreciate your interest, Mr. Chair-
man, and I hope that any suggestions you have we can do together
and try somehow or other to clean up some of this mess.
Mr. FounrtaIN. Thank you. We'll give you the benefit of any
suggestions we have as a result of these hearings.
Mr. RiCHMOND. Thanllic you very much.
. NTAIN. Thank you.
%4;01:‘1?&} like to insert %,n the record at this time a statement by
Congressman Brown who will be here a little later.
[Mr. Brown'’s prepared statement follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. CLARENCE J. BROWN, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
ConGress FroMm THE STATE oF OHIO

i i i i ittee

Mr. Chairman, I commend you for calling these hearings. This subcommittee,
which not only has oversight over the Agriculture Department, but which also,
under your leadership, has been a leader in the fight against government waste,

ds to ask some hard questions. )
neIensrecent month;, we have been confronted with report after report of open,

esale fraud in the operation of the food stamp program. We have been faced
xﬁ(})} example after examgle of stealing of stamps, lying on applications for aid, angl1
syndicated bartering with stamps used as money. We have been told that foo
stamp fraud, waste, and abuse runs in excess of $1 billion ar}nually. All of this is,
quite honestly, shocking to those of us who must pay for this program. But, even
worse, given the need for reductions in the program itself, it results in thieves

i taking food off the tables of our nation’s poor. )

ht%:él%articu%ar area of our examination should be the need for greater coordina-
tion between the various law enforcement agencies investigating food stamp fraud.
As the situation presently exists, investigations can involve state and local law
enforcement officers, the Agriculture Department’s Inspector General, the U.S.
Attorney, the FBI, and a host of other agencies. I am concerned that this disparate
effort not result in a dilution of our ability to deal effectively with this critical
problem. It is vital that each agency know what its job is and that it sees thap it
gets it done. It is also important that the investigating agencies share information

in order to prevent duplication and mistakes. ) ]
lnI ;ram ver)13 pleased tlflat we are holding these hearings. We have to find out just

fraud is, what is presently being done to stop it,
}alg‘év v?r%itt}\}; I;flo?}llzmcgrflgfggsds Sct:rrln go to help in the ﬁg%t agaigst this rampant fraud.
Mr. FounTaIN. Our next witness is from the Department of
Justice, Mr. D. Lowell Jensen, who is the Assistant Attorney Gen-
eral, Criminal Division. Mr. Jensen, we appreciate your being here
and we look forward to getting the benefit of your comments. I
read your statement last night and it was impressive. It gave an
indication of what you're trying to do, but I think it would be good
to get it in the record.

STATEMENT OF D. LOWELL JENSEN, ASSISTANT ATTORNEY
GENERAL, CRIMINAL DIVISION, DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE,
ACCOMPANIED BY BRECKINRIDGE WILLCOX, CRIMINAL DI-
VISION, FRAUD SECTION

Mr. JENSEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It’s a pleasure to be here
with you and Congressman McGrath. Breck Willcox from the
Fraud Section of the Criminal Division, Departn}ent of Justice, who
has been given the lead responsibility, is here with me. _

I understand your time constraints and we have submitted an
extended statement for the record. I will summarize that at this
time and see if I can get this moving in reflection on your con-
straints.
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Mr. FounTtaiN. We will enter your statement in the record.

Mr. JENSEN. Much of the current interest in food stamp fraud
stems from recent media attention but it is not a new area of
concern to the Department of Justice. Since 1972 we have taken an
active role, not only in the prosecution of major cases by U.S.
attorneys, but also in policy areas. We have worked closely with
the Inspector General of the Department of Agriculture in develop-
ing a prosecution memorandum of understanding, for example.

We’ve also sponsored joint conferences with USDA and with the
Postal Service in this area. With this background, let me turn
obriefly to the recently aired allegation of food stamp fraud in New
York City.

As you know, on September 4 the Attorney General announced
the creation of a special unit under my direction to examine the
situation in New York as well as across the Nation. We have
reviewed all of the allegations of fraud in the redemption of ATP’s
in New York. Each and every retail grocery wholesaler and check
casher who was implicated on the “20/20” program in question was
the subject of ongoing Federal investigations in New York. Many of
those persons have already been indicted and convicted,

We have aggressively pursued food stamp traffickers in New
York at the Federal level and we’ll continue to do that. We've also
reviewed the allegations of corruption within HRA. We have found
evidence which suggests an institutional lack of concern at HRA
and serious failures of management. USDA has identified millions
of dollars worth of food stamps issued to improperly certified recip-
ients. There are 30,000 administrative fraud cases which are lan-
guishing at HRA. Even today, HRA is not adequately reconciling
the ATP’s issued with those redeemed.

On the other hand, we have found no hard evidence of corrup-
tion within HRA. We are continuing our investigation of this
aspect and we are pleased to accept the offer of MNew York’s De-
partment of Investigation to assist in this effort.

In addition to the efforts in New York, let me outline the ap-
proach we intend to take on a nationwide basis.

We've been discussing the investigative problems in the food
stamp program with the various Federal agencies and I am pleased
to announce we are preparing to increase dramatically the Govern-
ment’s investigative efforts in this area.

To date, only USDA and the Postal Service have had food stamp
responsibilities. The FBI and the Secret Service will now join in
the effort of identifying, investigating, and referring for prosecu-
tion major food stamp trafficking cases.

The Department of Justice will coordinate this enhanced investi-
gative effort and will, of course, insure that Federal prosecutions
are initiated wherever appropriate. The nationwide presence of the
FBI and the Secret Service will result in an increased emphasis on
investigation of food stamp fraud across the country.

In addition to this national effort, we have identified a number
of major metropolitan areas where we believe major fraud in the
food stamp program may be occurring. We intend to target those
cities for special emphasis. Task forces will be established under
the direction of the local U.S. attorney and will include investiga-
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tors from the IG’s Office, from the FBI, from Postal Service, and
Secret Service.

Next month, the new U.S. attorneys will be meeting here in
Washington. The Attorney General and I intend to stress to them
our emphasis on, and commitment to, this increased investigative
and prosecutive effort.

As yet another component of the effort, we plan to encourage
local prosecutors to increase their emphasis of food stamp fraud.
We intend to work with the newly funded State food stamp investi-
gative units and the district law enforcement coordinating commis-
sions which are going to be formed with leadership from the De-
partment of Justice with an existing national executive working
group that works with the DA’s and the AG’s in the country.

I understand that the subcommittee is also interested in our
views of organized crime involvement in food stamp trafficking. We
have, as has already been pointed out, prosecuted specific instances
of traditicnal individual crime figures involved in food stamp traf-
ficking. But we have not found pervasive organized crime involve-
ment.

I think the remarks you made, Mr. Chairman, are appropriate in
this instance. We have found criminals who organized to exploit
food stamp redemption and issuance. I think that’s an important
point to make. There are organized activities in this area, and we
have to make sure that that’s there. But in terms of what you
might say is “traditional” organized crime, we have not found that
to be a pervasive part of their operations.

We obviously should point out, however, that food stamps are
clearly the second currency of the criminal community. And as
such, criminal elements, organized or not, will use them to buy
anything.

We also believe we can play a positive role in assisting the
Department of Agriculture in formulating management and policy
initiatives with a view toward tightening up the administration of
the food stamp program.

For example, to date, we have focused most of the Federal inves-
tigative effort on the delivery and redemption of food stamps. We
intend to greatly increase our investigative efforts in fraud in the
issuance process, an area that we have paid relatively little atten-
tion to. ,

In sum, the Department of Justice has consistently viewed food
stamp fraud as a priority matter. That’s been over a period of time.

With the additional Federal resources that will be employed, I
am hopeful that our enhanced detection efforts and our continued
prosecution emphasis will help root out the major criminal offend-
ers.

I would be happy to answer your questions.

[Mr. Jensen’s prepared statement foliows:]
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StaTEMENT OF D. LOWELL JENSEN, ASSISTANT ATTORNEY GENERAL, CRIMINAL
D1visioN, DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

It is a pleasu;e‘to be here this morning to discuss the
Department's efforts in the food stamp fraud area.

Although much of the public interest in fraud in the
food stamp program stems from recent media attention, it is
not a new area of concern to the Department of Justice.
Since 1972, we have taken a strong and aggressive approach
together with the inspector General in addressing enforce-
ment problems in the program. For examﬁle, in the past
three years, the United States Attorneys have prosecuted
more than 1200 cases of food stamp fraud, the vast majority
being major violations involving trafficking in food stamps
and ATPs.

Our involvement has also been expressed in the policy
area: the Department of Justice has sponsored joint con-
ferences with the Department of Agriculture and the Postal
Inspection Service and developed a prosecution memorandum of
understanding with the USDA Inspector General. Also in
special circumstances we have sent Criminal Division
attorneys to the field to help organize and try food stamp
fraud cases.

With this background let me turn to the recently-aired
allegations of food stamp fraud in New York City. As you
know, on September 4, the Attorney General announced the

creation of a special unit under my direction to examine the
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situation in New York as well as nationally. We have
reviewed the allegations of fraud in the redemption of ATPs
in New York, and the inferences of high-level corruption in
New York City's Human Resources Administration.

With respect to the fraud in the redemption process, it
is important that you realize that each and every retail
grocery store, wholesaler, and check casher implicated on
the "20/20" program was the subject of ongoing federal
criminal investigations in the Eastern and Southern Dis-
tricts of New York, and many have alreaay been indicted and
convicted. I think it is fair to say that the federal
government has aggressively pursued food stamp traffickers
in New York City, and will certainly continue to do so.

We have also reviewed the general allegations of
corruption within HRA. We have found evidence of an insti~
tutional lack of concern at HRA, and serious failures of
management. For instance, the Department of Agriculture has
identified millions of dollars worth of food stamps issued
to improperly-certified recipients. There are some 30,000
administrative fraud cases against individual recipients
that are pending at HRA, and none have been scheduled for
hearing. And even today, HRA is not adequately reconciling

ATPs issued with those redeemed.
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But, we have found no evidence as yet that would
indicate corruption within HRA. We are continuing our
investigation of this aspect, and we are pleased to accept
the offer by New York City's Department of Investigations to
assist in this effort. Rest assured that any evidence of
criminal acts by HRA employees will be swiftly and
thoroughly investigated.

As the Attorney General stated on the "20/20"
program, we do have strong indications that fraud has
permeated the food stamp program in distressingly large
proportions. Enhanced enforcement efforts are required.

Let me briefly outline the special approach we are taking on
a nationwide basis,

Over the past few weeks, representatives of the
Department of Justice have met and discussed the investi=-
gative problem in the food stamp program with various
federal investigative agencies, and I am pleased to announce
that we are preparing to increase dramatically the govern-
ment's investigative efforts in the food stamp area. To
date, only USDA and the Postal Service have had respon-
sibility, at the federal level, for food stamp investiga-~

tions. The Federal Bureau of Investigation and the Secret
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Service will join in the effort of identifyipg, investi-
gating and referring for prosecution, major food stamp
traffickiné cases. The Department of Justice will coordi-
nate this enhanced investigative effort, and we will, of
course, ensure that federal prosecutions are initiated
wherever appropriate. A major element of our enhanced
effort, in addition to simply more investigation, is an
extra effort to share intelligence routinely gathered by
federal law enforcement agencies.

In addition to this national effort, we have identified
a number of major metropolitan areas where we believe major
fraud in the food stamp program may be occurring. We intend
to target those cities for a special emphasis. Task forces
will be established under the direction of the local United
States Attorney, and will include investigators from the
Usba IG's office; FBI, Postal Service, and Secret Service.
The cases that are developed from these efforts in our
target cities will be prosecuted by the United States
Attorney, or if additional resources are needed, by
attorneys from the Criminal Division.

The new United States Attorneys will be meeting here in
Washington next month, The Attorney General and I intend to
stress to them our emphasis on this program, and our

commitment to prosecute these cases. In addition,
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senior federal fraud prosecutors from around the country
will be meeting in Atlanta in December, and we have
scheduled a food stamp fraud session for them.

We will not announce the cities targeted for special
emphasis for obvious reasons. People involved in fraud and
food stamp trafficking do not need a warning as to where we
will be going. Further, this special emphasis in a few
cities does not mean that we will do nothing elsewhere.
The FBI and the Secret Service, with their nationwide
presence, and large number of staffed locations, will begin
to gather intelligence on food stamp fraud throughout the
country. That effort, in fact, has already commenced.

As yet another component of this enhanced federal
investigative and prosecutive approach, we plan to encourage
local prosecutors to increase their emphasis of food stamp
fraud. We intend to work with the newly~-funded state food
stamp investigative and prosecutive units, in those states
where they exist; to increase the attack on fraud in the
food stamp program at all levels through the newly forming
District Law Enforcement Coordinating Committees and our
National Executive Working Group of local, state and federal
prosecutors.

I understand that the subcommittee is interested in our
views of organized crime involvement in food stamp traf-~

ficking. On the "20/20" program it was alleged that food
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stamps are now financing organized crime and the narcotics -
pusiness. The Criminal pivision's Organized Crime Strike
Forces have prosecuted some instances of individual
organized crime figures involved in food stamp trafficking,
especially in the mid-west. However, we have not found
pervasive organized crime involvement, nor have we found
widespread instances of narcotics being purchased with food
stamps. Food stamps are clearly the second currency of the
criminal community and, as such, the criminal element,
organized or not, will buy drugs, guns, cars, Or any other
commodity until the system can be changed.

We believe we can play a positive role in assisting tﬁe
Department of Agriculture in formulating management and
policy initiatives with a view toward tightening up the
administration of the food stamp program.

For example, we have to date focused most of the
federal investigative interest on fraud in the delivery and
redemption of food stamps, and we have paid limited
attention to problems in the issuance area. The trend
toward computerizing the issuanc. process without adequate
controls in many localities has greatly increased the
vulnerability of the delivery system to fraud. Corrupt
social workers who open up phony recipient accounts,

thievery of ATPs by employees of the local administering
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agency, collusion between eligibility certifiers and
recipients -- all these must be, and will be, given
increésed‘investigative attenﬁion. | -

Igvéddition, I Pélieve that we can also play a
constructive role in WOrkiﬁg'with the Department of
Agriculture in overseeing the implementation of changes
recommended by the IG in food stamp administration by local
distribution agencies, such as New York City's HRA.

Mr. Chairman, I believe that we all share the same
goal: to prevent abuse and fraud in this vital program. We
will work with USDA to encourage more local accountahility;
we will increase the federal investigative effort; and we
will prosecute the cases that are developed.

The Department of Justice has consistently viewed food
stamp fraud as a priority matter. With the additional
federal investigative resources that will be employed, I am
hopeful that our enhanced detection efforts and our
continued prosecution emphasis will help root out the major

criminal offenders.

I will be most happy to answer any questions.
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Mr. FounTaIN. Thank you. I understand that U.S. attorneys
have been prosecuting food stamp cases for years.

. That'’s correct. .
%i ?(;QIJSI}?I?AIN. How many of these prosecutions resulted from

i igati i tigations?
tigations by the FBI or who made the inves

1n31;2§ leglin\lISEN. %he investigations in the past have been done by
the ljepartment of Agriculture or the Postal Inspection iexé\f(lice scf);
that those cases were processed b)sf 1nv§ss‘c1ga1;10ns which did no
i ts by either the FBI or Secre ervice.
mi}lli‘fl%‘ggf;{‘mm}j Have many resulted from 1nvest1gat10ns.by1 tf’)the’r
Federal investigators outside the Department of Agriculture’s

i tor General? _ o
Ofi{}lc;e ?IfEf\II;?EI?CI would think the Federal investigative effort hi.:a?
been . as I say, through the Department of Agriculture ’and 1p(Jz‘s a
inspéctors. There may be an occasional case where thqrt_a s relation-
ship back—for example, as I indicated, there are specific 1nstf:1inces
of traditional organized crime figures. When that has happgnga gﬁr
strike forces in the Criminal Division haveTbeen involved in the
investigative efforts, and with them, the FBI. But those occasions,

ecific and not as pervasive. . L
aSl\I/Is.a}I;,ogtiJrI\erTipIN. But these agencies do have the. basic responsﬂiﬂl-
ty of checking and referring to you for prosecution any cases they
find? , , .
. EN. That’s right. That’s what we’ll build upon. |

l\l\/g ?(;qUSN}:AIN. On pige 2 of your statement you indicat: that
“each and every retail grocery store, Wholesale;', and check fa%h?ir
implicated on the ‘20/20° program was the subject of ongoing Fed-

eral investigati%ns.”

. SEN. Yes. . .

Iltf/g L{T‘E(:JI\IIJIiI‘AIN. What agency or agencies were conducting those
investigations? .
' Mr. §ENSEN. The Department of Afgxcu_ltulrf.

. FounTaIN. The Department of Agriculture. ’ -
lj\fr];d that is the jurisdiction of the Inspector General’s Office?
Mr. JENSEN. That’s correct. Within that broad jurisdiction. .
Mr. FounTAIN. These investigations were being carried out prior

to the interest and involvement of “20/20.
Mr. JENSEN. That’s correct. .
Mr. FounTAIN. They were ongoing?

. JENSEN. That'’s correct. .
%ﬁ Fountain. Do you know how long they have been ongoing?

i ime had been
Mr. JENSEN. Some of them were—a good period of time
invofved that the investigation had been underway. Others wex('ie
relatively recent. I think we could, if the chairman is interested,
i -by-case analysis of that. _
gnlr\(/alr}.ro}l?‘loiliispimy If you ca¥1 do that without too much difficulty.
We don’t want to give you a lot of burdensome paperwork.
. JENSEN. Sure. _
11:/14;‘ FounraIN. It would be nice to have it for the record. _
[The analysis referred to had not been furnished at the time the

i inted. ; o
hel?/ff%\lﬁiﬁ%n D]id you want to put the “20/20” transcript in

the record?

25

Mr. FounTtain. And we'll also put the “20/20” transcript in the
record at this time for consideration by members of the committee.

[The “20/20” transcript appears in the appendix, along with a
September 17, 1981, letter from the New York City Human Re-
sources Administration to Roone Arledge, president, ABC News
and Sports, commenting on the “20/2(" program.]

[A letter from New York City Mayor Edward Koch to Assistant
Attorney General Jensen concerning Mr. Jensen’s testimony also
appears in the appendix.]

Mr. FounTaIN. I happened to hear that program and like many
others, I was angered by what I saw. And it was a clear cut
indication that even if there were defects in the program or if it
wasn’t as bad as it looked, the opportunity is there and there are
many loopholes and weaknesses in the administration of the pro-
gram right on down to the local level, because officials in the State
do administer these programs. And it seems to me that maybe
we're going to have to do some work on those levels which we've
always referred to and this administration has referred to as the
ones most capable of running things in this country.

You also state on page 2 that “we have evidence of an institu-
tional lack of concern at HRA,’—that’s the New York City Human
Resources Administration”— “and serious failures of management.”’

When you say “we,” do you mean the Department of Justice?

Mr. JENSEN. As a result of our review of these statements and of
the suggestions that were implicit in the program when we looked
through all the cases and the situation, and, as I say, we gave you
a response vis-a-vis the specific cases. But this is a general observa-
tion, and in the statement I think I pointed out some specific areas

cases. They simply haven’t been heard.

Mr. FountaIn. Have you prepared a report giving details of your
findings that you can provide to the subcommittee?

Mr. JenseN. I think we can—we are preparing reports and we’re
working with the Department of Agriculture with reference to that
and we can provide to the——

Mr. FounTaIN. If we can get such a summary or report it would
be helpful to us.

Mr. JENSEN. I am sure that we could provide a summary report
in that fashion.

[The report referred to had not been furnished at the time the.
hearing was printed.] '

Mr. FouNTaIN. You make the. further statement that “HRA is
not adequately reconciling ATP’s issued with those redeemed.”

What is the basis of that statement? '

Mr. JENSEN. It’s on the basis of the present systems that are in
existence. I think Congressman Richmond touched upon this, and
in my statement as well, I say that we are lacking in the redemp-
tion area, that we simply don’t have the systems in place to
manage our reconciliation process.

That’s simply an observation of the way that system works and

what we're looking at is how you can achieve a better systematic
approach to this.

e e e
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4, the Attorney
FounTaIN. In a news release on Sept.ember_ , the .
Gé\r/{gral gnnounced the creation of a special unit to Eﬁvesm}%gltl%
allegations of fraud in the Federal food stamp program lzim;clg rout
the United States. How many people are presently assigned to
i in that unit?
1slmMerW:I) ;islgN In that unit we have three to four attorneys }}erfhaz
the Criminal Division. The problem with 1d§qt}fy1ng units 1s .at
we do it by the fact that we have a responsibility for enfcgcefmer;_
all the way through the country, and U.S. attorneys are the iron
i that enforcement.
hn’l?h%f;'e :re approximately 2,000 I{IS ]ij:t(c)irn%ys ngrg};erﬁﬁgnw%rﬁ
sense, they are all available for this kind of res ce. But v oo
is a piece of their effort will bfe, as it's needed, p
?oa:)%pse‘?asmps. zfnd as I indicated, ngret gé)ﬁng’ 11'io ﬁpeglﬁicrzlaliﬁa%uis:eg.s%
into targeted areas sO tha ey ave, : e,
?&%ﬁi?xi}és ilnvolvemg;:nt. But I think that as far as lf)‘okln%“1 at it
from—we're not going to be in a position to say, We have tgc
number of lawyers that have been taken out of !:otal ﬂovx of investi-
gation or prosecution effort and have put them in there.’ b th 1
We do have leadership here. Breck will be involved with blls atp
other lawyers here at the Criminal Division will be available for
ination of those efforts. . . o
ful&dgo?‘*gtljr?rzg. Will the U.S. attorneys be involved primarily in
cuti t in investigations? _ o o
prﬁi?ﬁ%ﬁ?}ikfl%ell, they’ll necessarily be involved in investigative
. They will have to. _ . i
effﬁ'}i‘:.s FOU?’TAIN. I didn’t know they had time for that; we have
such heavy dockets throughout America. -
Mr. Naughton, do you have a followup question? y
Mr. NAUGHTON. Yes. Has there been a problem in the past In
getting U.S. attorneys to prosecute cases where they ].';ad 1nves}tllga-
fors available to bring them the Onecessar{. evidence? There have
entioned, some 1,200 prosecutions.
bele\;llx" aJSE}II\IOsl*:n\rII.1 Inthink that you're exactly porrect. There have been
areas. where the enforcement efforts are different around the coun-

try. There have been areas where the investigative effort has not
d cases.
prg;l;lvge tﬁg U.S. attorney stands ready to file those cases then
there is an adequate investigatilze effort16 t\gfe have, I think, ade-
ecutive resources to take care or those. . _
quﬁ:ﬁ %II‘Z?JGHTON. So that while your efforts may help in qssurlnbg
even greater attention on the part gf prosecutors, the basic prob-
is more in the investigative area .
lenl\lf,[xlf EI:DNSEN. I don’t think there’s any question about that. "
Mr. FounTaIN. I might say to the other members of the comm}l1 -
tee. that I would like to get some basic questions _answered for the
rec’ord put during the course of this questioning, if you have some
questién that relates to the subject matter, don’t hesitate to ask me
jeld and I'll do so. s )
tole’dlf. Jensen, on page 8 of your statement, you indicate that “we
have strong indications that fraud has pelgneated the food stanig
program in distressingly large proportions.” I wonder if you c%u 1
elaborate on the basis for that statement and also give us your ?i%
estimate of the dollar amount of losses being incurred annually
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because of fraud involving the program. Also, if you could, give us
the major categories of fraudulent conduct involved.

Mr. JENSEN. Breck, let me give you an opportunity to address
that. No, I don’t think that we've looked at this in a specific
fashion. I can tell you that the Department of Agriculture has
made some estimates in terms of the losses. I think Congressman
Richmond referred to roughly a figure around $1 billion in terms of
approximately $11 billion in distribution of food stamps. That’s a
mix between the errors in issuance of food stamps to persons who
are not eligible and actual fraud. It’s hard to come up with a
specific percentage and what we're doing is simply saying that that
dollar amount is of such dimension that it has to be expressed in
this kind of language. It’s a distressingly large figure.

To put it into something that says x number of dollars I don’t
think is appropriate. But I do not disagree with the estimate that
we're dealing with roughly $1 billion that is being wasted either by
abuse or fraud in this program.

Mr. BrowN. Excuse me, Mr. Chairman, but you haven’t men-
‘tioned counterfeiting or embezzlement. Is not there any counter-
feiting of food stamps?

Mr. JenseN. There are occasional cases like that. It is not a
major portion of the problem. There are some instances of that, but
it’s a relatively sporadic and individual kind of thing. It doesn’t
appear to be an organized, in that sense, kind of effort.

Mr. BrRowN. And embezzlement within the structure of the De-
partment of Agriculture and the food stamp distribution system?

Mr. JENSEN. There are occasions of that. That's why I mentioned
that we have to look at that in terms of the issuance process.

Mr. BRowN. You separate fraud in terms of the effort to acquire
the stamps and theft and some of the other—— .

Mr. JENSEN. There are instances where the food stamps disap-
pear out of the institution itself by means of theft by a public
employee; this is the embezzlement you speak of.

Mr. BRown. But can you put a figure on that?

Mr. JENSEN. I can’t give you a dollar figure on that, no.

Mr. BRowN. Would you give it as a percentage of the $1 billion?

Mr. JENSEN. I hesitate to do that, Congressman, because it’s such
a speculative area that I really wouldn’t be of much help to you.
It’s an area that’s significant. It's an area that has to be looked at.

Mr. Brown. Is it close to 2 percent or closer to 20 percent?

Mr. JENsEN. Closer to 2.

Mr. FounTAIN. In your statement on pages 8 and 4, you indicate
that that you’re “preparing to increase dramatically the Govern-
ment’s investigative efforts in the food stamp area,” and that the
FBI and the Secret Service will join in the food stamp investigation
with the USDA IG and the Postal Service.

What specific commitments, if any, do you have for additional
manpower for food stamp investigations? I notice the FBI was cut
about $44 million.

Mr. JENSEN. We've had discussions with the FBI about, one, the
sharing of intelligence that they gather in ‘their normal kind of
operations that heretofore has not been shared. We have had dis-
cussions with them about commitment in task force operations in
the specific targeted areas of the country.

R
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As I said in the statement, we will not give a number or specific
destination of our targeting, but there will be a commitment of
manpower and resources from the FEL The same sm;t of thing Wll’l’
happen from Secret Service. When we use the word dramatlpally
it's drama in the sense that this is a new and a different kind of
commitment of resources. .

Mr. FounTaIN. On September 80 the Office of Management and
Budget proposed substantial reductions in the 1982 budgets of most
Federal agencies, and some of the proposed cuts were in addition to
reductions already proposed earlier in the year. Was a reduction
proposed in funds for the Criminal Division of the FBI?

Mr. JENSEN. Yes. .

Mr. FounTaIN. Do you know how much it was? ’

Mr. JENSEN. Well, we're now discussing that. It really hasn't
been fixed as to what kind of allocation of Department of Justice
resources would be there. There’s some discussion of a reduction of
approximately 6 percent. We're still discussing that. We are in the
process of looking at our total lawyer complement in terms of the
Criminal Division and U.S. attorneys, but it hasn’t been deter-
mined what, if anything, will happen to that complement.

Mr. FounTaIN. Do you know what OMB proposed for the Depart-
ment of Agriculture Office of Inspector General?

Mr. JEnseN. I do not, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. FounTain. That was a 12-percent cut. Do you know what
OMB proposed for the Secret Service? _

Mr. JENSEN. Well, I believe it’s roughly the same right down the
line.

Mr. FounTtaiN. It’s approximately 3 percent, I believe, about a
$5.2 million reduction. o

I ask you this question for the record because it v’v111 give you a
chance to explain your responsibilities. Why wasn’t the FBI in-
volved in the food stamp investigations in the past?

Mr. JENSEN. I really can’t go—not having been privy to all of the
resource allocation decisions over the past years, I can’t really give
you a specific answer to that. It’s just a question of perception of
the adequacy of the investigative resources, both at the Depart-
ment of Agriculture and at the FBL .

And I think that what we're looking at is a level of consciousness
where we're moving up on the scale; one that says that we should
commit more investigative resources than we did in the past.

Mr. FounTtaiN. We have information indicating that the Secret
Service has been involved in investigations relating to counterfeit-
ing of food stamps but not in other food stamp investigations.

Mr. JENSEN. That’s part of their traditional enforcement respon-
sibility, so that follows from traditional enforcement by the Secret
Service in areas of the forgery or the counterfeiting of Government
documents.

Mr. BRowN. Mr. Chairman?

Mr. FouNTAIN. Yes. .

Mr. BRown. Could I also ask a question at that point?

Mr. FountaiN. Yes, go ahead.

Mr. BRowN. How many requests has the Justice Department had
for pursuit of food stamp fraud?
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Mr. JENSEN. You mean in terms of requests coming in from
investigators to file complaints, or just raw investigative leads?

Mr. BRown. Yes.

Mr. JENSEN. Most of those would come into the Department of
Agriculture.

Mr. BRownN. No, I'm asking about intragovernmental requests. In
other words, requests from some Government agency asking the
FBI or the Justice Department to investigate food stamp fraud,
counterfeiting or some other abuse of the program or the process?

Mr. JENSEN. There are basically two kinds of ways that prosecu-
tors within the Department would be concerned wi‘l: that. One
would be where an investigative agency brings in a case for review
in terms of what kind of prosecutive action should take place.

In addition to that, there may very well be reports that come
into either the Department or to investigators that suggest that
there ought to be an investigation carried out. If these are investi-
gative requests reports, they would be in the thousands, but they
would be filtered through the investigative process.

Mr. BrowN. Let me try to restate the question. In situations
where somebody else has done the investigative work and brought
a case, could you give me some idea of how many requests you
have had?

Mr. JENSEN. I could give you a figure in terms of results. Last
year, 1981, there were 799 food stamp fraud indictments involving
work of the Agriculture Department Office of Inspector General.
Eighty-five percent of these were brought in Federal courts. In
addition, there were a substantial number of indictments brought
solely by State or local authorities.

Mr. BrownN. I am talking about the Justice Department. Now,
I'm trying to find out—well, go ahead with your——

Mr. JensEN. Well, those would be Justice Department. Every
one——

Mr. Brown. All of them?

Mr. JENSEN [continuing]. Of those cases would be filed by the
Justice Department, either by a U.S. attorney or by the Criminal
Division. .

Mr. Brown. All right. Now, let’s go back to requests for investi-
gatory assistance. How many cases have there been where a Feder-
al agency or a local law enforcement agency—in other words, an
authorized governmental unit, has asked the FBI or some branch
of the Justice Department to pursue investigation of a case?

Mr. JENSEN. There have been relatively few cases where the FBI
or the prosecutors in the Department of Justice have been request-
ed to get into an investigative track that was being handled, say,
by the Department of Agriculture.

There are instances where that takes place and there are signifi-
cant kinds of prosecutions out there where the FBI has participat-
ed with, say, the Department of Agriculture in shaping up and
investigating cases. It has, in the past, been relatively rare, that
there have been requests to augment, as it were, Department of
Agriculture investigative resources.

Mr. BrowN. That’s what I'm getting. at and I am asking for not
vague words, but rather more precise words than “relatively few”
or “not many” or something like that. Could you give me a figure?

88-631 0 - 82 - 3
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Mr. JeNsEN. I frankly cannot. It's not one of those pieces of data
that's been gathered. There is no data base out there that counts
each time there is such an investigative request. We simply don’t
have that as a piece of data. And I'm forced to give you in essence,
then, a kind of a vague response. .

I think that, in a way, what we're getting at is that the investiga-
tive requests heretofore have been rare because of perceptions
about participation and role, and that what we're saying is a
change of the perception and role will bring more requests and
more investigative efforts. L

Mr. FounTaIn. I just have one more question before yielding.

I'm still concerned about resources. I've supported the Presi-
dent’s efforts to cut in a lot of areas, but I think, as indicated by
some figures we've gotten, when you spend a dollar and get back
$20 or prevent $20 from being stolen—I think we ought to be
awfully careful that we have enough resources at the places where
the responsibility is to get the job done, and I'm satisfied that the
Inspectors General in these areas don’t have adequate personnel.

Prior to the Attorney General’s announcement of an expanded
food stamp effort, was any review made to determine what re-
sources might be available for this purpose and whether other
activities might have to be reduced or eliminated in the process?

Mr. JENSEN. Well, that’s part of the survey that I made reference
to. We've looked at the present effort in terms of what kind of
work product is coming out of investigative or prosecutive efforts,
and we've looked at the resources that are out there. We looked
specifically at those that have been traditionally involved, that is,
the Department of Agriculture and the Postal Service, and what
we are saying is that level of investigative resources ought to be
enhanced and augmented by those who did not play a role before,
that is, the FBI and the Secret Service. That’s precisely what the
survey says to us and what we contemplate doing. )

Mr. McGraTa. Thank you. Let me just comment on someéthing
that you alluded to in the past, and to what I think was the
attitude of the program and the people who administered the pro-
gram in the beginning. I happen to be from the State that has the
dubious distinction of having the most fraud, waste, and abuse. I
can remember as a State legislator having to vote on whether or
not we were going to promote more use of the food stamp program
in the State. Somebody got up on behalf of the majority at that
time saying, “This isn’t going to cost us anything. It’s not going to
cost the State a nickel so let’s go out and spread the word.” Having
lived ir: a city where there’s probably one out of six people on some
sort of assistance, trying to determine the eligibility of those people
who come and go every single day is an enormous job. '

If the attitude at the top was just to throw as many food stamps
at the people as they could abserb and at the State level it was,
“If’s not going to cost us anything so therefore why not,” and at
the local level, not being able to handle the program or determine
the eligibility or all uf the other aspects and such for fraud in one
way or another, it's little wonder that the program is in the state
that it’s in today. I'm happy that perhaps because of the “20/20”
program the emphusis that is being given to this particular prob-
lem is greater today than it has ever been. :
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I don’t think the program should be eliminated. I don’t think the
program should even be cut down to any great extent. I think we
ought to get the waste, fraud and abuse out of it.

This is what I consider to be a major thrust on the part of the
Government today. When you start putting FBI and Secret Service
along with the IG and the Justice Department into an investiga-
tion, you’re putting together a pretty potent and powerful force.

I’'m wondering, along with what the chairman has said, as to how
reluctant the FBI is to get into this particular area? I know they
weren’t happy at all to get into it in the past.

Mr. JENSEN. With somewhat of a disclaimer in that I clearly am
not a spokesman in that sense for the FBI’s posture, I think the
reluctance is that they want to make sure that they’ll be able to
contribute and to do a good job, and that their presence will be
productive. I don’t think that they will be reluctant to get into this
kind of enforcement effort when they see that it will be productive
in terms of making cases that can be successfully prosecuted.

There’s a certain amount of reluctance in terms of going into
areas where there’s a lack of definition and certainly taking on the
kind of responsibilities that ought to be shared, but I think that
that’s the only kind of reluctance. They see that their efforts ought
to be, in effect, tailored in such a fashion that they will be able to
help out those who, in effect, have primary responsibility for that.
~Mr. McGrATH. Let’s get on to the next question. Of those four or
tf;1Y78 agencies now in this task force, who has primary responsibili-
v

Mr. JeEnsSeN. Clearly, the Department of Agriculture has the
expertise and the background, the experience, and they have been
producing investigations that have been successful. It's a question
of enhancing their expertise and their involvement.

Mr. McGrAaTH. How is that going to work, as a funnel from them

* to the other investigatory agencies?

Mr. JENSEN. There are any number of ways in which you put
this together. They will depend upon the various areas of the
country, depend on what resources are out there. There’s not an
even mix of investigative resources around the country and as we
identify specific areas we'll have to adapt. It's a question of being
relatively flexible in this regard. There is no national pattern that
can be imposed upon the enforcement effort.

_ Mr. McGraTH. Does the Justice Department support the grant-
ing gg peace officer status to the IG’s in the Agriculture Depart-
ment?

Mr. JENSEN. As I understand the position of the Department as
far as that issue, there’s been a traditional opposition to that
expansion and in this specific instance the Department of Justice
was opposed to that definition.

Mr. McGrATH. As far as your comments regarding organized
crime in the food stamp program, if I understood you correctly,
organized crime as we know it is not the major problem here; it’s
the organization of criminals into the area.

Mr. JENSEN. I think that’s correct. If you look at the traditional
organized crime activities, their activities remain loan sharking
and gambling and extortion and narcotics, and they have not
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moved into food stamps at any level of significance, as far as
traditional organized crime activity.

There are sporadic areas, as I intended to mention, where we're
talking about a ‘“‘second currency” so anybody who is involved in
crime will use food stamps in that fashion.

But the real problem is people who organize to exploit food
stamps.

Mr. McGraTa. Would you endorse food stamps as not being
stamps but rather a credit card type of operation as outlined by
Congressman Richmond?

Mr. JENSEN. I'd have to have a good deal more knowledge about
that. I think in terms of the general thrust of his commentary on
technology I totally agree with that. I think we need to upgrade
our participation in technology. I couldn’t comment on the rest of
the ramifications of what he said.

p Mr. McGraTH. Thank you. I have no further questions at this
fime.

Mr. FounTtain. At that point I'd like to ask this question. Has
technology advanced enough so that a computer can be used for
the purpose of putting into the computer information indicating
whether or not an individual who is, say, getting food stamps, is
also getting funds from a variety of other sources which are never
disclosed? We understand that a tremendous amount of loss is from
fraudulent statements with respect to income.

Mr. JENSEN. That’s another issue, I think, than we were talking
about right here.

Mr. Fountain. I know.

Mr. JENSEN. I think that what was being discussed there was the
availability of technology to check at the point of distribution.
They are, that when you go into a store and use your VISA card or
whatever, there is a technological way of looking that up, and I
think that was the reference.

Mr. Fountain. I understand that.

Mr. JENSEN. In terms of the original issuance, you could make
better systematic use of data processing with that kind of capacity.

Mr. FounTaIn. I recall Mr. Richmond talked about a card which
has your picture on it just like your driver’s license.

Mr. JenseN. Right. I believe so.

Mr. FouNTAIN. Any other questions, Mr. McGrath?

Mr. McGRrATH. I have one further question as a followup.

Were you personally or anybody in your division consulted before
the enactment of that amendment last week giving peace officer
statil?ls to employees of the Agriculture Department’s Inspector Gen-
eral?

Mr. JenseEN. I was not personally. There was some level of de-
partmental scrutiny. There is an institutional review of that kind
of legislation throughout the Department where any legislative
enactment is run through the institutional process.

Mr. McGrAaTH. Somebody either signed off or knew about it?

Mr. JENSEN. I don’t think they’ve gone through that process at
this moment. There is a process going on.

Mr. FountaiN. Mr. Naughton?

Mr. NauGgHTON. On the first page of your statement, you indicate
that “in special circumstances we have sent Criminal Division
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attorneys to the field to help organize and try food stamp fraud
cases.” Would you have any idea of how often that has happened?

Mr. JENSEN. No more than a dozen instances in the last year.

Mr. NaucHTON. I had heard it might be only once, but is it more
than that?

Mr. JEnSEN. No, I think that it’s more than that. As a matter of
fact, there are more than that.

Mr. NaugHTON. All right, fine.

Mr. FounTAIN. Any other questions?

Mr. Brown? -

Mr. BRowN. This morning in the local Washington newspaper
there was a somewhat whimsical editorial about food stamp fraud
which indicated that the only reason that Congress is interested in
it is because it’s poor people who are involved and that poor people
have a right to rip off the system to some extent, because they're
disadvantaged. The editorial implies that had it been, say, the
green economy in this country that avoids taxes by doing business
in cash, that we wouldn’t have been quite so interested in it be-
cause it is more prosperous and prominent businessmen that are
involved. That is we, the Congress, wouldn’t have been as interest-
ed because these are people we might have dinner with.

Some of the people in my district are involved in the green
economy. The Joint Economic Committee on which I serve has
done a lot of study of the green economy. The reason the green
economy exists is because there are a lot of people out there who
are sick to death of paying taxes from their hard work to allow the
Government to set up programs that can be fraudulently operated.

Now, I want to ask you a question to find out how much of the
fraud is mothers with hungry babies who just simply make an
error or maybe consciously use the food stamps to buy something
that they really need for their families and those that basically
profiteer off the food stamp system. Can you get me either now or
later a figure on how many dollars are lost by counterfeiting food
stamps? That doesn’t seem to me to be the job for a welfare
mother. Can you give me an idea?

Mr. JENSEN. We can do that. We can give you a more specific
answer.

Mr. Brown. Can you give me a guess now?

Mr. JENSEN. As I said before, in terms of its relationship to the
total food stamp program, see, it’s a question of how you do your
statistics. But it’s a significant enough thing for you to be con-
cerned about it, I can tell you that.

Mr. BRownN. Would you say that that’s a billion dollars worth of
loss? Is that your estimate?

Mr. JENSEN. Yes.

Mr. BRownN. Was it your estimate?

Mr. JeEnsEN. That was the estimate by the Department of Agri-
culture. We see no reason to disagree.

Mr. BRownN. Can you give me an estimate, then, breaking down
that billion dollars,” and that’s a fair-sized business. I'm in the
second generation of a family business and we're not in a billion-
dollar business. It’s considerably less than that, and we pay taxes,
and we can’t do some of the things in that business we'd like to do
because of the taxes that we pay, so I want to know in this
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somewhat better business than we are in, how much of it is coun-
terfeiting?

Mr. JENSEN. We can give you a specific on that rather than go
again in terms of the vagueness that you referred to. We'll give you
a response that is specific.

[The information follows:]

Fiscal year
1980 1981

Counterfeit food coupons seized (prior to circulation) $1,212,692  $152,983
Counterfeit food coupons passed (redeemes’; . 18,547 90,683

Mr. Brown. All right. Now, how much of it is theft of the stamps
from the level at which they are printed to the level above the
local distributor? _ . . .

Mr. JENSEN. Let me say this: I think that we can give you an
analysis of the loss through criminal conduct, and we’ll do that in
a more specific fashion.

[The information follows:]

We were asked to estimate the dollar valuation of the food stamps and ATPs
involved in the 799 criminal cases that were brought through Federal investigative
efforts in fiscal year 1981. Such an estimate we find it impossible to make without
an exhaustive case-by-case analysis. Suffice it to say that the dollar value of the
fraud actually charged in the 799 indictments and informations was a small fraction
of the fraud we suspected (and in some instances, proved at trial). The fraud
involved in those 799 cases was, in turn, a small fraction of the total estimated fraud
in the entire food stamp program.

As I indicated during my testimony, those 799 cases can be broken down as
follows: 182 recipients, 12 city or state employees, 236 retailers or wholesalers, 8
vendors, and 361 non-participants in the food stamp program. These cases represent

tens of millions of dollars worth of suspected fraud, but certainly come nowhere near
even the most conservative estimates of the total annual fraud in the food stamp

program.

Mr. BRowN. But the cases, you mentioned 700 and some cases.

Mr. JENSEN. Right. Correct.

Mr. BRowN. Over how long a period of time?

Mr. JENSEN. That was 1 year. That was 1981.

Mr. BrowN. All right. Can you just pick 1981 and go through
those 700 and some cases? It shouldn’t be too hard for somebody
who's been trained in law.

Mr. JENSEN. Right.

Mr. BrownN. Can you determine how much the loss was from
counterfeiting? And you can determine how much of it was from
the actual disappearance of stamps, theft of stamps, within the
governmental system from the printer of the stamps down to the
local distributor?

The reason I stop above the level of local distributor is because I
want to ask you some questions about the local distributor.

- Mr. JenseN. I've got some figures that may be of help to you
right now. : '

Mr. BrowN. Good.

Mr. JENSEN. Of the 799, in addition to the sort of generalized
estimates, there is a level of fraud you referred to that essentially
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is committed by the recipient. Of the 799 cases I spoke of, 182 of
those cases are recipient fraud. Twelve of the cases were city or °
State employees.

Mr. BrownN. Wait a minute. You’re going to have it broken down
slightly differently than I have.

Mr. JensgN. OK.

Mr. BRown. 182 were recipient fraud?

Mr. JENSEN. Right.

Mr. BrownN. OK. Go ahead.

Mr. JENSEN. 361 were——

Mr. BRowN. Wait a minute. Twelve were what?

Mr. JENSEN. Yes, by city or State employees.

Mr. BROwWN. Probably not on welfare, right?

Mr. JENSEN. Correct.

Mr. BRowN. Go ahead.

Mr. JENSEN. 236 of the cases were by persons who participated in
the process as a retailer or a wholesaler rather than a recipient.

Mr. BROWN. Probably not on welfare?

Mr. JEnseN. Right. Eight of them were by vendors of food stamps
or ATP; 361 of the cases were by people who were totally outside
the process. They were the criminals who were exploiting the
process.

Mr. Brown. All right. Who may or may not have been on wel-
fare. Who knows, right?

Mr. JENSEN. That’s correct. But they were not participants in the
food stamp program.

Mr. BrownN. But when you say that they were criminals, do you
mean that they were people with criminal records?

Mr. JENSEN. No.

Mr. BRowN. Do you mean that they were convicted of a crime?

Mr. JENSEN. I'm saying that they were the people who were
charged with these offenses.

Mr. BrownN. So by that definition they had become criminals?

Mr. JENSEN. Yes.

Mr. BRown. That does sort of change the nature of the editorial’s
concept which, of course, was leading me to take this thing not too
seriously. -

Let me now ask you about the qualifications of the people who
are distributors. As I understand, some States, notably my own,
have the food stamps distributed through local welfare depart-
ments, but there are people in the contracting process who serve

| above them that are not Government officials. Is that not correct?

Mr. JENSEN. That’s correct.

Mr. BRown. And they are sort of food stamp warehousers, isn’t
that right? '

Mr. JENSEN. We can give various definitions but I think that’s a
correct one.

Mr. BrRowN. They have a contract with the Government, to get
the food stamps and then in some way to distribute them to the
local welfare department?

Mr. JENSEN. There has to be that level of participation to issue
and redeem the food stamps, and that is correct. Those are above
and beyond strictly governmental employees. There is contract
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involvement and then there’s necessary involvement in the actual
f handling the food stamps.
prﬁ/ff:s SB?{OW?\?. Nogv, could you tell me or someone else tell me hovg
these people qualify for the job to do that level of distribution?
Mr. JENSEN. It varies in terms of——

. BRown. Is it the low bidder? _
l\Md; JENSEN. In those instances where there is a contractual

relationship that depends on the bidding process. There are many
instances where it’s not a bidding process. )

Mr. BRownN. Why would it not be a bidding process? _

Mr. JENsSEN. What we're talking about is that there is a delivery
of food stamps out there to people who run independent busmesseis;
and by the nature of the businesis1 they run, they handle and accep

. That's not a bidding process.
thl‘i/lfro.o%ligﬁﬁs I'm trying to get the questions and the answers
precise for the record.

. Right. . _
%g L]TSERI\(T)%g Fi‘%m the Federal Government, which prints up and

i it there
thorizes the ford stamps as a resuit of the act of Congress,
grle Sgozple who contract for the printing of the stamps and th?
distribution of the stamps to the local distributor which is the le»ve?
above the person who uses the stamps to buy the food, correct?
. JENSEN. That's correct.

%/I/If'. gROWN. So there are really four levels or even more. The
Federal Government, the printing of the stamps, the delivery of
the stamps to the distributor to the poor, the distiibutor level,
which in some cases is a welfare department and ir. some cases
private business. Is that nottcorrect?

. JENSEN. That’s correct.
%/Iii BrowN. And then there are the poor. So there are really five
1 : . . .
1e¥\?osw what I'm after is who qualifies for the printing of the
stamps’? Is there any specific qualification and security require-
t involved? _
m(la\gllr.nj‘;:NSEN. I think that the most appropriate way for e to
answer this is to say that our knowledge of the process generally
comes when it goes off the track, and that what I was talking
about is when we charge cases where an investigation shows fraud
and when we list these cases we come up with criminality. I think
what you're getting at is the whole structure of the distribution
hat’s set up in the flow of the stamps. _ . ‘
¢ ?, fSr:nklyI,) think that it would be better if that question were put
the Department of Agriculture.
tOMrG.) BR%WN. All right. T'll try to do that. But now, from the
standpoint of criminality, we only have 182 out of the 799. Is that
the total?

Mr. JENSEN. Yes, that’s correct, for 1981.

Mr. Brown. 182 at the recipient level. In some States and com-
munities the distribution to the poor is done by city or State
employees and so you have 12 cases there. When you say retailer
or wholesaler, what do you mean by that in terms of the level of

d stamp process? _ o
thle\/lfr(?oJ EZSENI.) 'IEhey match up with your description of that process
where you may have people who were in contract relationships, or
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who have been assigned responsibilities in the flow of the food
stamp redemption and issuance. But that’s what I say. In terms of
identifying how those people get there in the process, I would say
that you should ask the Department of Agriculture that question.

Mr. Brown. But those are people who are at the level of above
the welfare recipient level, the recipient of the stamps who is going
to spend those stamps on food?

Mr. JENSEN. That’s right.

Mr. Brown. All right. When you talk about vendors of the
stamps, what are you talking about?

Mr. JENSEN. They're in a sense within that distribution pattern,
but that’s a specific responsibility where they distribute the stamps
to the person with the authorization to purchase.

Mr. BrowN. So this would probably fall in the same category as
vendors of stamps and city and State employees. Those would
probably be in the same category?

Mr. JENSEN. In a sense that’s right.

Mr. BRowN. Because in some cities and some States it is city and
State employees who distribute them and in some States it is
vendors who distribute them.

Mr. JENSEN. That’s correct.

Mr. BRowN. And then there are 361 criminals outside the proc-
ess. Now, what does that mean?

Mr. JENSEN. It may mean somebody who just steals the stamps
out of the mails. It may mean somebody who buys the stamps for
criminal distribution. You have people totally outside the process
who will corrupt the process by the purchase of them. Many of
these cases come from undercover investigations where the Depart-
ment of Agriculture has identified people who are involved in the
theft or distribution of food stamps, set up an undercover operation
and made arrests.

Mr. BrRowN. In one of the cities in my district we had a case
where over $75,000 worth of food stamps disappeared. The Inspec-
tor General of the Department of Agriculture at that time, advised
me as the Congressman somewhat distressed about this because
there had been a lot of talk in the papers and in the community
about it, advised me that a pursuit of that loss was no longer
practical because it was discovered some 6 months after the fact,
apparently, and that it was such a small matter that it was really
not worth pursuing. Is that a small matter not worth pursuing in
terms of the Justice Department?

Mr. JENSEN. No. I don’t think that that would be correct. It may
be that what he’s making reference to is the reality of a fruitful
investigation. It may be that it’s so old and so stale that you simply
can’t put it back together.

As far as the amount is concerned, it doesn’t seem to me that
that’s an insignificant amount.

Mr. BrowN. I guess what I'm trying to lead to is to how much of
the billion dollars is in that category where you didn’t pursue it, or
are the 799 cases in 1 year cases which involved a billion dollars
worth of fraud? What was involved in 799 cases?

Mr. JENSEN. These involve specific criminal charges, as opposed
to cases where there’s been an issuance to an ineligible participant,
but where there’s no fraud involved.
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Mr. BRownN. But involved in the 799 cases, was how much loss in
terms of criminality in the process? _

Mr. Jensen. We can give you a report on the dollar figure.

Mr. BrowN. In other words, what I'm trying to do is work up
where the estimate, whatever it is, of a billion dollars, comes from,
because I don’t know whether my $75,000 is in that billion dollars
or not. If it isn’t, then I think we're dealing with something else
that’s a little bit bigger than a billion dollars. ‘

Mr. JENSEN. But as you realize, there has to be a level of projec-
tion within that kind of question. We're talking about 799 known
cases where the investigation has produced a criminal charge and
we can measure that.

Mr. BrowN. Carried to fruition, in effect?

Mr. JENSEN. That's right.

Mr. BRowN. And in this case it may have been investigated, but
there was nothing done. I got a little hand patting from somebody
saying, “Don’t worry about it. It’s only $75,000 and we spill more
than that in Washington every day.”

Mr. JENSEN. But my point is that in any kind of assessment of
the dollar value of the loss and the sense of how much of these
dollars can be attributed to crime, there’s got to be a projection
because not all of those crimes, clearly, are successfully investigat-
ed and prosecuted.

Mr. BRowN. Yes. So, 799 may be the tip of the iceberg?

Mr. JENSEN. I think that’s a valid assessment.

Mr. BRowN. Do you have, as a result of the 799 cases that have
been successfully prosecuted, any evidence of a pattern of failure in
the system? In other words, what occurs to me, if you'll pardon my
jumping to a conclusion, and I don’t want to do that because I want
to be guided by the thoughtful presentation that was made in that
editorial this morning, my conclusion is that if there were 236
retailers and wholesalers, plus 20 vendors, city and State employ-
ees, never mind the criminals outside the process where we don’t
have much of a definition, that this seems to be a process that has
some built-in failures in it, I mean some loose spots, if you will, in
the process. Would you agree with that?

Mr. JENSEN. Yes, and I think that is part of the area that we
want to address. I'm sure the Department of Agriculture wishes to
address it. I think the Congressman was addressing that general
area by pointing out just what you say. What you've got to be
concerned about is vulnerability to fraud, and that you can now
address this by preventive measures in terms of how you go about

administering the program.

I think that’s important.
Mr. BrRownN. Yes. It may never have occurred to the editorialist

that the purpose of this hearing, for instance, would be to tighten
up the process and to figure out some way, although we're not
gifted, obviously, but some way that we could change the method
by which the stamps are produced and distributed so that they
really do get in the hands of the poor before somebody rips off the
process. :

Mr. JEnSEN. I don’t think there's any question about that. Our
role in that, in terms of our responsibility for criminal enforce-
ment, is actually to identify areas of vulnerability. We have done
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some of that, and we intend to continue and i
X , \ > and to work with the
speg%iggirlliet;? of Agriculture, because that’'s an administrative re-
r. BROwWN. Have you made any specific suggesti

' lons to t -
fartment of Agrlc.ulture as a result of the 7 99g1{;§rosecuted0 ca};ZsDaes
o the weak spots in the distribution system and how they might be
corrected, that you could provide us either a copy of or that some-

body from the Department of i i .
on that for our be%efit? nt of Justice could give us a written report

Mr. JENSEN. Yes, we can.
Mr. BRown. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
11\\/‘[/.[r. §0UNTAIN. Mr. Naughton?

r. NAUGHTON. Are you satisfied with the qualificat] i
ence, and capabilities of the Agricultu artment iyt
erll\z arS: workin%’ on food stampgcases? ve Department investigators

I. JENSEN. Yes, indeed. As I indicated before, the h
frg\l}f‘lnﬁaﬁée(}sgggabﬁitg 18;.}111d t}}iere is experience and’expe}l’*tis?ﬁlgge

. N. An ey have trainin i .
FBl\}I, d?I they no'}:‘,h on criminal cases? & equivalent fo that of the

r. JENSEN. They have traini i i
siliwilities, {e. The y have training that is adequate to theijr respon-

r. NauGcHTON. Did either the FBI or the Secret Servi

. . . erC
any reservations in view of the substantial cuts that aree :ﬁ%ﬁ:is;
ggﬁgl?soed foxt"then.‘fbudget as to what might happen to some of their
stamps‘.?era 1ons if they were to divert substantial resources to food
Mr. JENSEN. As I mentioned before, that’
, that’s always a matt
gllaxgagement of your resources, and clearly 'We’r}; concen?;dofﬁti?ﬁ
a a The FBI and the Secret Service are concerned, but it’'s a
question of managing it in such a way that we are resilient enough
11}11 our resources to address this special emphasis without giving u
those other areas we're responsible for. P
%\\gr. §AUGHTON. Thank you.
. fOUNTAIN. Thank you very much, Mr. J
Iltd/Ir. JF]:]NSEN. Thank you, Mr. Cxlrlairma’n. T oensen.
I. I'OUNTAIN. Our next witness is from the ) t
ﬁzgrlqu}ture, Food and N utrition Service, Mr. G. Williae}rrr)laI{Icrg?gflll;ngf
ministrator, accompanied by Alberta C. Frost, who’s the Deput ;
Administrator for Family Nutrition Programs. Y

We’ . - .
statexrféengehghted to haye you and you may proceed with your

STATEMENT OF G. WILLIAM HOAGLAN
. D, ADMINISTRATO
ggOD AND NUTRITION SERVICE, DEPARTMENT OF AGRICUE-,
RE, ACCOMPANIED BY ALBERTA C. FROST, DEPUTY AD-
MINISTRATOR FOR FAMILY NUTRITION PROGRAMS

1&4’&. IgﬁA_GLAND. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I. Lhairman, you have already identified the Deputy Adminic.
tratosrh for Family Nutrition, Alberta Frost, who's Ia)lccc})rmpir;grrillllsg
m(Ie. e appeared before the subcommittee 2 years ago.

would like to try to summarize my statement, Mr. Chairman,

the identification of the b i i
tific e problems in the food stam
system. I'd like also to discuss actions that have been tallc)elisfcl)l ?11;%:
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in large project areas of this country relative to the food stamp
issuance system. )

T'd also like to discuss the recovery of the losses for poor issuance
systems and, finally, touch briefly upon Congressman Richmond’s
statement from the recent congressional and internal FNS agency’s
activities relative to improving on the process. '

Before I do that, however, I think it would be useful to review
very quickly the food stamp issuance system because some ques-
tions have been raised already this morning. . _

The process by which the system of issuance of coupons is decid-
ed upon is an individual State choice of issuance, and that will
depend upon a number of factors within the individual State rela-
tive to its computer support availability, the distribution of recipi-
ents, and various other factors, but basically there are four ways in
which we get food stamps to the poor people that receive those
stamps. The first one is a manual issuance system. The second type
of mechanism is a mail issuance system. Then the authorization to
participate system, the ATP system, and then as Congressman
Richmond alluded to earlier this morning, a relatively new system,
the on-line computerized system.

The ATP system, the third system I talked about, is the most
common form of food stamp issuance used in this country today.
This system, the ATP system, is used exclusively by 23 States and
partially by another 18 States.

Approximately 75 percent of all food stamps issued are issued
under the ATP system and therefore we'd like to concentrate our
remarks this morning, Mr. Chairman, on the ATP system.

Turning to the problem identification, first of all, in early 1980,
my agency, the Food and Nutrition Service, conducted a survey of
nearly 88 large urban project areas where the ATP system was
underway and we did this to obtain better data on duplicate and
replacement issuances. Nearly half of these projects were found to
have problems or potential problems in their issuance system. In
most circumstances these problems related to the poor reconcili-
ation of transacted authorization documents, rather than a high
rate of duplicate issuance.

The problems identified in this management survey and our
ongoing State agenty reviews as well as those the States identify
themselves are addressed through a corrective action process. We
have a performance reporting system which monitors State sys-
tems for identifying and preventing unauthorized issuances. In
cooperation with the Office of Inspector General we have also
continued to examine unauthorized issuance and the completion of
planned corrective action through our audit process.

Beyond these various activities and these sources of information,
we also have implemented a new system, a new data reporting
system, as a means to obtain and analyze complete reconciliation
data on a monthly basis as a result of the implementation of this
ATP reconciliation report, a new report we will call FNS-46.

This particular report was final and was issued in January with
final rules, with each State operating an ATP issuance system
having to report monthly on the reconciliation of transacted ATP’s,

identifying authorized from uvnauthorized issuances, and ATP’s
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which are unauthorized are identified as being unmatched with the
StaNte’s mﬁster record.
ow, the unauthorized issuances are further categorized

those for which the State is to be held liable, andg othgr 'gse:l:
categorize them for which the recipient or other party redeems
both the original and the replacement ATP and counterfeits or
alters an ATP. Thus, this report, this FNS-46, provides us with
detailed information on unauthorized transactions, allowing us to
bill States for losses which are in their control to prevent.

. The FNS-46 is a new report, Mr. Chairman. We are still verify-
ing the entries as to their correctness and the States fully under-
stand what is being reported to us. In this regard, Mr. Chairman,
we are appreciative of the Office of Inspector General and its
willingness to conduct a detailed audit of this new FINS-46.

Preliminary data for the period February through May of this
year shows that a total of over 19% million ATP documents were
transacted in the States with the ATP system and these transac-
tions repz;esented nearly 32 billion in food stamp issuance. Dupli-
cate ATP’s, transactions where both the original and the replace-
ment ATP were redeemed, represented a very small percentage
less than 0.2 percent of the total number of ATP’s transacted,
Nevertheless, that small proportion that were duplicate issuance
0.2 percent, did translate into nearly $4 million in losses in this 4
month period.

Approximately 77 percent of all the duplicate transactions that
we have identified from this new management reporting system
were issued in seven States. Those seven States include New York,
Texas, _Pe_nnsylvanla, Michigan, Maryland, Tennessee, and Califor-
nia. It is important, I think, to point out that the FNS-46 gives us
for the first time——

Mr. BrowN. Excuse me. Is it possible for you to relate those
gzazes?m terms of the size of food stamp business done in those

ates?

Mr. HoacLanD. Yes, it is very easy to do that. ’
provide that information to you?r Y hat. We'd be happy fo
Mr. BrownN. Because it occurs to me that some of the States
might be very low volume States by comparison to others and that
if the volume of failure or abuse in those States is quite high, then
%‘i);égssly it may just be that there’s an organized effort in those
Mr. HoagranD. I would suggest that I know for a fact that New
York, Texas, Pennsylvania, Michigan, California, are very high

users of food stamps. Maryland and Ten:
scale of that, Mr. Brown. Y 1essee may be on the lower

Mr. McGraTH. Would my colleague yield?

Mr. BrRowN. Sure.

Mr. McGrATH. Let me just interject there, it seems to me if we're
going to require the States to report back and then hold them
hablet for whatever they lose, then there is an incentive not to
report.

Mr. HoaGLAND. That’s very true and we're concerned about that
ourselves, and that is why I've asked that the Office of Inspector
General carefully audit these reports that are coming to us now
from the States and we want to make sure that the actual informa-
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tion is correct. The State will be held liable, again, thrpugh the
audits and we would analyze the States through the audit system
also, that are incorrectly reporting this information.

Mr. McGraTH. In what regard? Are you going to hold back food
tamps? . .

° MrI.) HoacLaND. They would be penalized and held strictly liable
for the loss.

Mr. McGraTH. Under what?

Ms. Frost. We would bill them for the amount of the loss.

Mr. HoAGLAND. We would remove it from their letter of credit in
terms of the food stamps that.they receive. .

Mr. McGraTa. Who's getting hurt in a case like that?

Myr. HoacLAND. The State, the administrative funding of a par-
ticular State. _ _

Mr. McGraTtH. It's that portion of the program funds which they
can take out for administration?

Mr. HoagrLanp. That’s correct. _ .

The FNS-46 report will not, however, identify the specnﬁc causes
of all the reconciliation problems. For example, duplicate transac-
tions may result from actual theft of an ATP card as well as false
reports by households or nonreceipt and we are in the process of
carefully examining, as I said, the FNS-46 to determine the causes
and devise solutions and monitor the results of the actions taken
from the 46. _

Let me turn now briefly to our actions to date over the last 2
years in our large project areas. Excessive ur;authomzed issuances
tend to occur in certain areas. New York City, clearly, has been
one that has experienced many problems with its ATP system in
the past, failing to properly reconcile. Over the last 2 years my
agency, the Food and Nutrition Service, ‘the State of New York,
and New York City, have worked to 31gn_1flcantly improve the
issuance system, to correct the breakdown in the control mecha-
nisms.

A system we refer to as the rapid access system was developed
and fully implemented in December 1980. It provides a computer
check to identify an already cashed ATP before another ATP is
issued.

Now, the number of replacement ATP’s issued has been reduced
by about one-third of the number issued before rapid access imple-
mentation. In September 1980, before the system was in place, a
monthly average of nearly 25,000 replacement ATP’s were being
issued by the city. It is our best estimate that at least half of those
were based upon fraudulent recipient requests. In June 1981, the
latest date for which we have information, there have been a little
over 10,000 replacements, but only 300 of those have been identi-
fied as fraudulent recipient duplicates. .

There is still a problem with stolen ATP’s in New York. No one
should deny that. However, in the next few months the city will be
piloting an electronic payment funds transfer system which we
believe will further reduce ATP loss and fraudulent replacements,
improve reconciliation, and eliminate ATP trafficking.

In late 1980——

Mr. McGraTH. Excuse me.

Mr. HoAGLAND. Yes, sir.
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Mr. McGratH. How many people are presently receiving food
stamps in New York City?

Mr. HoaGgLAND. I believe there are about 1 million people receiv-
ing food stamps. That probably translates into somewhere in the
neighborhood of 500,000 households or so.

Mr. McGraTH. Thank you.

Mr. HoacLaND. I turn now our attention to Pennsylvania. In late
1980 we funded a 6-month demonstration project. This system we
have called the direct delivery system, another alternative form of
delivering benefits. The project was conducted in certain parts of
Philadelphia and Pittsburgh and provided for the direct delivery of
food stamp authorizations to the issuance outlet rather than to the
individual recipient’s home. The demonstration project virtually
eliminated duplicate ATP’s completely in the test areas and in
these areas replacements now average five per month compared to
hundreds before.

Given this success, the system was extended citywide this Sep-
tember in both Pittsburgh and Philadelphia. New Jersey is in the
process of converting their manual ATP system to a modified
online system. In other cases corrective action has involved refine-
ment of systems to identify duplicate transactions accurately and
quickly for followup action at the local level. Here Tennessee is
currently taking steps to reduce ATP replacements initiated earlier
this year. Michigan is monitoring past corrective action to insure
staff is following up on reports of excessive authorizations, and
another encouraging development, the city of Detroit now is imple-
menting what we refer to as the online system, which Congress-
man Richmond spoke to this morning.

I turn now to the recovery of losses. I've highlighted several ways
we can identify losses from unauthorized issuances. Some are the
liability of States but the larger percentage is caused by third-party
or recipient transactions of duplicate, altered, stolen, or counterfeit
ATP’s. To attack this problem and encourage State recovery steps,
we issued regulations in 1980 which increased from 50 to 75 per-
cent the Federal payment for State cost of fraud investigations,
prosecutions, and fraud hearings for recipient-caused overis-
suances.

Thirty States are presently receiving increased funding and we
are encouraging further State participaticn in the 75-percent fund-
ing initiative.

About a year ago there were only 15 States that were participat-
ing in this 75-percent funding. I've attached a map of the United
States showing those States that are not now participating in the
75-percent funding. The State of New York is not one of those
States that is participating in 75 percent Federal funding.

States also are now permitted to retain 50 percent of the funds
collected from fraud claims and could collect fraud claims through
a reduction in the food stamp allotment. The Reconciliation Act
will further allow States to retain 25 percent of all nonfraud recov-
eries. Provisions were implemented in early 1980 allowing disquali-
fication of persons who refused to pay fraud claims. The Omnibus
Reconciliation Act, signed into law back in August, strengthened
this provision considerably. Any person found guilty of misrepre-
sentation or of handling food stamps wrongly will be disqualified
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from the program for 6 months on the first time this occurs, for 1
year on the second time this occurs, and permanently after the
third time.

A national tracking system will prevent a household found guilty
of fraud or misrepresentation to avoid paying an overissuance by
moving.

In fiscal year 1980 we collected well over $2 million in fraud
claims, and $45 million in nonfraud claims have been established
quarters of the current fiscal year we had $7 million in fraud
claims and $45 million in nonfraud claims have been established
against the States. To date we have collected $8 million of that
combined amount.

We are also working on third-party transactions to the extent
that they will be spurred by additional legislation and administra-
tive changes. We believe that the FNS-46 will produce a specific
billing amount for those unmatched ATP’s for which the States are
responsible. As I said earlier, $4 millicn can be expected to be
billed against the States. We have collected, as an example,
$577,000 from Ohio for negligence regarding replacement ATP’s.
Earlier this year, through a sanctions process, we initiated action
against Rhode Island and the Department disallowed $161,000 in
Federal funding for the State of Rhode Island and we have been
suspending $34,000 per month for the State’s letter of credit.

Let me simply summarize the recent congressional action again,
that we believe is very important. First of all, internal within my
agency. In June I established, reporting directly to the Office of the
Administrator, a special task force to evaluate the information that
we will receive. Some of the questions of the subcommittee mem-
bers this morning are the same frustrations that I have as an
Administrator, not knowing the information available for actually
responding to the questions of fraud, waste, and abuse. That partic-
ular task force is well underway. ‘

We also appointed and began working last week on a regulatory
review process, reviewing all of the regulations as they relate to
food stamps, as required by the Executive order and Reg-Flex Act.
This fiscal year the Department will devote considerable attention
to State issuance systems to insure that all necessary control fea-
tures have been implemented. Specifically, we will enforce, through
our management evaluation review, requirements that the States
have their controls in place and we are checking for internal fraud
or errors in establishing issuance files.

Several weeks ago, as has already been pointed out, the Attorney
General established a special task force within the Department of
Justice which will be working with our Office of Inspector General.

This month we issued two major regulations to deal with fraud
and abuse. The first was the photo identification regulation. We
will now require photo ID’s in project areas of 100,000 or more
participants. This gives States the increased ability to prevent du-
plicate issuance. New York City has implemented such a system
this month and we will be able to bill States for such a loss, for the
amount of loss, if a duplicate issuance results because an issuance
agent fails to record the recipient ID number on the ATP card. We
are also having new revisions in ATP and coupon replacement
rules, including a time limitation for the number of replacement
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ATP’s and extended time for Stéte
. C s to make replacement -
11:1‘1g thorough checking of the validity of the reqtll)est, ané1 : l?ﬁ?tv;-
191111 on the number of replacements which can be requested. States
wi ,flnd it easier to reduce the number of fraudulent or incorrect
A’%Pf through these new regulations.
ules are in preparation to allow States to d fi
e 8 . reduce food stamp
shortlypjn s to collect nonfraud issuance. Those will be implemented
There are a number of isi ithi
_ _ provisions within the confer bi
Wh%(fh. I need not go into, but a number of those have toeggew?ilzﬂ
mall 1ssuance, and we intend to implement those regulations as
soon as the_a conferees act upon the farm bill.
Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to appear before the

subcommittee i ,
you might hayand we will be pleased to answer any questions that

88-631 0 - 82 - 4
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i indi i . [ . . . .
or take other action indicated by the circumstances The State agency The unauthorized issuances are further categorized as those for which the

itself is held Liable for certain unauthorized issuances. State is liable (blank cards that are Lost or stolen, expired, out~of-state,

So—

In a presentation to this Subcommittee in late 1979, FNS officials cited or duplicate ATPs erroneously transacted by the State) and others for which

i i ization . . .
several actions planned or underway to control problems with authoriz the recipient or other party redeems both the original and replacement ATP,

documents, focusing on the ATP system. The Department has acted as counterfeits or alters an ATP. Thus, this report provides us with detailed

i i initiati i d . . . . . s
promised, and continues strong initiatives armed at controlling frau information on unauthorized transactjons allowing us to bill States for

and abuse in this area. I would now Llike to ‘turn to a detailed repor losses which are in their control to prevent.
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of these measures. 7 Since the FNS-46 is a new report, we are still verifying that the entries

PROBLEM IDENTIFICATION are correct and that States fully understand what is to be reported. How-
In early 1980 the Agency conducted a survey of 88 Large urban project a ever, the preliminary data for the period February through May 1981 shows
areas which use ATPs in their issuance systems to obtain better data v a total of over 19 and one half million ATPs transacted in the States
on duplicate and replacement issuances. Nearly half of these projects with ATP systems in this four-month period. These transactiong represent
were found to have problems or potential problems in their issuance ; over $2 billion in issuances. buplicate ATPs, transactions where both
system. Reports from States and our Regional staff, after these problems i the original and replacement ATPs were redeemed, represent a very small
were brought to the States' attention for corrective action, indicated 2 percentage (.17 percent) of the total number of ATP transactions
that the problem in most circumstances related to poor reconciliation nationwide. Nevertheless, the duplicates represented almost $4 million
of transacted authorization documents rather than a high rate of % dollars in losses in this four month period.
duplicate issuances. : Approximately 77 percent of all these duplicate transactions were issued in
The problems identified in this management survey and our ongoing State g seven States. These include New York, Texas, Pennsylvania, Michigan,
agency operations review as well as those the States themselves identify, j Maryland, Tennessee, and California. Later I will mention some encouraging
are addressed through a corrective action process. Our Performance ‘ information of systems being improved in certain of these project areas
Reporting Systenm qonitors State systems for identifying and preventing ; which should result in these figures being reduced. I belijeve it is
unauthorized issuances. 1In cooperation with the Office of the Inspector é important to point out, however, that the ENS-46 gives us for the first
General, we have also continued to examine unauthorized issuance and time the data to identify where the problems are and have States devote
the completion of planned corrective action through our audit process. ) : the necessary resources to reduce the unmatched ATP issuances to an

§ acceptable level.
© o
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To itlustrate some of the problems that have been identified and are in
the process of resolution through audits and our Performance Reporting
System, our Midwest Regional Office is working with Wisconsin in

Milwaukee County to solve a reconciliation problem. Several other States
have cited problems with reconciliation, replacements, and duplicate
transactions in their detailed corrective actijon ptans. We provide the
technical assistance necessary to enable States to carry out their plannped
corrective action, and track the results to make sure the problem is
remedied.

As we deal with very major problems in locations such as New York and
Pennsylvania, our Regional staff is then able to move to what we consider
a "second tier" magnitude of problems. For example, in Maryland, Baltimore
has had a history of problems with muttiple replacements. Our Regional
Office is now stepping up its efforts with the Maryland State agency to
implement front end controls and also to pursue prosecutions against
households negotiating duplicates.

However, beyond these sources, Wwe now have the means to obtain and analyze
complete reconciliation data on a monthly basis as a result of implemen-
tation of the new ATP Reconciliation Report (FNS-46) required by final
rules issued in January of this year. Each State operating an ATP
issuance system must report monthly on the reconciliation of transacted
ATPs, identifying authorized from unauthorized issuances. ATPs which

are unauthorized are identified as being unmatched with the State's master

record.

L ———
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The FNS-46 report will not identify the specific causes of reconciliation
problem areas. For example, duplicate transactions may result from
actual theft of ATP cards as well as false reports by households of non-
receipt. We are in the process of working with each State to determine
causes, devise solutions, and monitor the results of actions taken.

LARGE PROJECT AREA ACTION
As I mentionea earlier, excessive unauthorized issuances tend to occur in
certain areas. New York City for on; has experienced many problems with its
ATP system in the past, failing to properly reconcile. Over the last two
years, FN§S, the State of New York, and New York City have worked to
significantly improve the jssuance system to correct the breakdown in
control mechanisms. A "Rapid Access” reconciliation system was developed
and fully implemented in December 1980. It provides a computer check to
identify an atready cashed ATP before another ATP is issued. The system
also Limits the time period for cashing ATPs to stop recipients from cashing
more than one ATP. The number of replacement ATPs issued has been reduced
to about one-third of the number issued before Rapid Access implementation.
In September 1980, a monthly average of 25,000 replacement ATPs were being
issued by the City, at Least half of which were based on fraudulent recipient
requests. In June‘1981, a little over 10,000 replacements were issued, but
only 300 have been identified as fraudulent recipient duplicates. There
is still a problem with stolen ATPs. However, in the next few months,
the City will be piloting an electronic payment funds transfer system
which will further reduce ATP lLoss and fraudulent replacements, improve

reconciliation, and eliminate ATP trafficking.

[0S
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In late 1980, the Department provided funds to Pennsylvania for a six-
month demonstration project to eliminate duplicate issuances. Called the
Direct Delijvery System, the project was conducted in parts of Philadelphia
and Pittsburgh and provided for the direct delivery of food stamp authori-
zations to the issuance outlet rather than to the individual recipient's
home. At the outlet the ATP is picked up and transacted. The demonstra-
tion project virtually eliminated duplicate ATP issuance in the test areas.
In these areas replacements now average five per month, compared to
hundreds before. Given this success the system uas.extended citywide

this September in both Pittsburgh and Philadelphia. The same system may
be adopted in other parts of the country.

New Jersey is in the process of converting their manual ATP system to a
modified on~line System.. This conversion should be implemented in
November and should eliminate most of the replacement problems they are
experiencing.

In other cases, corrective action has involved refinement of systems

to identify duplicate transactions accurately and quickly for follow-up
action at the local Llevel. Tennéssee is currently taking steps to reduce
. ATP replacements, initiated earlier this year. Michigan had a

probtem in that computer-generated print-outs of potential duplicate
participations were very difficult to use. - The State, late in 1979,
refined the report and developed procedures for its distribution and

use at the Local Level. Michigan is monitoring past corrective action

to ensure staff is following up on reports of excessive authorizations.

In another encouraging development, the city of Detroit is now implementing

an on~Line systems

pe o

53

Our Regional Offices will, through the corrective action process, pursue
identification of the ‘causes of the excessive duplicates in Texas, Maryland,
and California so this can be remedied immediately.

RECOVERY OF LOSSES
1 have highlighted several ways we can identify losses from unauthorized
issuances. Some are the liability of the State but the larger percentage
is caused by third party or recipient transactions of duplicate, altered,
stolen, or counterfeit ATPs. To attack this problem and encourage State
recovery steps, we issued regulations in 1980 which increase from 50 to
75 percent the Federal payment for State costs of fraud investigations,
prosecutioqs and fraud hearings for recipient caused Bverissuances.
Thirty States are presently receiving increased funding and we are
encouraging further State participatipn in the 75 percent funding
initiative, this is double the number of States jdst one year ago.
(Attached chart shows the thirty States receiving enhanced funding.)
States also are permitted to retain 50 percent of the funds collected from
fraud claims and can collect fraud claims through a reduction in the food
stamp allotment. The Omnibus Reconciliation Act will further allow States
to retain 25 percent of nonfraud recoveries. Provisions were implemented
in early 1980 allowing disqualification of persons who refused to pay fraud
claims. The Reconciliation Act strengthens this considerably. Any person
found guilty of misrepresentation or of handling food stamps wrongly will
be disqualified from 6 months to permanently. A national tracking system
will prevent a househsld found guilty of fraud or misrepresentation to

avoid repaying an overissuance by moving.
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We have strengthened reporting requirements in the areas of State
prosecutions, fraud iévestigations, and overissuance recoveries. Although

we do not have a breakdown on those which involve stolen or duplicate
authorizations, we can track the status of these operations. In Fiscal

fear 1980 we collected well over $2.0 million in fraud claims and over

$6.0 miltion in nonfraud cases. For the first three quarters of Fiscal

Year 1981 over $7.0 million in fraud claims and $45.0 miltion in nonfraud
claims were esthLished by States. Over $8.0 million of the combined
amounts have already been recovered. We believe that the recovery effort for
recipient or third party transactions will be further spurred by additional
legislative and administrative changes recently regulated or in progress.
The FNS~46 data produces a billing amount for those unmatched ATPs for

which the States are respcnsible. These we are taking action to collect

and will do so on a routine basis. 1In addition to these claims from the
reconciliation report system, we also establish Liability via sanctions
affecting State administrative funds, other direct Liability billings,

or negligence charges. 1In our testimony two years ago, We mentioned wue

were in the process of collecting over $577,000 from Ohio for negligence
regarding replacement ATPs. That amount has been fully recovered.

Earltier this year through the sanction process, we initiated action against
Rhode Island, partly due to failure to reconcile. The Department disallowed

$161,000 in Federal funding and began suspending $34,000 per month from

the State's Letter of Credit in February 1981.

e
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Massachusetts has also historically had a problem with ATP replacements.
An audit is in progress and further administrative actions are being
considered because of the State's failure to properly recéncile.and report

on the FNS-46.
, RECENT CONGRESSIONAL AND FNS EFFORTS
As you can see, our efforts are continuing to control fraud and abuie in
these unauthorized issuances, Increasing attention has been given to
developing legislation, regulations, and monitoring systems to improve
program integrity. It is a major effort by FNS, separated into several
different points of attack.
1. In June we established a special task force to evaluate
all the information we receive on the amount of fraud,
waste, and abuse in all of our programs. This will give
us a better picture to initiate aggressive counteractions.
2. We are appointing a regulatory review task force. As
you know, regulatory review is required by both executive
order and the Regulatory Flexibility Act. Regulation
review will require an in-depth analysis of all rules
now in effect. We see it as a key management effort in
improving program integrity.
3. This Fiscal Year the Department will dévote considerable
attention to State issuance systems to ensure that all
necessary control features have been implemented. Specifically,

we will enforce, through our management evaluation reviews,
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requirements that the State has these controls in place

and is checking for internal fraud or errors in establishing

issuance files. This review and technical assistance effort;

combined with some demonstration project work about to get

underuway, should yield good results.

4. In another action several weeks ago, Attorney General

William French émith announced the formation of a Special

Task Force and efforts to combat fraud in the program.
This month we issued two regulation changes which will have a significant
impact on fraud and abuse. Final rules now require photo ID's in project
areas of 100,000 or more participants. This gives States the increased
ability to prevent duplicate issuance. New York City implemented such a
system this month. We uwill be able to bill States for the amount lost if
a duplicate issuance results.because an issuance agent fails to record the
recipient's ID-.number on the ATP card being redeemed.
New revisions of ATP and coupon replacement rules include a limited time
for requesting ATP replacements, an extended time for States to make
replacements, allowing thorough checking of the validity of the request,
and a limitation on the number of replacements which can be requested.
States will find it easier to reduce the number of fraudulent or incorrect
ATPs replaced.
New lLegislation from the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act is being
implemented. Rules are in preparation to allow States to reduce food

stamp allotments to collect nonfraud overissuances and to impose stronger

e e i
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penalties for fraud and misrepresentation. Proposed rules were just issued
that give States 75 percent funding for them to develop automated certifi-
cation and issuance syséems with thorough management controls. Rules on
the States' retention of 25 percent of the nonfraud recoveries are expected
shortly.

More provisions are under consideration in Congress as part of the FNS
reauthorization which will bear directly on issuance systems. For exanple,
Legislation is pending Hhiﬁh would establish mail issuance loss tolerance
levels, resulting in State liability for coupon issuance. MWe believe that
mail issuance is one area that is especially vulnerable to fraud and abuse.
Although this is a small percentage of overall coupon dissuance, its use has

continued to grow. During the past year we have closely monitored mail

Loss rates and subsequently proposed legislation to Congress earlier this (:

year giving the Department the specific authority to control mail issuance.
The Senate passed a provision requiring States to reimburse the Federal
government for coupons replaced lost ip the mail which exceed one percent
of total mail issuance during any six month period in areas that issue a
significant volume of coupons by mail. The House language allows the
Department to establish the mail issuance tolerance tevel, and permits

75 percent funding of costs for use of certified mail in issuing coupons.
Thus legislation as finally adopted by Congress will require States to
significantly tighten their mail issuance operations. The Senate language
also grants the Department broad authority to mandate certain contro}s or
restrict the use of mail issuance in areas with consistent mail Lloss
problems. 1In cooperation With the United States Postal Inspection Service,
we Will be developing materials on techniques States should use to reduce

mail losses.
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.) Finally, regardless of these upcoming or patential changes, we expect

States to take the necessary administrative action to identify and act

on issuance problem areas. States have always had the authority, and the
responsibility under the program's regulations, to structure and administer
a well~founded issuance system. For our part, we must encourage
alternative delivery systems, monitor issuance systems, and provide the
technical assistance States need to have accountable systems to prevent
unauthorized issuances.

I appreciate the opportunity to appear before the Subcommittee and will

be pleased to provide any further infermation you require.

<
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Shaded Areas Represent Those
29 States and the District

of Columbia Which Have Been -
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. FounTaiN. What is your best estimate of the losses being
ingglx"red annually through fraud and abuse in the food stamp
program and what are the major problems involved?

Mr. HoacLanp. A number of estimates have been generated
regarding the amount of fraud in the f:ood stamp program. The
figure that has been discussed this morning, $1 billion, is a figure
that includes nearly $800 million in what we refer to as s1mp£ly
“errors.” We do not have a good feel in this country for the, quote,
“amount of fraud,” documentable fraud, dollar amount of fraud, in
the food stamp program. The $1 billion includes nearly $800 mil-
lion that we document through our own quality control system in
this country. That is a system where we look at overissuance and
underissuance of food stamps to individuals, and that $800 million
I would refer to as error. I would not call it all fraud.

Mr. Brown. Could I then ask about the 799 cases? Would those
799 cases be the cases involved with this $209 mllhon of criminal
activity, or are you telling me that the $80Q million worth of sloppy
administration, another word for “error,” involves no criminal ac-

o

tlvl‘t/ffz}*’.. HoagLanD. I'm saying that cf the $800 million, which I feel
very comfortable that I can docum~nt and prove to the subcommit-
tee, a lot of it is administration, fapl_ty administration, sloppy
administration, if you’d like. The additional, whether or not 1.:he
799 cases that the Department of Justice spoke about this morning
translates into $200 million, I honestly can’t tell you. I do not know
if those 799 cases translate into $200 million.

Mr. BrownN. Could you relate thia 9$800 million to the total

nt of food stamp activity currently?
aml\(l)lrl. HoaGgLAND. Th?is trans{ates into about 10 percent of the total
amount of food stamps issued that would fall into this category of
error. We will be spending close to, a fully authorized program,
about $11.3 billior: in the food stamp program for the fiscal year
that we're currently in. So, this represents close to 10 percent,
slightly less than 10 percent, of the total amount of food stamps
issued. .
lssMr. Brown. This is an observation, Mr. Chairman, but in most
American industries that are manufacturing products, the manu-
facturer of the product allows for a 2%-percent error. I heard the
president of the Phillips Industries in the Netherlands say, and
he’s 87 years old, that the thing that he had learned from the
Japanese recently, was that 2¥2-percent error was 2% percent too
high. It seems to me that 10 percent is just way too high.

Mr. Hoacranp. Can I simply respond that I agree that 10 per-
cent is too high? In terms of what are the individual components
we can even go further as to what the definition of error is.

One of those pieces of information in the definition of error
would be if they failed to sign their affidavit, or maybe something
that is just a simple slip-up, not to suggest that the individual was
not eligible for those benefits, but by not carrying out the certain
procedures established for the office operation, that would be con-
sidered something that would show up in the $800 r’mlhon. »

Put in proper perspective, the $800 million doesn’t mean that it's
a poor person that’s ripping off the system.

Q
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Mr. Brown. But if I was a teller in a bank cashing a check and I
cashed a check that was not signed, do you have any idea what
would happen?

Mr. HoacLanD. I understand and I appreciate the comment. All
I'm saying is in the perspective of the $800 million there are lots of

things that we have to look at individually.

Mr. BrownN. Has the Agriculture Department done any study of
that $800 million, which really is more than I made all last week
in my business? That is the $800 million that has been lost in 1
year or, rather, as a result of bad bookkeeping or procedural ad-
ministration. That $800 million seems to me to be of sufficient size
that it would be worthwhile for the Agriculture Department to
make a study of it to find out where those errors occurred and how
changing the process could improve that rather abysmal record?

Mr. HoagLaND. Congressman Brown, we do this. We are consult-
ing daily with the States and one piece of information you should
know that is changing the process to address this issue is that we
will begin this fall with what is referred to as the fiscal error rate
sanction system. That is, a State that is out of line, that contrib-
utes highly to the large error rate that we talked about, the $800
million, the 10 percent, that State will be held liable for poor
administration in their program and they will have to reimburse or
ge will reduce the amount of administrative funds going into that

tate.

About 14 or 15 States will possibly come under a fiscal sanction
this fall because of having high error rates. We believe that’s one
mechanism to encourage States, since this is all Federal money
from the food stamp program. It should encourage them to proper-
ly administer the food stamp program in their individual State.

Mr. Brown. If in a specific program there was $11 billion and we
have lost $800 million just through sloppy procedure, whether it
was a defense system or something else, it seems to me that there
would be a high dudgeon within that Department on the part of
somebody to try to correct that state of affairs,

Now, the reason I have raised that question is that the food
stamp itself seems to be about as close in physical look and feel to
money as anything I can think of in the whole process of govern-
ment. It is not like somebody putting a dent into the nose of a very
sophisticated airplane that costs you a lot of money, that has to be
then corrected. It is money that people are dealing with and being
sloppy about. Isn’t there some way that that can be given the same
kind of attention that one would give in a bank or a private
business? In my business if there was a 10 percent bad debt rate, I
would go after my managers hammer and tong.

Mr. HoaGLAND. Yes, I agree with you that it is extremely high.
As I indicated, one of the problems that we have is that this is
federally funded. One hundred percent, in terms of the benefits,
are Federal funds. We have a State administration, local adminis-
tration of this program. They do not, I would suggest to you only in
passing, that they may not look at this in terms of the States or
the local people, as their money. It’s Federal money. I realize the
perversity of that in some ways, but the way you probably encour-
age States to take a little bit better care of Federal moneys is to
make sure that they are held strictly liable for losses as well as

88-631 0 - 82 - 5
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penalizing them for sloppy administration, and that is what we will
be doing through our quality control fiscal sanction system plus
these other State sanctions that we’ll be imposing for loss to ATP.

Mr. BrRowN. One final question, Mr. Chairman. Do you have any
breakdown as to where in the process the $800 million comes, how
much of it comes within the control of the Department of Agricul-
ture through its own employees, and how much of it comes in
somewhere else, after Agriculture has signed off on its part of the
process?

Mr. HoacLAND. This is at the issuance, the certification level, so
this is all the local administration. These are not USDA employees.
These are public welfare offices. These are State employees.

Mr. Brown. Or private.

Mr. HoagrLanp. No, this $800 million is strictly the administra-
tion and certification of eligibility for food stamps, so this is strictly
the public sector employees that are responsible for this loss of
$800 million. We would be happy to share the details of the $300
million, which I should point out to you, if my figures serve me
correctly, that’s both overissuance and underissuance. Some people
didn’t get as much as they should have by about $200 million, if my
recollection serves me.

Mr. Brown. It would be helpful for us to see whatever detail
they might have, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Hoacranp. Thank you.

Mr. BrowN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[No further breakdown of the $800 million in errors had been
supplied at the time the hearing was printed.]

Mr. FountaIiN. Mr. Naughton?

Mr. NaucHTON. Mr. Hoagland, at our hearing on November 8,
1979, the Food and Nutrition Service testified that it expected to
publish regulations the next day which would require States to
report the numbers and value of duplicate food stamp ATP’s they
issued. That’s on page 98 of the hearings. Are those regulations the
ones that require the FNS-46 report that you're talking about?

Mr. HoAGLAND. Yes. Those are the ones that were issued by us in
January of this year. I was not the Administrator at that time and
cannot respond to specific questions on it.

Mr. NaugHTON. Does anybody know why it took from November
1979 until January 1981 to do that?

Mr. HoagrLanp. I'd be happy to turn to the Deputy Administra-
tor for Family Nutrition, if she has a response to that. I do not
i{_now what happened within the Department during that period of
ime.

Ms. Frost. The reference to the publication the following day, as
I remember, was to a proposed regulation, that we put it through a
public comment period and in fact got a considerable amount of
comment from State agencies who were not too pleased that we
were changing some of the liability provisions and then we final-
ized them in January. It is correct that that was quite a period of
time between proposed and final, but we got a good deal of adverse
comment.

Mr. NAUGHTON. Am I correct in assuming from your testimony
that you are not really sure that the information provided, the
FNS-46 reports, are complete and accurate?
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Mr. HoacLanD. We had indicated that it is a new report and as
is the case of any new report that’s placed upon a State for provid-
ing us with information, there’s bound to be some misunderstand-
ing at times as to what they're supposed to be reporting, and also
as has already been reported this morning, there may be some
incentives within it, to the extent that you're going to be penalized
by what you report on, that a State may want to not necessarily be
as forthcoming with the information as they should be, and so that
is why we are asking for the Office of Inspector General to help us
out in a very detailed audit of the FNS-46.

Mr. NauguTON. When do you think you will be able to provide
the subcommittee with comprehensive, State-by-State figures on
losses through stolen or duplicate food stamps or ATP’s?

Mr. HoacLAND. I would believe that potentially by the first part
of next year, as we have an opportunity to carefully review the
FNS-46 and depending on how quickly the Office of Inspector
General can help us out in doing this audit on the FNS-46. It will
probably be early next year before we'd be able to give you that
kind of detail.

Mr. NavucHTON. And would that be January or February?

Mr. HoacrLanp. I'd hate to get tied into a specific date, but I
would assume some time along in the period of the first quarter of
the next calendar year we ought to be able to provide you with
some improved information.

Mr. FountaIiN. Do your regulations require the reporting of
ATP’s or food stamps stolen from the mails to the Postal Service?

Mr. HoaGgrLaND. That’s correct.

Mr. Fountain. What steps, if any, have you taken to insure
compliance? ‘

Mr. HoacrLanD. With the report of the losses?

Mr. FounTaIN. Yes.

Mr. HoacLAND. Well, again, we are moving in the farm bill that
is now going to conference, I believe next week. We will be able to
have the ability to hold, again, a State strictly liable for losses in
the mails that exceed certain tolerance levels and here again, then,
we will be going to the State and penalizing that State if they have
a large loss.

Also, the regulations as we've discussed it we have already
issued, say that in the mails you lose ATP’s twice in a 6-month
period, then the State is required to find some other issuance
system for that individual.

Mr. FounTain. Witnesses from the Office of Inspector General
testified at our 1979 hearing, on page 100, that most large cities
were not in compliance with regulations requiring that food stamp
ATP issuances be reconciled for each month to identify duplicate
redemptions. Has that problem been eliminated?

Mr. HoagranDp. As I've indicated, our FNS-46 is designed to do
that. I'm not going to suggest to you that we still do not have
issuance losses, but we are working very strongly, along with the
FNS-46 and the rapid data access system I talked about.

Mr. FounraIn. Is it still true that ATP’s issued in New York
City can be redeemed anywhere in the State?

Ms. Frost. Yes.

Mr. HoacrLanDp. That's correct.
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Mr. FouNTAIN. Are you aware of any significant recommenda-
tions concerning the food stamp program made by the Inspector
General with. which the Food and Nutrition Service disagrees?

Mr. HoacLanDp. Well, there have been, I presume. In the short
time that I've been in the agency since February, I look upon the
Office of Inspector General as a management consultant in some
ways, giving me good information on ways of improving our pro-
grams and operations. There have been some differences of opinion
relative to the effectiveness of certain recommendations the Office
of Inspector General has given. As an example, wage matching is
one. But we have usually followed very closely their recommenda-
tions when it is documented and supportable by their audits and
their investigations.

Mr. FountaIiN. Mr. Naughton?

Mr. NavgHTON. Could you provide a list of any significant rec-
ommendations of the Inspector General with which you disagree,
indicating the reasons for your disagreement, for the record?

Also, are there any significant IG recommendations concerning
the food stamp program with which you agree but have not yet
fully complied with?

Mr. HoagrLanDp. I would have to know exactly what those recom-
mendations were from the IG. I guess we would have to check with
them.

Mr. NavucHTON. I was just going to ask for a second look.

Mr. HoAGLAND. Sure. Fine.

Mr. NaugHTON. That would be to see those with which you
agree, when they were issued and if it has been a considerable
period of time without full compliance, what the reason for the
delay is.

Mr. HoacrLanp. You're not talking about insignificant things?

Mr. NaucHTON. No, significant.

Mr. Hoagranp. I understand.

[The information follows:]
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0IG/FNS ISSUES

RECOMMENDATION 1:

0IG advocates mandatory wage matching for the Food Stamp Program.
They believe that matching techniques would allow States to
identify more readily those households with unreported or
incorrectly reported earnings or benefits, thereby preventing
error and abuse, It is the opinion of 0IG that many States

with the capability, and now making matches for Public
Assistance (PA) cases, will not make the Food Stamp Program
matches unless it is mandatory.

STATUS:

The 1981 Farm Bill mandates wage matching by State agencies
with either State Employment Security Agency (SES4) or

Socisl Security Administration (SSA) data. We have already
began work on the necessary regulations and hope to publish
the proposed rule mandating wage matching in middle to late

Spring.

On July 10, 1981, FNB published a proposed rule which would
permit access to SSA wage and benefit information by the
Department of Agriculture and State agencies. This rule-
making does not mandate this activity but encourages State
agencies with the capebility to conduct wage matching to do

s8o. We believe that this is an excellent technique especially
when used in conjuction with other verification tools. A
mymber of States are already doing some wage matching. In
addition, FNS would establish certain broad guidelines which
will allow States some flexibility in establishing the specifics
of their matching programs. We are currently in the process of
finalizing this rule.

RECOMMENDATION 2:

OIG recommended that FNS implement an "ATP Charge Back
Provision" (First Endoser Lisbility). The system would work
in conjuction with the food stamp identification (ID) card
which is supposed to be checked when an Authorization to
Participate (ATP) document is redeemed for food stamps.

STATUS:

FRS is currently drafting language for a proposed rule which
will require those project areas using photo ID's to implement

a charge back system. We anticipate publication of the proposed
regulations later in the Spring. For those areas not subject

to photo ID's, the States have the discretion to incorporate a
charge back provision into their contract with izsuance agents.



RECOMMENDATION 3:

0IG supports the estsblishment of a mail tolerance level. )
Presently the Federal Government assumes all losses resulting
from mail issuance. FNS has little authority to enforce State
agency corrective action to reduce financial loss.

STATUS: .

Ve too are aware of the meed for establishing a mail . issuance
tolerance level., For sometime now we have been examining
peveral slternative solutions to the problem of coupons lost
in mail issuance systems. Over a year ago we drafted proposed
regulations establishing a tolerance level. During the proposed
regulations clearance process, our Office of the General (:}‘ouncel
(0GC) determined that without specific legislative authority it
was not possible for FNS to establish a tolerance level wherein
1liability for losses would be shared with States. We now have
that legislative authority. The 1981 Farm Bill proyides the
Secretary of Agriculture with authority to set a mail issua{xce
tolerance level through regulations. We are currently working
on language for the proposed regulations which we expect to be
published by late Spring.

RECOMMENDATION L:

States who do not complete at least 95 percent of their QC
sample should have their administrative cost for quality
control reduced by the percentage amount of non-completion

below 95 percent.

STATUS:

The section on good cause (275.25(d)(5)) contains a provision

that allows the Secretary to waive or reduce & State's liability
for circumstances other than those specified in the regulations

in order for the Department to maintain flexibility. This will
gllow the Department to recognize extreme cases thaet cammot 1.>e )
anticipated beforehand in which a State ghould not be held liasble
for high error rates. The Department would be using this provision
in the regulations to recognize the situations that undue]‘.y
penalize a State agency and it will not be used indiscriminstely.

The regulations contain a provision for adjustment to a State's
error rate should they fail to complete 95 percent. This
adjustment will raise a State's error rate. Also in the extreme
cases vhere a State fails to complete a substantial portion of
its sample, FNS can invalidate the sample as improper and assign
the State an error rate.

The regulations that implement the sanction/incentive system
state that no State shall receive inhanced funding based upon
quality control data for a period prior to the date upon which
its quality control system wes in operation. This would prevent
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States from claiming enhsnced funding if the State did not
hgve an operating QC system in place, even though the regulations
for incentives are retroactive to October 1978 as the law requires.

RECOMMERDATION 5:

Bequire States with county operated computer systems to design
end implement compatible systems. Ih addition, OIG recommended
that the 75 percent funding should not be available to States
that are not developing computer systems capable of detecting
freud and abuse on & Statewide basis.

-

STATUS: -

Ve are currently discussing and resolving the issues raised by
comnentors in the drafting of the final rule on FNS matching
grants of administrative costs for computer systems. The issues
‘raised by OIG are major issues, particularly those of trans-
ferability and compatibility end will be carefully considered
before publishing the final regulations. We will continue to
encourage the use of systems already developed in the States.

Mr. NavcuatoN. Have you had any problems or do you perceive
potential problems because of the situation in New York State
where food stamps issued in New York City or ATP’s issued in
New York City can be cashed anywhere in the State?

Mr. HoaGgLAND. It is a concern to us that we still have the level
of ATP’s, even after the rapid data access that are not reconcilable.
My understanding in working with the Office of Inspector General
is they will be doing an investigation to look throughout the State
and will be supportive of that investigation.

Mr. FounTtain. I'd like to include in the record a memorandum
from Mr. Thomas McBride who was Inspector General, on August
23, 1979, which was addressed to the Attorney General and the
subject was law enforcement authorities for special agents for the
USDA Office of Inspector General, and the purpose of this memo-
randum, I think, was to solicit the support of the Attorney Gener-
al’s Office in connection with the need for special agents who go
into dangerous situations to be able to protect themselves and
maybe when they see an offense being committed to even make an
arrest.

But in this memorandum is set forth a tremendous amount of
information about the extent to which this thing has become a big-
time criminal operation to an extent greater than, I think, many
people realize and this was back on August 23, 1979, and I'm sure
that during the course of some of the testimony we will probably
have some updating of this from the Inspector General of the
Agriculture Department.

That is all we have to ask you this morning. We appreciate very
much both of you being here.

Ms. Frost. Thank you.

Mr. HoaGgrLanp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. ~

[The memorandum referred to appears in the appendix.]

Mr. FounTAIN. Our next witness is Gerald W. Peterson, Assist-

<-ant Inspector General for Auditing of the Inspector General’s
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Office of the Department of Agriculture, and along with him is Mr.
Thomas J. Burke, Deputy Assistant Inspector General for Investi-
gations. I understand that Mr. Graziano, who at one time was
expected not to be able to be with us, will be here, .and so whoever
wants to do the talking has the privilege of doing so. We are
seeking information, and I'm sure you gentlemen are in a position
to give it to us.
You don’t have a prepared statement?

STATEMENT OF JOHN GRAZIANO, INSPECTOR GENERAL, U.S.
DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE, ACCOMPANIED BY GERALD
W. PETERSON, ASSISTANT INSPECTOR GENERAL FOR AUDIT-
ING, AND THOMAS J. BURKE, DEPUTY ASSISTANT INSPECTOR
GENERAL FOR INVESTIGATIONS

Mr. GrazianNo. No, sir, I do not. _

I appreciate the opportunity to appear before the committee. We
are prepared to answer any questions you might have, Mr. Chair-
man, concerning our participation in the food stamp program.

Mr. Fountain. Thank you very much. We appreciate your being
here. We want to congratulate you on the work you've been doing
in the limited period of time within which you’'ve had to operate so
far, in view of the shuffling around of the Inspectors General. It
doesn’t make it easier for one in that position to carry out his
responsibilities.

I'd like to know what your best estimate is of the annual losses
incurred through fraud and abuse in the food stamp program and
what do you regard as the major categories involved?

Mr. Graziano. We have the categories involving recipient fraud,
which I think has been spoken of earlier, and we speak to the
fraud contained in what has been described as the error rate,
which is estimated to be about 10 to 12 percent of the program
from our review, and most of the error, as we see it, involves
underreporting income or overstating the size of the household. So,
a good percentage of what is classified as “error” is, in fact, fraud
because people should know how many people are in their house-
hold or what amount of money they do earn.

There is also a considerable amount of fraud in trafficking oper-
ations which is generally not picked up by a quality control system.

So, to give you a hard dollar figure, Mr. Chairman, would be
extremely difficult.

Mr. FounTaIN. Are there any areas in which you think the Food
and Nutrition Service has done a particularly good job or a particu-
larly poor job in responding to your recommendations for correc-
tive action? If so, would you elaborate.

Mr. Graziano. May I ask Mr. Peterson to respond to that be-
cause in on-going audits he has been in a position to make a review
of what FNS has been doing?

Mr. FounTtaIN. Yes. Mr. Peterson?

Mr. PerersoN. I think for the most part, at least over the

ast——

P Mr. FounTaIn. Give us your general impression and then supply
the details for the record.

Mr. PeTeERSON. At least over the past couple of years, the time
that I'm immediately concerned with, I think that FINS has done a

69

pretty good job implementing the recommendations that the Office
of Inspector General had made as it pertained to the food stamp
program. I don’t think that we can say that all of those changes
have been made in a timely fashion, as we've just discussed, but I
do believe that they've made good progress in responding to the
recommendations.

Mr. FountaiN. How many investigators and auditors do you
have working on the food stamp program?

Mr. Graziano. Well, I would estimate of our total, which at the
present time is 881 positions, about 30 percent of our total staff is
involved in investigations and audit, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Fountain. If the 12-percent cut in your budget, proposed by
OMB on September 30, were to take place, what impact would that
have on your ability to combat fraud and abuse in the food stamp
program?

Mr. Graziano. It would have a significant impact on our total
commitment to handle our program, Mr. Chairman, because we are
a labor intensive organization. About 20 cents out of every $1 goes
for salaries and travel expenses.

However, yesterday we were informed by representatives of the
Office of Management and Budget that the recommendation has
been made by OMB that there be no cut in staffing for the Office of
Inspector General at the U.S. Department of Agriculture.

Mr. FounTaIN. I'm delighted to hear that. We had been led to
believe that a new look was being taken at these situations.

Mr. GraziaNo. Yes, sir. We were informed last evening by our
Budget Office that our new numbers would be 902, which would be
straight lining from the 1981 authorizations.

Mr. FountaiN. With that number would you have to fire any
food stamp investigators?

Mr. Graziano. Would I have to fire? -

Mr. FounTtaiN. Would you have to get rid of any food stamp
investigators?

Mr. GrazianNo. No, sir.

Mr. FounTaIN. Mr. Naughton?

Mr. NaugHTON. If the 12-percent cut had taken place or should
take place, you would have to terminate some food stamp investiga-
tors, would you not?

Mr. Graziano. It would appear likely, Mr. Naughton, yes sir.

Mr. NaugaTON. Would any reduction in force bear disproportion-
ately heavily on food stamp investigators as opposed to your other
personnel?

Mr. Graziano. Well, our investigators generally handle a variety
of assignments. We do not specialize because of the size of our staff
and we assign investigators as they are available. We do have some
people who are experts in undercover operations and are continual-
ly involved and when we set up a RIF register it could very
possibly involve some of those people.

Mr. NaucHTON. But aren’t the ones who are out there in the
hazardous duty, the undercover operations and so forth, primarily
the younger agents who have less seniority and therefore might be
fired first? .

Mr. GraziaNoO. Yes, sir, they are. They certainly are.

e s,
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Mr. NauGgHTON. Did you receive any assurances with respect to
travel funds? Of course, obviously, your personnel are not much
good for you if they can’t travel.

Mr. Graziano. No, sir. All I was given was information concern-
ing that I had a ceiling for 1982 which I did not have prior to last
evening and that up until November 20, during the period of time
of the operation of the continuing resolution, the 12-percent cut
would not apply to us.

Mr. NaAugHTON. Have you gotten anything in writing, or to your
knowledge has the Department gotten anything in writing, indicat-
ing that OMB has withdrawn its recommendation for a 12-percent
cut in your budget? 4

Mr. GraziaNo. No, sir. I was informed by a telephone call that
came to the Director of the Office of Budget last Friday. There was
nothing in writing forthcoming.

Mr. NaugHTON. Of course, the proposed cut is in writing and it
would be helpful, I am sure, if equal formality would be given to
rescinding it, if in truth it’s being rescinded.

Mr. Graziano. It may be forthcoming, Mr. Naughton.

Mr. NAUGHTON. Yes.

Mr. FounTaIN. I wonder if you would briefly describe for us the
qualifications and the training of IG personnel assigned to food
stamp investigations and give us some indication of the kind of
work they're doing and the results they’re accomplishing.

Mr. Graziano. Well, our agents receive the same type of training
that all Federal law enforcement agents receive. With the excep-
tion of the FBI, all criminal investigators working in the various
federal agencies are trained at the Federal Law Enforcement
Training Center, Glencoe, Ga. Our agents are trained at that facili-
ty, along with Secret Service agents, ATF agents, DEA agents, and
everyone else.

They are trained in the use of firearms and the issuance of
warrants, conducting searches and seizures, and all the legal as-
pects concerning those procedures.

We also have retraining programs where we bring them up to
date on the latest activitiee. We have in-house training in certain
areas such as conducting investigations on meat inspection, bribery
that may arise as a result of that, and certain aspects of the
building and industrial loan programs, and Farmers Home Admin-
istration, and, of course, specifically because there’s such a major
impact on our total workload, the food stamp program, and the
various other aspects of the Food and Nutrition Service programs.

Mr. FounTaIN. Mr. Naughton?

Mr. NauveHTON. What percentage of your total food stamp inves-
tigative work, your fraud investigations, involves recipient fraud as
opposed to traffickers or the other categories of more hardened
criminals.

Mr. Graziano. We do very little work in the area of recipient
fraud. Traditionally it’s been an area that we have left to the
States and local communities. We concentrate primarily on traf-
ficking, caseworker issuances, and errors of that type.

Mr. NaugHTON. It was indicated, I think, that about one-fourth
of the 799 indictments that your investigators and auditors were
responsible for during fiscal 1981 involved recipient fraud. Was the
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amount of work that went into those indictments on the part of
your personnel equal to the other indictments or were those rela-
tively easy cases, short-term cases as compared with trafficking?

Mr. Graziano. I will ask Mr. Burke to give you a more specific
answer. However, generally the U.S. attorneys are very selective in
the types of cases that they will accept for prosecution and there-
fore they generally are not concerned in the assessment of their
priorities by cases which are so-called easy recipient frauds. Tom
perhaps you can give a little more. ’
. Mr. BURKE. Thank you. Mr. Naughton, last year we had 882
}nd1v1c.1ual. Investigations into the food stamp program. Of that 882
Investigations 106 were specifically in the recipient area. Stemming
from the 106 investigations of recipients. as Mr. Jensen stated
before, there were 182 indictments.

Now, you should be aware also that the statistics that Mr.
Jensen gave from the categories are not mutually exclusive. That
is, when we have an investigation we may label it at the outset
trafficking. Then when the results of the type or classification of
people f:all out, that is those indicted or arrested and convicted can
be r_etallez:s, whqle;salers, recipients or a combination thereof or
precisely, in addition, people that are outside the system, as Mr
Jensen stated. ’ ‘

About 6 or 7 work years went into the recipient investigations
last year by us. That’s out of a total of about 100 work years. So
abqu[: 6 percent of our field endeavor was specifically targeted at
recipient fraud. So that—you shouldn’t think that we work in a
vacuum becausp our recipient fraud work also stems from audit
referrgls in which the audit side of our house does a great deal of
matching using the social security numbers and I think Mr. Peter-
son may want to direct some of your attention to that area.

. Mr. NaugHTON. I'm sure that some of the traffickers that you've
Investigated and gotten indicted have gone to jail, have they not?

Mr. BURkE. Oh, yes, sir.

Mr. NAUG.}H.TON.. Is it common practice for recipients to actually
serve any jail time for a relatively uncomplicated case where
they’re not using several different names or things of that kind?

Mr. BI{RKE. No, Mr. Naughton, that would be atypical. Most of
the reciplents that get involved in this are relatively poor people
who are possibly greedy but they don’t do jail time. Most of the
sentences are for 30 to 60 days and sometimes as much as a year or
gz(l)l but they’re usually suspended and put on some sort of proba-

Mr. NAUGHTON. These usually result from plea bargainin
- Mr. BURkE. Yes, sir. Most of it is plea barggining. I% fact,gI would
say over 90 percent of the cases that we bring to the U.S. attorney
following indictment are plea bargained. We have very few actual
court cases.
it’iw;éalgifljmgmg. But they do tr%r tc% vsﬁ)rk out, to the extent that

e to do so, recoupmen
Hlogats obiareas s) of the moneys that have been

Mr. Burke. Not necessarily.

Mr. FOUNTAIN. I don’t guess you recoup very much.

Mr. Burkk. I think our record in that area is very poor. Most of
the courts do not levy fines or look for recoupment.
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Mr. NaugHTON. Do you think these indictments have a deterrent
effect on recipient fraud?

Mr. BURkE. Yes, sir, we think it does. We jointly worked with the
audit people on a match in Tennesse. We also worked on that case
with the State officials. There was a great deal of notoriety and a
great deal of people were indicted; both on the Federal side and on
the State side. As a consequence of the notoriety and the reported
indictments, numerous people came into the welfare offices and
asked to take their names from the rolls. We think this had an
impact. We can’t measure it exactly but we have had reports that
numerous people have voluntarily come in and taken their names
off the rolls.

Mr. FounTaIiN. You know, of course, that we on this committee
have been extremely interested in being sure that your office and
the other Offices of Inspectors General have adequate personnel. I
must confess that one of the key factors I had in mind in introduc-
ing legislation and in cosponsoring other legislation which estab-
lished the Offices of Inspector General was not only to discover
fraud and waste and downright thievery, but to have an institution
with the power to act independently and to take such an inventory
of the administration of the programs within the agency that you
can eliminate as much fraud as possible and prevent unnecessary
expenditure and waste and extravagance. In my opinion, one of the
great accomplishments that can be made by your office and the
other inspectors general is to understand the programs that are in
effect, and check into those programs to prevent happening some of
the things you're now talking about.

I wonder if you would describe for us your involvement in an
income verification project in Memphis and Nashville and the re-
sults of that project.

Mr. GraziaNo. Mr. Peterson is going to answer that question.

Mr. FounTAIN. Mr. Peterson.

Mr. PeTERSON. We have been involved in a matching project in
Memphis and in Nashville and I guess it’s a somewhat unique
project because I think for the first time a number of different
agencies got together to cooperate. It was not just USDA but HHS
and HUD also participated. In future endeavors of this type the
Department of Labor and the Department of Education have ex-
pressed a desire to also cooperate. Focusing on the Memphis-Nash-
ville match, our intent was to tackle this problem of recipient
fraud. There’s a lot of figures kicked around. A recent GAO report
suggested that there may be $850 million in underreported income
in the various programs. We endorse that but I think that that’s a
very, very conservative figure.

To put this in the right context, there’s been some suggestion
that we may be out looking for the very poor that just marginally
missed the program or marginally have too much income. That
isn’t the case. In Nashville, we looked at no recipient that was not
making at least $100 a month more than would have been qualify-
ing for the program. In Memphis and Nashville, we ended up with
about 1,600 food stamp recipients that were participating in at
least one program and many of those were participating in at least
four programs.
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But in those 1,600 cases, the amount of mone attendant to th
cases was $2,500,000. What we're talking abouyt here isnthaot or?gg
gle make the}:l case we tléenligo blaltck a}xlld compute the total amount

€ person has received illegally while th ineligi
pr%gr(ain; belﬁefits. gally e they were ineligible for

0 date there have been 114 indictments of those 1,600 ca i
the State courts and 89 in the Federal courts, I should also sa;etshgé
of the 1,600 cases, 667 were also participating in the AFDC pro-
gram and had received benefits of about $800,000; 500 had partici-
pated in medicaid, receiving benefits of about $150,000 and 144 also
%)artlmpated in HUD programs, receiving a total of $250,000 illegal-

Mr. FountaiN. What is your estimate of the j
hals4 ha% as compal(:;ed with {he cost? benefits that project
r. PETERSON. Our estimate is that it’s returning $20 for
dollar that we put into it. The total cost just forgfo$od stamer‘),se r}I’
believe, was about $125,000, with a return of about $2v% millién.
y %\/Ird FounTaIN. Of course, there are other programs also in-
olved. '

Mr. PETERSON. Yes, as has been pointed out.

Mr. FOUNTAIN. But in view of the apparent benefits of the Ten-
nessee project in curbing fraud and abuse in a number of pro-
grams, are you in a position to move rapidly now to carry out
similar projects in other areas?

Mr. GraziANo. We have instituted a project in Atlanta and we
are going to institute a number of additional projects. We have
already had a meeting involving a number of the other IG’s to gain

their cooperation and participation in expandi ; :
possible. P P panding this as rapidly as

Mr. FounTaIN. Mr. Naughton?

Mr. NAUGH:I‘ON. If you're receiving a 20-to-1 return, that’s an
awf}llly good investment. Do you have adequate resources so that
you're able to proceed, to move ahead with additional programs, as
rapidly as you would like to do so in order to obtain these benefits?

Mr. Graziano. I think you never have all of the resources that
you th;nk you would like to have in order to move as rapidly as
you can. We are to establishing priorities and moving into those
areas as quickly as possible where we think we can get the biggest
bang for the buck._lf we had to blanket all of the areas we would
like to target, obviously the answer is we do not have sufficient
resources.

Mr. NAUGI:IT.ON. Is there any question at all in your mind that, if
you had ad<§1t10na‘1 résources, you could more than pay for them
through projects similar to this one that you can’t now undertake
with the resources you have?

Mr. Graziano. Our track record is such that we've returned
substaptlglly greater amounts to the U.S. Treasury for the invest-
ment in investigators and auditors, so that obviously we do feel
that we would be able to increase our effectiveness and return
more money to the U.S. Treasury if we had greater numbers of
resources.

Mr. NauGHTON. Of course, if the 12-percent cuts, which all of us
hope will not materialize, should materialize, you would have to
cut back on the plans you now have, would you not?
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Mr. GraziaNo. Yes, sir.

Mr. FouNTAIN. As you know, the General Accounting Office has
reviewed significant federally supported programs at the request of
the subcommittee with a view to ascertaining the adequacy of
procedures used to verify the accuracy of income or asset informa-
tion supplied by applicants. We expect to have a full report from
the General Accounting Office within the next few weeks.

I think it would be useful to read into the record a staff summa-
rization of advance information we have received from the General
Accounting Office in connection with the report it is preparing for
us on income verification activities, as well as related activities of
the USDA Office of Inspector General:

In late 1979 the subcommittee asked the General Accounting Office to review
significant federally supported programs which rely on income or asset information
in determining eligibility for or the amount of benefits with a view to aséertaining

the adequacy of procedures used to verify the accuracy of information supplied by
applicants.

It is expected that a report on this review will be supplied to the subcommittee
within the next few weeks. In the meantime, at the subcommittee’s request, GAO

supplied an advance summary of significant findings which will be discussed in
detail in the forthcoming report.

GAO reviewed five major programs which use income and asset information in
determining eligibility. These programs-—AFDC, SSI, Medicaid, Food Stamr~ and
HUD’s section 8 Housing Program—involved total program expenditures of ¢ . roxi-
mately $45 billion in fiscal year 1978.

On the basis of its review, GAO estimated that overpayments caused by recipi-
ents’ failure to fully report income and assets in applying for benefits under these
five programs during fiscal year 1978, totaled more than $850 million—nearly 2
percent of the total program expenditures.

The Agriculture Department’s Office of Inspector General, working with the OIG
personnel from HHS and HUD, matched income data supplied by food stamp
recipients in Shelby and Davidson Counties, Tenn., with wage data supplied by
employers for the unemployment insurance program.

This match and subsequent followup work disclosed a total of 1,600 suspected
fraud cases in the Food Stamp Program out of a total caseload of approximately
82,000. The total food stamp fraud involved in the 1,600 cases is estimated at $2%

million.

I imagine that’s a sum that you wouldn’t be able to collect
because they’re the people that aren’t able to pay it.

Mr. GrAziaNoO. Yes, sir.

Mr. FounTAIn. But you get them off the rolls.

Mr Graziano. Yes, sir. We could prevent further loss by getting
them off the rolls.

Mr. FounTAIN [continues reading]. “735 of the 1,600 cases also
are believed to involve fraud in the medicaid program’”—and I
might say in response to the editorials in the paper that if we get
information indicating that doctors or lawyers or preachers or
anybody else is stealing money from the taxpayers, whether it’s in
a resthome or nursing home or in a hospital or anyplace else, this
committee will exercise its surveillance jurisdiction to whatever
extent we can to see that appropriate action is taken. “About 200
Federal and State indictments have been returned as of September
1981. According to USDA OIG sources, this project will result in a
very high benefit/cost ratio.”

I wanted to get that in the record for the benefit of all members
of the subcommittee.

Do you think the findings of these two separate projects are
consistent, GAO and yours?
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. ZIANO. Yes, sir. . ;
1\l\g (%‘I({)%NTAIN. It's my understanding that food stamp ATP’s

issued in New York City can be redeemed anywhere in the State.
Is that accurate? - s mccurate
. GraziaNoO. Yes, sir, 1t 1s a e.
%i FouNnTAIN. Is that an appropriate way to run a program?
Mr. Graziano. Obviously we would like to see that an _ATP
jssued in a county is cashed in that county. This would minimize
the amount of duplicate issuances if we could confine @he redemp-
tion of the ATP for food stamps to the area where it has been
issued. _ .
Mr. FounTaIN. So it has caused problems:
Mr. GraziaNoO. Yes, sir. .
Mf‘ FounTAIN. To your knowledge, are there any other States In
which food stamp ATP’s can be redeemed in locations other than
in which they're issued? _
thg/.s[s.lgrlXZIANO. I’}{l ask Mr. Burke to answer that question. .
Mr. BURKE. Mr. Chairman, I think it can also be accomplished in
the State of Pennsglvani?. -
. FounTtain. Pennsylvania: N
11&{' Burke. Not onlz because, as New York, it's a centrally
directed food stamp program. It is centrally repopcﬂed and because
of that the ATP can be issued in one jurisdiction and cashed in
anlc\)itxljterl.)ETERSON. But there is a significant difference between
Pennsylvania and New York. It isn’t so much that’ New York
allows the ATP to be redeemed at another location. It's that they
are not reconciled on a statewide basis. In Pennsylvania they do, in
fact, have a statewide system and you can redeem an ATP at a
location other than the one that you received it in. But, the Statﬁ
has a reconciling process that makes that fall out. In New Yor
that does not exist. They reconcile county by county rather t].nap.on
a statewide basis and therefore that data is lost for reconciling
purposes in New York. So that’s the real thrust of the problem in
York. o
N?I\V/Ivr. FEUNTAIN. But it is true, as has been pointed out by other
witnesses and as I think we understand from the program, that
notwithstanding the fact that this is a Federal program involving
Federal tax dollars, the burden for the administration of this pro-
gram is at State a§d 1o.%a.1 levels.
. GrRAZIANO. Yes, 1t 1s. '

%11: FouNTAIN. And would you say that is where most of the
e? . »
erEII‘?HéSRiEIANO. Well, in the fraud concerning the issuance and
redemption and the steps in between, certification, reconciliation,
Yo ho used to be

Mr. FounTtaiN. I happen to be one of those who
refelfred to as a “States righter,” but I always thought that along
with States rights go State responsibilities. Everybody seems to
jump on the Federal Government, but somehow I have detecte’d 2
feeling that in some States this is Federal money and,there s 2
printing press up there somewhere and whether they're public
officials or whoever else they are, they're willing to take, the money
and if they make a mistake in distributing it, they're not too
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concerned about getting it back or paying it back. Does that seem
to be the situation?

Mr. GraziaNo. Yes, sir. I believe the previous testimony before
your subcommittee, Mr. Chairman, in the past by my predecessor,
Mr. McBride, would also indicate that that has been our experi-
ence. When I was in Agriculture between 1974 and 1979, we had
instances where State officials felt it was not one of their priorities
because it was Federal money.

Mr. FounTAIN. So it appears that one of the things we need to
emphasize is that with States rights do go State responsibilities
and that it’s time for us to sort of reemphasize to States to take
some action on the State levels and local levels to see that these
programs are responsibly administered. Otherwise, they can get
out of hand and the people who need the help may not get it
because the funds aren’t there.

Mr. BRENNEN. Just one quick question here. In previous testimo-
ny it was noted by witnesses that the Department of Agriculture’s
Office of Inspector General is the primary, if not the only, Federal
agency doing the investigative work required for preparation of
cases for presentation to the U.S. attorneys for prosecution. Do you
agree with that assessment and if so, why is this the case?

Mr. GraziaNo. Do you want to answer that?

Mr. Burke. Basically I agree with you. The legal responsibility
for the food stamp investigative program is set forth in the Food
Stamp Act and it gives the criminal sanctions, et cetera, and the
responsibility to the Secretary who has delegated it to the Inspec-
tor General. Historically we have been investigating the violations
in the program but again, as I stated before, we don’t normally
investigate it in a vacuum. We seek aid and assistance at all levels.

For instance, we have 'a very harmonious working relationship
with the postal authorities. I cannot give you an exact number of
cases that we have worked with them over the years but it's
considerable. You can see why. In the delivery system the mails are
used both in the ATP delivery system and in the direct mail of the
coupons. Therefore we are in daily touch with them.

We're also in frequent and almost daily contact with the U.S.
Secret Service in which they assist us or we actually, to turn that
around, we assist them in the investigations on counterfeiting be-
cause counterfeiting is their exclusive jurisdiction since it's a Gov-
ernment document.

Additionally, we are in daily contact throughout the Nation
through our regional offices with almost every State investigative
group, local police, welfare, and in the last few years we've had
considerable relationships and experience with ATF, DEA, Cus-
toms, and of course, the FBI.

We have an ongoing daily dialog with the FBI in seeking advice
and counsel in certain areas and we have referred some cases to
them on which they worked, again, where they have exclusive
jurisdiction such as in the banking area.

I think that our track record over the years has been one of
segking help from whatever source we can and doing a yeoman's
job.

Mr. NAuGHTON. Getting back to the situation in New York,
where ATP’s issued in New York City can be cashed or redeemed

T

anywhere in the State, have you found or do you suspect that there
are large amounts of food stamp ATP’s being issued in New York
City that are being taken by parties unknown elsewhere in the
State for redemption?

Mr. PETERsON. Mr. Naughton, we’re currently working on that
problem. What we know is this, that in June of 1981 there were
10,000 requests for replacement ATP’s. We know that about 2,100
of those cases were forgeries. That is to say, the original and the
replacement were signed by different people.

We also know that about 330 of those cases were fraud in that
the original and the replacement ATP were signed by the same
person. That leaves about 7,900 unaccounted for. We can’t find
them and we are currently looking at other locations throughout
the State to see if those ATP’s were improperly redeemed at some
other location.

Mr. Graziano. It is our suspicion that that’s what happened
because of the reconciliation process being a county-by-county ar-
rangement in New York. We know they have not appeared in New
York City, so our conclusion at this time is that they have been
taken and redeemed somewhere else.

Mr. FountaIN. Would it be safe to say that most of the violations
you’ve been finding in a number of categories are in large, metro-
politan areas of the country?

Mr. GrazIANO. Yes, sir. That's where most of the big dollars are.
We have found an increasing number, of late, of the involvement of
people who traffic in narcotics and stolen property also traffic in
food stamps and there seems to be a greater concentration of these
types of people in the metropolitan areas.

Mr. FounTtaIN. And, of course, you have a larger population and
I guess an inadequacy of personnel to really do the checking you
ought t2 do. It'd be too expensive to do that.

Mr. NaucgHTON. Isn’t it also true that in less heavily populated
areas people are generally known to their neighbors. The county
commissioners have a pretty good idea who's receiving food stamps
and so does the grocer so that the kind of fraud that involves
coming in under a false name would be much more difficult to
perpetrate?

Mr. Graziano. That'’s partially true, Mr. Naughton, and a second
reason, of course, is that there are different delivery systems in
some of the smaller areas which minimize the type of fraud we are
finding in a larger metropolitan area.

Mr. FounTaIN. Just one more question because we’re going to
have to move along here. Do you think the recommendations which
are being made and the legislation proposed by Congressman Rich-
mond’s committee, will close loopholes and afford an opportunity
for quicker detection of fraud and waste and maybe prevent more
of it because of the deterrent effect?

Mr. Graziano. Yes, sir.

Mr. FouNTaIN. I see no reason why every holder of a card,
whether it's for welfare or whatever it may be, whatever program
it is, should not have an identification card of some kind with their
picture so that anybody can see that this is the person that's
entitled to this money..
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STATEMENT OF LINDA McMAHON, ASSOCIATE COMMISSIONER,
OFFICE OF FAMILY ASSISTANCE, SOCIAL SECURITY ADMIN-
ISTRATION, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES

Ms. McManoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of the
subcommittee. I appreciate the opportunity to testify on what the
Office of Family Assistance has done and is doing to reduce the
incidence of duplicate check issuance as a result of AFDC checks
being lost or stolen.

Since the hearings in November 1979, we have undertaken a
number of initiatives to address the duplicate check problem. On
October 15, 1980, we published a notice of decision in the Federal
Register to develop regulations which would reinforce long-estab-
lished policy. Specifically, the regulations would require that the
Federal share of checks voided or cariceled by the State agency
must be returned to the Federal Government on the State’s quar-
terly expenditure report for the quarter in which the check is
voided or canceled. This regulation would also require States to
refund the Federal share of all uncashed checks after 180 days
from the date of issue.

We are further proposing that before a duplicate check is issued
the State must initiate a stop payment on the original check as
well as secure a signed statement from the recipient attesting to
the nonreceipt of the original check. This regulation was one that
was temporarily delayed by the administration’s moratorium on
issuing regulations. However, we are now moving to issue the
NPRM as quickly as possible.

Our efforts in technology transfer, by which we share successful
practices of one State with other States, has continued during this
time. For example, we arranged for Cuyahoga County officials
knowledgeable on their electronic fund transfer project to demon-
strate the approach to the Wisconsin State agency. Wisconsin now
(izgggcts to start an electronic fund transfer project in January

In addition to States noted at the prior hearing that have imple-
mented or are experimenting with alternate methods of check
delivery, namely, Pennsylvania, Illinois, Ohio, and New York, this

list now includes Los Angeles County, Calif. In 1980 California was
granted funding for a demonstration project on electronic fund
transfer whereby AFDC payments will be directly deposited in
regular checking accounts maintained by recipients. :

Our efforts to disseminate information concerning innovative
State practices continue through our Welfare Management Insti-
tute. This past month we issued a document on New York City’s
check fraud control program. This program reduced the number of
duplicate checks from 15,000 to 5,000 per month and the number of
fraud attempts from 5,000 to 300 per month. This system is charac-
terized by a more timely flow of information between the city
agency and Manufacturer’s Hanover Trust Co. and a concerted
effort by the Check Cashiers’ Union to inform its members on the
emphasis to prevent public assistance checks fraud.

Probably of most interest to the committee is the fact that as a
result of the 1979 hearing we have undertaken a study to gather
statistical data on the incidence of duplicate check issuance. The




80

study, conducted during the period January to June 1981, was
designed to be completed by the regional offices with the best
information that was readily available. Consequently, we do not
have data for some States and in other instances some inconsisten-
cies in the data are obvious.

Although this study is still in draft at the present time, I can
share with you some of the preliminary findings. On the volume of
duplicate checks issued we have data on 32 of the 54 jurisdictions.
These States represent approximately 57 percent of all jurisdictions
and 50 percent of all AFDC expenditures. In these 32 States, dupli-
cate checks constituted seven-tenths of 1 percent of all AFDC
checks issued in fiscal year 1979. In terms of dollars, the dollar
value of duplicate checks to total dollars was also seven-tenths of 1
percent or approximately $39 million of the close to 6 billion Feder-
al dollars paid out.

The percent of duplicate checks to total checks on a State basis
range from a high of 1.9 percent to a low of 0.1 percent. On a dollar
basis the range was from 1.5 percent of total expenditures to 0.1
percent.

The study also documented the wide variation permitted by State
policy and statute on how long a check may be outstanding before
it is voided. For example, the time ranged from 2 weeks to over 2
years. .

Our current plan in the area of duplicate check issuance includes
the following: As noted earlier, we will be issuing regulations to
insure timely refund of the Federal share of uncashed and canceled
checks. We will place greater emphasis on our technology transfer
efforts, particularly focusing on the large urban States. We will
develop a monitoring guide for regional office use in monitoring
State performance in this area, including a sampling of uncashed
and duplicate checks to assure proper refunding of the Federal
share.

Finally, I think it is appropriate to mention our more long-range
goal to improve automation of State systems. Part of the problem
today is that payment files are not automated. In most States the
checks are written by another governmental agency. For example,
the State treasury or the comptroller. As a result, payment history
files tend to be fragmented. This was one of the reasons some
States could not provide the statistical data we requested without
undertaking an indepth study.

However, new legislation effective July 1, 1981, authorizes the
Federal Government to give States 90 percent Federal money for
automated systems design. Implementing regulations were issued
on September 30. Improved automation of the payment process
will, T believe, significantly contribute to better control of the du-
plicate check problem.

This concludes my prepared testimiony. I'm happy to answer
questions now or after Mr. Crank testifies.

Mr. FountaiN. Thank you very much, Ms. McMahon. Mr.
Naughton, do you have any questions? )

Mr. NAUGHTON. You've indicated, I believe, that a regulation has
been issued to make it clear that the Federal Government will not
share in the cost of duplicate checks.
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Ms. McManoN. We are in the process of getting that notice of
proposed rulemaking out. It has not yet been published in the
Federal Register.

Mr. NaugHTON. I'm glad to see you're doing that. During our
1979 hearing a witness at that time who, I think, held your job
then, indicated that there was really no danger of loss to the
Federal Government on duplicate checks because the regulations
did not permit the States to obtain Federal cost sharing for dupli-
cate checks, I gather the fact that you are proposing new regula-
tions suggests that perhaps you aren’t quite as confident as he
apparently was that the situation was already taken care of.

Ms. McMaHoN. Well, as I stated, the reason we're doing the
regulations is to clarify our policy.

Mr. NaugHTON. Right. And do you share his feeling that the
regulation will be self-enforcing once you get it into the——

Ms;. McMaHON. One of the reasons that we want to prepare a
monitoring guide for our regional offices is to, in fact, have a way
of insuring that it is enforced.

Mr. NauGHTON. Yes. Thank you.

Mr. FounTaIN. Do you have adequate information to measure
the extent of the problem of stolen and duplicate AFDC checks?

Ms. McMa#sON. No, Mr. Chairman, we don’t. The States do not
break down the difference. Duplicate checks can be issued because
a person moves and the original check cannot be forwarded, so the
check comes back to the agency and a new check is issued, and for
a number of other reasons, so we really don’t know what part of
that duplicate check amount is or could possibly be fraud.

Mr. FounTaIN. Are you undertaking any new approach to try to
get more adequate information?

Ms. McManoN. We hope that through our 90/10 matching for
autgmated systems for States that we will be provided better infor-
mation.

Mr. FounTAIN. Our past experience has indicated that those
responsible for the AFDC program have not given a very higi:
priority to the need for corrective action and I hope maybe you’ve
instilled into those over there a keener appreciation of the need for
making this a high priority.

Ms. .MCMAHO.N. I'm happy that you've brought the issue to my
attention at this time. I have spent, I have to admit, the last 7
months on the implementation of the new changes in the AFDC
{)rolgra}ém, but obviously this is an important area that we need to
ook at.

Mr. FounTaIN. Thank you very much. We have a lot, of questions
we could ask everyone but we're pressed for time. |

[Ms. McMahon’s prepared statement follows:]
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STATEMENT BY

LINDA S. MCMAHON
ASSOCIATE COMMISSIONER FOR FAMILY ASSISTANCE

SOCIAL SECURITY ADMINISTRATION

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcominittee, I appreciate
the opportunity to testify on what the Office of Family Assistance
has done and is doing to reduce the incidence of duplicate check
issuance as a result of lost or stolen AFDC checks. Since the
hearings in November 1979, we have undertaken a number of initia-

tives to address the duplicate check problemn.

on October 15, 1980, we published a notice of decision in
the Federal Register to develop regulations which would reinforce
long established policy. Specifically, the regulation would
require that the Federal share of checks voided or cancelled
by the State agency must be returned to the Federal government
on the State's guarterly expenditure report for thé quarter in
which the check is voided or cancelled. This regulation would
also require States to refund the Feder?l share of all uncashed
checks after 180 days from the date of issue. We are further
proposing that before a duplicate check is issued, the State
must initiate stop payments on the original check as well as
secure a signed statement from the recipient attesting to the
non-acceptance of the original check. This regulation
was.one that was temporarily delayed by the Administration’s

moratorium on issuing regulations; however, we are now moving

to issue the NPRM as gquickly as possikle.

U
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Our efforts in technology transfer by which we share
successful practicies of one State with other States has continued
during this time. For example, we arranged for Cuyahoga County
officials knowledgeable in their Electronic Fund Transfer Project
to demonstrate this approach to the Winconsin:-State agency.
Wisconsin now expects to start an Electronic Fund Transfer Project
in January of 1982. In addition to States noted at the prior
hearing that have implemented or are experimenting with alternate
methods of check delivery, namely Pennsylvania, Illinois, Ohio,
New York, this list now includes Los Angeles County, California.
In 1980, California was granted funding for a demonstration
project on Electronic Fund Transfer whereby AFDC payments will

be directly deposited in regular checking accounts maintained by

recipients. -

our efforts to disseminate information concerning innovative
State practices continue through our Welfare Management Instituﬁe.
This past month, we issued a document on New York City's Check
Fraud Control Program. This program reduced tﬂe number of dupli-
cate checks from 15,000 per month to 5,000 per month and the number
of fraud attempts from 5,000 to 300 per month. This system is
characterized by a more timely flow of information between the
City agency and Manfactures' Hanover Trust Company and a concerted
effort by the Check Cashiers' Union to inform its members on the

emphasis to prevent public assistance checks fraud.
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Probably of most interest to the Committee is the fact that
as a result of the 1579 hearings, we have undertaken a study to

gather statistical data on the incidence of duplicate check

issuance by States. The study conducted during the period January

through June, 1981 was designed to be completed by the regional
offices with the best information that was readily available.

Consequently, we do not have data for some States and in other

. s s . ugh
instances, some inconsistencies in the data are obvious. Althoug

this study is in draft at the present time, I can share with

you some of the preliminary findings. oOn the volume of duplicate

checks issued, we have data on 32 of the 54 jurisdictions. These

States represent approximately 57% of all jurisdictions and 50%

of all AFDC expenditures. In these 32 States, duplicate checks

constituted seven tenths of one percent of all AFDC checks issued
in FY 1979. 1In terms of dollars, the dollar value of duplicate
checks to total dollars was also seven tenths of one percent

or approximately 39 million dollars of the close to 6 billion

dollars paid out. The percent of duplicate checks to total checks
on a State basis a dollar basis, the range was from 1.5 percent

of total expenditures to 0.1l percent. The study also documented

the wide variation permitted by State policy and statute on how
long a check may be outstanding before it is voided. For example,

the time ranged from two weeks to over two years.

(4]
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Our current plan in this area of duplicate check issuance
includes the following: As noted earlier, we will be issuing
regulations to ensure timely refund of the Federal share of
uncashed and cancelled checks., We will place greater emphasis
on our technology transfer efforts, particularly focusing on the
large urban States. wWe will develop a monitoring guide for
regional office use in monitoring State performance in this area
including a sampling of uncashed and duplicate checks to assure

proper refunding of the Federal share.

Finally, I think it is appropriate to mention our more long
range goal to improve automation of State systems. Ppart of the
problem today is that payment files are not automated. In most
States, the checks are written by another governmental agency,
for example, the State Treasure or the Comptroller and as a result
payment history files tend to be fragmented. This was one of the
reasons some States could not provide the statistical data we
requested without undertaking an in-depth study. However, new
legislation, effective July 1, 1981, authorizes the Federal
Government to give States 90 percent Federal money for automated
systems design. Implementing regulations were issued on
September 30, 1981. Improved automation of the bayment process
will, I believe, significantly contribuée to better control of

the duplicate check problem.
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Mr. FountaIN. Mr. Crank?

STATEMENT OF SANDY CRANK, ASSOCIATE COMMISSIONER FOR
OPERATIONAL POLICY AND PROCEDURES, SOCIAL SECURITY
ADMINISTRATION, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN

SERVICES
Mr. Crank. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. In the interest of

time——
Mr. FounTaIN. Questions we don’t ask today we’ll submit to you,

however.

Mr. Crank. My full statement has been submitted for the record.

I would like to limit my oral statement this morning to the
subject of SSI lost and stolen checks.

Mr. FounTaiN. Your full statement will be made a part of the
record. In fact, I read it last night.

Mr. CRANK. The most effective way to prevent the loss or theft of
a social security check is to arrange to have it deposited directly
into the beneficiary’s account at his or her financial organization.
With the close cooperation of the Treasury, SSA has been and
continues to be a strong advocate of this method of payment deliv-
ery. We are continuing our public information campaign to encour-
age the use of direct deposit by all beneficiaries. In fact, the use of
direct deposit is a matter discussed with each new applicant for
social security benefits at the time of application.

These efforts have had a modest degree of success. In 1979, when
SSA representatives last appeared before this subcommittee to dis-
cuss this subject, approximately 9 million social security benefici-
aries and approximately 286,000 SSI recipients participated in the
direct deposit program. Today about 11 million social security
beneficiaries and 386,000 SSI recipients participate in the direct
deposit program.

Of the 26 million social security. and SSI beneficiaries who con-
tinue to receive payment by means of a monthly paper check, there
remains a small percentage, less than 1 percent, that report nonre-
ceipt of the check. For these individuals SSA and the Treasury
Department established the check replacement procedures de-
scribed to the subcommittee in the 1979 hearings.

At that time the subcommittee expressed interest in the replace-
ment process used in the SSI program. For that reason I would like
to outline the improvements that we have made in this area.

We continue to believe, as we did then, that the SSI client,
because of the special nature of his or her needs, has a great
dependence on the timely receipt of the monthly payment. Unex-
pectedly deprived of this monthly income, the individual usually
experiences immediate hardships. The current expedited check re-
placement procedure does serve the vast majority of SSI clients
who, through no fault of their own, fail to receive a payment.

However, we have undertaken a review of our check replacement
process in an effort to reduce its manipulation by those intent on
abusing it.

As a result of that, we have instituted a computer modification
which automatically bars the immediate replacement of a missing
SST check for any individual with a history of a duplicate payment
in the past which was directly attributable to a previous loss of
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check claim. This systems modification will substantially reduce
the number of claims from those who misuseé the process while
leaving the expedited replacement technique available to those
who have a legitimate claim.

The new automatic systems bar has been programed in our
system and is now being tested on the computers. Field office
instructions are now being printed and we expect to implement
this new security measure in about 2 weeks. Qur review of the SSI
check replacement operation has also led us to investigate what
legal action could be taken against those suspected of making false
claims. SSA representatives have met several times with their
counterparts in the U.S. Secret Service to determine if an ongoing
referral mechanism can be established for purposes of investigating
suspected fraud cases. These meetings resulted in a group of test
cases being released to the Secret Service. Of this group, seven
have been referred to the appropriate U.S. attorney for prosecution
and four convictions have resulted. Several cases are still under
investigation and we are continuing our efforts to determine if the
referral process can be expanded and made permanent.

Finally, our analysis of the SSI check replacement process led us
to the conclusion that local field office managers would benefit
from additional management information reports to detect process
anomalies. These reports have been made available for the past 6
months and provide managers with a tool to compare check re-
placement patterns with other geographic areas and with their
own past experience. Managers use this as a tool to correct inter-
na\lzvpr(tzcclalssmgt pr(ci)btlems.

e fully intend to continue our efforts in these and oth
to strengthen the SSI check replacement process. OLIer areas,
. Mr; Chairman, that concludes my oral statement for this morn-
ing. T'll be happy to answer questions.
_ Mr. FOU1N:1‘AIN. Thank you very much. Mr. Naughton, I believe
is prepared to ask some questions of you, Mr. Crank. ’

Mr. NAUGHTQN. Mr. Crank, with respect to the situation in
which it was discovered that substantial numbers of checks were
being sent to persons who had been reported dead under the medi-
care program, is it true that in many of these cases the checks
were actually never cashed and that survivors had accumulated
large numbers of checks which were never cashed but were sitting
out there?

Mr. CraANK. That’s correct.

Mr.‘_ NAuUGHTON. T‘hat‘ brings me to an article that appeared in a
Nevada newspaper back in August and it quotes someone named
Larry Murphy of San Francisco, who is described as external af-
fairs officer for Social Security in the Western United States. He
was quoted as saying that, quote:

As of December 31, 1980, illi scl i ipi
23 million, 843 thousand wexaeG}Slagf ogl(z‘lexil.ﬂllfl'ocglsgﬁ;airs: %lgtltga;ﬁ(ezgn&?gﬁinogoﬂézs;s’

?tur computers go to work. The system is triggered to advise somebody to look into

[The article referred to appears in the appendix.]

Mr. NaucHTON. Now, in the light of that, why hasn’t the com-
puter advised someone to look into all of these outstanding checks
that apparently have never been cashed?

[Ep e
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’ isinformation in
Mr. Crank. I can only conclude there’s some misinfo

that article, Mr. N?ughton{: 1 that
oN. I suspecte .
IIYI[[; %QZI?II;T Our corrll)puters are not programed to follow up on
checks after 60 days. . vor systom for
oN. I've been looking for that compu ystem |
thgﬂféslzleci'Hg days and have been totg(lily qr;successful in finding
i that it does exist or ever did exist. ,
anlirhe‘z.v gif?:;?{. It sounds like Mr. Murphy was a victim of Murphy's
Y j i two or three items
AN, We are just before voting on tw : ’
sol\{[guzgf vl:I/Z’ll just have to take a recess until 2:30 and it won't be
for you all to come back. .
nesgzsigﬂl (;fll})’mit any additional questions that we have tg %’%1(1)
The Inspector General of HHS will be our next vy1tne§staTh.nk
We will include your remarks in the record at this .p(o)m . Tha
you very much. The committee stands recessed until 2:30.
[Mr. Crank’s prepared statement follows:]

&)
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STATEMENT BY SANDY CRANK, ASSOCIATE COMMISSIONER FOR OPERATIONAL PoLricy
AND PROCEDURES, SOCIAL SECURITY ADMINISTRATION

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, I am pleased
to appear before you today to discuss the progress made by the
Social Security Administration (SSA) in improving the procedures
used to replace lost, stolen or destroyed Social Security and
Supplemental Security Income (SSI) checks. I will also outline
for the subcommittee the actions taken by SSA to detect and

terminate monthly payments to deceased beneficiaries.

I turn first to check replacement in the Social Security and

SSI programs. )

The most effective way to prevent the loss or theft of a
Social Security check is to arrange to have it deposited directly
into the beneficiary's account at his or her financial organiza-
tion. With the close cooperation of the Treasury Department, SSA
has been--and continueéféa be--a strong'advocaté of this method
of payment delivery. We are continuing our public information

campaign to encourage the use of direct depeosit by all benefi-

ciaries. These efforts have had a high degree of success.

In 1979, when SSA representatives last appeared before this
subcommittee relating to this subject, approximately 9 million
social security beneficiaries (28 percent of the total) and
approximately 286,000 SSI recipients (7 percent of the total

file) participated in the direct deposit program. Today about
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11 million SocialﬁSecurity beneficiaries (33 percent of the

total file) and 386,000 SSI recipients (9.5 percent of the

total) participate in this program.

Of the 26 million Social Security and SSI beneficiaries

whe continue to receive payments by means of a monthly paper

check, however, there remains a small percentage of checks that

fail to reach the intended recipient. For these individuals,

SSA and the Treasury Department established the check-replace-

~went procedures described to the subcommittee in the 1979

At that time, the subcommittee expressed interest

hearings.
For that

in the replacement process used in the SSI program.

reason, I would like to outline the improvements which we have
made in this area.

We continue to believe that the SSI client, because of the

special nature of his/her needs, has a great dependence on the

timely receipt of the monthly payment. Unexpectedly deprived

of this monthly income, the individual usually experiences

immediate hardships. The current expedited check replacement

procedure does serve the vast majority of SSI clients who,

through no fault of their own, fail to receive a payment,

However, SSA has undertaken a review of its check replace-

ment process in an effort to reduce manipulation by those
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intent on abusing it. We have instituted a computgfjm;difig
cation which automatically bars the immediate repla;eﬁ;nﬁ of a
missing check for any individual with a history of a duplicate
payment in the past which was directly attributable to a
Previous loss-of-check c¢laim. fThis systems modification will
substantially reduce the number of claims from those who misuse
the process while leaving expeditegd replacement available to

those who have a legitimate claim,

The new automatic "systems bar" has been Programmed and
tested in our computers. Field office instructions are now
being printed, and we expect to implement thisg new security

measure in about 2 weeks,

Our review of the SSI check replacement operation has also
led us to investigate what legal action could be taken against
those suspected of making false claims. SSA representatives
have met several times with their counterparts in the y.s.
Secret Service to determine if an ongoing referral mechanism
Can be established for purposes of investigating suspected fraud
cases. These meetings resultegd in a group of test cases being
released to the Secret Service. Of the "pilot" cases
investigated, seven have been referred to the appropriate u.s.
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Several cases are still under investigation, and we are

continuing our efforts to determine if the referral process

can be expanded and made permanent.

Finally, our analysis of the SSI check replacement process
led us to the conclusion that local field office managers would
benefit from additional management information reports to detect

process anomalies., These reports have been available for the

past 6 months and provide managers with a tool to compare check «

replacement patterns with other geographic areas, as well as a

tool to correct internal processing problems.

We intend to continue our efforts to strengthen the SSI

check replacement process.

T would like to turn now to those actions taken by SSA to

detect and terminate payments to beneficiaries who are deceased.

We receive approximately 2 million reports of death each
year. While some of these reports are duplicative, they do
result in the termination of about 1.5 million beneficiaries a
year. Most death reports come to SSA from sources such as local
funeral directors, relatives and friends of the deceased person
and from the Treasury Department because of the check has been
returned by the bank or local mail carrier. These sources

result in SSA detecting and action upon the vast majority of

beneficiary deaths.
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Of course, the question of principal interest to the
subcommittee is how SSA failed to act upon dealth reports for
several thousand individuals when those reports were readily
available to it through operations of the Medicare progranm.

We offer no excuses. It was a regrettable gap in our computer
process., We are moving as quickly as we can to close this gap.
With the assistance of the Inspector General's office, we will
take immediate action to terminate the benefits of those persons

found to be deceased and to recover past overpayments,

By way of an explanation of how this processing gap came
about, SSA "automated" its data exchange with the predecessor
organizations to the present day Health Care Financing
Administrationin in 1977. However, when this process was
automated a conscious decision was made that SSA would not
act upon reports of death made by health care providers because
of the high number of erroneous reports. Indications were that
when completing the data input forms, health-care providers often
placed the date of discharge from hospital in the data field
used to report the date of death., Prior to 1977, these mistakes

led to a number of erroneous benefit terminations.

SSA decided to take action only when reports of deaths
were received from the traditionally more reliable source, such

as a funeral director, for a number of reasons, as follows:

88-631 0 - 82 = 7
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l. Questionable reliability of the death reports
from health care providers, and

2. The great inconvenience and hardship to
beneficiaries brought about when their monthly
checks were erroneously stopped, and

3. The difficult and labor intensive process that it
took to reinstate monthly benefits to a person

who was mistakenly reported as deceased.

Again, we offer the preceding information as an explanation,
not an excuse. We should have reevaluated the 1977 decision.
In fact, it was a project that was scheduled for each of the
past two fiscal years. However, as pointed out by Commissioner
Svahn on several occassions recently, SSA does not have adequate

systems resources to do everything which it would like to do.

Since 1977, SSA has terminated 6.75 million deceased
beneficiaries. We failed to terminate approximately 5,000
beneficiaries because of a gap in our data interface process
with the Health Care Financing Administration. We are correcting

this error to prevent it from happening again.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my prepared statement. I would
be happly to answer any questinns that you or the members of the

subcommittee might have regarding my testimony.
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[Whereupon, at 12:36 p.m., the subcommittee recessed, to recon-
vene at 2:30 p.m., the same day.]

AFTERNOON SESSION

Mr. FounTtaIN. I'm delighted that we have with us as our next
witness, Mr. Richard Kusserow, the Inspector General of the De-
partment of Health and Human Services. We're sorry to have had
to detain you but it’s impossible to win the battle of the bells over
here. We have to keep going over to vote and may have to do so
soon again, but go right ahead and proceed with your statement.
We appreciate your being here.

STATEMENT OF RICHARD P. KUSSEROW, INSPECTOR GENERAL,
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES

Mr. Kusserow. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. If you'd like, I've
submitted my statement in advance and if it would be useful I can
summarize it.

Mr. FounTaiN. Fine.

Mr. Kusserow. I can even dispense with reading it.

Mr. FounTaIN. You can just summarize if you'd like and your
whole statement will be in the record.

Mr. Kusserow. Would you like to have that portion of the state-
ment just submitted into the record rather than read?

Mr. FounTtaiN. Yes. That will save us some time. We're all
familiar with that.

Mr. Kusserow. Then perhaps if there’s some questioning you
want to pursue?

Mr. FounTtaiN. Would you like to make any observation in con-
nection with the subject matter?

Mr. Kusserow. I think that perhaps early in the day you had
about as good an observation as you could from the representatives
from our Department, who stated that, as an agency, they have
been very slow to implement some of the changes necessary. I
think that their statement says it about as well as you can on the
subject.

Mr. Fountamn. OK. We'll just proceed to our questions then.

Mr. Kusserow. Yes, sir.

Mr. FounTaiN. We want to congratulate you on your appoint-
ment. I wish you every success in your new undertaking.

Mr. Kusserow. Thank you.

[Mr. Kusserow’s prepared statement follows:]

2 g
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STATEMENT OF .

RICHARD P, KUSSEROW
INSPECTOR GENERAL
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES
MR, CHAIRMAN AND MEMBERS OF THE SUBCOMMITTE;: .
As A FOLLOW UP To CONGRESSIONAL HEARINGS HELD oN NOVEMBER 8,
1979 BEFORE THIS COMMITTEE OM”LOSSES THROUGH STOLEN OR DupLI-
cATE CHECks OR AuTHORIZATION DocuMENTS”, THE 0IG CONVENED A
MEETING IN LATE 1980 oF STATE, FEDERAL AND CONGRESSIONAL
OFFICIALS TO DISCUSS WHAT ACTION HAD TAKEN PLACE WITH REGARDS
TO THIS PROBLEM. '

As A RESULT OF THAT MEETING - IN WHICH IT APPEARED THAT LITTLE
HAD BEEN DONE IN THIS AREA BY THE DEPARTMENT, THE 0IG conDUCTED
A REVIEW OF STATE AND FEDERAL EFFORTS UNDERWAY TO COMBAT SUCH
LOSSES THROUGH THE POSTAL SYSTEM. A COPY OF OUR REVIEW WILL

BE SUPPLIED FOR INCLUSION INTO THE RECORD. IN THE REVIEW,

A CLOSE LOOK WAS MADE OF THE STATE OF PENNSYLVANIA AND CoOK
COUNTY, ILLINOIS SYSTEMS OF DELIVERING WELFARE CHECKS, AND

FooD STAMPS AUTHORIZATIONS TO PURCHASE DOCUMENTS.

IT WAS FOUND THAT THESE TWO STATE SYSTEMS UTILIZE FISCAL INTER-
MEDIARIES TO DELIVER DIRECTLY TO THE CLIENT THEIR WELFARE CHECKS

" (AFDC AND STATE GENERAL ASSISTANCE) AND FOOD STAMPS. In

PENNSYLVANIA, BRANCH BANKS AND FINANCIAL EXCHANGES ARE USED -
AT NO CHARGE TO THE RECIPIENT - TO PROVIDE THIS DELIVERY AND
CHECK CASHING SERVICE. WHEREAS IN Cook CoUNTY, ILLINOIS -
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WHERE BRANCH BANKING DOES NOT EXIST, CURRENCY EXCHANGES

(CHECK CASHING SERVICES) ARE USED AND A FEE OF 1% -OF THE

FACE VALUE OF THE CHECK IS CHARGED TO THE CLIENT FOR THE CHECK
CASHING SERVICE, BOTH SYSTEMS UTILIZE PHOTO IDENTIFICATION
CARDS AND OTHER QUALITY CONTROL MECHANISMS TO ASSURE THAT THE
RIGHT PAYMENT OR BENEFIT IS BEING PROVIDED TO THE RIGHT CLIENT.

IN PENNSYLVANIA, THE DIRECT CHECK DELIVERY SYSTEM HAS BEEN

IN OPERATION SINCE 1972, AND NOW COVERS ALL MAJOR URBAN AREAS

AND IS GRADUALLY BEING IMPLEMENTED - WHERE APPROPRIATE - IN

THE MORE RURAL COUNTIES. SoME 225,000 out oF asout 300,000

HIGH RISK CLIENTS NOW RECEIVE DIRECT DELIVERY SERVICES IN
PENNSYLVANIA., IN 1980, PENNSYLVANIA ESTIMATED ANNUAL COST
SAVINGS OF $9,3 MILLION TO THE TAXPAYERS - SAVINGS WHICH

BASED ON THE OIG STUDY SEEM TO BE QUITE REASONABLE AND ACCURATE.
IT WAS FOUND THAT THE PROBLEM OF FORGED OR DUPLICATE PAYMENTS HAS
BEEN VIRTUALLY ELIMINATED FOR THOSE CLIENTS UNDER DIRECT DELIVERY.

IN Cook CoUNTY, ILLINOIS, HOWEVER, WHERE THE DIRECT DELIVERY
SYSTEM HAS BEEN IN PLACE FOR ABOUT 6 YEARS, THE STATE HAS NOT
BEEN ABLE TO EXPAND THIS SAME SYSTEM INTO OTHER AREAS - E.G.,
EAsT ST. Louls - DUE TO A LIMITED NUMBER OF NEIGHBORHOOD

5230, e
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BASED FINANCIAL INSTITUTIONS AND APPARENTLY LIMIfED INTEREST

IN PARTICIPATING IN SUCH AN EFFORT BY THESE SAME INSTITUTIONS,
NEVERTHELESS, ILLINOIS ESTIMATES ANNUAL SAVINGS OF OVER $13
MILLION - HOWEVER, COST FIGURES FOR THE OPERATION OF THE PROGRAM
WERE NOT GENERALLY AVAILABLE. IN ADDITION, ILLINOIS STILL

CITES PROBLEMS DUE TO FORGED ID CARDS AND THE RESULTANT DUPLI-
CATE CHECK SITUATION,

WITH REGARDS TO REPLICABILITY OF DIRECT DELIVERY SYSTEMS OR ¢

VIRATIONS THEREOF, WE BELIEVE THAT THIS HINGES ON CERTAIN
FACTORS AS FOLLOWS:

O A CYCLICAL DELIVERY OF THE NEGOTIABLE ITEMS
(MANY STATES ISSUE THEIR CHECKS, ETC., ON A
MONTHLY BASIS),

O A SAFE, LOW COST FISCAL INTERMEDIARY TO DELIVER
AND NEGOTIATE THE ITEMS,

0 A MOBILE POPULATION WITH GOOD ACCESS TO THE
DISPERSAL POINTS, '

O AN EFFECTIVE QUALITY CONTROL SYSTEM, AND

0O A BACK-UP MAILING SYSTEM - OR OTHER CAPABILITY -
TO VERIFY ADDRESSES PERIODICALLY OF CLIENTS.

&
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WE BELIEVE THAT THESE SYSTEMS CAN BE REPLICATED ELSEWHERE FOR
THOSE PROGRAMS EXPERIENCING SIMILAR OR RELATED DELIVERY PROBLEMS.
HOWEVER, DUE TO THE LABOR INTENSIVE NATURE OF DIRECT DELIVERY,

WE BELIEVE THAT OTHER ALTERNATIVE DELIVERY MODES SHOULD BE

PILOT TESTED AS THE USE OF ELECTRONIC FUND TRANSFER.

FOR EXAMPLE, IN THE AREA OF ELECTRONIC FUND TRANSFER, THE 0IG
REVIEWED, AS PART OF THIS STUDY, EFFORTS UNDERWAY AT THE TREASURY
DEPARTMENT TO REDUCE MULTIPLE OR DUPLICATE FEDERAL BENEFICIARY
PAYMENTS - AS REFLECTED IN CLAIMS AND RELATED ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE
UNDER THEIR CHECK CLAIMS PROGRAM, WE FOUND THAT THE INCREASED
VALUE OF CLAIMS AND CONTINUED LIMITED STAFFING AT TREASURY

HAVE MITIGATED AGAINST EFFORTS TO REDUCE THE ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE
BALANCES, IN A sTuDY RELEASED IN JuLy 1981, THEY CITE THE
Soc1AL SECURITY ADMINISTRATION'S CHECKS AS AN INDEX AND SHOW

IN 1974, AN INCOMING WORKLOAD TO TREASURY'S CHECK CLAIMS
Division oF 800,000 1TeEMs VALUED AT $134 MILLION, WHEREAS IN

FY 82, THEY PROJECT 1.6 MILLION ITEMS WITH A VALUE OF $540 MILLION.
THEY SEE THE LONG TERM SOLUTION TO THE PROBLEM BEING THE USE

oF ELECTRONIC FUND TRANSFER UNDER THEIR DIRECT DEPOSIT PROGRAM.
WHILE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT PARTICIPATION IN THE DIRECT DEPOSIT
PROGRAM CONTINUES TO GROW, SOCIAL SECURITY ANTICIPATES ONLY 407
COVERAGE IN THEIR REGULAR PAYMENTS BY 1985 versus A 60% LEVEL
DESIRED BY TREASURY. THIS IS AN AREA THAT DESERVES A HIGHER
LEVEL Focus SINCE EFT HAS A MULTITUDE OF BENEFITS INCLUDING:
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GREATER SAFETY; REDUCED DUPLICATE CHECKS, FORGERIES, AND LOST
AND STOLEN CHECKS; AND SIGNIFICANT POSTAL SAVINGS, SOME OF THE
PROBLEMS ASSOCIATED WITH DIRECT DEPOSIT INCLUDE: A RELUCTANCE
OF MANY INDIVIDUALS TO MAKE THE CHANGE FROM RECEIPT OF A HARD-
COPY CHECK TO A RELIANCE ON A SEEMINGLY FOREIGN COMPUTER TRANS-
FER OF FUNDS. IN ADDITION, IN CERTAIN POPULATION GROUPS -
ESPECIALLY AMONG THE LOW INCOME - MANY PEOPLE DO NOT HAVE OR
EVEN MAKE USE OF BANK ACCOUNTS IN THEIR DAILY LIVING,

WITHIN THE DEPARTMENT, WE ARE AWARE OF ONLY ONE STUDY UNDERWAY
TO EXPLORE THE EXTENT TO WHICH LOST OR STOLEN BENEFICIARY PAY-
MENTS OCCUR THROUGH THE POSTAL SYSTEM. THIS IS BEING CONDUCTED
BY THE OFFICE OF FAMILY ASSISTANCE WITHIN THE SOCIAL SECURITY
ADMINISTRATION, AND NO FINDINGS ARE AVAILABLE TO DATE. IN
GENERAL, NEITHER THE DEPARTMENT NOR THE STATES HAVE ROUTINELY
COLLECTED OR MAINTAINED SUCH INFORMATION UP TO NOW, MAKING
CURRENT STUDIES OF THE PROBLEM SOMEWHAT INCONCLUSIVE, OUR DEPART-
MENT, HOWEVER, FUNDED IN OcToBER 1980, A TWo YEAR RESEARCH

AND DEMONSTRATION PROJECT TO THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA TO PILOT
TEST THE USE OF ELECTRONIC FUND TRANSER FOR WELFARE RECIPIENTS.
THE PROJECT IS IN THE RESEARCH STAGE, AND NO FINDINGS ARE
AVAILABLE TO DATE. IN ADDITION, THE OFFIcE OF FAMILY ASSISTANCE
PUBLISHED ON SEPTEMBER 30, 1981 INTERIM-FINAL REGULATIONS
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IMPLEMENTING THE REQUIREMENTS FOR STATE PARTICIPATION IN
THEIR EAMILY AsSISTANCE MANAGEMENT INFORMATION SYSTEM. THE
FAMIS GENERAL SysTEMS DESIGN DOES CONTAIN A COMPONENT THAT
STATES MAY USE TO AUGMENT THEIR ACCOUNTING SYSTEM, WHICH
WOULD INCLUDE SAFEGUARDS TO DETECT AND PREVENT DUPLICATE

PAYMENTS.,

FINALLY, THE OIG HAS CONDUCTED A LIMITED NUMBER OF AUDITS WHICH
WERE TARGETED TO DETECT ANY FEDERAL FUND OWED BACK TO THE DEPART-
MENT, DUE TO DUPLICATE NEGOTIATED CHECKS TO BENEFICIARIES -
PRIMARILY AFDC RECIPIENTS. FoR ExAMPLE, A May, 1981 AupiT
CONDUCTED IN MASSACHUSETTS UNCOVERED $131,000 OoweD BACK TO THE
FEDERAL GOVERNMENT FOR DUPLICATE PAYMENTS MADE IN THE AFDC
PROGRAM, AND, TWO AUDITS CONDUCTED BETWEEN 1975-1978 1IN New
YorK UNCOVERED $1,5 MILLION OWED BACK TO THE DEPARTMENT DUE

TO LOST, STOLEN OR REPLACEMENT CHECKS,

THROUGH A CURRENT AUDIT INITIATIVE ON ESCHEATED WARRENTS, THE
0IG 1s REVIEWING STATES' PROCEDURES FOR RETAINING THE FEDERAL
PORTION OF UNCASHED BENEFIT CHECKS AND OTHER CREDITS, AND WE
PLAN TO EXPAND UPON OUR EFFORTS IN THIS AREA. FOR THOSE AUDITS
PLANNED FOR THIS FISCAL YEAR IN STATES WITH LARGE URBAN POPULA-
TION AREAS, WE WILL TARGET OUR EFFORTS SO AS TO DETECT ANY
POSSIBLE DUPLICATE NEGOTIATED PAYMENTS WHERE FEDERAL FUNDS MAY
NOT HAVE BEEN PROPERLY REFUNDED.



102

Mr. FounTain. Mr. Kusserow, what are the total annual expendi-
tures under programs administered by the Department of Health
and Human Services?

Mr. Kusserow. At the present time we're operating at approxi-
mately $255 billion.

Mr. FounTaiN. How much of that is expended to run your office?

Mr. Kusserow. Approximately $45 million.

Mr. FounTtaIn. To put it another way, out of every $100 expend-
ed by HHS, how much goes to support your office?

Mr. Kusserow. Somewhat under 2 cents. Probably 1.8 cents per

100.
’ Mr. FounTtaiN. Fantastic. Your office also receives another $40
million or so, which goes for the support of State antifraud units,
does it not?

Mr. Kusserow. Yes. That money is set aside exclusively for
grants to various State medicaid fraud control units.

Mr. FounTaiN. None of that money is available for your own
expenses?

Mr. Kusserow. Not at all. In fact, it's the other way around.
When that responsibility devolved upon the Inspector General’s
Office, no positions followed it. The Inspector General oversees the
program out of its own budget—there was no additional appropri-
ation for it.

Mr. FountaIN. The Office of Management and Budget recom-
mended a 12-percent cut in the 1982 budget for your office in its
September 30 budget proposal. If such a cut is actually imposed,
give us the benefit of your thinking as to what the impact would be
on the operations of your office.

Mr. Kusserow. If we had to make cuts, it’s pretty difficult to say
exactly how we would respond to the cuts in terms of where we
would cut. Any cut would have a significant impact on the person-
nel level. It would certainly impact strongly upon our travel budget
as well as mandated contracts that we would not be able to per-
form. It would also affect a lot of our efforts to automate our
management information systems.

As to the exact mix of where it would come, we would really
have to let the circumstances hit us before we can make that
determination.

Mr. FounTAIN. In your opinion, would such a cut result in a net
saving for the taxpayers or would it cost more in lost savings and
increased fraud and abuse in the amount saved in salaries and
expenses?

Mr. Kusserow. Once again, it’s difficult to know where the di-
minishing returns factor enters into it but currently we're able to
produce in savings and recoveries far more than is expended on the
Office of the Inspector General so that I think we could say fairly
certainly that a reduction in the level of operation of the Office of
Inspector General would be more than offset by the lack of fine
savings recoveries from our system, et cetera.

Mr. FounTtaiN. Have you received any information or any kind
of firm assurances from anyone with authority to give them that
OMB either has changed its thinking or vill change its position
and withdraw the recommendation for a 12-percent cut in your
budget?
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Mr. Kusserow. Yes. Last week I received a call from Edwin
Harper at OMB who indicated that the 12-percent cut would not
extend to the Office of Inspector General as far as they were
concerned and that they were also going to forward to the Assist-
ant Secretary of Management and Budget of our Department their
recommendation to maintain it at the operating level. This was
reiterated at the yesterday meeting of the President’s Council on
In”gegrlty and Efficiency where, once again, we were told that our
ofnfrze vzas excluded from OMB’s recommendation for that 12-per-
cent cut.

Mr. FounTtaIN. In your current operations are the personnel of
your office, in your opinion, saving or recovering substantially
more than the taxpayers are paying to hire and support them?

Mr. Kusserow. We're operating at probably, depending upon
how you want to look at the payback on cost efficiency, somewhere
between $4 to $12 for every dollar expended. Again, it depends
upon whether you want to use only the documented savings as a
result of audits along with savings and restitutions that come from
our investigations or if you want to add to that the audited recom-
mended financial adjustments that we’ve come up with that have
been concurred with. If you take the former it’s going to be ap-
proximately $4 recovered for every dollar expended. If you take the
latter it’ll be approximately $12 for every dollar expended.

Mr. Founrain. I ask those questions to indicate the importance
of your office but I don’t think we should assume that an agency
like yours has to necessarily return what it’s spending in specific
savings because it’s sort of an intangible thing. I think one of the
prime purposes of your institution is to prevent waste and fraud
and extravagance and even thievery and unnecessary allocation
and expenditure of funds, and I'm hopeful that with the passage of
time the work you're doing and your group and the independence
it has will serve as a deterrent to these things happening and when
it gets to that point the recoveries will diminish. I say that so no
one will think that an Inspector General should always collect as
much as it may cost to run the office.

Mr. Kusserow. I believe that Secretary Schweiker would agree
with that statement 100 percent and, in fact, we’ve had conversa-
tions to that effect prior to my selection wherein he indicated that
he had from this side of the Capitol observed most of that and
participated in the development of many of the programs that I'm
now asked to provide some oversight to. His concern was that he
wasn’t as interested in the dollar-for-dollar ledger sheet type of
approach to determining success so much as he was to seeing that
the Office of the Inspector General becomes an agency for change
to provide to departmental management the types of tools that will
enable them to effect the change, to make the operation of the
Department not only more effective and efficient in terms of dol-
lars and cents but also more efficient in terms of delivery of
:ervme}s1 to those beneficiaries of the program that Congress wanted
o reach.

Mr. FounTaIN. All of us have seen news accounts of a project
conducted by your office in which you compared death reports
submitted in connection with the medicare program to lists of
persons receiving benefit checks and found that a substantial
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number of persons who had been reported dead were still receiving
checks. Anticipating what your answer will be based on the infor-
mation I already have access to, I'm sorry the writer of the editori-
al in the Washington Post did not kave access to those facts before
it was written this morning. Would you give us details concerning
that project?

Mr. Kusserow. What we were looking at is a systemic approach
to trying to determine whether there was any slippage in the
system. We locked at the termination notices that go out under
medicare where under most circumstances social security benefici-
aries under title II are also receiving medical care. When a death
occurs there’s usually an attendant physician or medical service
that would eventually bill medicare for services performed at the
time of death and in that bill there would be coded that it was as a
result of death.

What we found is that that information, when submitted, was
not communicated to the master beneficiary record with Social
Security. Consequently that those individuals were not culled from
the list of beneficiaries in that file. When we matched these files,
we came up with approximately 8,500 such cases in which dead
persons were still receiving social security checks. This has result-
ed i{l a loss to our system of approximately $60 million, conserva-
tively.

We're finding now that a lot of people have not cashed those
checks but have held them not knowing exactly what to do with
them. So not all of it was associated with fraud, although we have
a very significant level of fraudulent activity out there that is
resulting in prosecutions in most of the judicial districts in the
United States.

Mr. FounTaIN. Have you found any situations where the checks
continue to go to, say, nursing homes or rest homes and long after
the person has passed away, that those checks were still being
endorsed and returned? '

Mr. Kusserow. Yes, we have cases of it. We don’t know exactly
how many situations there are where you have the designated
payee continuing to cash them. The system is such chat a lot would
be eliminated through other checks—controls—on the system. For
example, we may have a nursing home that is cashing checks and
has failed to notify us. There are other means of notifying the
system of terminations, for example through funeral home direc-
tors who would call directly. So, in spite of any fraudulent intent
the nursing home operators may or may not have, they would run
a risk that there would be a notification by some other means.

So, we do have cases of it but that’s not the common fraudulent
case that we are encountering.

Mr. Fountain. I wonder if you'd give us details of any additional
reviews which you’'ve conducted to determine whether dead people
are receiving or whether someone else is receiving checks under
other HHS programs?

Mr. Kusserow. Not only under other HHS programs but other
departments’ programs. One of the things that we found when our
agents went out to locate these individuals that were continuing to
receive checks when the recipient was reported dead was that upon
collecting a stack of checks from somebody, they would say: “I've
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been holding them; I didn’t know what to do with them. I also have
VA checks. Do you want those as well?”’ As a result of this kind of
information, I got together with Frank Sato, who is the Inspector
General for the Veterans’ Administration and provided him the
computer program which allowed them to do an interface to elimi-
nate deceased persons from their records.

In addition to that, after going to the master beneficiary record
[MBR] at Social Security, we compared their death information
against another program administered by the Department relating
to the black lung program and have found that there is a pattern
of individuals who die in that program that are not being culled
from the rolls. Checks continue to be sent out, not unlike what we
found in the original death termination project.

We've come up with 1,200 cases so far in that project which we
think will probably impact on the systom somewhere in the neigh-
borhood of $15 million to $18 million. We feel that based upon our
projections that we have approximately $225,000 a month going out
to people that are not entitled to the benefits because of a death or
some other reason which should have terminated them from the
rolls. Yet, they are still continuing to have those checks follow.

Again, this doesn’t necessarily mean that all activity is fraudu-
lent. You may have a situation where a miner is collecting both for
himself and his spouse. The spouse dies and the checks continue
and the miner may not be aware of the fact that his compensation
should be less, or vice versa. But we do have a very significant
number of situations where both spouses are dead and the checks
are continuing to go out which suggests that either they’re collect-
ing someplace or that somebody has been in the pattern cashing
those checks.

We have come up with rather astounding, I think, indications
that the average may be as high as 81 months of unentitled bene-
fits going out to these people.

Mr. FounTaIN. Eighty-one months?

Mr. Kusserow, Yes, 81 months, where these benefits have gone
out in that fashion. The tests that we've run so far, bring that
figure up that high, so we know that it’s a very significant problem
and then when it does occur that it goes on for quite a long period
of time unchecked.

Mr. FounTaIN. And I'm sure you're right, that there are a lot of
people who don’t know just exactly what to do with those checks.
In fact, I recall an experience when I was in the Army during
World War II and I got my commission. I was a staff sergeant and
went from staff sergeant to second lieutenant through the Judge
Advocate School. For about a year I kept returning the checks for a
living allowance for my wife and myself, and they kept returning
the checks to me. I would carry them down to the finance office at
the base and they refused to take them. They said, “Send them to
Washington.” I sent them to Washington and they sent them back
to me. You often wonder how this sort of thing can happen. It
happened then, and now we've got computers. It’s pretty hard to
talk to computers.

Mr. Kusserow. Yes, we have situations like that too which I
could speak about as well.
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We have examples. This project grew out of an audit that was
performed by our office in Lucerne County, Pa., which has prob-
ably the largest concentration of black lung recipients in the
United States. We had a case not unlike what you're suggesting
where you had a miner that notified the system that his wife
should no longer be part of it and that he expected that his
benefits would be reduced by $127 a month. Subsequent to his
notification he received an increase of $38 because of the basic rate
increase. So the net effect was that they sent him more money
rather than cut him off. .

But the purpose of our exercise in all of these areas is the fact
that the individual recipient of these programs may not be able to
talk to a computer, but it is hoped that the Office of the Inspector
General, with their program expertise, can find means by which
you can talk to the computer and convince the computer that they
should take certain steps to eliminate this type of a problem.

And then when you do lock onto a system, I think that it’s an
obligation of the Office of the Inspector General working through
the offices of the Secretary to insure that the agencies make the
necessary corrections to eliminate the problems so that next year
we do not go back and find the same kinds of problems. Also,
another advantage of having the Offices of the Inspectors General
work closely with one another is that if we find something unex-
pectedly as in this case, or in the original death termination pro-
ject, then we should not expect Frank Sato at VA, to reinvent the
same wheel; we should impart the expertise, the programs, and
allow him to do something that can be done very simply now. He
knows how to do it. It's being done, and in very short order.

As here, where we have not only a black lung program adminis-
tered by our Department, but also have a black lung program
taken over by the Department of Labor subsequent to 1974, we are
now working with the Department of Labor and communicating
the knowledge and program expertise of the development of this
exercise to allow them to cull whatever might be on their rolls of a
similar nature.

Therefore, we should be able to communicate with those comput-
ers and make them do a job for us, rather than having to fight
them all the time. o

Mr. Fountain. That's good. From my experience here—this is
my 29th year—we've had a very poor system of coordination be-
tween the various agencies of the Federal Government, which may
be doing business or having some relation with the same
individual.

I remember one time in particular when we found that the FBI
didn’t know what the Internal Revenue Service was doing and the
Internal Revenue Service didn’t know what the Agriculture De-
partment was doing. The Agriculture Department hadn’t consulted
anybody and there were five or six agencies with which Billie Sol
Estes had contacts and none of them had consulted the other.

Had they done so, they would have discovered the situation a
long time before they did. To make a long story short, the amazing
thing is that here was one of these fellows that just loved to be in
the company of so-called VIP’s and he made a lot of money cheat-
ing under the private enterprise system.
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But the funny thing about it is that it turned out that the
Government never lost a dime on Billie Sol Estes’ storage oper-
ations. All the grain he had stored was there. It was the farmers in
Texas and the bankers in New York and other places that he
talked out of millions of dollars. He was a good salesman.

But I think it’s good that you are promoting that coordination.

Mr. Kusserow. Well, I think it has been recognized by you, Mr.
Chairman, as well as other members of the committee, that there
are finite resources, very finite resources, within the Offices of the
Inspector General, as well as the entire government community at
large. Consequently it’s an obligation on the Offices of the Inspec-
tor General to pool their resources wherever possible to avoid being
inefficient or lacking in economy in our mission and objective.

I think that we're beginning to find that it’s good to follow this
course of cross-fertilization, this cross-pollination effort, so that we
can capitalize on each of our own strengths and to try to take on
rather sizable problems which would probably not be within the
scope of any one Inspector General’s capability.

As was indicated this morning when you heard testimony from
Inspector General John Graziano, the fact is that Agriculture along
with our own Office of the Inspector General has been working
very closely and pooling our resources and developing pilot pro-
grams in Tennessee and in Alabama and also now into Georgia
that could uncover a lot of the fraudulent, abusive behavior in
some of our entitlement programs. Once we have worked out the
bugs we will be able to apply them in the larger, more industrial-
ized areas where we expect an even greater return. Those types of
projects really would not be in the capability of any one single
inspector General. But if the entire community works together on
it, we could probably accomplish quite a bit more.

Mr. FounTtaiN. What is your evaluation of the extent to which
the Social Security Administration has or has not taken effective
corrective action concerning the problems disclosed in our 1979
hearing as they affected HHS programs?

Mr. Kusserow. Well, as I previously indicated and as stated in
my formal statement, I think that Social Security witnesses this
morning admitted that a lot more could have been done than
actually has been done. And the fact is that I think they were
stronger in their statement about their failure to move affirmative-
ly than I was in mine. There is a basic recognition that a lot more
could be done in that area and by that admission, I expect to see
that our Department will be a little bit more responsive in taking
steps necessary to rectify the situation.

Mr. Fountain. Mr. Naughton?

Mr. NaugHTON. Before asking questions, I would like to com-
ment on your reference a few moments ago to the resources of the
Offices of Inspector General as finite. In the subcommittee’s recent
;manimous report we called them grossly inadequate rather than
inite.

In terms of the death termination projects that you’'ve been
engaged in, what is your estimate of the cost of performing those
projects as compared with the likely savings and recoveries?

Mr. Kusserow. A lot of it depends on how you want to calculate
it. As the chairman indicated, there’s a difference in counting
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something that’s saved or returned to the Government versus
something that was never spent. In the cases of death termination
we’ve come up with somewhere in the neighborhood of $2 million
in checks that were never cashed. That is quite different from how
you determine whether that is a savings, a recovery, or however
else you want to describe it. When the check was uncashed, the
Federal Government suffered losses but in a different way than
when it is cashed.

But we're saying that if, in fact, our projections that the annual
savings that we'll have as a result of correcting this deficiency will
be around $21 million, and if we also add to that the identified
inappropriate payments that we’ve come up with that were some-
how recoverable, that would amount to another $50 million, you're
probably going to get up in the neighborhood of $60 to $70 return
for every $1 invested. I would prefer to take the more conservative
posture and say that it’s considerably less than that because of the
fact that the actual dollars recovered, of checks recovered, cashed
or deposited, will probably be considerably less. But still, all in all,
I think that you will find that there will be a very attractive ratio
as to the dollar invested versus the dollar returned.

Mr. NavguToN. Earlier in the day I referred to a newspaper
article which talked about a computer system that would, if checks
were not cashed within 60 days, trigger the computers to call for
an inquiry into the situation. It now appears, as we suspected all
along, that there is no such computer system.

That article—perhaps, Mr. Chairman, we might want to put the
whole article into the record—indicates the reason that the case
came up in the first place was because the widower of a deceased
beneficiary was trying to get the check stopped and was having
great difficulty in doing it, and that was the occasion of his contact-
ing the Social Security Administration.

But there is another problem that doesn’t surface quite as readi-
ly. There’s been considerable emphasis on going to direct deposits,
where the payment goes directly from the Social Security Adminis-
tration to a bank for credit to the beneficiary’s account.

Where a check is sent out and not cashed, of course, there is no
direct monetary loss to the Government. There is a bookkeeping
problem and undoubtedly some expense, of course. But if a direct
deposit is made to the account of a deceased beneficiary, and if
those payments continue to be made even though no one is draw-
ing them out, it won’t be long before you have a rather substantial
amount sitting in a noninterest-bearing checking account, benefit-
ing the bank, but costing the taxpayers an amount equivalent to
thedinterest that they could get if the payments had not been
made.

It’s interesting—the gentleman in question lived in Decatur, Ga.;
he was a former resident of Las Vegas, and evidently he contacted
the Decatur Social Security office and was advised that occasional-
ly these kinds of cases came up, so they try to have the funeral
homes notify SSA. But the statement was made that banks are not
obligated to report such accounts to SSA. In other words, if there is
an account which is constantly growing and there is no activity
because the owner of the account is dead, is there no requirement
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that the banks report those to you, at least to the extent that
they're aware of them?

[The article referred to appears in the appendix.]

Mr. Kusserow. As you will note in the opening statement which
I submitted for the record, pursuant to this committee’s action, in
1979, we are engaged in a study now near completion, of that
review, which we will include for the record. That review includes
looking in part at the problem that you suggest.

[The study referred to appears in the appendix.]

Mr. Kusserow. If, of course, you do have a system, not unlike,
let’s say, what you have in Pennsylvania where banks are only
used as a conduit to hold the check for somebody to come into
claim, then you wouldn’t have that problem. But if, in fact, you
have a direct deposit system, then, in fact, you would have no
check as it stands now. Consequently, you’re absolutely right in
that it would mean that banks in effect could be beneficiaries from
the interest of the money as well as operating with the principal,
especially where you do have somebody that is dead and not enti-
tled to have an account and not have any money going into that
account.

Most banks are aware of dormant accounts. They have people
that watch dormant accounts for fear that there might be an
embezzlement activity against that account if there’s not some sort
of check on it. So banks are aware of dormant accounts. They
watch them and they are concerned about them. But, as it stands
now, there is no check to insure—that I'm aware of—that banks
will notify the system when, in fact, they learn that somebody is
dead. By all ethical standards it would seem that they should, but
there’s no regulation I'm aware of that commands them to—no law
that commands them to.

Mr. NAuGgHTON. And, of course, you could have two types of
activity going on there, both of them at the expense of the taxpay-
ers. One would be a situation in which the bank itself was well
aware that depositors had died, but was sitting there allowing the
checks to come to whatever number of such accounts they had
there until, if ever, the Government found out that it was going on.

Another case would be where an employee of the bank, acting on
his own initiative, had spotted such an account and perhaps might
be drawing money out of it so that the bank employee would be
getting the benefit. But in either case, the loss would be to the
taxpayers.

Mr. Kusserow. That’s correct.

Mr. NAugHTON. Clearly, a crime would have been committed if
the employee embezzles the money. It would certainly be an abuse
if the bank, with direct knowledge of a beneficiary’s death, deliber-
ately did not disclose that knowledge.

I'm wondering if it wouldn’t be appropriate to have your regula-
tions provide specifically that banks must advise you where they
are aware of such cases.

Mr. Kusserow. Well, that’s something that I think that I can
give you an answer to, and have included in the record.

[The information follows:]
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We believe that current regulations require banks to advise the Government
when they become aware of the death of beneficiaries whose accounts are receiving.
direct deposits.

In conjunction with the Department of the Treasury, we are exploring the desir-
ability of imposing more explicit reporting requirements on financial institutions. We
are also investigating the recovery of interest on funds erroneously paid into such
financial organizations. When our report is final, we will submit it to the Subcom-
mittee.

Mr. NavcuToN. Certainly, in an aggravated case, I would think
the Government would have a pretty good basis for a quantum
meruit action on the ground that there had been an unjust enrich-
ment that the bank was not entitled to that had occurred and the
Government would be entitled to recover that amount.

Mr. Kusserow. We're very concerned not only with banks, but
any time you suddenly have a dormant situation develop with
regards to a beneficiary, I think that that should trigger an in-
quiry. For example, if you were to take somebody who has for
years been under medicare and receiving medical services through
medicare and then suddenly is no longer using medicare, it might
suggest the either the person suddenly got very healthy or they
suddenly got very dead, in which case we should have a mechanism
that would trigger us that there is something wrong.

So, whenever you have activity suddenly go dormant with re-
gards to entitlement programs, I think that we should have some
sort of triggering mechanism. The banks could be another area
where there could be a tipoff that we should be culling the records.

But I think the question that we should really look at is the
broader one, and that is, is that the best way to get at the problem?
Is there some other way that would be better? Or maybe that is the
best way. But we should certainly be trying to address that issue.

Mr. NaugutoN. Perhaps it might be worthwhile to have some
kind of a spot check situation where you have direct deposits being
made for elderly individuals, every now and then make checks as
to whether they’re dead and whether the banks have knowingly
failed to disclose it.

Mr. Kusserow. Yes, that could be a very good option. The ques-
tion we would want to try to decide is, is that the best way to get
at the problem. We're working on a program that is under title 11,
in which beneficiaries are almost invariably involved in medicare.
If suddenly you have a situation where somebody has been regular-
ly using medicare suddenly stops using it, that should be a point of
concern. You could say similarly for medicaid that that would be a
point of concern. Why has that happened? That is unusual that
suddenly somebody who has been regularly using a medical service
no longer is using it.

Maybe that might be a better triggering mechanism. But I think
the point that you're making and that I would agree to wholeheart-
edly, is that we should be looking at all of these tips; that the
_system should be geared such that it responds to those tips of
" aberrant behavior in the system. We should be able to find it as

well as be able to cull the records of people that are no longer
entitled to the benefits.

Mr. NavcuTtoN. Certainly, the computer is a wonderful tool in
fighting fraud, waste, and abusé and the things that you're talking
about sound very good.
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Another subcommittee of this committee has been making a
review of the Social Security computer system. From the fragmen-
tary reports that we get it sounds like it's all they can do with that
il};s?m to get the checks out. They consider themselves lucky to do

at.

Mr. Kusserow. I think the only way that that monster can get
under control is to get another monster at it, and that’s data
processing again. A major concern of this Office of the Inspector
General is to develop an ongoing ADP capability so that we can
look at the entire system, that whole Goliath of computers and
programs, to try to get it under control.

Mr. NauGHTON. It sounds like you'll have to do that if you're
going to use that computer in the other operations that you've
been talking about.

Mr. Kusserow. Absolutely.

Mr. FounTaIN. Approximately how much of HHS' expeditures
are for medicare and medicaid programs?

Mr. Kusserow. It’s approximately $60 billion. We recently began
an exploratory effort to look at the entire spectrum of Federal
Government involvement in health care financing and have found
that there is nearly $69 billion being spent and financed by the
Federal Government, in whole or part, on health care for Ameri-
cans. And about 95 percent of that is in our Department, and of
course, the lion’s share is within the Health Care Financing Ad-
ministration. So that’s a very sizable sum.

Mr. FountaiNn. What percentage of your efforts to combat fraud
and abuse in those programs, approximately, are devoted to provid-
er cases as compared with recipient cases?

Mr. Kusserow. In Health Care Financing Administration?

Mr. FounTain. Yes.

Mr. Kusserow. It has to be in excess of 95 percent.

Mr. NauGHTON. To providers?

Mr. Kusserow. To previders.

Mr. FounTtain. Can you give us any figures in terms of dollars as
to what that runs? .

Mr. Kusserow. In terms of what we are recovering off of those
programs from the investigations or from the audits?

Mr. FounTaIn. Yes.

Mr. Kusserow. Let'’s see.

Mr. FounTtaiN. Both the total of the losses and also what you
might be recovering or attempting to recover.

Mr. Kusserow. I have figures here, but why don’t I submit that
for the record so that it will be broken down in the fashion that

you want.

Mr. FounTaIN. Good. If you'll insert that for the record, that will
be satisfactory.

Mr. Kusserow. All right.

[The information supplied follows:]

Our data shows that the Office of Inspector General has'identified substantial
questioned costs in the Medicaid and Medicare area. In addition to approximately $5
million identified by OIG investigators, the OIG auditors recommended final adjust-

ments, concurred in by the Health Care Financing Administrati f $82.8 milli
for the first 11 months of 1981. g Administration, of §82.8 million
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and go beyond to Agriculture’s programs and say that one of the
difficulties is that a lot of the States are having difficulty in getting
control of the processes, in being able to do proper systemic and
programmatic reviews.

We have the resources, we have the expertise to devise ways in
which we could help them get control. So I think that what we're
finding is that it's very good investment for the Federal Govern-
ment, for our Federal Inspectors General to work with States. And
when we have solved the problems, such as if we have come up
with a way in which we can kick out social security cards that are
not good, that we make that information available to them so that
they can use it for their system. If we devise a medical screening
program that can kick out medical providers that are suspect or
that might be abusing the system—a medical provider that might
be charging for the same service under two medical identifier
numbers, for example, they are most appreciative of that and
they’re most anxious to go with it. :

The difficulty that we’ve been finding is that a lot of States lack
that resource, do not understand it, and feel left to their own
devices to struggle with it. But we find that when we go in there
and give them the expertise, they have the human resources to
follow through with it. This makes a very good partnership ar-
rangement. ‘

So, I think a lot of it is the fact that it’s an obligation on the
Federal Government’s part to—I guess it’s a little bit like the
honey bee that flies from flower to flower and cross-pollinates a
little bit rather than leaving them to their own devices—to con-
stantly try to solve problems in this very complicated area.

Mr. NaucuTON. In the area of cocperation with States and with
private firms, I would assume that there are a number of insur-
ance companies that make payments on annuities, that pay life
insurance policies on an installment basis, that have just as much
interest as Social Security might have in knowing when persons
that are receiving payments are deceased, and probably have their
own difficulties in getting that information.

Have you explored the possibility of working on a cooperative
basis with private companies, perhaps with State retirement sys-
tems, and so forth, in exchanging this type of information—simply
the fact of death?

Mr. Kusserow. Yes, we are working very closely right now. In
fact, it goes back to what I said before about the fact that we have
found that there is a community of interest between your private
insurers and of course, the great Federal insurer in HCFA, and
that where abuses show up in one area, there’s a high probability
that it’s going to show up in the other.

We're very much in the exploratory stage here because of the
fact that there are some legal considerations as far as exchanging
information. We also find, for example, that death termination
vital statistics in most State jurisdictions are automated and very
much accessible in terms of technically linking it with other data
bases. However, there are State privacy considerations, that infor-
mation may be considered privileged because it also carries the
cause of death and some other information on it. So, in all of these
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projects, as we proceed with them, we have to wrestle with the
legal constraints that go with it and try to work them out.

. ’pr, In some cases where we’re not going to be able to, and if
it's important enough, then it’s my obligation under the Inspector
General Act that created this IG to come back to you and to report
where we feel that legislative assistance might be warranted to

- allow us to attack the problems.

So, we're in an exploratory effort. It could be down the pike that

I may come back to you and report to you, as I am required to do

under the act, and let you know about this problem so that maybe
you can consider it for remedial action by legislation.

_ Mr. NaugaToN. Have there been sifuations in which the law
itself may not haw{e prohibited an exchange of information that an
IG or some other investigative agency wanted to engage in, but the
OMB guidelines, which, as I understand it, you would have to
follow on these exchanges, are even stricter than the law itself?
- Mr. Kusserow. Absolutely. And the fact is that one of the first
steps that I took when I became an Inspector General and joined
the President’s Council on Integrity and Efficiency was to posture
myself on the matching committee of that council to work with the
Chalrman, Thomas McBride at the Department of Labor, in work-
ing out a list of all of the screening techniques and all of the
matching techniques that are known using data processing. We
also worl.{ed to form various subcommittees, one of which is a
subcommittee dealing with that various issue with OMB to see how
qu Enlght be able to work out some of those constraints that now

xist.

Mr. NaugaTON. Is it true that in some instances there’s
catch-22 situation in which in order to comply with t}fg rtO(I)\f4§
guldelmes, you have to show that a project is going to be cost-
effective before_ you undertake it, but you cannot show that it is
cost-effective without a pilot project, and unless you have the cost
information, you cannot do the pilot project?

Mr. KUSS.EI.{OW. I would say that’s probably the major considera-
tion why I joined that committee with Tom McBride—to avoid that
kind of a situation from developing.

A lot of the Offices of the Inspector General are just now begin-
ning to’ realize the benefits of various, we use the term “matching,”
but we re really talking about matching in the larger context of
the various ADP screening techniques, and as we begin to get in
more and more, we're getting closer to what you’re describing, and
Whaj: we want to do is avoid that kind of situation from actually
coming to the ,fore. And we are able now to demonstrate to OMB
and with OMB’s blessing, they’re going to work this problem hope:
fully, so,that it doesn’t turn into a catch-22 situation. ’

I don’t think it’s reached that point yet, but if we were to
coréﬁiné‘?eflown 1t;:hati ;éik(fa, it could turn into that kind of a situation.

ve got a lot of assurances ’ i
tol\}/}elpl\}ls i s o out of OMB that they're going
r. NAUGHTON. At least a part of the problem could be s
gather, by changes in the guidelines, in)nce it is the beliglfvf)%;

number of individuals that the guidelj
itself requires. guidelines go beyond what the law
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Between January 1981 and the beginning of October of 1981 the Health Care
Financing Administration, through its intermediary reviews of Medicare provider
costs, identified $1.2 billion in questioned costs.

Mr. FounTaIN. Just one more question. Can you give us a brief
description of some of the major problems, other than those that
you've already referred to, which you've encountered in connection
with the medicare and medicaid and the efforts you’re making to
combat them?

Mr. Kusserow. Coincidentally, yesterday I presented to the
President’s Council on Integrity and Efficiency what I described as
an exploratory effort to look at the entire spectrum of fraud, waste
and abuse in the health care financing programs.

We're trying to create a comprehensive information base of Gov-
ernmentwide and private sector knowledge and techniques to
permit efficient, effective detection and prevention of fraud, waste
and abuse in this area. We want to be able to have a means by
which we can concentrate and focus ourselves on the criminal
element operating in this health provider area and then try to
develop additional techniques using these various computer assist-
ed techniques to get at it.

The first step that we have done is surveyed the entire Federal
community for various programs that have medical providers, both
with fee for service and indirect, and to look at common points in
that area. We have found primarily that the fee for services are
concentrated not only in our Department but also in VA, Depart-
ment of Defense and Labor and we are trying to work within that
area to find common points.

We find also that in looking at this problem we're trying to
determine the extent of a crossover of fraudulent providers among
public and private sectors. An interesting fact is that over 10
percent of the practitioners that are excluded from medicare have
been under investigation by private casualty insurance companies
and investigators for fraud. So we want to try to find out what the
extent of that area is. It seems that if somewhere in the Federal
community we're identifying a medical provider that’s engaged in
fraudulent activity and perhaps even barred from a program, they
should not be permitted to go unchecked to other facets ¢f Federal
health care programs. For that matter, we should see if there’s an
overlap between the private and the public sector in dealing with
fraudulent medical providers and there should be a communication
linkage there as well.

We're also developing a wide series of computer projects to try to
tackle this area. We are working on a program to detect medicaid
providers who bill for the same service under two or more provider
numbers. We are also trying to detect other types of improper
billing under medicaid programs.

We're working on a computer program to identify physicians
who pay for higher priced medical procedures when less costly
services are given. We have another computer program which is
designed to detect individuals who are using fictitious identifiers—
names, addresses, social security account numbers, and who are
entered on a computer more times than they are actually allowed.

We have another computer procedure that we’re actually devel-
oping to detect medicaid drug providers who charge for brand
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(rilame drugs, but who actually issue recipients cheaper generic
rugs.

We have a program which we are using in a variety of ways,
which the committee has been aware of to one degree or another
over the last couple of years, wherein social security card numbers
that have never been issued can be kicked out of the system. We
finished doing a test run in the State of Texas with a data bas. of 2
million between AFDC and food stamps, and kicked out some 5,000
numbers that are nonexistent. From that we found that a lot of
them were, of course, transposed numbers and mistakes, but also a
lot of them were people using the social security account number
improperly.

We are very much interested in devising a system, again through
computer technology, in the area of medical laboratory charges.
We have several projects in progress to detect illegal markup of
laboratory charges.

Of course, you're aware of the fact that we have a number of
computer projects that are tying in and interfacing data bases in
more than one State jurisdiction to see if there are duplicated
benefits.

So there’s a wide variety of things where we could take a com-
puter that can do what would be a very labor-intensive effort if
done by hand. A machine can do it very quickly. And the criteria
which we're trying to work with is to devise a system that would
kick out or filter out or screen out in such a fashion that what
remains would be an extremely high probability of fraud and abuse
so we don’t get into a situation where we come out with a lot of
data, but that data is ambiguous in meaning. Therefore, when, in
effect, you come up with the name of a medical provider that is
dropped out of a screen, you have an extremely high probability
that that medical provider was engaged in that type of conduct.

So we have a wide variety of things that we are doing in the area
of piloting, and once it is piloted, the next step is to get that to a
consumer. And we are, again, working outside the Federal commu-
nity on that as well as within the Federal community. We're
working with the State of Kentucky in using a medical screening
device to help them with their medicaid program. We are working
in the States of Louisiana and Ohio on other types of medical
screening programs. So we're looking not only at medicare for the
direct Federal dollar that comes under the medicare program, but
also working with the indirect Federal dollar that comes through
in the medicaid system that’s a State-administered program.

So there’s an awful lot that can be done in this area to gain

control of that monster, the computer, and to make it work for us
as well as having to deal with it in our daily lives when it works
against us.
_ Mr. FounTaiN. What are the major problems you’ve discovered
In your contacts with the States with respect to the way in which
they administer a number of these programs, such as the food
stamp program?

Mr. Kusserow. Well, of course, the food stamp program is not
particularly our area of direct expertise although we are develop-
ing a lot of expertise in that area after working so closely with
Agriculture’s IG on various projects. I can even generalize it more
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and go beyond to Agriculture’s programs and say that one of the
difficulties is that a lot of the States are having difficulty in getting
control of the processes, in being able to do proper systemic and
programmatic reviews.

We have the resources, we have the expertise to devise ways in
which we could help them get control. So I think that what we're
finding is that it's very good investment for the Federal Govern-
ment, for our Federal Inspectors General to work with States. And
when we have solved the problems, such as if we have come up
with a way in which we can kick out social security cards that are
not good, that we make that information available to them so that
they can use it for their system. If we devise a medical screening
program that can kick out medical providers that are suspect or
that might be abusing the system—a medical provider that might
be charging for the same service under two medical identifier
numbers, for example, they are most appreciative of that and
they’'re most anxious to go with it.

The difficulty that we’ve been finding is that a lot of States lack
that resource, do not understand it, and feel left to their own
devices to struggle with it. But we find that when we go in there
and give them the expertise, they have the human resources to
follow through with it. This makes a very good partnership ar-
rangement. '

So, I think a lot of it is the fact that it’s an obligation on the
Federal Government’s part to—I guess it's a little bit like the
honey bee that flies from flower to flower and cross-pollinates a
little bit rather than leaving them to their own devices—to con-
stantly try to solve problems in this very complicated area.

Mr. NaucHTON. In the area of cooperation with States and with
private firms, I would assume that there are a number of insur-
ance companies that make payments on annuities, that pay life
insurance policies on an installment basis, that have just as much
interest as Social Security might have in knowing when persons
that are receiving payments are deceased, and probably have their
own difficulties in getting that information.

Have you explored the possibility of working on a cooperative
basis with private companies, perhaps with State retirement sys-
tems, and so forth, in exchanging this type of information—simply
the fact of death?

Mr. Kusserow. Yes, we are working very closely right now. In
fact, it goes back to what I said before about the fact that we have
found that there is a community of interest between your private
insurers and of course, the great Federal insurer in HCFA, and
that where abuses show up in one area, there’s a high probability
that it’s going to show up in the other.

We're very much in the exploratory stage here because of the
fact that there are some legal considerations as far as exchanging
information. We also find, for example, that death termination
vital statistics in most State jurisdictions are automated and very
much accessible in terms of technically linking it with other data
bases. However, there are State privacy considerations, that infor-
mation may be considered privileged because it also carries the
cause of death and some other information on it. So, in ail of these
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projects, as we proceed with them, we have to wrestle with the
legal constraints that go with it and try to work them out.

. ’pr, In some cases where we’re not going to be able to, and if
it's important enough, then it’s my obligation under the Inspector
General Act that created this IG to come back to you and to report
where we feel that legislative assistance might be warranted to
allow us to attack the problems.

So, we're in an exploratory effort. It could be down the pike that
I may come back to you and report to you, as I am required to do
under the act, and let you know about this problem so that maybe
you can consider it for remedial action by legislation. )

_ Mr. NaugHTON. Have there been situations in which the law
itself may not have prohibited an exchange of information that an
IG or some other investigative agency wanted to engage in, but the
OMB guidelines, which, as I understand it, you would have to
follow on these exchanges, are even stricter than the law itself?

Mr. Kusserow. Absolutely. And the fact is that one of the first
steps that I took when I became an Inspector General and joined
the President’s Council on Integrity and Efficiency was to posture
myself on the matching committee of that council to work with the
Chairman, Thomas McBride at the Department of Labor, in work-
ing cut a list of all of the screening techniques and all of the
matching techniques that are known using data processing. We
also worked to form various subcommittees, one of which is a
subcommittee dealing with that various issue with OMB to see how
we imght be able to work out some of those constraints that now
exist.

Mr. NAuGHTON. Is it true that in some instarnces there’s sort of a
catch-22 situation in which in order to comply with the OMB
guldelmes, you have to show that a project is going to be cost-
effective before you undertake it, but you cannot show that it is
cost-effective without a pilot project, and unless you have the cost
information, you cannot do the pilot project?

Mr. KUSS.EI}OW. I would say that’s probably the major considera-
tion why I joined that committee with Tom McBride—to avoid that
kind of a situation from developing.

A lot of the Offices of the Inspector General are just now begin-
ning to realize the benefits of various, we use the term “matching,”
but we're really talking ahout matching in the larger context of
the various ADP screening techniques, and as we begin to get in
more and more, we're getting closer to what you're describing, and
what we wani to.do is avoid that kind of situation from actually
coming to the fore. And we are able now to demonstrate to OMB,
and with OMB'’s blessing, they're going to work this problem, hope-
fully, so that it doesn’t turn into a catch-22 situation.

I don’t think it's reached that point yet, but if we were to
continue down that pike, it could turn into that kind of a situation.

But we've got a lot of assurances out of OMB that they're going
to help us with this problem.

Mr. NAUGHTON. At least a part of the problem could be solved, I
gather, by changes in the guidelines, since it is the belief of a
number of individuals that the guidelines go beyond what the law
itself requires.




116

Mr. Kusserow. Yes, but then we also have another matrix of
legal hurdles that we have to get through. If you're trying to
compare data bases that exist within the purview of the State with
that of the Federal, you have to take into consideration then the
distinct regulations and laws with regard to the privacy issue.

Mr. FounTAIN. Are there any further questions? Do you have
any other comments that you want to add? I think you've been
very forthright in your explanation of the situation and in your
response to our questions. We want to thank you for being here.

Mr. Kusserow. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. FounTaiN. We wish you every success in the mammoth
undertaking that you have. It’s a tremendous job and I hope that
all of you will continue to have success as you try to determine
where the problems are and how you might be able to remedy
them and help the States, inasmuch as some of these programs are
administered primarily on the State and local levels.

Mr. Kusserow. Well, with your continued support and encour-
agement, I think that we have a good chance of being successful in
this area.

Mr. Fountain. Thank you very much.

Mr. Kusserow. Thank you.

Mr. FounTaIN. At this time we will enter into the record the
statements of William T. Murphy, Assistant Chief Postal Inspector,
Office of Criminal Investigations, and William E. Douglas, Commis-
sioner, Bureau of Government Financial Operations.

[The prepared statements of William T. Murphy and William E.

Douglas follow:]
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TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM T. MURPHY
ASSISTANT CHIEF POSTAL INSPECTOR

OFFICE OF CRIMINAL INVESTIGATIONS

I AM WILLIAM T. MURPHY, ASSISTANT CHIEF POSTAL INSPECTOR FOR
THE OFFICE OF CRIMINAL INVESTIGATIONS. I HAVE WITH ME TODAY

MR. EDWARD 7. SCHIERBERL, JR., WHO IS ON MY STAFF AS MANAGER

OF THE EXTERNAL CRIMES BRANCH.

I APPRECIATE YOUR INVITATION TO APPEAR TODAY TO DISCUSS THE
PROBLEMS OF FOOD STAMPS AND AUTHORIZATION TO PARTICIPATE

(ATP) CARDS AS THEY RELATE TO THE THEFT OF MAIL AND OTHER

POSTAL VIOLATIONS.

IN 1979, FORMER CHIEF POSTAL INSPECTOR C. NEIL BENSON
TESTIFIED BEFORE THIS SUBCOMMITTEE ON A SIMILAR SUBJECT. HE

INFORMED YOU OF SERIOUS PROBLEMS WITH FOOD STAMPS AND ATP'S

.AND OF THE FACT WE WERE NOT RECEIVING THE INFORMATION WE

NEEDED TO CONDUCT INVESTIGATIONS. WHILE THERE HAVE BEEN

SOME IMPROVEMENTS IN A FEW LOCALITIES, GENERALLY THE SAME

CONDITIONS EXIST.
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THE POSTAL SERVICE'S INTEREST IN THE FOOD STAMP PROGRAM
EXISTS BECAUSE OF THE VOLUME OF FOOD STAMPS AND ATP'S
DISTRIBUTED BY MAIL. FOOD STAMP PROGRAM CONTROLS AGAINST
THEFT AND. FRAUDULENT CLAIMS HAVE BEEN INSUFFICIENT AND
INEFFECTIVE, MAKING THE FOOD STAMPS AND ATP'S ATTRACTIVE
TARGETS FOR THEFT. THEY ARE EASILY CONVERTED TO CASH OR
GOODS, AND PROVIDE LITTLE TRACEABLE EVIDENCE. THIS
ATTRACTIVENESS LEADS THIEVES TO ATTACK THE POSTAL SYSTEM
AND IT'S EMPLOYEES AND RESULTS IN INDIVIDUALS FILING FALSE

CLAIMS OF NON-RECEIPT.

WE ARE NATURALLY CONCERNED WITH ANY ACTIVITY THAT PLACES
POSTAL SERVICE EMPLOYEES OR THE MAIL ITSELF IN JEOPARDY AND
HAVE ENDORSED THE ESTABLISHMENT OF CONTROLS IN THE FOOD
STAMP PROGRAM AT THE NATIONAL LEVEL. AS SERIOUS AS THE
SITUATION IS CONCERNING THEFTS FROM THE MAILS, IT NEVER-

THELESS, IS ENLIGHTENING TO DISCOVER THAT THE VAST MAJORITY

»
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OF REPORTED "LOST IN THE MAIL" OR "STOLEN FROM THE MAIL"
CLAIMS ARE, IN FACT, ATTEMPTS TO FRAUDULENTLY OBTAIN

REPLACEMENT ITEMS FOR THOSE ACTUALLY RECEIVED.

THE MAILS ARE USED IN TWO PRIMARY WAYS IN THE DISTRIBUTION OF
FOOD STAMP BENEFITS. THESE ARE THE DIRECT MAILING OF FOOD
STAMPS AND THE MAILING OF ATP'S, WHICH SUBSEQUENTLY ARE

REDEEMED FOR FOOD STAMPS.

CURRENTLY, THERE ARE SOME VERY SERIOUS PROBLEiVIS IN THE
DIRECT MAILING OF FOOD STAMPS. THEY ARE BASICALLY AS GOOD
AS CASH, AND THIS NATURALLY MAKES THEM EXTREMELY
ATTRACTIVE THEFT TARGETS.  THERE IS NO WAY THEY CAN EVER BE
IDENTIFIED OR RETRIEVED AFTER USE, AND, THEREFORE, THERE IS
LITTLE THAT CAN BE‘DONE TO INVESTIGATE THESE THEFTS AFTER

THEY OCCUR.
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THE THEFT OF FOOD STAMPS FROM THE MAILS IS A SERIOUS CONCERN
OF OURS, HOWEVER THE SCOPE OF THE PROBLEM DOES NOT BEGIN TO
Ai’PROACH THAT REPORTED BY THE FOOD STAMP PROGRAM AS MAIL
THEFTS. INCLUDED IN THE REPORTED FIGURES ARE THEFTS IN LOCAL
AGENCIES BEFORE THE FOOD STAMPS ENTER THE MAIL STREAM, MAIL
THEFTS, MAILINGS WHICH ARE UNDELIVERABLE AS ADDRESSED AND
ARE RETURNED TO THE MAILING AGENCY, AND FALSE CLAIMS OF
NON-RECEIPT BY ADDRESSEES. THE LAST GROUP, FALSE REPORTS OF
NON-RECEIPT, ACCOUNTS FOR THE LARGEST LOSS PROBLEM. | A
HOUSEHOLD SO’ INCLINED CAN EASILY DOUBLE IT'S ALLOTTMENT

THROUGH FALSE CLAIMS.

IN MAY 1980, THE POSTAL SERVICE GRANTED A REGULATORY WAIVER
TO THE DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE TO PERMIT THE MAILING OF
FOOD STAMPS BY CERTIFIED MAIL. THIS WAS NEEDED BECAUSE
CERTIFIED MAIL SERVICE IS NOT ORDINARILY PROVIDED ITEMS WITH

INTRINSIC VALUE. IN AREAS WHERE CERTIFIED MAIL HAS BEEN USED,

b
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THE RESULTS ARE VERY IMPRESSIVE. IN EVERY INSTANCE, CERTIFIED
MAIL HAS RESULTED IN ALMOST TOTAL ELIMINATION OF REPORTED
NON-RECEIPTS AND UNDERSCORES THE PREVALENCE OF FALSE THEFT

COMPLAINTS.

CERTIFIED MAIL PROVIDES NO ADDITIONAL PROTECTION TO FOOD
STAMP LETTERS, BUT REQUIRES THAT THE ADDRESSEE OR AN AGENT
SIGN A RECEIPT AT TIME OF DELIVERY. THIS DOES, HOWEVER, MAKE
IT DIFFICULT FOR AN ADDRESSEE TO LATER DENY RECEII;T OF THEIR

FOOD STAMPS.

ONE EXAMPLE OF THIS CAN BE SEEN IN THE STATE OF ARKANSAS.
ARKANSAS BEGAN USING CERTIFIED MAIL IN 1980 SHORTLY AFTER THE
SPECIAL WAIVER WAS GRANTED BY THE POSTAL SERVICE. IN
DECEMBER 1980, THE MANAGER OF THE STATE'S FOOD STAMP
ISSUANCE OFFICE SELECTED 5,000 RECIPIENTS FROM ALL OVER THE

STATE. FOOD STAMPS FOR THAT MONTH WERE SENT BY CERTIFIED

[
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MAIL. THERE WAS NOT ONE COMPLAINT OF NON-RECEIPT. THE
FOLLOWING MONTH, JANUARY 1981, THE SAME 5,000 PERSONS WERE
SENT FOOD STAMPS BY REGULAR FIRST-CLASS MAIL. THIS TIME,
THERE WERE 150 REPORTS OF NON-RECEIPT, OR 3%. 1IN FEBRUARY
1981, CERTIFIED MAIL WAS AGAIN USED FOR THE 5,000 FOOD STAMP

RECIPIENTS, AND AGAIN THERE WERE NO LOSSES CLAIMED.

ATTACHED TO MY PREPARED TESTIMONY IS A COPY OF A RECENT
LETTER FROM MR. C. H. ROBINSON, II, NiANAGER Or THé ARKANSAS
FOOD STAMP ISSUANCE OFFICE, TO ONE OF OUR POSTAL INSPECTORS
IN ATLANTA, GEORGIA. MR. ROBINSON IS CONVINCED THAT MOST

NON-RECEIPT REPORTS BY RECIPIENTS ARE FRAUDULENT AND THAT

CERTIFIED MAIL PREVENTS THEM.

UNFORTUNATELY, REPORTED LOSSES ARE ON THE RISE IN ARKANSAS.
AS CAN BE SEEN FROM HIS LETTER, BECAUSE OF A SHORTAGE IN
STATE FUNDS, CERTIFIED MAIL IS NOT USED AS WIDELY AS BEFORE.

THE ADDITIONAL COST FOR CERTIFIED MAIL IS ONLY A FRACTION
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OF THE AMOUNT WHICH CAN BE SAVED FROM AVOIDING DUPLICATE
FOOD STAMP ISSUANCES, BUT FOOD STAMP COSTS ARE PAID BY THE

FEDERAL GOVERNMENT, AND MAILING COSTS MUST BE BORNE BY THE

STATES.

UNLIKE ARKANSAS, MANY STATES WILL NOT EVEN ATTEMPT TO
IDENTIFY OR CORRECT PROBLEMS. ONE, TFOR EXAMPLE, HAD
DUPLICATE ISSUANCES OF FOOD STAMPS AMOUNT TO OVER $64,000 FOR
NOVEMBER 1980. POSTAL INSPECTORS MET WITH STATE OFFICIALS
AND POINTED OUT HOW SUCCESSFUL ARKANSAS HAD BEEN IN
REDUCING CLAIMS BY USING CERTIFIED MAIL. INSPECTORS
DEMONSTRATED THAT 70 TO 80 PERCENT OF THEIR TOTAL REPORTED
LOSSES WERE IN 10 OF THE STATES 84 COUNTIES. ALTHOUGH THE
STATE OFFICIALS RECOGNIZED THAT A GREAT AMOUNT OF MONEY
COULD PROBABLY BE SAVED BY USING CERTIFIED MAIL, THERE WAS
NO INCENTIVE FOR THEM TO PAY ADDITIONAL MONEY TO CERTIFY
FOOD STAMP MAILINGS TO THE 10 HIGH LOSS COUNTIES BECAUSE THE

PRESENT MONEY LOSS INVOLVED FEDERAL FUNDS.

e
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ATTACHED TO MY STATEMENT IS A NEWSPAPER ARTICLE WHICH

APPEARED SEPTEMBER 15, 1981, IN THE KNOXVILLE JOURNAL,

KNOXVILLE, TN. KNOXVILLE HAD THE HIGHEST REPORTS OF
NON-RECEIPTS OF FOOD STAMPS IN THE STATE. IN JANUARY 1981,
THAT AMOUNTED TO 2.24 PERCENT OF THE TOTAL NUMBER MAILED.
IN MAY 1981, CERTIFIED MAILING OF FOOD STAMPS WAS BEGUN, AND,
BY JUNE, REPORTED NON-RECEIPTS HAD DROPPED TO 4/100'S OF A
PERCENT. TENNESSEE'S HUMAN SERVICES COMMISSIONER CONCLUDED
THAT THE REPORTED NON-RECEIPTS PRIOR TO USE OF CERTIFIED
MAIL WERE PgIMARILY FALSE REPORTS BY PERSONS ATTEMPTING TO

OBTAIN ADDITIONAL STAMPS.

AT THE BEGINNING OF OCTOBER, WE CONDUCTED A TEST FOR THE
STATE OF IOWA. THE MAJORITY OF THAT STATE'S REPORTED MAIL
THEFTS ARE IN BLACKHAWK COUNTY, WHICH INCLUDES THE CITY OF
WATERLOO. OF 554 FOOD STAMP MAILINGS ON JULY 1, 1981, BY

FIRST-CLASS MAIL TO BLACKHAWK COUNTY, 29 WERE REPORTEDLY

R e

e . -
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NOT RECEIVED. ON OCTOBER 1 AND 2, 1981, THERE WERE A TOTAL
OF 988 FOOD STAMP LETTERS SENT TO BLACKHAWK COUNTY, AND
POSTAL INSPECTORS ARRANGED TO HAVE EACH CERTIFIED. THERE
WERE ‘ONLY THREE REPORTS OF NON-RECEIPT. WE HAVE DELIVERY
RECEIPTS SIGNED BY THE ADDRESSEES IN THOSE 3 INSTANCES AND
STATE OFFICIALS ARE CURRENTLY CONDUCTING FRAUD INVESTI-

GATIONS ON THOSE.

EXCEPT IN NEW YORK CITY, THE MAILING OF ATP'S HAS& FOR THE
MOST PART REMAINED UNCHANGED SINCE 1979. NEW YORK CITY HAS
ELECTED TO IMPLEMENT SOME CONTROLS SIMILAR TO THOSE WE HAVE

RECOMMENDED NATIONALLY, AND IT HAS BEEN STATISTICALLY

- ESTABLISHED THAT 90 PERCENT OF THE NON-RECEIPT CLAIMS IN NEW

YORK CITY WERE EITHER FRAUDULENT OR RESULTED FROM PROGRAM
ADMINISTRATIVE ERRORS. RECENT TESTS CONDUCTED IN OTHER
PARTS OF THE COUNTRY BY THE DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE'S
OFFICE OF INSPECTOR GENERAL HAVE CONFIRMED THAT THE 90

PERCENT FIGURE IS RELIABLE.

88-631 0 - - -
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ATP'S ARE SIMILAR TO CHECKS, BUT RESULT IN OBTAINING FOOD
STAMPS INSTEAD OF CASH. THE ATP MUST BE SIGNED BY THE
RECIPIENT AND REDEEMED AT SPECIFIED OUTLETS. HERE THE

SIMILARITY WITH CHECKS ENDS.

IN MOST STATES USING THE ATP SYSTEM, THE PROBLEMS WITH
ALLEGED NON-RECEIFTS ARE SIMILAR TO THOSE PREVIOUSLY
MENTIONED FOR FOOD STAMP MAILINGS. A RECIPIENT CLAIMS AN ATP
WAS NOT RECEIVED, AND THE ISSUING AGENCY SIMPLY ISSUES A
DUPLICATE. THE ALLEGEDLY STOLEN AND FbRGED ATP, IF
REDEEMED, IS NOT CHARGED BACK TO THE FOOD STAMP OUTLET. IN
FACT, NO ATTEMPT IS USUALLY MADE TO DETERMINE IF A STOLEN
ATP HAS BEEN NEGOTIATED, WHETHER IT ACTUALLY HAS BEEN
FORGED, OR EVEN TO RETRIEVE IT FROM HUGE, UNSYSTEMATIC
WAREHOUSING SYSTEMS. THERE IS NO INFORMATION AND, MOST
IMPORTANTLY, NO PHYSICAL EVIDENCE ON WHICH TO BASE AN

INVESTIGATION.
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AT PRESENT, THERE IS NO INCENTIVE FOR REDEMPTION CENTERS TO
ENSURE THEY ARE NEGOTIATING ATP'S FOR THE TRUE RECIPIENTS.
MANY REDEMPTION CENTERS, AND/OR EMPLOYEES OF THOSE OUTLETS,
ARE WILLING TO FENCE STOLEN ATP'S, AND CENTERS WITH POOR

OPERATING PROCEDURES SERVE AS EASY TARGETS FOR THIEVES

ANXIOUS TO NEGOTIATE STOLEN ATP'S.

THERE IS ALSO A LACK OF INCENTIVES FOR STATES TO PROPERLY

ADMINISTER THE PROGRAM. AS WITH THE DIRECT MAILING OF FOOD

STAMPS, ATP'S ARE FURNISHED BY THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT, AND

IT IS EASIER TO SUPPLY DUPLICATES TO PERSONS CLAIMING

NON-RECEIPT THAN TO TAKE TIME TO SCRUTINIZE CLAIMS AND

INITIATE FRAUD CONTROLS.

NEW YCRK CITY HAS RECENTLY BEEN THE TARGET OF MUCH

CRITICISM FOR THE MANNER IN WHICH IT HAS RUN THE FOOD STAMP

PROGRAM. HOWEVER, IN 1980, NEW YORK CITY IMPLEMENTED THE

e
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SYSTEM REFERRED TO AS "RAPID ACCESS" AND SUPPLEMENTED IT BY
AN ATP WITH A VALIDITY SPAN OF EIGHT DAYS. PRIOR TO THESE
CHANGES, NEW YORK WAS SPENDING $2.5 MILLION A MONTH ON
DUPLICATE ATP ISSUANCES FOR ALLEGED NON-RECEIPTS. AFTER
IMPI.EMENTATION OF SOME BASIC SECURITY CONTROLS, LOSSES WERE
REDUCED TO AN ESTIMATED $200,000 MONTHLY. THIS CAN BE EVEN

FURTHER REDUCED IF CERTAIN OTHER MEASURES ARE ADOPTED.

THE NEW YORK SYSTEM HAS BEEN EXTREMELY HELPFUL TO OUR
INVESTIGATIONS OF THEFT OF ATP'S FROM THE MAILS. THE SYSTEM
ELIMINATED OR IDENTIFIED THE MAJORITY OF FRAUDULENT CLAIMS OF
NON-RECEIPT. IN NOVEMBER OF 1979, THERE WERE 33,000 REPORTS OF
NON-RECEIPT, ALLEGED TO BE THEFTS FROM THE MAILS. WHAT CAN
NOW BE IDENTIFIED AS PROBABLE MAIL THEFTS NUMBER FROM 1,500
TO LESS THAN 2,000 PER MONTH. THE NEW YORK SYSTEM NOW
FURNISHES US WITH THE ACTUAL ATP CARDS WHICH WERE STOLEN

AND SUBSEQUENTLY NEGOTIATED. THIS MEANS WE NOW HAVE

"
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ACCURATE INFORMATION REGARDING THEFT VOLUME AND AREA, PLUS

THE NEEDED DOCUMENTATION AND EVIDENCE ON WHICH TO CONDUCT

AN INVESTIGATION.

THE NEW YORK SYSTEM IS PRIMARILY DESIGNED TO CORRECT
FRAUDULENT REPORTS OF NON-RECEIPT. WITH THE IDENTIFICATION

OF ACTUAL ATP THEFTS FROM THE MAILS, WE CAN ATTACK THOSE

PROBLEMS DIRECTLY.

YOU REQUESTED CERTAIN INFORMATION CGXCERNING REPORTED MAIL
THEFTS OF FOOD STAMPS, ATP'S, TREASURY CHECKS AND STATE
CHECKS FOR FISCAL YEAR 1981. AN ATTACHMENT REFLECTS THIS
INFORMATION. GENERALLY, WE DO NOT HAVE PROBLEMS OBTAINING
INFORMATION AND COPIES OF EITHER TREASURY OR STATE CHECKS

STOLEN FROM THE MAIL. WE DO HAVE GREAT DIFFICULTY WITH ATP'S

AND FOOD STAMPS.
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NEW YORK CITY BEGAN FURNISHING ATP'S TO US ABOUT APRIL OF
THIS YEAR, AND THIS IS THE ONE LOCATION WE FEEL THE
INFORMATION REGARDING ATP'S IS FAIRLY ACCURATE. YOU WILL
NOTE ON THE ATTACHMENT THAT THERE WERE MORE ATP'S THAN
TﬁEASURY CHECKS ‘STOLEN IN THE PERIOD OF APRIL THROUGH
SEPTEMBER 1981, THAN TREASURY CHECKS FOR THE ENTIRE FISCAL
YEAR. ATP'S WILL CONTINUE TO BE MORE ATTRACTIVE THEFT
TARGETS THAN CHECKS UNTIL AN IDENTIFICATION AND CHARGE BACK

SYSTEM IS IMPLEMENTED.

WE HAVE RECEIVED NO REPORTS OF NON-RECEIPT IN LOS ANGELES.
WE HAVE TRIED FOR YEARS TO OBTAIN NEEDED INFORMATION FROM
LOS ANGELES OFFICIALS, BUT THEY DO NOT HAVE THE ABILITY WITH
THEIR CURRENT SYSTEM TO IDENTIFY OR RETRIEVE ALLEGEDLY
STOLEN AND FORGED ATP'S. THIS IS SIMILAR TO THE SITUATION

WHICH EXISTED AT ONE TIME IN NEW YORK CITY.

ot
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AT THE OTHER END OF THE SPECTRUM, PITTSBURGH, PA, REPORTED
6,305 STOLEN ATP'S FOR FISCAL YEAR 1981. PITTSBURGH FURNISHES
US ONLY THE NUMBER OF ALLEGED MAIL THEFTS. WE ARE NOT
PROVIDED THE ALLEGED STOLEN AND FORGED ATP'S NOR ANY INDI-

CATION WHERE THE THEFTS OCCURRED. THERE IS LITTLE BASIS FOR

AN INVESTIGATION.

THE POSTAL INSPECTION SERVICE CAN BE VERY EFFECTIVE BOTH IN
PREVENTING AND IN INVESTIGATING FOOD STAMP AND ATP THEFTS
GI\.IEN THE NECESSARY COOPERATION AND INFORMATION WHETHER
DEALING WITH FOOD STAMPS OR ATP'S. THE BASIC APPROACH TO
ELIMINATING FRAUDULENT CLAIMS OF NON-RECEIPT IS THE USE OF
CERTIFIED MAIL FOR FOOD STAMPS AND THE ADOPTION OF SYSTEMS
SIMILAR TO NEW YORK CITY'S FOR ATP'S. ONCE THAT 1IS
ACCOMPLISHED, ACTUAL LOSSES CAN BE ANALYZED FOR BOTH PRE-
VENTIVE AND INVESTIGATIVE PURPOSES. A GOOD IDENTIFICATION
AND CHARGE BACK SYSTEM FOR ATP'S TRANSACTIONS WOULD

FURTHER ELIMINATE MOST OF THE THEFT PROBLEMS WHICH

CURRENTLY EXIST.
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CRIMINALS WILL ENGAGE IN ACTIVITIES WHICH MINIMIZE THEIR RISK
AND MAXIMIZE THEIR PROFITS. THE CURRENT SITUATION IN THE
FOOD STAMP PROGRAM IS THAT THERE IS VERY LITTLE RISK WITH

TREMENDOUS PROFIT TO BE MADE THROUGH ILLICIT ACTIVITY.

THE CHANGES IN THE FOOD STAMP REGULATIONS WHICH APPEARED IN

THE FEDERAL REGISTER ON OCTOBER 9, 1981, IF INITIATED AND

ENFORCED IN THE STATES, ARE WELCOMED AS A MAJOR STEP IN THE
RIGHT DIRECTION. HOWEVER, THERE HAVE BEEN REQUIREMENTS IN
THE PAST WHICH WERE IGNORED WITHOUT CONSEQUENCE. I HOPE

THAT WILL NOT BE THE CASE WITH THESE NEW REGULATIONS.

MR. CHAIRMAN, I APPRECIATE HAVING BEEN GIVEN THIS
OPPORTUNITY TO ADDRESS YOUR SUBCOMMITTEE, AND WILL BE HAPPY

TO ANSWER ANY QUESTIONS YOU MAY HAVE. THANK YOU.

] . IR P SR I
Arkanszs Department of Human Sarvices

(

Divisien of Social Services
P.O. Dox 1437

Sevanth and Gainns Streels
Little Rock, Arkansay 72203

mgust 27, 1981

Mr. Robert D. Smith, Postal Inspaétor
P. O. Box 16489
Atlanta, GA 30321 .

Dear Mr. Smith:

In conjunction with your letter of July 13, 1981, please find enclosed
the requested information and materials. In response to question
nurber three, Item A., the attached FNS-259's will provide the necessary
information requested. However, in noticing the most recent quarterly
report (April, May, and June 198l) our losses are extremely high .as
campared to the report where we began using certified mail (July,
August, and September 1980). The reason for this difference is duc to
the fact thot wa are no longer using a great deal of certifi ccl mail
bccau.:c of a shortage of fundo.

- Please accepf ny apology for our response t1m°

Sincere

’ ﬂ h
ari ey ? % ob:.nson, II , Manager

Food Stamp 1ssuance

samear
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U. S. POSTAL INSPECTION SERVICE
MAIL THEFT COMPLAINTS
OCTOBER 1980 - SEPTEMBER 1981

TREASURY CHECKS STATE CHECKS ATP'S FOOD STAMPS
New York, NY 4,580 8,011 7,611 0
Philadelphia, PA 1,534 . 3,281 0 20
Pittsburgh, PA 822 880 6,305 3 "
CHICAGO, IL 1,849 2,248 422 0
State of Illinois 800 895 51 ‘24
(except Chicago)
Los Angeles, CA 1,273 5,321 4] 0
{city and county)
National
TOTAL *52,470 61,994 25,833 28,621

*The exact number of checks placed in the mail is not known. More than 750 million
" Treasury Checks are issued annually, with the vast majority being sent through the
mails. Therefore, the 52,470 reported Treasury Check thefts amount to less than
-'1/100th of a percent.

s .
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DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY
L SERVICE - BUREAU OF GOVERNMENT
FINANCIAL OPERATIONS

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM E., DOUGLAS
COMMISSIONER
FOR PRESENTATION TO THE INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS AND
HUMAN RESOURCES SUBCOMMITTEE

COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS
. GENERAL STATEMENT

FISCA

MR. CHAIRMAN AND MEMBERS'OF THE SUBCOMMITTEE, I AM HERE
TODAY TO COMMENT ON PROGRESS_TOWARD RESOLVING PROBLEMS IN THE
CHECK CLAIMS PROGRAM OUTLINED IN THE HEARING HELD NOVEMBER 8,
1979, |

AS YOU KNOW, UNDERLYING PROBLEMS IN THE CLAIMS PROGRAM ARE
LONG-STANDING, THEY HAD BEEN GROWING FOR A NUMBER OF YEARS,
AND IN 1979, DUE “TO INCREASED WORKLOAD COMBINED WITH
OPERATIONAL SHORTCOMINGS IN A NEW NATIONWIDE PAYMENT SYSTEM,
THE DIVISION OF CHECK CLAIMS COULD NOT FULLY ACCOMPLISH ITS
MISSION, THE PROBLEM WAS MANIFESTED BY A SIGNIFICANT INCREASE
IN THE AMOUNT OF ACCNUNTS”RECEIVABLE RESULTING FROM -DUPLICATE
PAYMENTS AND CHECK FORGERIES AND A SERIOUS DROP IN THE VOLUME
OF FORGED CHECK REFERRALS TO THE U.S. SECRET SERVICE FOR
INVESTIGATION,

IN THE LAST TWO YEARS, THE BUREAU HAS BEEN WORKING TO
RESOLVE UNDERLYING DIFFICULTIES WHICH LED TO THE 1979
SITUATION, WE HAVE CONCENTRATED OUR EFFORTS TOWARDS: (I)
IMPROVING MANAGERIAL EFFECTIVENESS: (2) GAINING ACCOUNTING
CONTROL OVER WORKLOAD: (3) IMPLEMENTING SHORT TERM CHANGES THAT
RESPOND TO THE BASIC NEED TO RECONCEPTUALIZE THE REPLACEMENT

PROCESS.,

137

- IN TERMS OF THE IMMEDIATE PROBLEM OF CHECK FORGERY
REFERRALS, THE AVAILABILITY OF INCREASED PERSGNNEL IN FISCAL’
YEARS 1980 AND 1981 AND INCREASED MANAGEMENT ATTENTION HAVE
SERVED TO INCREASE OUTPUT, IN FY 1981 THE NUMBER .OF CHECKS
RETRIEVED AND FORWARDED TO THE U.S. SECRET SERVICE TOTALED

~AtMosT 90,000, OF WHICH ABOUT 65,000 INVOLVED CHECKS REFERRED

FOR FORGERY INVESTIGATIONS INVOLVING CLAIMS, THE REMAINING
25,000 INVOLVED CHECKS NEEDED FOR FIELD ORIGINATED '
INVESTIGATIONS OR REQUESTS BY U.S, ATTORNEYS AND OTHER LAW

ENFORCEMENT AGENCIES, DATA REGARDING THE CHECKS RETRIEVED FOR

THE U,S. SECRET SERVICE INCIDENT TO FIELD ORIGINATED
INVESTIGATIONS AND OTHER PURPOSES PRIOR TO-FY IS8I I1s NOT
AVAILABLE, BUT CHECK REFERRALS INVOLVING CLAIMS TOTALED 45,000
IN FY 1979 anD 60,000 IN FY 1380.

ONE OF THE KEY ELEMENTS IN IMPROVING A PROGRAM IS TO FOCUS
QN MANAGEMENT, THE MANAGEMENT TEAM OF BUREAU OF GOVERNMENT
FINANCIAL OPERATIONS IS NEW, [ CAME FROM THE INTERNAL REVENUE
SERVICE WHERE I HAD EXTENSIVE EXPERIENCE WITH MANAGING LARGE
SCALE OPERATIONS. THE DEPUTY COMMISSIONER AND MY FOUR
ASSISTANT COMMISSIONERS ARE NEW TO THEIR POSITIONS. IN

ADDITION, THE DIRECTOR AND BOTH ASSISTANT DIRECTORS OF THE
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. DIVISION OF CHECK CLAIMS ARE NEW, [ BELIEVE THAT THIS NEW

MANAGEMENT TEAM IS COHESIVE AND WILL BE RESPONSIVE TO OUR CHECK
CLAIMS PROBLEMS., HAVING THIS NEW TEAM, ] HAVE ENCOURAGED THE
ESTABLISHMENT OF A COORDINATED MANAGﬁMENT APPROACH TO SOLVING
PROBLEMS ON A BUREAU-WIDE BASIS. WE HAVE STARTéD‘A TRAINING
PROGRAM FOR ALL LEVELS OF EMPLOYEES, INCLUDING ROTATIONAL
ASSTGNMENTS OF MANAGEMENT PERSONNEL TO THE DIVISION OF CHECK
CLAIMS. THESE CHANGES HAVE SERVED TO FOCUS OUR BEST TALENT IN
THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT OF VIABLE APPROACHES TO RESOLVING
DIFFICULTIES IN OUR CLAIMS PROGRAM WHILE INSURING THAT OTHER
OPERATIONS DO NOT SUFFER., IN ADDITION TO THESE, SENIOR BUREAU
MANAGEMENT, INCLUDING MYSELF, HAVE CLOSELY MONITORED THE CHECK
CLAIMS PROGRAM THROUGH FREQUENT ON-SITE VISITS AND MEETINGS
WITH OPERATIONAL PERSONNEL AND LOWERjLEVEL MANAGERS: WE ARE
ALSO WORKING, WITHIN AVAILABLE FUNDING LEVELS, TO IMPROVE OR
CHANGE THE PHYSICAL SETTING FOR OUR CLAIMS PROGRAM, OUR
OBJECTIVE IS TO PROVIDE A SETTING WHICH IS MORE CONDUCIVE TO A
LARGE~SCALE, PAPER~BASED OPERATION AND A BETTER WORK
ENVIRONMENT FOR EMPLOYEES,

OUR SECOND AREA OF CONCENTRATION TO IMPROVE THE CHECK
CLAIMS OPERATION INCLUDES THE INSTALLATION OF AN AUTOMATED
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ACCOUNTING SYSTEM TO STRENGTHEN ACCOUNTING CONTROLS OVER
RECEIVABLES RESULTING FROM DUPLICATE PAYMENTS AND FORGERY
SETTLEMENTS. THE DCC FINANCIAL ACCOUNTING AND REPbRTING SYSTEM
WAS IMPLEMENTED IN APRIL [980 FOR THE DOUBLE PAYMENT RECEIVABLE
ACCOUNTS AND WAS EXPANDED IN QCTOBER [980 TO COVER THE FORGERY
RECEIVABLE ACCOUNTS., THIS SYSTEM, ALONG WITH THE RECRUITMENT
OF PROFESSIONALFY TRAINED ACCOUNTING PERSONNEL, A DETAILED
OPERATING MANUAL, CLERICAL TRAINING, AND IMPROVED PROCEDURES
HAVE BROUGHT ACCOUNTING OPERATIONS UNDER CONTROL, MANAGEMENT
NOW HAS THE CAPABILITY TO MONITOR OPERATIONS THROUGH VARIOUS
SUMMARY REPORTS, COMPUTER ASSISTED MICROFILM EQUIPMENT NOW
ENABLES US TO CONTROL ACCOUNTING DOCUMENTS AND HAS REDUCED
STORAGE AND RETRIEVAL PROBLEMS.

As Of SEPTEMBER 30, 1981, WE COMPLETED A TWO YEAR TASK OF
RECORDING ALL KNOWN PAST REPLACEMENT CHECKS THAT REMAIN
UNCOLLECTED SO THAT THESE ITEMS MAY BE ENTERED INTO OUR NEW
ACCOUNTING SYSTEM. OQUR OBJECTIVE IS TO SPECIFICALLY IDENTIFY

~ BY AGE ALL CHECK CLAIMS RECEIVABLES AND ESTABLISH THE AMOUNT OF

UNCOLLECTIBLE ITEMS FOR THE PURPOSES OF REQUESTING APPROPRIATED

FUNDING,
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SINCE MAY 26, 1981, AN INTEREST BILLING SYSTEM HAS BEEN IN
OPERATION FOR CHECK FORGERY REFUNDS FROM BANKS, BANKS ARE NOW
BILLED INTEREST FOR ALL REFUNDS OVER 60 DAYS OLD, THE INTEREST
RATE VARIES BY QUARTER, AND THE CURRENT RATE BEING USED IS
16,19 PERCENT. THIS SYSTEM OPERATES IN CONJUNCTION WITH THE
CHECK CLAIMS ACCOUNTING SYSTEM AND THE PREVIOUSLY ESTABLISHED
AUTOMATED BANK RECLAMATION SYSTEM INSTALLED IN 1978,

OTHER ACTIONS TO IMPROVE BANK RESPONSIVENESS INCLUDE
EFFORTS TO IMPROVE OUR CHECK COPY QUALITY., THIS WAS A
SIGNIFICANT AREA OF COMPLAINT FROM BANKS IN THE ESTABLISHMENT
OF THEIR LIABILITY FOR FORGED CHECKS, ALSO, PROCEDURES FOR
HANDLING BANK CORRESPONDENCE HAVE BEEN STREAMLINED, WfTH THE
ESTABLISHMENT OF STANDARD REPLIES TO PROTESTS OF LIABILITY,
WHICH UNNECESSARILY DELAYED REFUNDS IN THE PAST, A PROPOSED
RULE PROVIDING FOR SET-OFF ON OVERDUE BANK REFUNDS HAS BEEN
FORWARDED TO THE FEDERAL REGISTER FOR PUBLICATION, THIS

PROPOSED RULE WOULD GIVE TREASURY A CONTRACT RIGHT TO RECOVER
THOSE AMOUNTS FROM THE RESERVE ACCOUNTS WITH FEDERAL.RESERVE
BANKS USED BY BANKS WHICH PRESENT THE CHECKS FOR PAYMENT, WE
ARE ALSO WORKING WITH THE DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE TO SUE CERTAIN
BANKS WITH LARGE BALANCES OF UNPAID REFUNDS,
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WITH REGARD TO THE PROBLEM OF DUPLICATE PAYMENTS. ON
OcTorer 8, 1981, WE BEGAN A 90 DAY TEST TO DELAY THE PROCESSING
OF CLAIMS FOR LOST CHECKS SU?MITTED ON MAGNETIC TAPE. WE PLAN
TO HOLD THESE TAPES FOR TEN DAYS BEFORE PROCESSING TO ALLOW
MORE TIME FOR ORIGINAL CHECKS IN THE BANKING SYSTEM TO BE PAID
AND RECORDED IN OUR CENTRAL COMPUTER OPERATIONS, THIS SHOULD
RESULT IN THE ISSUANCE OF FEWER SUBSTITUTES, THEREBY RESULTING
IN FEWER DUPLICATE PAYMENTS, | B

ANOTHER ACTION TAKEN IN REGARD TO DUPLICATE PAYMENTS IS THE
IMPLEMENTATION ON OCTOBER I, I981, OF PROCEDURES TO DECLINE
SECOND PAYMENTS THROUGH THE BANKING SYSTEM INVOLVING LARGE
DOLLAR AMOUNTS PAYABLE TO BUSINESSES OR FINANCIAL ORGANIZATIONS,

TO IMPROVE COLLECTION TIMELINESS, IN ADDITION TO THE
AUTOMATED ACCOUNTING SYSTEM, -TWO OTHER AUTOMATED SYSTEMS HAVE
BEEN IN OPERATION SINCE OCTOBER 1980, ONE SYSTEM CONTROLS THE
REQUESTING OF PAID CHECKS FROM FEDERAL RECORDS CENTERS WHICH
ARE NEEDED FOR REFERRAL TO THE SECRET SERVICE AND OTHER CLAIMS
MATTERS, ANOTHER SYSTEM PROVIDES EFFECTIVE RETRIEVAL AND
CONTROL OF CHECKS INVOLVED IN DUPLICATE PAYMENT RECEIVABLE
CASES, THESE SYSTEMS, AND MANAGEMENT REPORTS AVAILABLE FﬁOM
THEM, HAVE CONTRIBUTED TO THE CONTROL AND TIMELINESS FOR
OBTAINING CHECKS NEEDED TO PURSUE COLLECTION EFFORTS.

88-631 0 - 82 - 10
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OTHER OPERATIONAL' IMPROVEMENTS HAVE BEEN FOCUSED
SPECIFICALLY ON IMPROVING THE QUALITY OF MICROFILM COPIES
OBTAINED FROM TREASURY RECORDS. THE BUREAU HAS AN ONGOING
PROJECT WITH THE FEDERAL RESERVE 'BANKS TOWARD IMPROVING MUTUAL
OPERATIONS 'IN A VARIETY OF AREAS. MUCH STRICTER MICROFILM
QUALITY STANDARDS HAVE BEEN ESTABLISHED FOR FEDERAL RESERVE
BANKS IN THE PROCESSING OF GOVERNMENT CHECKS., THESE STANDARDS
WILL BE USED SYSTEM-WIDE BY DECEMBER 1. THIS WILL IMPROVE THE
QUALITY OF MICROFILM COPIES NEEDED BY AGENCIES AND THE CHECK
CEAIMG DIVISION FOR COLLECTION ACTION AND OTHER ADMINISTRATIVE
PUNPOSESn EMPLOYEES HAVE BEEN TRAINED IN THE OPERATION AND
MAINTENANCE OF THE MICROFILM EQUIPMENT AND IN THE PRODUCTION OF
COPIES., THIS OPERATION HAS BEEN MOVED TO A REMODELED
ENVIRONMENT TO CONTROL HEAT, HUMIDITY AND DUST, ALSO,.A NEW
GOVERNMENT CHECK HAS BEEN DEVELOPED TO FURTHER IMPROVE
QUALITY, THE NEW CHECK. HAS A NATURAL COLOR BACK AND THE

. PRINTING ON THE REVERGE_IS IN ORANGE INK WHICH DISAPPEARS IN

"MICROFILMING, THEREBY ENABLING US TO BETTER READ THE

ENDORSEMENTS, THE FIRST RELEASE OF THE NEW CHECK WAS THE

SEPTEMBER I PAYMENT FOR SUPPLEMENTAL SECURITY INCOME., OTHER

PROGRAMS WILL BE PHASED IN GOVERNMENT-WIDE OVER THE NEXT YEAR
AS EXISTING-INVENTORIES ARE REPLACED,

Il
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THE‘PROGRESS I HAVE OUTLINED IS RELATIVELY SHORTTTERM AND
IS SERVING TO ELIMINATE THE MAJOR CAUSES OF PAST PRODLEMS. IN
THE CURRENT BUDGETARY ENVIRONMENT, RELIANCE MUST NOW BE PLACED
ON LONG RANGE POLICY AND SYSTEMS CHANGES, OUR PRIMARY APPROACH
IS TO REDUCE INCOMING WORKLOAD WHICH MUST BE PROCESSED, AND

.SIGNIEICANTLY UPGRADE SYSTEMS CAPABILITY TO REDUCE‘RELIANCE ON

STAFF RESOURCES, THE KEY PROGRAM TO ACCOMPLISH OUR OBJECTIVE
IS THE DIRECT DEPOSIT/ELECTRONIC FUNDS TRANSFER PROGRAM. THIS
SYSTEM PROVIDES ECONOMICAL AND SAFE DELIVERY OF PAYMENTS, = THE

" VOLUME OF OUR DIRECT DEPOSIT PAYMENTS HAS SIGNIFICANTLY

INCREASED. SINCE 1979 -~ FROM ABOUT I3I MILLION TO 179 MILLION
AS OF THE END OF FY I981 -- ABOUT A 37 PERCENT INCREASE., IN
THE SAME PERIOD, THE VOLUME OF CHECKS DECREASED ONLY ABOUT 6
PERCENT FROM AROUND 700 MILLION TO ABOUT 656 MILLION., WE ARE
HAPPY TO REPORT THAT THE PROGRAM HAS SERVED TQ PREVENT WORKLOAD
WHICH WOULD OTHERWISE HAVE BEEN RECEIVED. HOWEVER, FUTURE
PROGRESS IN INCREASING PARTICIPATION AMONG PERSONS NOW
RECEIVING CHECKS IS EXPECTED TO BE SLOW -- BECAUSE IT IS
STRICTLY VOLUNTARY.

. wE.AEE HOPING TO FocusAouE EFFORTS ON THE REGIPIENTS OF
RECURRING BENEFITS, SUCH AS SUPPLEMENTAL SECURITY'INCOME,
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SOCIAL SECURITY AND VETERANS BENEFIT RECIPIENTS, SINCE
SEPTEMBER 1979,;PARTIC1PAT10N IN ALL MAJOR RECURRING BENEFIT
PROGRAMS INCREASED FROM A RATE OF 22 PERCENT TO 30 PERCENT, WE
'ARE EXPLORING WAYS{ IN ADDITION TO AGGRESSIVE MARKETING TO
IMPROVE THESE FIGURES, WE ANTICIPATE AGENCIES TO PLAY A MUCH
LARGER ROLE IN INCREASING PARTICIPATION AND ARE DESIGNING
POLICIES WHICH WILL INCREASE fNCENTIVES. OUR HOPE IS TO BRING
ABOUT THE SAME RESULTS FOR THE HIGH VOLUME/LOW DOLLAR AMOUNTS
MADE BY CHECK THAT WE HAVE ACHIEVED THROUGH OUR TREASURY
FINANCIAL COMMUNICATIONS SYSTEM, IN FIscaL YEAR 1981, THE
TREASURY FINANCIAL COMMUNICATION SYSTEM HANDLED ABOUT 106
THOUSAND MESSAGES TOTALING $162 BILLION,

A PRIMARY LONG-RANGE POLICY CHANGE TO INCREASE INCENTIVES
FOR AGENCIES TO STRESS THE DIRECT DEPOSIT PROGRAM INVOLVES
INCREASING THEIR RESPONSIBILITY IN THE PROCESSING OF CLAIMS AND
THE ASSOCIATED COLLECTION ACTIVITY. ONE OF THE METHODS WE ARE
PURSUING IS FOR AGENCIES TO RECERTIFY PAYMENTS TO THEIR
RECIPIENTS IN RESPONSE TO CLAIMS OF NON-RECEIPT OR LbSS OF
CHECKS IF THE AGENCY BELIEVES A REPLACEMENT CHECK IS JUSTIFIED
BASED ON THEIR KNOWLEDGE OF THE CASE. WE BELIEVE THIS TO BE
CONSISTENT‘WITH A RECENT GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE REPORT WHICH
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INDICATED THAT DUPLICATE PAYMENTS SHOULD BE CHARGED TO
APPROPRIATIONS, AND THAT AGENCIES ARE OFTEN IN A .BETTER
POSITION TO COLLECT THAN IS OUR BUREAU., AGENCIES DEAL DIRECTLY

WITH PAYEES AND HAVE THE‘POWER TO EFFECT. COLLECTION FROM FUTURE

BENEFITS, WE ARE DISCUSSING THE POSSIBLE IMPLEMENTATION OF A
PILOT PROGRAM FOR RECERTIFICATION WITH THE U.S, AIR FORCE,
CONSISTENT WITH GAO CONCURRENCE FOR SUCH A PROGRAM, -

UNDER A PROGRAM OF RECERTIFICATION, WE BELIEVE THAT
AGENCIES WILL HAVE A MUCH GREATER INCENTIVE TO EXCERISE CARE IN
THE SETTLEMENT OF CLAIMS, IDENTIFY PATTERNS OF POTENTIAL FRAUD
OR ABUSE AND ENCOURAGE INCREASED DIRECT DEPOSIT PARTICIPATION
TO REDUCE PROBLEMS IN THE CLAIMS AREA, ANY ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE
WILL NO LONGER BE REFLECTED IN TREASURY'S ACCOUNTABILITY, BUT'
WILL. BE CHARGED TO THE VARIOUS AGENCIES' APPROPRIATIONS. THESE
WE BELIEVE, ALONG WITH MORE EFFECTIVE STRESSING OF DEBRT
COLLECTION ACTIVITY BY AGENCIES WILL BE THE ULTIMATE LONG~RANGE

SOLUTION,

ANOTHER CHANGE WHICH SHOULD DECREASE RELIANCE ON CHECKS FOR
GOVERNMENT PAYMENTS IS LIMITING THE TIME ALLOWED FOR
NEGOTIABILITY. PRIOR TO I947 CHECKS WERE NEGOTIABLE FOR ONLY I
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YEAR: THE PERIOD OF NEGOTIABILITY WAS 10 YEARS FROM 1947 UNTIL
1957, WHEN ALL TIME LIMITS WERE LEGISLATIVELY REMOVED, - THE ‘
BUREAU NOW HAS‘A PROJECT TO CONSIDER LIMITING THE NEGOTIABILITY
OF GOVERNMENT CHECKS. THE AMOUNT OF CHECKS NOT CASHED WITHIN
THE PERIOD OF NEGOTIABILITY WOULD BE CANCELED IN TREASURY'S
RECORDS AND BECOME fHE RESPONSIBILITY OF AGENCIES, THIS POLICY
IS CONSISTENT WITH A RECENT' LEGISLATIVE CHANGE, PUBLIC LAW i
97-35, WHICH REGUIRES THE TREASURY TO NOTIFY THE DEPARTMENT OF

HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES OF ALL SUPPLEMENTAL SECURITY INCOME" : &
CHECKS WHICH HAVE NOT BEEN PRESENTED FOR PAYMENT WITHIN 180 »

DAYS AFTER THE DATE OF IéSUANCE.

LONG RANGE OPERATIONAL IMPROVEMENTS IN CONJUNCTION WITH THE
IMPLEMENTATION OF‘THESE POLICIES ARE ALSO BEING MADE, PRIMARY
AMONG THESE IS THE REDESIGN OF THE BUREAU'S CENTRAL CHECK
PAYMENT AND RECONCILIATION SYSTEM AND AN OVERALL MODERNIZATION
OF THE TREASURY PAYMENT SYSTEM, HOWEVER, THESE CHANGES ARE
EXPECTED TO TAKE FROM 3 TO 5 YEARS, .A LONG RANGE PLANNING
STAFF HAS BEEN ESTABLISHED TO SPECIFICALLY COORDINATE AND
INTEGRATE LONG-RANGE OPERATIONAL IMPROVEMENTS NEEDED BY THE
BUREAU TO COPE WITH THE OPERATIONAL ENVIRONMENT OF THE 1980's
IN LIGHT OF THE DECREASING AVAILABILITY OF RESOURCES.
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IN CONCLUSION, THE ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE BALANCE AS OF
SEPTEMBER 30, 1981, wAs $99,5 MILLION, THIS COMPARES WITH
$82.3 MILLION AT THE END OF FY 1980 AND $87.8 MILLION AT THE
END OF FY 1973, KEY FACTORS® IMPACTING ON THE PROBLEM ARE
INFLATION AND REDUCED RESOURCES AVAILABLE TO OUR DIVISION OF
CHECK CLAIMS. WE DO NOT SEE MAJOR CHANGES TO THESE TRENDS IN
THE FORESEEABLE FUTURE AND THE BALANCE IS LIKELY TO CONTINUE
INCREASINGAUNTIL MAJOR SYSTEMS CHANGES CAN BE ACCOMPLISHED,
INCLUDING THE IMPLEMENTATION OF GOVERNMENT-WIDE RECERTIFICATION

BY AGENCIES AND SIGNIFICANT INCREASES IN THE DIRECT DeposIT
PROGRAM,

THESE SYSTEMS AND POLICY CHANGES ARE LONG~RANGE, HOWEVER,
I CAN ASSURE YOU THAT THE MANAGEMENT IN THE BUREAU OF GOVERNMENT
FINANCIAL OPERATIONS IS COMMITTED TO INSURING THE BEST POSSIBLE
MANAGEMENT OF THE PROGRAM UNDER EXISTING CONDITIONS UNTIL THE
LONG-RANGE CHANGES ARE ACCOMPLISHED,

I APPRECIATE THE OPPORTUNITY TO ADDRESS THE SUBCOMMITTEE
AND WILL BE HAPPY TO ANSWER ANY QUESTIONS,

Mr. FounTain. With that, we are adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 8:55 p.m., the sub : .
vene subject to the call of the Chalilr.]conmrlttee adjourned, to recon-
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ABC NEWS 20/20
September 3, 1981

HUGH DOWNS: Good evening. I'm Hugh Downs. And this is 20/20.
ANNOUNCER: On the ABC News Magazine, 20/20, .tonight: \

Rep. CHARLIE ROSE, North Carolina: This is not minor abuse. This is méssive,
overwhelming abuse that the country will not stand for.

ANNOUNCER: Organized crime in the food stamp program — more than a billion
dollars stolen every year. Small-time cheats working with big-time thugs; computer
records erased; evidence destroyed by arson; investigators harassed. Now much of the
money needed to feed hungry people goes to finance the heroin traffic. Tonight, Geraldo
Rivera with a special hour-long report: ‘‘Feeding the Needy — Feeding the Greedy: The
Great Food Stamp Scandal.”’

DOWNS: Up front tonight, how the government spends your money. Just two days ago,
in order to balance the federal budget, the Reagan administration revealed that an addi-
tional $75 billion will have to be cut over the next twe years. Thirty billion dollars of the
cuts will come out of defense spending; the rest, $45 billion, from social programs like
food stamps. Food stamps; for all its flaws, the controversial program has done a lot to

eliminate hunger in America. But now, as in most federal programs, the cutbacks are

coming.
[videotape clip]

Pres. RONALD REAGAN: The food stamp program will be restored to its original
purpose: to assist those without resources to purchase sufficient nutritional food. We
will, however, save $1.8 billion in fiscal year 1982 by removing from eligibility those
who are not in real need, or who are abusing the program.

DOWNS: Interestingly enough, at about the same time the President was calling for his
cuts, a House subcommittee was also looking hard at the food stamp systems. In a virtually
unpublicized report, the subcommittee said that fraud and mismanagement in the program
were costing the taxpayers as much as $1.6 billion a year. Nobody seemed to notice at that
time that the amount the President said needed to be cut from the program. $1.8 billion,
was almost exactly the amount being lost or stolen from it each year. For the last nine
months, Geraldo Rivera and a team of 20/20 investigators have been taking a hard look at
the food stamp program. Here is our special hour-long investigative report, *“The Great
Food Stamp Scandal.”’ Geraldo?

GERALDO RIVERA: Thanks, Hugh. Money stamps — that’s what the crooks and the
cheats call these food stamp coupons. Money stamps — because on the black market tens
of millions of dollars’ worth of these are floating around, and to the thieves who are buying
and selling them, they are just as good as money. After speaking with hundreds of people
in a dozen American cities, we found that food stamps are being used to feed the needy,
but also to feed the greedy.

RIVERA [voice-over]: The food stamp program was designed to feed hungry Americans,
and, thankfully, it’s been basically successful. But whatever else the food stamp program
is, or is supposed to be, it has also become a subsidy for alleged criminals, like this
unsavory group, arrested six weeks ago in New York City for conspiring to defraud the
federal government. Here in San Francisco, the hidden camera caiches a crooked grocer
who thinks he’s buying more than $100,000 worth of stolen food stamps for $23,000 in
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cash. Unfortunately for him, the guy selling the stamps was an underc;)ver federal agent.
The leader of the food stamp bandits was a San Francisco grocer named Mahmud Ghanem.

MAHMUD GHANEM, Grocer: [ was greedy like anybody else. Hundred thousand

dollars? I'm— see, life is based on capitalism, money. So you show me a guy who,
$100,000, he won't take it for $20,000. )

RIVEBA [voice-over]: Ghanem and 48 other grocers were arrested last year, when federal
authorities broke up two nationwide rings allegedly dealing in stolen food stamps. Aside\
from San Fraricisco, these conspiracies operated in Denver, Chicago, and New York City.

GLENN COOK, Assistant U.S. Attorney: It’s costing the taxpayers a lot of money, a

great deal of money, based on what I’ve seen and the type of abuses I've seen in the
program,

RIVERA /voice-over]: Glenn Cook is an assistant U.S. attorney in Baltimore, where
federal agents again used hidden cameras to catch a thief, this time buying stolen food
stamps from a federal agent, who made sure the camera could see him counting his money.
There? have already been 47 indictments in Baltimore, with at least 60 more expected at
any time.

/
LELAND McNABB, Memphis Assistant Prosecutor: Unless you take some stabs,

you are inviting what’s going to become a disaster. We might as well go up there and
throw it out the window.

RIVERA /voice-over]: Leland McNabb is a prosecutor in Memphis, where computers are
routinely used to catch food stamp cheats. There have been 77 federal indictments so far in
Memphis, with more to come. In Wichita, it was a local hood wiio got busted after putting
a gun to the head of an undercover agent during a transaction involving stolen food stamps.
In Philadelphia, .a grocer and his family got caught buying hundreds of thousands of
dollars’ worth of food stamp authorizations. Afraid to come out in the open, the grocer had
his customers slip the stolen stamps through a slot in his door.

Rep. CHARLIE ROSE, North Carolina: This is not minor abuse. This is massive,
overwhelming abuse that the country will not stand for.

RIVERA /voice-over]: But this scandal is not merely about the tens of millions of tax
dol!ars that are being ripped off. It’s also about what that stolen money is being used for.
You see, all across the country food stamps paid for by your tax money have been used by

gangsters to buy cars and jewelry and television sets and, in South Carolina, heavy
weapons.

JAMES KEGLEY, Federal Agent: The weapons included conventional shotguns,

rifles, pistols, semi-automatic weapons, machine guns, and two light-weight anti-tank
rifles.

RIVERA [voice-over]: And it gets even worse than that. As ABC News reported two
weeks ago, a major ring trafficking in heroin was, according to federal officials, actually
being financed with stolen food stamps. We know by now what heroin can do to people;
the fact that food stamps are being used to buy heroin is perhaps the best evidence of just

. how badly a noble ideal has been perverted. Tragic, because it is a noble ideal, whose roots

can be traced to the Great Depression, when the federal government began distributing
surplus food to hungry people. During the late '30s and early '40s, stamps were first used,
redeemabie for various surplus commodities. But it was only after President Kennedy
made a visit to a depressed area of West Virginia that the establishment of a truly national
program was directed.

[videotape clip, August 13, 1962]
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Pres. JOHN F. KENNEDY: In Beatty, West Virginia, a young couple with only $100
a month, and they have to feed eight growing boys. They regard the food stamp
program as the salvation of their family budget.

RIVERA [voice-over]: President Kennedy had a vision: the elimination of hunger in-
America. And even though the food stamp program has been riddled by fraud, it’s done
much to achieve its noble goal. Food stamps now help feed nearly 23 million people in this
country, and today, in rural Kentucky, 41-year-old Flossie Durbin and her six childrep are
just as dependent on food stamps as was that West Virginia family mentioned by Pres:dent
Kennedy more than 20 years ago. Flossie’s husband is an out-of-work ccal miner. The
economic prospects for their children? Well, they’re not bright.

RIVERBA: What do you want to do when you grow up?
BOY: Work in coal mines and stuff.

ELOSSIE DURBIN: Well, now, we manage pretty well, but we ain’t got no— what you
call a whole lot.

RIVERA [voice-over]: When Flossie says she doesn’t have a whole lot, she’s understating
her family’s situation. At the end of the food stamp month, we found the refrigerator bare.

RIVERA: How diffict:lt is it for you to make your month— to stretch out your money, to
make your food budget last?

DURBIN: Ain’t a whole lot— there’s just 4 lot of things that I could use that I do without.
RIVERA: Like what?
DURBIN: Well, like milk, mostly, and meat. _

RIVERA [ voice-over]: Without food stamps, the Broyle family of Baltimore would be in a
desperate fix. Walter Broyle is permanently disabled; his wife Margaret, unable to find
work.

WALTER BROYLE: Well, it puts food on the table, when we can’t work— when we
have no other way of getting food.

RIVERA: Is it literally that — is it really going hungry, or being fed, is that the difference
it makes?

BROYLE: Yes.

RIVERA [voice-over]: Arlene Robinson of Washington, D.C., receives $2 16 a month in
free food stamps — that works out to $7.20 a day to feed herself and five dependent
children. Because she says it is not enough, Arlene supplements her food supply with these
end-of-the-month gifts from the Community of Hope, a local Washington, D.C., charity.

ARLENE ROBINSON: What they give me for food stamps now doesn’t allow me really
to feed them a balanced diet; I just get one pack of hamburger and that hamburger has to
stretch like two or three meals,

RIVERA: You mean you're not traveling first class on food stamps?

ROBINSON: Oh no, no way. If I was traveling first class, believe me, my icebox would
be full.

RIVERA [voice-over]: With the imminent cutbacks in the food stamp program, all of the
people we’ve talked to face an effective reduction in benefits amounting to about 10
percent a year. It is our contention, however, that the cutback would be virtually un-
necessary if the widespread fraud you are about to see could just be stopped. Stop the
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fraud, and the federal government admits it could save as much as a billion and a half tax
dollars a year — at least $60 million in New York City alone. All across the country the
crooks in essence are stealing food off the tables of the poor. -

RIVERA: What if I told you in one city alone we found $60 million worth of fraud from
the top?

ROBINSON: i believe it.
RIVERA: Would it make you angry?

ROBINSON: Of course it makes me angry, because I— not only am I suffering, but my
kids are really the ones that are going to suffer.

RIVERA /voice-over]: To understand how the system is suffering, you have to understand
how it’s supposed to work. Until 1978, food stamp recipients had to pay something for
them. For instance, to get $125 in food stamps, eligible recipients had to put up $50 of
their own money. Now, that requirement is gone, and the stamps are free; and once they’re
out there on the street, the stamps are just like money. Ch, they’re supposed to be used

strictly for food, but as you’'ve already seen, you can use food stamps to buy just about .

anything. The federal government pays the entire cost of the program, but it’s the state or
local government which is responsible for getting the stamps in the hands of the eligible
people. So all different delivery systems have sprung up all across the country. In New
York City, where much of this investigative report takes place, the system is supposed to
work this way: a recipient is mailed a document called an *‘Authorization to Participate’’
— an ATP. The ATP shows the dollar amount the recipient is entitled to. All he or she has
to do is take the ATP to an authorized check cashing agency or bank branch, show some
identification, then cash in the ATP for the appropriate amount of food stamps. As you can
see, the ATP, the food stamp authorization, is the key document. And as you are about to
see, these ATPs have been stolen where they are printed, where they are processed, and
where they’re mailed. The crooks range from big-time thugs to small-time cheats, like this
one — the so-called Welfare Queen of Jacksonville, who agreed to make this training film

for the government after getting caught conspiring to sell between $75,000 and $80,000
worth of stolen food stamps.

[film clip]

“WELFARE QUEEN": And the going rate in Florida — or in Jacksonville, where I sold

my stamps — was 50 cents on the dollar. So if I took $500 worth of food stamps to my
buyer, I would get $250 cash.

RIVERA [voice-over]: One admitted buyer of stolen food stamps is 77-year-old Fred
Cohen of New York. Between June and November of last year, Fred ran a small-time food
stamp fencing operation, cashing stolen food stamp authorizations, those ATPs, worth
about $19,000. In just six months’ time,-at this branch of Manufacturers Hanover Trust,
Fred admitted forging hundreds of different signatures, on hundreds of ATPs. He said it
was like stealing candy from a baby.

RIVERA: So you went to the bank 60 times to cash forged ATPs.

- FRED COHEN: Right.

RIVERA: And the bank never questioned it.
COHEN: The tellers never questioned it.
RIVERA: Never questioned it.

COHEN: No, no.
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RIVERA: Never questioned it — never said, hey, wait a second, I want to check the
signature, or one thing or another — never?

CCHEN: Never.

RIVERA: I mean, it’s the easiest robbery there ever was.
COHEN: Right.

RIVERA: And you got about $19,000?

COHEN: Right.

RIVERA: You think you’re going to go to jail now?
COHEN: Well, that I don’t know. That I don’t know.

RIVERA [voice-over]: Fred got lucky. Recognizing his age and ill health, the judge only
gave him a suspended sentence. On the other hand, most food stamp crooks don’t even get
that. As a matter of fact, most never get caught, which breeds a kind of arrogance. This
fellow says he’s the superintendent of the tenement building he’s living in. He's also an
admitted thief, who wasn’t at all shy about showing the food stamp authorization he had
just stolen out of someone else’s mailbox. -

RIVERA: Who stole it?
MAN: Well, I did. I stole it, yeah.
RIVERA: You stole it? From the mailbox?
MAN: Yeah. '
RIVERA: Well, you've done this before — you’ve stolen food stamps—
MAN: Yeah—
RIVERA: How many times?
" MAN: Many times. ‘
RIVERA: Many times.
MAN: Many times.
RIVERA [voice-over]: When his neighbors heard the crook bragging about his misdeeds,
there was an angry confrontation.
MAN (neighbor): Suppose you might be goin— breaking into my mailbox.
MAN: What is it —come across the street and I'll break into your mailbox, mother / beep].
MAN (neighbor): You ain’t going to break into my mailbox.
MAN: Well, come across the street, then, [if] you that bad!

RIVERA [voice-over]: This kind of relatively small-time lar.cex.ly costs the food stamp
program nationwide millions and millions of dollars, but it is just that — small time,
especially when compared to the organized high-level theft we are about to document for
you. This is the real hemorrhaging in the food stamp program.

RIVERA: Look at this example. What I have on my desk represents $1 million \\forth. of
your money — tax money, in the form of food stamps fraudulently negotiated in ylolatlon
of federal law. Obtained by 20/20, this million dollars is just part of a massive theft
involving various conspiracies to defraud the federal government. This is a million tax
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dollars, but it’s just a piece of the action in the great food stamp scandal.

RIVERA [voice-over]: It’s a nationwide problem, but this million-dollar mound was
accumulated just in New York City. These are copies of food stamp authorizations — they
are all ridiculous forgeries. This one is my personal favorite: signed with an X, this ATP
was successfully cashed by some crook, who walked away with $151 tax dollars. Here are
some other specifics. Item: New York City.

RIVERA: This 20/20 investigation has uncovered many instances of obvious fraud, but

perhaps none is as blatant as this one. It involves the Public Service Check Cashers
Corporation, located here in Harlem.

RIVERA [voice-over]: Last August during a six-day period, 542 ATPs, worth about
$53,000, were cashed at Public Service. There were three problems: first of all, the 542
food stamp authorizations were all in numerical sequence, which means that of all the
hundreds of check-cashing agencies and bank branches available much closer to their
homes, 542 people in a row all decided to come as a group to Harlem, to pick up their food
‘stamps. Which brings up problem number two: according to the addresses on the ATPS,

the 542 people all live in a beach-front community called Far Rockaway. Far Rockaway is
20 miles from Harlem.

RIVERA: Now it doesn’t take a genius or a Sherlock Holmes to figure out that somebody
in that check-cashing agency fraudulently negotiated 542 of these food stamp authoriza-
tions, documents that were stolen either from the computer center where they were print-
ed, the post office from where they were supposed to be mailed, or someplace in between.
But in case there was even a remaining shred of a doubt, all the city officials had to do was
come out here and ask the people whose names appear on these documents — the
legitimate food stamp recipients — if indeed they received their food stamps for this
month.

RIVERA: Now Laurie, just for the record, is this your signature?
“LAURIE”: No it isn’t.

RIVERA: Did you and 541 of your friends get together one day and take the bus or the
trainy tht hour-and-a-half ride to Harlem, to cash in your food stamp authorizations?

“LAURIE”: No, we didn't.

RIVERA: How do you feel about this?

“LAURIE”: I think it’s terrible, and I just think that something should be done about it.
RIVERA: Would you sign your signature right under this one, so we can compare the two?
“LAURIE”: Yes.

RIVERA: These aren’t even close. And notice this, Laurie. The same person that signed
your signature, also signed Linda’s and Mary’s, also. '

RIVERA /[voice-over]: We asked Andrew and Hanna Sulner, two of the nation’s most
respected handwriting experts, to check the signatures.

RIVERA: Should anybody who was looking at those documents have spotted those signa-
tures?

HANNA SULNER, handwriting expert: Yes, they should. It should be obvious, and
they should spot it.

ANDREW SULNER, handwriting expert: There is no question that somebody should
have been alerted to it, and inquired further.
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RIVERA: If they cared.
ANDREW SULNER: If they cared.

RIVERA [voice-over]: Joel Rabine is one of the officers of the Public Service Check
Cashing Agency. ' -
RIVERA: According to the experts, somebody at Public Service had to be involved in this
fraud for this to happen.

JOEL RABINE: I would imagine that that’s a distinct possibility. I would have to say,
yeah.

E voice-over]: In mid-July, only after 20/20 informed New York City about our
g:‘eﬁlﬁﬁls{, (l)’ublic Se{'vice finaily lost its right to dea,l in food stamps. Federal prosecyf:o;s
are currently investigating several of the company’s employees. Some more Specl (l:ti;
Item: the Payamatics scam. With approximately 85 branc!l ofﬁces,.Pa)'famanc ;; z:k mCu_
million-dollar corporation, the largest chain of check-cashing agencies 1r,1 New : - 1tz.
20/20 has obtained copies of 275 stolen ATPs from one of Payamatic's branrc;] Ofﬁ czl s
They’re worth about $17,000. According to our experts, all are forgeries. Federal 0 Pcn s
tell 20/20 that this particular incident is just a tiny part of a pattern of corruption. aty:\)f
matic refused comment. Item: the RLJ Check Cashing Agency. It recentl).' w;:lz)t (;:) 150
business after being terminated from the food stamp program. Evidence obtaine yh 0
shows that the company had cashed $2 million worth of fgrged anq stolen ATP; eac dy}e]:
for the past two years. No one at RLJ has been charged with the crime, anFl no deman " ash
even been madle by the city for the return of the stolen money. The !\qge city ageniy Igra ic
runs the food stamp program is called the Human Resources Administration. Jac us-
kopf is the curvent commissioner.

KRAUSKOPF, HRA Administrator: But I want to assure you that we are
g:ég:; concerned about the integrity of the food stamp program, have a}lways bﬁen gz:;
cerned. Wherever there has been an instance of potentlal.ﬁ"aud, tha.t .s1tuat_1$1 :hs (
investigated by our staff and then referred to th'e appropriate aL.lth.on.ne's, either the city
department of investigation or the federal agencies which have jurisdiction.

ice- - But iust exactly how interested has the city government rea]l)f been
glgfﬁ‘::i\n[gvﬁgﬁ: ;)x‘:rt]he foojd stamp pi,ogram? Not very. Tha_t at lc?ast i_s the contention c?f
Victor Hakim, Bob Worthem, Ed Koin, Myron Avon, Dav1.d Feinstein, and other dedi-
cated past and present New York City investigators. fl'he.y decided to tell 29/20 abou;lgr?sls]
abuses in the food stamp program, but only after their cries for official action allegedly fe

on deaf ears.

; : i I was risking my job, at
AVID FEINSTEIN, NYC Fraud Investigator: Knowing that skin,
?n? age especially, a;ld my pension, I did it because I felt I had an obligation, a moral
obligation to the taxpayers and the people who were paying my sala’ry, to gote some_body
who might possibly do something to stop the pattern of coverup that’s been going on in my
agency for years.

j i instei i igator for the city for the
VERA [voice-over]: David Feinstein has worked as an investiga . .
E:t 144 )['ears. A Korean War hero who received a Silver Star for gallantry in action,
Feinstein also works nights and weekends at a department store to make ends meet.

FEINSTEIN: I'm tired and frustrated, and I just was hoping that somebody would stop
what’s going on. We couldn’t.

RIVERA: As you can imagine, with so very much at stake in their persgma] lives, .it is rgr;al
for inside sources to go public with their allegations. As a result of their cooperation wit
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us, five of those fellows are currently under investigation by New York City.
DOWNS: And Geraldo will have their inside story, when we continue.

[commercial break]

" DOWNS: Food stamps going for guns, jewelry, even drugs — a noble idea perverted.

Geraldo continues his special 20/20 food stamp investigation.

RIVERA: There is fraud and corruption in the food stamp program throughout this

country. In New York, however, we had the advantage of an inside look at a pattern of
corruption and coverup.

RIVERA [voice-over]: New York City’s food stamp program has been afflicted by
scandal and corruption for years. As a matter of fact, the man who first headed the city’s
program, Sidney Brooks, left in dishonor after being indicted and pleading guilty for
embezzling food stamp money for his own purposes. Before he got caught with his hand in

the taxpayers’ cupboard, Brooks told a panel of federal officials, essentially, that he wasn’t
the only crook. '

SIDREY BROOKS, former NYC Food Stamps Director: And i’m not gonna be the
fall guy for the inadequacies of the state and local staffs. Thank you.

RIVERA [voice-over]: In 1976, New York City was named as one of seven areas not
cooperating with federal officials in the crackdown on food stamp fraud. The others:
Atlanta, Cincinnati, Los Angeles, Philadelphia, and the entire states of Massachusetts and
Illinois. A 1976 memo from the U.S. postal inspectors claimed at the time that 10,000
food stamp authorizations were being stolen out of the mail every year in New York, and
that the city was not providing inspectors with either sufficient information or cooperation
to catch the thieves. Apparently, the city is still not.

GARY TUCKER, Auditor, US Agriculture Department: When we presented the city
with the concerns that we had, the city was not receptive. They were not interested in

knowing what we felt; they were not iaterested in knowing how they could improve their
operations.

RIVERA /voice-over]: Gary Tucker and Mary Heard are officials with the Office of the
Inspector General of the Department of Agriculture. For the last four years they have in
essence been the federal watchdogs of the New York fcod stamp program.

TUCKER: A normal manager, one might assume, would take the information that was
given to him, and at least consider the need to make improvements. Not in New York.

RIVERA: Is it indeed a fact, Mary, that in the city’s mind, at least the attitude as expressed
to you all, big-time fraud does not exist in the city’s food stamp program?

MARY HEARD, Computer Expert, U.S. Agriculture Dept.: One city official once
told us no fraud existed in the food stamp program, and that there were no false cases on -
the file, because we had never shown him one. So I would say, yes.

RIVERA [voice-over]: Victor Hakim, former director of the New York Bureau of Client

_ Fraud Investigation.

VICTOR HAKIM, former Director, NYC Fraud Investigations: It’s in excess of half
a billion dollars sitting there for anybody — anybedy — to pick a piece; it only depends on
the size of their hand, how large a chunk they grab.

RIVERA [voice-over]: Until last December, Victor Hakim headed the department whose
job it was to root out food stamp corruption. Driven by what he called a total lack of
support from his superiors in city government, Hakim left his job as chief investigator in

88-631 0 - 82 -~ 11




158

disgust.

HAKIM: They never asked myself or my staff for our recommendations, for our findings,
and I stress that the staff was 250 people, yet we were in the dark, we were merely a paper
agency, so HRA and the city can say they have this operation. But they were not going to
let it be effective.

RIVERA [voice-over]: Eddie Coyne is another ex-city investigator.

ED COYNE, former NYC Fraud Investigator: I would say the level of cooperation -

was very, very low, extremely low. If you went on a basis of one to ten, it would probably
be about two.

RIVERA [voice-over]: Coyne was a high-ranking official with the U.S. Customs until his
retirement from federal service in 1978. That was when he went to work with Victor
Hakim and David Feinstein in the then newly-established Bureau of Client Fraud Investi-
gation. The bureau was created after a federal audit accused the city of being grossly
negligent in not attempting to stop or even slow down fraud and other massive theft from
the food stamp program. Consider this letter, for instance, from the Office of the Inspector
General of the Departmerit of Agriculture. It indicates that what the city was most afraid of
was having to pay back all that stolen money to the federal government. Ed Coyne
resigned from city service on May 1, opening up his own office as an investigator. During
the month of June he worked briefly as a consultant for 20/20, helping in the preparation of
this report. Coyne claims that while he was with the city, he was a fraud investigator with
no real authority.

COYNE: In my opinion if we didn’t do anything, they’d have been just as satisfied.
RIVERA [voice-over]: As you can imagine, the city officials tell a much different story.

HERB ROSENZWEIG, HRA Deputy Administrator: Everything that we have given
the investigative agencies — every investigative agency — every cooperation in any aspect
of any investigation— in the six and a half years that I have been in this job there has never
been any instance in which they have not received full cooperation from us.

RIVERA [voice-over]: So Mr. Rosenzweig claimed city officials always cooperated fully
with their investigators. But did they? Item: subpoenas. One bureau responsibility was to
gather evidence from banks, check cashing agencies, and from the suspects themselves.

RIVERA: The problem was, although the parent city agency has subpoena power, they
refused to give it to their own investigators, and as you can imagine, without subpoena
power, it was virtually impossible for the bureau to gather the necessary documentary
evidence. Another item: personnel problems. Bureau requests to hire investigators or to
promote the people already on staff were routinely ignored.Perhaps this memorandum
from the bureau’s personnel liaison says it best: ‘“The feeling at the Personnel Office is
definitely negative. They intend placing as many obstacles as possible in the path of the
Bureau of Client Fraud Investigation.”’ Item: again, jurisdiction. Bureau investigators
were told that some places, critically important places, were strictly off limits to them.

RIVERA [voice-over]: Like 2 Broadway, the building which houses the Office of Data
Processing, the computer center where the food stamp authorizations are actually printed.
For obvious reasons, this would have been a logical place to start any major fraud
investigation.

RIVERA: Although we still don’t know how it’s been done, or indeed who's been doing
it, we do at least know where the massive chain of robbery begins. Because so many of the
food stamp documents obtained by 20/20 have been found to be in numerical sequence—
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RIVERA [voice-over]: This is one likely place where they could have been stolen. Over
the Ia§t five years, five separate reports have complained of a lack of even the most basic
security safeguards here in the computer ‘center. Charles Lecht is one of the nation's
€xperts on computer crime and prevention.

CHAH.LES LECHT, computer expert: I am astounded, frankly, that the printing of
such highly negotiable instruments isn’t accompanied by the normal kinds of security
measures taken in and about money. They are money. I would have done something
irmmediately; I would have brought in the best kinds of help I could have possibly brought
in to help on both the computer side and the controller's side, the financial side of it, and
the physical security side. Listen: those places are printing money.

RIVERA (voice-over]: Larry Goodson is one of the city officials responsible for security at
2 Broadway.

U}RHY GOODSON, HRA Security Officer: This is not an impenetrable facility. We
think that we have been doing an excellent job relative to increasing the physical security
aspects. As in any system, there may very well be weaknesses and possible breaches.

RIVERA.: If these documents were being stolen in numerical sequence, would it be logical
to assume, then, they were being stolen somewhere in this building?

GQQSON: Not necessarily. A finger of suspicion would probably be pointed to this
building. There could be any number of other alternatives that should be investigated, but I
would have to agree that a finger of suspicion would be pointed.

LECHT: What I think, from what I have seen on these, they were printed from a disk in
thq computer center. Perhaps not printed in the computer center, but from a disk which
exnste:d in the computer center, was brought out, printed in another facility, and brought
back in again. That’s one technique, you know, and probably is the one that was used here.

RIVERA [voice-over]: Investigator David Feinstein was more direct.

FEINSFEIN: If there isn’t theft going on at the Office of Data Processing, it’s the biggest
mu'fic]e since the loaves and fishes, because the system is wide open. The only people who
can’t get into 2 Broadway are the people who should be investigating it,

RIVERA [ voicg-over]: If the bureau had been given the authority to investigate the Office
of Data Processmg, perhaps they could have asked why computer records of all focd stamp
transactions for a two-year, seven-month pericd had been erased. Yes, erased.

MARY HEARD: They were missing from October 79 prior. So, over two years and
seven months’ worth of data.

RIVERA: Two years and seven months’ worth of computer tapes have been erased?
HEARD: Yes.

BIVERA: Now, it would seem to me that that would certainly hamper any investigation
mto fraud during that period.

HEARD: Yes.

"RIVERA: I mean, did it indeed stop any meaningful investigation?

HEARD: Yes.

Rl\_IoEaF:A: Is there any way, then, of knowing how much money was stolen during that
period’

HEARD: No. You would not have any idea. We can make projections, but based on the

vt
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records we have nc easy means of identifying how much was stolen.

RIVERA [voice-over]: According to Mel Hester, the man who runs the computer center,
the tapes had been erased because of a misunderstanding.

MEL HESTER, Computer Center Director: They weren’t erased dt?liberately. The
design did not take into consideration that particular element in the regulations, and that is
what [ am saying.

RIVERA: Are you saying that you were unaware of the federal regulation that required
you to retain those tapes for three years?

HESTER: I didn’t say that at all. I said that the system design did not seem to include that
as a significant item.

RIVERA: What do mean, did not seem to include that? What does that mean?

HESTER: Data processors are not food stamp experts. They’re not legal experts, they
work in respect of specifications. The specifications are reacted to and we build systems

around them.

RIVERA: The federal regulations require that you keep them'for three years. You kept
them for one month. Weren't you in violation of those federal regulations?

HESTER: I'm not being querulous about that.

RIVERA: They said that the tapes were erased by accident?
HEARD: Yes.

RIVERA: How did you react to that?

HEARD: Not gracefully.

RIVERA [voice-over]: Last fall investigator David Feinstein yncovc?red what he felt was a
pattern of corruption, an organized, large-scale ring. To bu§1§l an ironclad case pf high-
~ Jevel conspiracy, the investigators needed access to certain critical documents, which were
requested in a series of five memos. The sixth memo informed the he-ad' of the food stamp
program that the documents were needed *‘to prepare the case for criminal prosecution.
A week later, on Halloween night, there was a fire.

HAKIM: The week of the fire my staff was there, was requesting those very documents
that were destroyed in a fire on Friday.

RIVERA: Chief, is there any doubt in your mind but that that was an arson fire?

ANTHONY ROMERO, NYC Deputy Chief Fire Marshal: No doubt at all. We had
several fires separate and distinct from each other on the floor where the firc occurred.

RIVERA [voice-over]: Deputy Chief Fire Marshal Anthony Romero was the arson in-
vestigator called to the scene.

RIVERA: Was it a difficult arson fire to detect?
ROMERO: No, it wasn’t, it was quite obvious up there.
RIVERA: Was any effort being made to preserve the fire site when you arrived?

RGMERO: When we arrived there were people removing the burnt-out debris, and we
informed them that we were starting our investigation and stopped them from removing
what was on top of the desk tops, which was bumnt-out receipts. We informed them that
was an ongoing investigation, and they stopped.
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RIVERA: So they were just throwing the evidence away as garbage?
ROMERO: That's correct.

RIVERA: How did you react to that?

ROMERO: I was very surprised that, when I was informed that it was an ongoing fraud
investigation, that the area was not secured, and the evidence that was there preserved.

RIVERA /voice-over]: While admitting that some evidence had been thrown away, Ben
Solowitz, who is the head of the food stamp program, angrily denies that it was inten-
tional. '

BEN SOLOWITZ NYC Food Stamp Director: And I'm very sensitive to that, okay?
You can say a lot of things about me, but don’t say that, that I'm destroying evidence, or
I’'m a criminal, or fraud. Okay? And you can put that in your show.

RIVERA [voice-over]: Six days after the fire, both the bureau and the fire marshals were
informed they could no longer investigate the arson fire. They were told that any investi-
gation would be carried out by the inspector general of the city agency that runs the food
stamp program. That was last November.

ROMERG: Well, I was told that they had an ongoing investigation going on, and that they
would handle it from that point on.

RIVERA: And it’s still ongoing, almost a year later?

ROMERO: That’s correct.

RIVERA: And to the best of your knowledge, nobody has been apprehended.
ROMERO: To the best of my knowledge, no one has been apprehended, right.
RIVERA: Do you know if they have any suspects in mind?

ROMERC: No, not at all.

RIVERA [voice-over]: In a memo sent in February, the bureau was informed that the fire
had destroyed, or had otherwise rendered unusable, all the records the bureau had re-
quested for its fraud investigation. These photographs, though, obtained by 20/20, indicate
that was not true, that, contrary to the memorandum, evidence had survived the fire.
Months later, the salvaged evidence was finally made available to the Bureau of Fraud
Investigation, but by that time, Hakim and Coyne were already gone. Coyne had quit in
despair, while Hakim had been transferred to another city agency, the Department of
Finance, to head up its fraud prevention unit. Last month he asked his new boss, Finance
Commissioner Philip Michael, for permission to do this interview with 20/20. A few days
later, at 3:20 on a Friday afternoon, Hakim was told to be out of his office by 5:00, that he
was being reassigned to another job, as yet undetermined.

RIVERA: Is there any doubt at all in your mind that what happened to you on Friday is
directly because you chose to go public with the facts about corruption within the food
stamp program? . : ]

HAKIM: I am abso.l‘utely convinced in my own mind that what happened to me on Friday
was directly— directly because of your involvement in the food stamp program, and trying
to finally let the public know what is going on.

RIVERA /voice-over]: City officials strongly deny that Hakim was being harassed because
of his cooperation with 20/20. They went on to label him a disgruntled employee. On July
29, Hakim resigned from city service, frustrated by erased computer tapes, burnt-up
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records, and a long trail of other obstacles.

FEINSTEIN: They're spending more time and energy investigating Victor Hakim’s con-
tacts with you, than they ever spent investigating this massive malfeasance, if not deliber-
ate corruption.

RIVERA: It is not unusual for a bureaucracy to turn on the bearers of bad news, instead of
working hard to clean up the problems they bring to the public’s attention, but in this case,
as you’ll see, the little guys win in the end.

DOWRNS: Geraldo will be back in a moment to tell us how organized crime steals your tax
money from the food stamp program, and uses it in the heroin traffic.

[commercial break]

DOWNS: The great food stamp scandal — what we’ve seen so far is how well over a
billion tax dollars a year have been stolen by small-time cheats and high-level crooks.
We’ve also shown you how officials who are trying to investigate have been blocked by
bureaucratic inaction and worse. Unfortunately that’s not all there is to this unhappy
situation. Here with the conclusion of his 20/20 report on widespread fraud in the nation’s
food stamp program, js Geraldo Rivera. Geraldo?

RIVERA: Thanks, Hugh. Late last year, New York finally instituted a new system of
fraud control in its food stamp program, which, according to city officials, dramatically
reduced small-time fraud. The problem with the new system, according to federal officals,
is that it’s not desighed to catch either insiders involved in fraudulent conduct, or the
big-time crooks. In the words of one of our sources, ““The new system is great for catching
minnows, but it’s worthless against the sharks.”

RIVERA {[voice-over]: The fellow showing off his hardware has just spotted 20/20’s
surveillance camera. He’s Martin Goldstein, co-owner of the Argo chain of nine New
York check cashing agencies. According to city investigators, ““These people are involved
in the systematic negotiation and distribution of large quantities of stolen food stamp
authorizations,”’ amounting to about $458,000 a year. That was last October. Since then
Argo’s right to deal in food stamps has been suspended.

RIVERA: Are you, have you been, guilty of fraudulently negotiating unsigned or forged
ATPs?

MARTIN GOLDSTEIN, Argo Check Cashing Corp.: No.

RICHARD D’ALLESSANDRI, Attormey: Mr. Rivera. Excuse me, Mr. Rivera, if [ may
answer the question, there’s a case presently pending before the Supreme Court for the
County of New York, and at this time the two gentlemen would choose not to reply to that
question.

RIVERA: In an effort to get back into the food stamp business, the owners of Argo turned
in two employees who admitted their involvement in the crimes. Argo also told the city that it
was willing to pay back the stolen money, but for months New York did not reply to the

offer of restitution. It was only after 20/20 made known our interest in the case that Argo .

finally received a bill from the city, and that was just for about half the money allegedly
stolen. Further investigation by us has uncovered the fact thiat New York City almost never
asks for the money back. In fact, the city has never gotten a nickel’s worth of restitution
from any of the check cashiers, including the admittedly crooked ones, or from Manu-
facturers Hanover Trust, the bank primarily involved in New York’s food stamp program.

RIVERA [voice-over]: Millions of dollars have been looted, and as you can see from these
articles and documents, in some cases, bank or check cashing agency employees have
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been myo]ved in the theft§. But still, there has been no restitution, even ‘though restitution,
according to federal officials, is required by law.

TUCKER: I'm skeptical as far as whether or not they would establish claims. We told

them that federal regulations require it, it’s it’ ibili
: , your duty, it’s your responsibility.
not interested. v ! P . They were

RIVERA [voice-over]: Why would honest officials be less than aggressive in cracking
down on fraud, or working hard to recover stolen money? Well, perhaps it’s because the

program, though run by the local government, is funded 100 percent by the federal
government. In other words, it’s not the city’s money.

FEINSTEIN: That’s all you heard — it’s not our money, it’s government money. Aren’t
you a taxpayer?

RIVERA: You heard that?

FEINST’EIN: Yeah! That’s all you would get from these people. What are you worried
about? It’s not our money, it’s the federal government’s money.

ROSEWEIG:’ That’s absolutely and completely incorrect. This has received the high-
est priority in the Pepartment of Income Maintenance. The food stamp program— dealing
with the vu-lnerablllty to fraud in the food stamp program has received the highest priority
of the administrative staff at all levels in the food stamp program for the past two years.

RIVERA [voice-over]: Federal officials disagree with Mr. Rosenzwieg and contrast New
York’s record of apparent non-cooperation with that of Baltimore, another city whose food
stamp program is troubled by fraud and corruption. In Baltimore, once city officials
uncovered evidence of large-scale theft, federal investigators were immediately called in,

gnd were given access to whatever evidence they said they needed. The result: dozens of
imminent federal indictments. :

?(ALMAN HETTLEMAN, Maryland Secretary of Human Resources: Despite the
1mn.1edxatq hapn to the program, there has not been the slightest doubts in our minds that
the investigation should be pursued thoroughly and vigorously.

RIVERA: To contradict the thrust of this 20/20 report, New York City officials point
pquly to the 42 arrests they have made since 1978 of people allegedly involved in food
stamp fraud. Forty-two arrests in four years.

RIVEF!A [voice-over]: But by contrast, Memphis, a city about a tenth the size of New
Yo.rk, is processing about that many cases each week. Faced by what seemed a lack of
action by New York City in combatting this flagrant abuse, we decided to try and speak
with some of the alleged crooks directly. One was the owner of a grocery store, allegedly
accepting large numbers of stolen food stamps, then cashing them in with the help of a
corrupt bank teller working at this branch of Manufacturers Hanover Trust. Having already
obtained a copy of the bank teller’s written confession, we felt confident enough to
confront the grocer, who is the apparent mastermind of the scheme. |

RIVERA: Then she’s saying that you gave her cash in exchange for her giving you food

stamps?

GROCER: I don’t know, I don’t know nothing about that.
RIVERA [voice-over]: We're concealing the identity of the grocer for a reason.

RIVERA: She’s been fired because of what she said, why would she say these things about
herself if they weren’t true?

GROCER: I don’t know.

% s



e ——— — —

164

RIVERA: But you gotta— give me some help, you kniow, I want to give your side of the
siory, but you're not giving me any help here.

GROCER: Just I don’t know what you're talking about.

i jon by the city, it had not
ice-over]: In our dismay over the lac}c of .aCtl.OH :
RqurrgdAt({v:sfctfl;;vani' other official body would be investigating food stamps;nlix:rt;l :1 é;:;
(c):fled into the back of the store. The camera wasn.’t allowed, but because my p
was still on, you’ll hear my surprise encounter with federal agents.

. . R '
AGENT: You know, we got an undercover operation going on here, okay"” s

RIVERA: Yes sir. | |
AGENT: I'm a federal agent, okay, I’m with the inspection service.

RIVERA: Oh, investigating the food stamps? | |
AGENT: Yeah, we’re the ones that arrested him, and he’s cooperating with us now.

RIVERA: We had no idea.
MAN: Carl, how you doing?
MAN: Say, what's going on?
AGENT: This is Mr. Rivera. | |
RIVERA: Geraldo Rivera, from 20/20. We had no idea that you guys were into this. How
the [beep] do we know?
i i 's bad dream. You see, the grocer

ice-over]: It was every investigator rep_orter s ad dr ; .
l?:&vfl!rzgd[y vgg:fes:ed] his misdeeds, and while the city wasn t dqmg mt;:ﬁt:ua;le)z‘;tl l1)t, wesl;zg
blundered into an ongoing federal undercover operation. To avoid arf(yd e cloSarrasely sing
encounters with federal authorities, from this point on 20/20 worked m

them. They have been fairly aggressive In tracking down food stamp felons. This sting

i i . The
operation, for instance, last year in Milwaukee, photographed with a hidden camera

fellow on the right is a.grocer named Amin, a known dealer in stolen stamps. The guy on

the left, a federal agent.
[Federal undercover audio tape]

AGENT: Ready?

AMIN: Let’s count it right now, or I’ll be in trouble.
two hundred— A .
RIVERA [voice-over]: Amin was arrested and conyicted of trying to dgfrausdtat:;e sf:gzgﬂr

overnment. This unhappy fellow in his pajamas is former New Me):;]coDe e
%ddie Barboa, arrested two weeks ago in Albuguerque by atger;t,isrfr(l)ar:rb:a Waps e iy

i ’ ' his arraignment, Mr.
ulture. Better dressed last week fo.r |

?hgar;;ed with eight counts of illegally buying and seiling food stamps.

EDDIE BARBOA, Former State Senator: Excuse me, you buy, when you can buy
stamps for the price you were selling them, it’s a good deal. o

i than $33,000 worth from an undercover
ce-over]: He had purchased more . !
:‘glgnf R\th([)voéarboa complained, had practically forced him to buy the stamps

’
One, two, three, four, five, there’s

'BARBOA: It’s like a lady enticing a guy to go to her house and saying you raped me after-

he’s finished with her, and then get him to come for eight or ten times and then calling the
police and saying he raped me eight or ten times.
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RIVERA [voice-over]: But the biggest catch came six weeks ago in New York, when
U.S. postal inspectors went after the organized criminals, the Galina family, and their
heroin-food stamp connection. The arrests came down in July, but the investigation had
. been going on for more than two years. This, for instance, is Giuseppe Galina. seen here in
June emerging from the compound of homes the family owns in Queens, New York. He
was on his way to-federal court, to stand trial along with his brother Salvatore for
conspiracy to smuggle 16 pounds of heroin into the country. Giuseppe was convicted on
July 1; by that time Salvatore had already fled the country. Testimony from federal
officials at Galina’s bail hearing made it clear that the family had allegedly been bank-
rolling the heroin operation with stolen food stamps — handling between $50,000 and
$100,000 a month in stolen stamps, laundering them through the family’s chair of whole-
sale meat markets. On the 16th of July, postal inspectors made their move. Thé man they
wanted most was the one they went after first — Antonio Galina. With Giuseppe already in
jail, he was the head of the family. The agents waited until Antonio had driven away from
his home, otherwise a phone call could have alerted the other family members of the
impending arrests. Caught by surprise and totally surrounded by shot-gun toting agents,
Galina gave up without a struggle. Later that same morning, nine other family members
and associates were busted and charged with conspiracy to defraud the federal government
of millions of food stamp dollars. Food stamps for heroin. Clearly this well-intentioned
program is in critical condition. Last Sunday, on a trip to Washington, I accompanied the
seven past and presemt New York City investigators who had provided us with this ihsider
view of the food stamp program. They bad an appointment at the Justice Department.
Associate Attorney General Rudolf Giuliani, the man in charge of all federal criminal
prosecutions, wanted to see the documentary evidence and hear how these investigators

. had been frustrated in their efforts to root out food stamp corruption.

HAKIM: Each individual you see here wants to get paid for doing a job. And that job is

being a professional investigator. We were not allowed to be professional investigators;
they would rather that we were paper investigators.

FEINSTEIN: We did it the hard way, because we had very little, if no help at all. The only

help we got was from people in the system who weren’t in the hierarchy, who were
disgusted at what they were seeing, and they helped us.

RIVERA [voice-over]: Then Giuliani made a major commitment on behalf of the federal
government — a top priority attack on the great food stamp scandal.

RUDOLPH GIULIANI, Associate U.S. Attorney General: What you can expect is
that on a nationwide basis the Justice Department will take charge of this investigation, that
we will bring the FBI into it, we will bring the United States Attorney’s offices into it, that
these records will be put before a grand jury, that those responsible for it will be put before

grand juries, and we will try to root out this fraud, and show those people who are engaged
in it that the federal government will come after them.

DOWNS: Standing by now in our Washington studio is the Attorney General of the United
States, William French Smith. Attomney General Smith, you’ve been briefed, I know, on
our documentation of this very serious problem. What exactly is the federal government

_going to do about it?

WILLIAM FRENCH SMITH, U.S. Attorney General: The Reagan administration is
determined to root out fraud and waste in government. We now have very strong indica-
tions that fraud of the worst kind has permeated the food stamp program, and we are going

to use every effort as quickly as possible to identify those responsible, to prosecute them,
and to put them behind bars.
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. DOWNS: Is 20/20’s investigation of this fraud a factor in federal action?

SMITH: Well, we have had the information from various sources. We do thir}k that
investigative journalism such as is represented by this program certainly helps in that
effort.

RIVERA: When, Mr. Attorney General, if I may ask, can we expect the first really overt
action against this fraud and corruption?

SMITH: Well, we have already undertaken investigations, and in t?xis area they wi'll be
intensified and we will— as soon as we are able to obtain the e\(xdence to e;stabhsh a
prosecutorial case, we will take the necessary steps and proceed with appropriate action
against those who are accused.

DOWNS: Thank you, Mr. Attorney General.

SRAITH: Thank you.

DOWRNS: And thank you, Geraldo. We'll be right back.
[commercial break]

DOWNS: There’s new trouble in Southern Africa and new eyidence of Russiaq involve-
ment in Angola. ABC News Nightline will examine the tensions and U.S. policy in the
critical region tonight, 11:30, 10:30 Central. There will be no 20/29 for the nex’t two weeks
so we can watch ABC's NFL football special Thursday - 3ht editions. ’I:hdt s 20/20 for
tonight. We are in touch, so you be in touch. I'm Hugh vowns. Good night.

st
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HUMAN RESOURCES ADMINISTRATION
DEPARTMENT OF INCOME MAINTENANCE
250 Church Street, New York, New York 10013

JAMES A. (Jack) KRAUSKOPF HERB ROSENZWEIG
Administrator[Commissioner : Deputy Administrator
. Sev&m\aer 17, 198L

Mr. Roone Arledge, President
ABC News and Sports

1330 Avenue of the Americas
New York, New York 10019

Dear Mr. Arledge:

We are writing to express our indignation over the inaccurate, one-sided
picture of the Food Stamp Program in New York City presented on ABC's "20/20"
report of September 3, 1981. 1In this program, ABC contends that fraud
associated with stolen and forged ATPs in New York City costs the taxpayer
$60 million per year. They allege not only that top management in the City's
Human Resources Administration (HRA) has made no effort to curb this fraud but
that they have impeded investigations, They also imply that top management at
HRA is involved in illegal practices and/or a cover-up of corruption. All of

these charges are false and completely without foundation. Let us examine
the allegations:

ABC alleges that HRA top management is indifferent to fraud in the Food
Stamp Program. In fact, for the past three years, HRA has given the highest
priority to the detection and prevention of fraud. Let us review the record:

. In 1978, we urged the United States Department of Agriculture (USDA)
to mandate the use of Photo ID cards by Food Stamp recipients. This
recommendation, which has only now been approved, would make it
impossible for organized crime rings or anyone else to profit by nego-
tiating stolen authorizations to participate in the Food Stamp Program
(ATPs). Had our recommendation been followed in 1978, almost all of

the illegal activities shown on the "20/20" program would have been
prevented.

. In 1979, the City, on its own initiative, conducted a study of the
vulnerability of the Food Stamp Program to fraud. Based on the
findings of this study, we implemented a 17 point corrective action
program to reduce vulnerability to fraud. This program was approved
by USDA who then monitored our progress on an on-going basis.
Attachment A is a report deseribing this corrective action progam.
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.. In 1979, we recognized that $15 million per year in fraud was being
perpetrated by recipients who received a replacement. authorization
to participate (ATP) in the Food Stamp Program after falsely claim-
ing the loss of the original., To combat this fraud, we developed a
Rapid Access Reconciliation System -~ the first of its kind in the
country ~- which enables us to retrieve redeemed ATPs within three
days. We also got USDA to allow us to put an 8-day expiration on
the ATPs. The new -system, which became operational in October 1980,
has enabled us to reduce fraud by clients from 12,500 per month to
less than 100 per month, at a savings to the taxpayers of $15 million
per year. We have been complimented on this achievement by both USDA
and the U, S. Postal Investigators.

. In November 1981, after a two year development process, we will pilot
test our Electronic Payment File Transfer System. This system —- one
of the first of its kind in the country -- will eliminate the production
and mailing of ATPs by requiring recipients to pick up their Food
Stamps directly, using an electronically coded Photo ID card. It will
eliminate fraud based on stolen ATPs.

ABC ‘contends that $60 million per year is lost in New-York City due to stolen
and forged ATPs. ABC presents no evidence to support this contention. We do,
however, have evidence which proves this claim to be vastly inflated. HRA conducts
a detailed reconciliation of all ATPs issued against those redeemed. The recon-

" eiliation reports, which are submitted to USDA on a monthly basis, show that the

loss due to stolen and forged ATPs is $2 million per year, or one third of one
percent of the total $600 million per year spent on the Food Stamp Program in
New York City. This loss will be eliminated when we are allowed to use Photo IDs.

ABC alleges that HRA staff did not cooperate with the investigators from its
own Bureau of Client Fraud Investigation (BCFI). The fact is that the Food Stamp
staff uncovered fraud in three of four cases of alleged check casher fraud shown
on the program and they were the ones who referred these cases to BCFI and/or the
HRA Inspector General. These cases involved Argo, Public Service Check Cashers,
and Pay O Matic. We have also been complimented by the Regicnal USDA Inspector
General's Office for the cooperation we have given.them in their investigations,

ABC alleges that HRA has made no effort to recoup money from check cashers
who are caught laundering stolen ATPs. The fact is that in the Argo case, HRA
pursued recoupment as soon as the investigative agencies turned over the informa-
tion we needed to file a claim. This was before we became zware of "20/20"'s
interest in this subject. In all of the other cases mentioned in the "20/20%
program, the investigations are still going on and the evidence we need to file
a claim has not been released to HRA. Attachment B provides additional informa-
tion on this subject..

ABC implies that HRA top management has impeded the BCFI investigations and
that they have participated in an illegal cover-up of corruption. In an attempt
to add credence to these allegations, ABC has woven a web of suspicion based on
charges of erased tapes, lax security at the computer center, a suspicious fire
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that destroyed evidence, the squelching of an investigation of the fire by the
Fire Marshal, the denial of subpoena power, and the denial of access to the
computer facility. This web is constructed, however, with inaccurate statements,

- half-truths, omissions of fact, and unsubstantiated innuendos. In fact, BCFI
investigators did go into the computer facility, BCFI never asked for a subpoena
to be issued, the evidence in the. Argo case was turned over to the BCFI investi-

“gators intact a few days after the fire, the Fire Marshals were not called off
the case, and the erasing of the tapes, which was an error on the part of HRA, in
no way hampered the investigation of any of the alleged check casher fraud shown
on "20/20", Attachments C, D, E, F,.and G, provide a more detailed response to
each of these ABC allegations. :

ABC alleges that the BCFI investigators "decided to tell "20/20" about gross
abuses in the Food Stamp Program, but only after their cries for official action
allegedly fell on deaf ears". We do not know why the BCFI investigators decided
to go to "20/20" with their allegations instead of pursuing them through govern-
mental channels. We do know, however, that the BCFI investigators were obliged
to bring any evidence they had concerning wrongdoing on the part of any City
employee, no matter how high up he or she might be, to the organizations that were
responsible for investigating employee fraud -- the HRA Inspector General and the
City Department of Investigations. We also know that they did not bring any
evidence or complaints to these organizations and that they did not go to any of
the other organizations involved in investigating wrongdoing in the Food Stamp
Program -- the USDA Inspector General, the U, S, Attorney's Office, and the U, S.
Postal Inspectors. .

We are appalled not only by the misleading and inaccurate picture drawn by
"20/20", but also by the reporting itself. Undoubtedly, the most disgraceful
aspect of the reporting is the blatant and intentional use of an cut-of-context
statement made by Sidney Brooks, a former New York City Fowd Stamp Director, who
was indicted for embezzlement, to imply that other high level staff in HRA were
also involved in illegzl activities. The following is the transcript of that

segment of the program:

"RIVERA (VOICE OVER:) New York City's Food Stamp Program has been affected
by scandal and corruption for years. As a matter of fact, the man whe first headed
the City's Program, Sidney Brooks, left in dishonor after being indicted and
pleading guilty for embezzling food stamp money for his own purposes. Before he
got caught with his hand in the taxpayers' cupboard, Brooks told a panel cf federal
officials essentially that he wasn't the only crook. )

"SIDNEY BROOKS: I'm not going to be the fall guy for the inac...inadequacies
of the State and local staff." )

The implication here is that Brooks was saying that other staff were also
involved in illegal activities. In fact, however, Brooks was not talking about.
illegal activities at all. The film clip was taken when Brooks was testifying
before a House Agriculture Subcommittee on February 29, 1977. At the time,-he was
being charged by Congressman Richmond with not providing adequate service to Food
Stamp recipients who were required tc wait hour on hour for service at the Food

" Stamp Offices. Brooks was saying that he alone could not be blamed for that since
he had asked for more staff but had not received the approval from his superiors
to hire more. staff,
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i ant and intentional misrepre-
2 an be no doubt but that this was a blatan " :
EaE?ogeog the facts on the part of ABC to 1mpugn‘the 1ntggr1ty of the toged
;ggagement aé HRA. Ve are outraged that ABC would indulge in such underhan .

and deceptive practices.

¢ i jgation, HRA cooperated fully in providing
During the "20/20" team's investiga ' ted fully in provial
i i t all phases of our Food Stamp Program. p ed offici;
‘32£3;2§t:?n522€gstic5,pand°more than two hours gf gn gimgra tﬁte;:;ews wlggAtop
hat was the result of our cooperation? ring the gram,
gigf?tigggerzn:ppeared for approximately 90 ﬁeionds, gﬁrefuiéyn:Si%gggutnSEa:hSe
ive to suit the scenario of the "20/20" team. e go bou
g:grggzzeto fight fraud in the Food Stamp Program was left on th? editing room

floor. '

i i ' tronic media in this

derestimate the immense power_of thg eleg C h ;
countgse cigﬁgtogggram reached millions of Amer;cans. Ito%egzqggghtﬁziz ?sm;:isgd
i e-sided vi fraud in the Food Stamp Program.
int one—s;g:g hapiir? is i ther large governmental program, whether
in the Pro — as there is in every other i B
i Medicaid, or the collection of taxes. :
l%fZit?Si{;rzéward combétting this fraud. By grossly exaggeratlngagh?rgzgengngfby
:he fraud, by completely ignoring the efforts we y;ie ?ageaggiggztering thé o,

i i ing the integrity of those responsible for 2 S 3

uggatgiz 322:82 g?sserVice to the good name of Journglism, the Fogd ggZ?prE;ogram,
gnd the truly needy who count on Food Stamps to provide an adequate
themselves and their families.

Wil Sed el

enzwei es A. (Jack) Krgusgopi‘“ 0
g:;:tzozdmingiﬁrator ministrator/Commissioner

New York City
York Cit; . o tion
gﬁganoResourges Administration Human Resocurces Administratiol

2 Koo
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ATTACHMENT. A

HUMAN RESOURCES ADMINISTRATION
250 CHURCH STREET, NEW YORK, N.Y. 10013

JAMES A. (Jack) KRAUSKOPF
i i Commissi

- e August 1981
A Report on Efforts to Reduce Vulnerability to Fraud in the
Food Stamp Program

For the past few years, HRA and other governmental investigative agencies have been

closely scrutinizing the vulnerability of the Food Stamp Program to fraud. In

1979, the City's Department of Investigation and HRA cooperated in-producing a

report on the program's vulnerability. In November of 1979, HRA launched 17 separate
projects to reduce the Food Stamp Program's vulnerability. This vulnerability was

greatly increased as a result of federal legislative changes in the program, inc. .ing

the elimination of :he requirement that recipients pay cash for the food stamp coupons. :
This report sumarizes the problems identified, what we have done, and what we still

have to do as of August 1981. For the purpocses of clarity, this report wherever

possible combines some of the original projects under a common heading and you will,

as a result, find a total of 15 different problems and solutions identified in this
report. .

While this report does not reflect the efforts of investigative agencies, such as
HRA's IG and Bureau of Client Fraud Investigation, the USDA's IG, the Post Office's
IG, or the City's Department of Investigation, it should be noted that as a result of
their investigations, HRA has barred continued participation in the program to two
corporations involving 12 check cashing stores, has made a claim for repayment of fcod
stamp coupons issued illegally by one corparation, and is awaiting the release of
evidence on the illegal transactions of the second corporation by the U.S. Attorney,

‘HRA's interest in these losses is protected by mandatory insurance carried by the

corporations. In addition, there have been over 200 arrests of individuals by investi-

* gative authorities as their attempts to defraud the system are detected by the procedures

described in this report.

1. Deterring Fraudulent Claims of Non-Receipt of Food Stamp Benefits

Problem:

HRA was unable to detect whether a recipient who reported a lost benefit authori~
zation and asked for a replacement had actually redeemed the benefit. The reports of
such losses soared to over 25,000 a month in 1979 as compared to about 5,000 a month
in 1978. Under federal regulations, HRA was renuired to replace the benefit promptly
So as not to cause hardship to persons who made legitimate reports of a less. After

Solution:

HRA succeeded in obtaining the consent of the federal authorities to change the
regulations so that a decision to replace a reportedly lost benefit could be delayed
for ten calendar days. A further modification of the regulations was obtained to make
the life of the benefit authorization good for only eight days. HRA and the Manufacturers
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ver Trust Company developed a system in which redeemed authorizations were
ggg:ogzlmed and madeyeasily accessible through computer programs. Whenever a benigit.
authorization was reported as lost, the computer searches the file of redeemed gu ori-
zations and produces a listing indicating that the_reportequ lost benefit has been
paid. At the same time, a photocopy of the authorization is made available. Asr
recipients come in to ask for the replacement of the lost begefit, the listing o fit
redeemed benefits is consulted by staff. If the listing indicates that the lost be;e t
has not been redeemed, a replacement is issued. If the listing indicates that theU gz
bepefit has been redeemed, the recipient is required to go to a Fraud Prevention 2h
where signatures and identification card numbers are canpared_to those recordedbon de
redeemed authorization document. If the signatures and 1dent1fic§tio? card numl eri do
not match those on the redeemed authorization document, the recipient's replacement is
released. If there is a match, the recipient is denied a replacement.

i i talled in October,
In the first six months of operation of this system whic@ was ins :
1980 fraudulent redemptions were reduced by over 99% avoiding a loss of over
$7 million in the six months period. . :

2. Deterring Theft and Redemption of ATPs by Unauthorized Pgrsons
Problem:

was unable to detect whether ATPs were being stolen and rgdeemed by un-
authoggged persons. Studies conducted in 1979 pointed to the poss;bili@y that somerts
2,500 ATPs a month were being redeemed by unauthorized persons. Invgsylgative r:go S
hinted that ATPs could be counterfeited or that large numbers of legitimately au ort
ATPs could be stolen before mailing or after mailing and redeemed by redemption agents .
at a discount. In order for a profit to be made, the redemption agent had to have an.
ATP that he could use to account for the disbursement of Food Stamp coupons.

Solution:

d developed a computerized system for checking the validity of each
redeeggé :gP gthhat a ?edeemed ATP, not printed by HRA's compgter, would igmedi;te;y
be identified during processing. 7This system'was implemented in October 19 0& c_g
the ten months of operation no counterfeit ATPs have been redgemed in New Yor! -l:dy.
Each redeemed ATP is matched against HRA's file of documents issued and reconciled.
ATPs issued by other districts in New York S@ate and redeemed in New York City are
identified and returned to the issuing district. .

cussed below, HRA has improved its controls over its~stock of ATP docgments and
giugt: them from tﬁe time they are shipped into HRAZs premises, through thelr_use for
legitimately authorizing benefits, and their inser?lgn into mail bags for.dellvery
to the Post Office. These controls enhance our ability £o deter unauthorized persons
from gaining access to either the stock or the printed ATPs.

i i ibility exists
the ATPs are placed in the mail, HRA loses its control and the possi i
gggg a few or a'la?ge number of thesé ATPs can be stolen. The counterbalanclgg forcgd
is that a recipient expecting to receive an ATP will Teport-the loss. Under its ragl .
access and reconciliation system, HRA is able to examine each reported loss and sort ou
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from the 500,000 ATPs redeemed each month those lost ATPs that were redeemed by the -
recipiént and those that were redeemed by unauthorized perscus. Since October 1980,

the reports of loss have diminished by 46% from 21,674 in October to 11,909 in March.

Our examination of each reportedly lost ATP shows a decline in redemption by unauthordzed
persons from 2,900 in October 1980 to 1,716 in March 1981,

There are two approaches to cutting out the theft and redemption of stolen ATPS.
Clearly, redemption agents or their employees have to find it unprofitable to redeem a
stolen ATP. To achieve.this objective, HRA asked the federal governpment two years ago
to require every food stamp recipient to have a photo identification card. The federal
government has yet to publish final regulations with this requirement although they
are expected shortly. In anticipation of changed regulations HRA has geared up to
order cameras, ID card stock, and has identified space and personnel, Within six
months of a ‘startup, we could have a photo ID card for our NPA population of 200,000,
Ow- PA population already has photo ID cards, With a photo ID card and a requirement
that redemption agents see the card before issuing coupons, HRA could hoid redemption
agents responsible for forged redemption authorizations. This will take the profit
out of the redemption of stolen ATPs. .

The second approach is.to eliminate the printing and mailing of authorization documents,
HRA in conjunction with a private contractor has developed a system in which a recipient
with a specially encoded photo ID card can appear at a participating redemption site,
and by passing the card through a computer terminal, verify the entitlement to food
stamp coupons. Under this sytem, the recipient will sign for the receipt of benefits

and the computer will mark the file with the notation that a benefit has been paid.

HRA has secured the approval of the f leral government to test this system in a pilot
area. The startup date is November 1, 1981,

Other problems of a smaller size are:

3. Mailing of ATPs

Problem:

HRA's internal audits account for every item of stock in which ATPs were printed
from the point of delivery from the vendor through the printing process.” HRA had a
contract with the vendor to mail the printed ATPs. The vendor's controls were poor
and his employees or visitors to the premises could take from one to several thousand

printed ATPs before they were delivered to the Post Office without the vendor being
aware that they were missing.

Solution:

HRA decided to mail the ATPs from our Electronic Data Processing Center. This -
enabled HRA to exert the same kind of count controls used in mailing public assistance
checks so that we were sure that all of the ATPs printed were delivered to the Post
Office. Overall physical security is achieved through four distinct measures which
operate in conjunction with each other, but are independent.

88-631 0 - 82 ~ 12
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" Controlled Access System (CAS)

This system through the use of a stand alone mini-computer will either permit or
deny access to pre~designated areas through the insertion of a uniquely encoded - .
identification card into a card reader. Every attempted entry, whether anld or
invalid, is recorded and such records may be retrieved for analysis.

Iggntification Badges

Each employee is issued an ID badge which contains his/her photograph and a Roman
Numeral. This same badge is used to access the card readers which are part of the
controlled access system. Badges are prominently displayed at all times and allow
the security force to constantly monitor the eligibility of an individual to be in
a particular area. Similar ID badges are issued to all visitors to the facility
for use during the course of their visit.

Closed Circuit Television (CCTV)

A CCTV system involving cameras in the more security sensitive progessing areas is

monitored on a 24 hour per day, 7 day week basis. The system incorporates a video

taping feature which allows security personnel to video tape any of the 12 monitors
being observed.

Security Guards _

Uniformed security guards equipped with two-way radio are on assigned posts on a

24 hour per day, 7 day week basis. Assignments include fixed posts at main entrances
and at the more security sensitive areas, and patrol duties to monitor general condi-
tions., The security guard monitors adherenca to security procedures and reports all
violations to management for appropriate action.

Additional measures have been taken to tighten security over the ATPs. Fiscal documents
are received from the main Agency warehouse in factory sealed cartons. Upon receipt,
they are checked for proper sequence and stored in a secure stockroom which requires
both the use of a card reader and a key to gain access. The room is additionally
secured by an ultrasonic detection system.

Blank documents are taken to the computer room when required for processing and
appropriate logs are noted reflecting sequence of numbers issued and signatures of
receipt obtained.

All numbers are reconciled after completion of processing and they are subsequently
moved to the distribution area for further processing, i.e. bursting, insertion,
signature if required, and packing for delivery to the U.S. Post Office. As each
machine operation is ccmpleted, balances and counts are checked and finally approved
with the totals recorded in Computer Operations.

The documents are then packed in closed containers and turned over to an armored car
service for delivery to the U.S. Post Office.

o
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Séarting with the moment the sealed cartons are brought tn the computer room and
until they are turned over to the annored car service, all processing stages are
under the scrutiny of the CCTV.

We are again reviewing our security measures at the computer center. Additional' .
safeguards are being developed, and will be implemented in the near future.

4, Security for Manual Pickup of ATPs

Problem: -

Investigations showed that a small number of individuals obtained access to
authorization forms which enabled them to present themselves and the form to a
Manual Disbursement Office where they were issued an expedited food stamp benefit.

Solution:

To prevent this, we had one staff person at each of our 41 Income Maintenance
Centers and 17 Food Stamp Offices call the Manual Disbursement Unit to give the names
and other identification of those new applicants or recipients for whom a benefit was
authorized. The recipient presented the form to the Manual Disbursement Unit and in

addition, presented identification that insured he was the person authorized to receive
the benefit. When each recipient was issued a benefit, the action was logged in a report

for each of the 58 offices. These reports were sent back daily to the 58 offices where

they compared the daily lists kept of persons for whom benefits were authorized. Through

this device, HRA blocked unauthorized persons from presenting authorization forms.

5. Security Over Undelivered ATPs Returned from the Post Office
Problem:

When the Post Office was unable to deliver an ATP to a recipient, the document
was returned to one Post Office box and picked up by one of HRA's staff who took it
to an HRA office for cancellation. Since there were no counts by postal employees
on the number of ATPs returned to the Post Office bex and no count on the number picked
up by HRA's employee, either a postal employee or our HRA staff member could take any
number ofthese ATPs and redeem them at a redemption center.

Solution:

When we were unable to convince the Post Office Department to assign staff to
count the ATPs with our staff member as we picked them up, we assigned a supervisory
employee and an HRA messenger to pick up the returned ATPs at the Post Office. These
documents were then brought by the two employees to one of our offices where they are
counted and cahcelled under supervision. This has removed the access of any of HRA's
employees to these returned documents.

Date Completed: November 1979
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6. Data Entry of Authorizations for Food Stamp Benefits for Public Assistance
Recipients ,

Problem: S

Authorizations for supplemental and retroactive food stamp benefits were carried
by hand to a central data entry center. Controls over the documents carried by phe
megsenger were such that HRA could not be fully assured that there were no additions
or substitutions for those‘which were authorized for legitimate recipients.

Solution:

To eliminate this risk, computer programs were modified to provide that the
documents authorizing benefits were data entered from the IM Centers over telephone
lines linked to the main computer., At each IM Center, a control unit verified that
the authorization was for a legitimate recipient and was signed by an authorized
staff member. After each day's data entry, the computer printed a list of ATPs
created and our HRA staff member (other than the one who checked the authorizations
prior to data entry) verified that there was an authorization document for each ATP
created by the computer.

Completion Date: December 1979

7. Data Entry of Authorizations for Food' Stamp Benefits for Non-Public Assistance
Recipients

Problem:

Authorizations for all food stamp benefits ineluding monthly, recurring,supplemental,
retroactive were forwarded from 17 offices by messenger to one data entry point. The
authorizing office was unaware of whether the authorization had been data entered.
Controls over the documents carried were such that HRA could not be fully assured that
there were no additions or substitutions of the legitimate authorizations.

Solution:

As a first step, HRA instituted a control section in each of the 17 food stamp
offices. These sections examined each of the authorizations to insure that they have
a signature of a staff member authorized to issue benefits. Each authorization was
stamped with a sequential number. A transmittal sheet was developed and the authori-
zation and their sequential numbers were listed on the transmittal. The computer
was programmed to provide to each of the 17 food stamp offices a Iisting of the sequen-
tial authorization numbers for which a benefit was sent. The control staff checked the
computer listing to insure that benefits were issued only for those persons where an
authorization had been sent.

Completed: February 1980

As a sezond step, HRA acquired remote data entry terminals for its 17 food stamp
sites, reprogrammed its computers to accept data en@ry_from those termlpals and
instituted the same control procedure as described in item 6‘above. This el;mlnated
the possibility of the insertion of authorizations for benefits for unauthorized
persons. .
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8. Overissuance or Underissuance of Benefits as a Result of Staff Error in Publie
Assistance Cases

Problem:

Because different authorization forms were used to authorize public assistance
and food stamp benefits, it was possible that a staff member might authorize food
stamp benefits, and when authorizing cash public assistance benefits again give
food stamp benefits for ‘the' same period.

Solution: . . : :

HRA developed a series of computer edits that looked at the history of food
stamp benefits provided to a family in the month. If full benefits were given, .
the computer rejected any additional autheorizations for that month.

Completed: July 1980
9. Recipients Who Report Loss of an ATP Receive a Replacement and Can Also Report
Loss of the Replacement and Receive Yet Another eplacement .

Problem:

The mmber of replacements of lost ATPs scared from 5,000 per month in May 1978
to 25,000 per month in October 1979. Our studies showed that about 5,000 of thz 25,000
replacements issued were replacements of a replacement. In the absence of an ability
to identify whether a reportedly lost ATP was redeemed before issuing a replacement,
HRA needed to cut off.the possibility of two or more replacements a month.

Solution:

HRA developed a system by which all replacement ATPs were sent to the IM Center
or Food Stamp Office at which the recipient was serviced. The replacement was given
to the recipient in hand. A policy was established that all requests for replacement
of hand, not delivered ATPs, would be denied. ' Tight controls were put on the staff
giving out the ATPs to insure that every ATP delivered to the HRA office.was accounted
for as received by the recipient or voided.

Completed: January 1980

10. Replacéement Authérizations Data Entered from Remote Entry Terminals

Problem:

The authorizations for the computer to authorize a replacement ATP were being
carried by a messenger to a central data entry center. Despite such safeguards as
transmittal sheets and sealed envelopes, the manual transmission of authorization
documents made HRA vulnerable to the addition of unauthorized documents.
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Solution:-
" HRA developed the capacity to data enter replacement authorizations from remote
entry terminals located at its IM Center. The data entry documents were subject-to .

the controls stated in item 6 above and so reduced the vulnerability of HRA to
unauthorized documents inserted into the system.

Lompleted: October 1980
1. Manual Pickup of Original ATP for Multiple Offenders

Problem: : .

HRA was vulnerable to a recipient who succeeded in obtaining a replacement ATP
on report of a loss when he knew he had obtained the original. Before our Rapid-Access
System was in place we could not determine who these individuals were, and there were
reports that the same recipient repeated his fraud on the program month after month. .

Solution:

HRA developed a computer system which identified recipients who had obtained
two replacements. HRA changed the delivery of the ATP from the recipients' home

" to an HRA office. The recipient was required to pick up the ATP in person. HRA

would not accept any request for a replacement of a hand delivered ATP.

Completed: October 1980

12. Bbrough Wide In Person Pickup Cenﬁers
Problem: '
In anticipation that some 20,000 recipients a month might be required to visit

HRA offices to pick up their rerouted ATPs, HRA projected that this additional traffic
would impact on the ability of its personnel to service other clients.

. Solution:

HRA developed special pickup offices in each borough.
Campleted: October 1580

13. Processing Fraud Cases

] Problem:

Federal Food Stamp regulations require that recipients who are found to have
committed a fraud are to be asked to repay the amount fraudulently received, are ?o‘be
referred to a district attorney for prosecution, and are to be referred to an Adminis-
trative Fraud hearing if the District Attorney does not prosecute.,

Discussion of Problem

. * The amounts involved in recipient fraud are generally not large. District Attorneys
have indicated the cost of preparing and prosecuting a fraud case are such that unless the
fraud exceeds a $1500 value, there is little likelihood that they will be able to devote
the manpower. )

To carry odt the federal regulation, HRA initiated a series of steps to gather

5
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documentation on about 7,000 fraud cases involving the receipt of an original and
replacement ATP, and the redemption of both by the recipient despite the signing

of an affidavit of loss. These frauds occurred in 1979 and gathering the materials
is a painstaking process of sorting through hundreds of thousands of redeemed ATP .
documgnts to find evidence that would substantiate the charge.

In accordance with the regulations, we sent the documentation on these cases to the
State Department of Social Services which is charged with the responsibility for
administering the hearings.’" The State has informed us that their interpretation of
the federal regulations is that there must be elear and convincing' evidence before
they can initiate the hearing. In addition, they require that the evidence presented
at the hearing must inciude the testimony of an expert witness who will be subject

to cross examination of his credentials and expertise to attest that the evidence
shows beyond a reasonable doubt that the recipient committed the fraud. In short,
they want an expert handwriting analysis to attest that the signatures on the original
ATP, the affidavit, and the replacement ATP are those of the recipient against whom
we have lodged the accusation of fraud.

The number of "experts" in this field are very limited and in high demand by law
enforcement agencies. There are some "semi-experts" whom we have identified as
willing to contract with HRA for the required service. In passing the credentials
of these semi-experts through our IG, we have learned that their "expertise" is open
to legal challenge and that some experts with exactly the same credentials were
successfully challenged. We have shared these findings and concerns with the State
and have asked them to consult with federal authorities as to the acceptability

of the testimony that thése semi-experts are willing to provide. There has been no
reply from the State or USDA to this matter.

At the same time, the State and HRA have together asked USDA to reconsider the
stringent rules of evidence required by the regulations. The State Commissicner

has brought this matter directly to the attention of Assistant Secretary Hoagland
recently appointed by President Reagan. The word out of these discussions is

that the federal rules may change for future cases, but not for those that allegedly
perpetrated a fraud befors the regulations change. We literally have thousands of
cases identified as having perpetrated a fraud during 1979 and 1980 in which we are
holding up securing the evidentiary materials unt®l USDA and the State advise that .
the testimony of the “semi-experts" we have identified as willing to testify will

be acceptable. .

14, Inquiry Against HRA Files to Ascertain if an Applicant for Food Stamps
is Already Receiving Benefits

Problem:

HRA staff were unable to determine whether a new app;icant for
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benefits was already receiving benefits because the roster of Food ‘
gotgstpsrt?egpients was not availgble on a computer inquirable file, While the .
identifying information on persons who received public assistance and f'oocii staxggd
. benéfits was available on an inquirable file, the staff at Food Stamp offices
not have computerized inquiry terminals to access the file.

Solution

modified its computer systems to make identifying information on persons
r'ece!::nv‘ing only food stamp benefits available'on an ix}quir-able_computer ﬁt::sLeIE‘oodHRA
enlarged its hardware equipment to make inquiry terminals available at i "
Stamp offices. Thus HRA staff, whether stationed at Food Stamp offices or'd n
.IM Centers, were in a position to aseertain whether an applicant was already
known to the system.

Completed: May 1980

NOTE: more complicated modifications to the computer system were
B 4 oack in 1980 and completed in July 1981. Under the present
edits in the computer, as a new entry is made authorizing benefits for
Food Stamps, the computer checks the existing active beneficiaries on
the flle and identifies possible duplication by Social Secuxfity number
and/or Case number. As a result of a mateh, the new entry is edited
out and the staff has to do further investigation prior to reentry.

e
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RESPONSES TO ALLEGATIONS MADE
ON ABC's "20/20" REPORT
OF SEPTEMBER 3, 1981

" ATTACHMENT B PAGE 1

Allegation: "The city has never gotten a nickel's worth of restitution
from any of the check cashers, including the admittedly crooked ones,
or from MHT." :

"Argo'also told the city it was willing to pay back the

stolen money, but for months, New York did not reply to the offer of
restitution. It was only after "20/20" made known our interest in the
case that Argo finally received a bill from the city, and that was just
for about half the money allegedly stolen."

"No one at RLJ has been charged with a crime and-no demand

has ever been made by the city for the return of the stolen money."

Response: The "20/20" program mentions four check cashers alleged to be
involved in fraudulently redeeming ATPs:

. Argo: In September, 1980, persomnel in the Food Stamp
Program were the ones who initially detected the fact
that Argo was redeeming some unsigned ATPs. They
referred the matter to BCFI. The HRA administrators
wanted to remove Argo from the program immediately, but
we were told by BCFI to keep them in the program. (See
-attached memo dated ‘November T, 1980 from Mr. Hakim to
the HRA Inspector .General). It was not until February
1981 that we received approval from BCFI to remove Argo

" from the program. (See attached memo dated February 1981
from BCFI Investigator Wortham to Food Stamp Director Solowitz).
In-January 1981 BCFI turned over evidence of $144,232 worth
of ATPs inappropriately redeemed by Argo. We immediately
sent a letter to Manufacturers Hanover Trust (MHT) the
prime vendor, requesting reimbursement. (See attached
letter dated January 13, 1981. MHT advised us that they
would not pay the claim because they felt that Argo was .
responsible under our contract,

After they were removed from the program, Argo offered

to send the claim to their insurance broker if we would
reinstate them. We refused their offer because an active
investigation was still underway.

It was not until June 1, 1981 that BCFI investigators
provided us with the evidence needed to submit the full
claim of $241,654. The material they provided had errors
in it and.we were in the process of correcting those errors
and preparing the claim when we became aware of "20/20"'s
interest in the case. We submitted a claim to both MHT
and Argo for the full amount on July 2, 1981. .

o
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ATTACHMENT B PAGE. 2 |
: ‘ < ATTACHMENT B PAGE 3

Public Service Check Casher Corp.: The City's Food :i: l\"l\\,”'i-\‘f‘ BUT S APMINIS TR CTION
Stamp Program first became aware of possible.wrongdoing “ Z % it 11 l-‘.‘lm“:.' f«'x'v'."i‘\u'.L'HUI 1\\\ FSTIGATION
on the part of PSC on January 28, 1981, and immediately WL, I Hlerhenes 1ot BONTW Y ORKLNLY. Tongg
referred the situation to the HRA Inspector General. ; . 0 "ﬂéﬂ}w‘i .
We later were to learn that the U. S. Department of ; (,Yvr 1/' ] ro
Agriculturs had an investigation underway. . AVEW 101 LICTOR 1t I gty e 10
On July 16, 1981, arrests were made in the case. On » v o .
July 21, 1981, we barned PSC from the program. While November 7, 1980
the U, S. Attorney has informed us that theft involving . oo
some $376,000 in food stamps have occurred, the evidence . To: g
to substantiate a claim against PSC has still not been o : E ward Leopold
released to HRA and so no claim has been lodged. , 02;2‘::‘2; ‘;eneral .

nspector General
RLJ: HRA was made aware of the RLJ wrongdoing through From: Victor P. Haki
a message from USDA's Inspector General, received in N Director akim .
August 1980. The check casher was informed that it . : Burcau of Client Frawd I L
could no longer distribute coupons in August 1980. The nvestigation
evidence on which to base a claim is still being put - ‘ © Subject:  Argo Check Cashing Compan
before a Grand Jury and has not been released to HRA. : Y
Pay-O-Matic: Personnel in the Food Stamp Program were
the ones who first uncovered possible fraud by Pay-O-Matic This is to confi . .
and referred the case to the HRA Inspector General who Herb nosenzue?g,1t&:ﬂ;?ﬁ;ﬁ?;ﬁ:{““;‘°“s of this date with
has been conducting an investigation of a small number of self, where I advised each of you ;‘:é t:;:mgf?imt;snance, and your-

- te has an ongoing

Pay-O-Matic outlets. Since the investigations have not o investigation of Argo Check i
been completed, no action has been taken to bar these 80 Check Cashier, 804 Broadway, Brooklyn, N.Y. 11206.
stores from the program. :

Therefore, there is to be no termination nor

. alterati {
+ Agency and Argo pending the culmination of ou lon betueen this

. r active investigation.
‘Thank you.

VPH: jug
ce: S. Brezenoff
M. Hester
H. Rosenzweig
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ATTACHMENT B PAGE 4
MEMORANDUM THe CiTy or Now YoRk

HUMAN RC3OUARCES ADMINISTRAYION

2/6/81

Benjamin Solowitz, Director

Food Stamp Program

119 W. 31st Street, New York, N. Y. 10001 -

Robert Wortham, Assistant Dzrector‘ﬁﬁ/

Sperial Projects Division/BCFI

60 Hudson Street, New York, N. Y, 10013 .

Per: Robert Gordon and David Feinstein, Special Investigators

INVESTIGATICN OF UNSIGNED AND REDEEHSD ATP's

As this office has previously sct forth in memos dated 9/10/8Q,
9/15/80, 9/19/80, 9/22/80, 9/24/80, 16/6/80, 10/3/8" "4/80,
10/16/80, 10/24/80, an on-going partial review of nc :
ATP's has revealed the existence of a large quantlty goed
redecmed ATP's.

To briefly recapitulate our f:ndings the following chronology is
offered:

On September 9, 1980, an inver igation revealed the existence of

a quantity worth aprroximately 49,000.00 of unsigned, redeemed
ATP's. These ATP's were negotiated through the Argo Check Caskier,
8ok Broadway, Brooklym, N. Y. 11206.

On September 18, 1930, a meeting was held at Manufacturers Ban-ver

Trust 270 Pack Av nue, 16th floor. The purpose of the meeting was

to discuss the unsigned ATP's negotit ed through said Checek Cashier.
The meeting w»s arranged by Jos oh Mutera, Security Representative
(MHT).,

IO S

Present at the meeting were:

Joseph Matera =" MHT Co.
.~ John Kraker MHT Co.
Philip Pierce Booth, Lipton & Lipton
405 Park Ave., NYC 10022
__ Tel. # 758-1700
Martin Goldstein - Owner, Argo Check Cashing
Robert Worthanm - BCFI/SPD
David-Feinstein —- BCFI/SFD

o i g AR

<
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ATTACHMENT B PAGE 5

ks per conversation betsecn the representatives of MHT and Martin
Goldstein, a charge back was to be made to the Argo account. Mr.
Goldstein stated that the ATP's were negotiated in his establishment
and said establishment had two employees.

On September 23, 1980, Mr. Arnold I. Bezgen, Attorney representing
Hartin Goldstein informed this office that the children of Rolund
Ortiz (the partnmer of Martin Goldstein) were responsible for megotia-
ting the unsigned ATP's.

On 10/17/80. Frank Wright, Esq. counsel for the Ortiz children, upon
acceptance of a "Usalmmunity" letter from U. S, Attorney Harvey
Golubuck, Eastern District, sllowed his clients Peter and Leila Ortiz

to be interviewed. Peter and Leila readily admitted to accepting
unsigned ATP's from one Rafacla Rivera. They further admitted to recei-
ving money from Rafaela 3s cocpensation. Both were emphatic as to the
times and places they dealt with Rafaela. leila stated that she was

not involved prior to April 1980; and omly at 804 Broadway, Brooklyn. -
N. Y, Peter ststed that his involvemont began July 1980, and- =" at
4706 S5th Avenue, Brooklyn, N. Y. As a result of their “coope: -

on January 5, 1981, Rafaela Rivera was arrested and charged wi

felony violaticn of Title 7, Secticn 202k (v), UsC, ’

In spite of the emphatic assurances of Peter and leiln, our investiga-
tion has uncovered unsigned ATP's from other stores owned by Goldstein
and Ortiz, These ATP's cover periods prior to amd during those sup~
plied by Peter and Leila. .

{ axrxng the courae of this investzgntion. the deposits of various branches

of the Argo Check Cashing Corp. were revieved in part or ia whole from
1/80 through 8/80. The review wrs based on the availability and accessa-
bility of redeemed ATP's from these branches.

Five Argo Check Cashing concerns were noted to have deposited an exces-
sive amount of unsigued ATP'e during .the arorementioned time period.

Following iz a breakdown of the five check cashiers and -the amounts of

_ unsigned ATP's Iound to date:

Romar Check Cashing Corp. amount § 18,738.00

. — 205 Fifth Avenue No of ATP's 218
: Brooklyn, N. ¥. 11217 review period: 1/80,
Subvendor # 679 2/80, 8/80.

Branch # 21

7 et
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ATTACHMENT B PAGE 6

M & R Check Cashing Service amount § 31,683.00

4706 Fifth Avenue . No of ATP's 392

Brooklyn, N. Y. 11220 . review period 7/80,

Subvendor # 821 8/80, 9/E0.

Branch # 21 )

Argo Check Caslxing Corp. emount § 6,095.00

590 Clinton Avenue ) Mo of ATP's 65

Brooklyn, N. Y. 11201 review period ?/80, .
Subvender # 987 3/80.

Branch # 21 -

Argo Check Cashing Inc. amount $ 139, 922.00

804 Broadway Ro of ATP's 65 .
Brooklyn, N. Y. 11206 review period 1/80

Subvendor # 986 thru 8/80.

Branch # 21 . -

M & R Check Cashing . amount $ 1,6%.. .

884 Fifth Avenue No of ATP's 20

Brooklyn, N. Y. review pericd 5/80,

Subvendor # 824 8/80.

Branch # 21

The total unsigned ATP count for the reviaw period is 2586, totalling
).98 . 074 .00. : ’ . -

Please note that the figures .reflected represent only a ?nrt§a1 re-

view and that the existance of additional unsigned ATP's is likely.

A projection of the above frgures, when broker down as to a per month,
twelve month period, would répresent a prssibl total amount of redee-
med, unsigned ATP's of 3 Ls57,944.00,

A spot check of Argo's July 1979 negotiated ATP's revealed over § 1000.CO
worth of unsigned ATP's; and December 1979, a reviev of only four day§
receipts revealed three thousand dollars worth of unsigned ATP's, This
suggests that projections can be made for the year 1979 also. It also
indicaTes that the practice of accepting ucsigned ATP's extends over a
lengthy time span and was on-goinge

It appears that the cashicrs set forth aboye were negligont in their -
contractual duties to negotiate properly signed ATP's and that there

may exist direct and primary liability by the subvendor for such negli-

gent activity.” -

o s e SR A
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ATTACHMENT B PAGE 7

Additionally, there five concerns have redeemed numerous AT?'s that
are apparecnt and/or suspected forgeries,  This segoent of the investi-
gation is not completed as yet and iz continuing.

In Oztober 1979, this agency requested that the ,Food Stamp Office nct
tuke any action to =lose any "Argo" cnshiers pending further iavesti-

gation. . ’ *

At this point, although investigntions are still ia progress, the asad
to keep thesé conceras operating as subvendors is no longer pressing.

Therefore, our October reouest is rescinded and reconmendation is made
to enact whatever administrative/ legal action that your office deens

appropriate in light of the information previded regarding the afore-

wentioned check cachiers,

Any contempleted action regarding the possible termination of particia
pation in the Food Stamp program by thaere concerns should be communi-
cated to other investigative agencies i...olved that may have invégfiga—
tery operations plmned or in progress regarding the food stamp progran
i.c. Dept. of Agriculture, Pestal Inspector and Dept. of Investigatien.

If there is a need for further information and/or documentation'please
advise. ' '

Please inform this office of any action taken as to recoupment and/or
termination of particir tion relating to Argo Corp. )

ce:: 1. G, : Mr. L.-0ld
D. of 4. : £ A Souris
E.D..Y. ¢ AL JA Golubuck
Postal Incpector: Fileccia
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ATTACHMENT C

Alleggtion;

"although the parent City agency has subpoena power they refused
to give it to their own investigators.. .

Response:

By statute subpoena power resides in the City's Department of
Investigations. They could not, by law, delegate this responsibility
to BCFI. However, the Conmissioner of the Department of Investigations,
Stanley Lupkin, called Mr. Hakim into his office two weeks after he was

‘appointed to the BCFI job and told him that if he ever had any need to

issue a subpoena he could call DOI or Mr. Lupkin personally and tkat if
the request was justified the subpoena would be issued promptly. The
BCFI did receive subpoenas from the Department of Investigations.
Commissioner Lupkin has indicated that Mr. Hakim had never personally
requested that a subpoena be issued by him during the more than two years

he was at HRA.-

ATTACHMENT D

Mlegation: "...jurisdiction. Bureau (BCFI) investigators were told
that some places -- critically important places -~ were strictly off
limits to them: like Two Broadway, the building which houses the Office
of Data Processing, the computer center where the Food Stamp Authoriza-

tions are actually printed.”

Response: It is important to understand the Yjurisdictional" issues
involved here. At that time there were two investigative organizations

in HRA. BCFI had the responsibility for investigating client fraud and
reported to the HRA Deputy Administrator for Management, Mr. Hester.

The HRA Inspector General who reported to the HRA Commissioner had the
responsibility for investigating employee fraud. Mr. Hakim, the head of
BCFI, approached his supervisor, Mr. Hester, to request permission to
conduct a covert investigation at the Office of Data Processing. Since
the only reason for conducting such an investigation would be to detect
employee fraud, Mr. Hester insisted that Mr. Hakim conduct his investi-
gation in conjunction with the HRA Inspector General. Although Mr. Hzkim
balked at this arrangement at first, BCFI investigators did indeed go into
the computer center with investigators from the Office of.the HRA Inspector

General.

ATTACHMENT E

Allegation: HRA's computer system erased 31 months of computer tapes
for a period commencing April 1976 and ending October 1979. This
hampered investigations into fraud. ’ )

Response: HRA did erase tapes in error. The tapes contained information
on the redemption of ATPs and were erased after they had been compared
to HRA's file of ATP's issued. When this mistake was brought to our
attention, it was immediately corrected.

While HRA clearly erred by not retaihing the tapes, the loss
of the information on the tapes in no way hamper >d the investigation of
any of the alleged check casher fraud shown on "20/20".

A Sl
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ATTACHMENT F PAGE 1

s requested copies of redeemed i
gation. Later that week thére was a suspiciousAggieashgzgt stonyen et

. fire, additional evidence
the Flre.Marshal to call off his investigatigis
records it had requested were )

were gone was the evidence produced,

"The investigators needed a

were requested in a series of fiv
the head of the food stamp progra;

to prepare the ¢
Halloween night,

"Suspicious fire destroyi
. i ying many docum
Feinstein as part of his investigation,"

"In the memo
had destroyed

"Six days aft
informed they
investigation
City agency."

Response: None of

connection with the Argo

destroyed,

ccess to certain erit

thrown away. HRA told
BCFI was told that all
Only later, after Hakim and Coyne

ical documents which

memos, The sixth memo informed

that the documents

ase for criminal prosecution, A week
there was a fire

were needed
later on

ents that had been requested by

sent in February, the bureay was i

: nformed that the ri
or otherwise had rend he
Bureau had requested for its fragg Ervestipanee e records the

er the fire both the B
could no longer inves

would be carried out by the

the evidence requested by the BCFT
case was destroyed,

November 5, 1980 memo from Mr i
] . Tepedino
to Mr. Solowitz, the Food Stamp Direoton

investigation were

This evidence was remov
tor. We have attached

rolls which were "rendered unusable"
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investigations,"
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and the Fire Marshals were

tigate

Deputy Director of
y the ATPs relative

in the Deputy Director's Office and were

ate the ATPs,
date,

ed from the site by Mr. Myron Av.
f . ant
a 51gneq receipt we rece ‘

needed for the Argo case was preserved,

were later reproduced,

the arson fire .., any
Inspector General of the

BCF1 investigators in
As indicated in the attached

Fiscal Operations
to the Argo

preserved in tact,
a BCFI investiga-

ived from Mr, Avant,

the ATPs which were needed for evidence.
IPs, This printout could be
4s indicated above, all of the

The redemption

ment, who arranged
and the Food Stamp
stnoyed.

s W
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i i the destruction of
in's version of the events leading up to uhe. t
ﬁélggiﬁi}nig presented in a December 5, 1980 memo w}f;lch is attached,

tein tries ' ‘the Food Stamp staff
i . Feinstein tries to lay the blame on t.l::e :
it iswzié:rmtjhatflagl’l investigators had access }:‘o.‘tchl,s M;natsgitgzg four
e ire but did not take custody of it, . Fe _
zi;lfsmaige;i‘schgege;beﬁ 5 memo that he déd)nottge cuﬁgd)geo’t: ai;l;segv:gggge
i 0) no g CO i
because "At that point, (November 3, 19 noth i
i shals were still conducting the:_.r investiga . r
Egst;.-geirﬁnﬂict with the fact that BCf‘I investigators were removing
evidence as indicated by the signed receipt attached,

i i tigation, The HRA
Marshals were never called off the inves . A
Comi'fggoggeasked the HRA Inspector General t; coogglnat; tget;n\;gzglga
s ) I
i f the fire for HRA., BHe never'asked the Fire Depar .
z;:?roinvestigation. Indeed, the Fire Marshal has an open ctase on this
incident. :

-

S S

.

DATE-

ro:

WFING,

sOQITGT:
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ETTACHMENT 7 PAST 3

MEMORANDUM THT CiTY OF NEw Yoax

Human Resounces ADKINIBTRATION

Nuveumber 5, 1980

B, Suvluwitz, Directur
Fued Stamp Prugram

4, Tepedine ;
Deputy Directur
Fisce‘u Lperatiuvns

’I;"K;IENT LE DAMAGE, INVENTURY UF SALVAGED ITEMS.

O
. . p s »
We first ubserved the extent of damage caused by the fire of
Letuber 31, 1980, tu the premises vecupied by the Fiscal Sectiin un
Saturday afternuen, Nuvember 1, 1980, when we visited the premises
tugether with My, Stluwitz, Directur of the Program, A crew uf car-
penters and custudial ‘staff were un hand at that time, -

-

Tt appeared at that time that th
severely damaped ahd that all the ATP*
material which were eurrently beinp, used by cur. staflf were tutally
destruved beyund use, The sterape rvum which is separated frum the
vwerk aren Ly partitiuns and a duur, as well as the Administrarive
vffices appeored tu have been aflected vnly to & minimum extent,

e entire wirk area had been
s and equipment -and other )

un Muvenber 3, 1980, we were able tu take an_inventury uf the

items which could be salvaped.

ATP'S
Nut effected hy the fire were ‘the ATP's for ﬁhe fullowing
menths: : .
3/80 7/80 .
6/80 8/80 ’

o2

As fur 9/30, the ATP's which had been received frum the banks, |
f.e. (rum Pay-u-Matie and vther banks were tutally destruyed, whereas,
the 9/40 ATI''s frum LT escaped destructivn as they are still in the
pussessivn of MUY, In taet alsu, are a number of huxes of ATP's 6/77
and 7/74 delivered tu us in errvr reasvnahly. The ATP's fur the

menths ¢f April and May 1980, were cumpletely destroyed tupcther with
the ATP's fur the mwnth of July 1979, .

M-326

luxes cuntaining M-326's fur ¢ follow
and their cuntents are in useable cunditiuns:

3/ 80 5/80 -1/ 3/80
4/ 80 6/80 8/50 :

ing munths were preserved

.

“The Lctober M-32p°

s have mut been delivered tv the Fisecal Seetiun
yet.

z
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LTTACHMENT F PAGE U - . : i

REZMPTIUN RULLS

Redemmptiun-Rulls which escaped destructium are fur the periud
frum 12/79 to 5/80. A number of buxes cuntaininp redemptiun ruvlls
{ur priur munths were seemingly destruyed. . '

BILLINGS

Buxes cuntaining cupies of blllmgs tv the banks and supyvrting
evidence were in useable cunditiuns with the execptivn of the billings
fur the munth of June 1979, which were substantially destruyed and there-
fure nut useable, As a precautiunary measure, we remvved {rum the pre=-
mises the files maintained by the Deputy Directur cuntaining signed
receipts vf mwnthly billings tu the banks, which cunstitutes the only
evidence that these billings were delivered and received by the banks.
This file which alsu included cupies uf the FNS 250 Repirts fur the entire
perivd of recuncilied tu date, is presently in the ’Directur“s uffice -
safe.

SEVTEMBER 1980 RECUNCILIATIUN
-..-\«
The September 80 Discrepancy list and tedemptiun rulls which have
Jjust been delivered tu the Fiscal Sectiun were in the wurking area at
the time vf the fire and therefure toutally destruyed.

U,S.V.A. PRINTUUTS "

The U,S.D.A, Printouts were unaffected by the fire as they were
lucated in the Administrative Uffices at the time of the fire.

+

FILES

All the files uf the Administrative Staff, cuntained in file cab-
inets were unaffected by the fire. Alsv, unaffected were the cvntents
uf 1.) file cabinets in the wurk area cuntained 12/79, 1/80 2/80

<26's in fulders.

ARGU CHECK CASHERS MATERIAL R
ATP's relative tu the investipatiun uf Argu Check Cashers were in
the Deputy Directur's uffice and were preserved in tact,

BCFL

Renmwved these ATP's frum the premises on this date. We have a receipt
vn file {ur this. X

Billings which had been cupiad un this :nchr.zga:iun were alsuv .
preserved [ur the same reasun, .

In eunchbsiun, anything & oot <poc1ﬁcnlly:':-xb.ave should be cun-
sidered lust or beyund use, with the exceptivn of sume furniture which
may still be restured.
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ARTTACEMENT P PAGE S -
BURREAU uF CLIFKT FRAUD INVESY IGATILN (RCFI) . .

*1t is nuted that in additivn to the ATP's relative tu.the Argu
investiantiun, Tepvrted abuve, BCF investipaters twwk pesresrion of
several cartuns of ATP's selected frum the month uf August 80, We
were prumised that a detailed inventury will be sent tv us uf these
and any other ATP's they have taken.,

Repurts fruim staff{ members indicate that vther pruperty was’
remwved by the BCF witlout infurming us at such actiun., Specifically,
calendars and files un hand frum desks.uf the Administrative staff
cuuild nut be fuund un this date ‘and a visitur's lug maintained by the
secretary to the Deputy Directur and which was physically present in
the uffice un the date of the fire cannut be lucated, Repurts frum
staff indicate that the BCF may have rem.ved such a lug.,

- .- p s

e
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ATTACHMENT F PAGE 7
HUMAN RESOURCES ADMINISTRATION
250 CHURCH'STREET, NEW YORK, N.Y. 10013

fZ%f STANLEY BREZENOQFE
EW QI’ Adminisirator[Cismmissioner

February 2, 198
Mr. Robert Vorthmin - BCFI

Hr.bGeorge Cavanuégh « USDA
Mr. Edward Gallagher-- 0IC
Mr. Edward Leoppold ~-OIC

This is to bring to your attention that the Fiscal Section of .
the Food Stamp grogram is nov able to provide you and your o
staf? with photocopies of ATP's redeemed In New York City after
October 1, 1980, ease address any requests for such ATP's -

to my office in writing. :

With respect to ATP's redeemed prior to that date, we are un-
able to-provide you,at this time, with either coples or originnl
ATP's, y request you may have submitted to us for that period
vill not be honored at this time.

Az you knowv, redemption rells, which are essential to the retrieval
of ATPtz, for the period prior to October 4, 1580; were largely

- deatroyed -or otherwise rendered unuscable by the fire which

effected our premises on October 31, 1980,

¥e are in the process ¢f reconstructing these essentizl records,
but are unable, at this time, to .provide you with an expected
target date, We will notify you az smoon 28 these records become
available to us. Until then, we will honor requests for photo-
copies of ATP's redeemed after October 1, 1980, .

. Rosenzwelg
vis
SOlQWit2V//
Nererevitzs
Blaustelin
Stanley

2
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. ’ ATTACRMENT T PAGE 8 | _ f .. ATTACHMENT F PAGE ©

9& tbe+fc;1$wing Fonday, 11/24/CC, Yurt Ethiﬁg went te pick up
»ne mareriz. and found the desk pone. He Jearned from the Custo-

THE CITY OF NEw Yorx &
MEMORANDUM HUMAN REZBOUPEES ADMILETRATION * dian at 52,3_29 Elghth Avenue that on Satur‘:iav, 11/22/80 a priv—.-‘-e
carting firn had cleared out everything from the sixth floor and it
oare: December 5, 1980 . Egstgl;?k:g ggésc;:.rggd gs rubbish). Cn 12/3/80 Kurt Elbling advised
) : ! S a e rood Siamp Office wss £ iy
1o: Robert Wortham, ...sistant Directior : E this was to-happen and that it was their undzgzzzngfn;hzhgiczb:hat
Special Projects Divisior - " . % 5g§¥ssf?§e€uTnit$re were to be moved to their new location at 189
oL 3ient T tigation ! X W . isi ar o
Bureau of Client Prraud Investigation ) : b Poart Managemeggrs'éec*flon was apparently made by someone .et
FROM: gavig ieénsteiz, gpegigl Investigator?%é{ "Ihe eleard . : -
pecial Projects Division ) Je clearing out of the sixth floor at’ 523-29 Eithih Av
P T +4 the dun o R =J en Avenue and
Bureau of Client Fraud Investigation Prgvgzngg;tgggigirg?ntentg as rubbish was done by the following
susszeT: Loss of Evidence ) : = . " : - e
! ’ Stege Carting ' ‘
] 6401 9th Avenue
Physical evidence of an ongoinr investigation of laundered ATP's i Brooklyn, N.Y.
in Branch #32, Manufacturers Hanover Trusit Co., 1797 Pitkin Ave., : . . Telephone: 449-0260
Brooklyn, N.Y. was apparently lost after the fire at 529 Eignhth i ‘ .
Avenue, New York, NY. ' 1 ggniiés/?o I spoke'go Mr. L. Bruno, the owner, who told.us his
» i comy /as given the Jjob of c2 i t} . :
Reference is made to the attached copy of 2 memo from this office 3 329 Eighth Avenue and gverythingaggnihggz Egg zixth.riog§ at 22-
Jated August 14, 1880 to Jose?hCTepedino, Dgputy ?irextor, giscai ? SlShdand gnsglzﬁgable. The place was cleared oungﬁg ever;§h§;g_
Cperations, Food Stamp Central Cifice, 55-29 Eighth Ave. ev i 2S5 dumped a e Staten Island <3 4 1o
i Ap , 9 Eig 2y | . wore conpacied) en Island 1and;%ll. The desks and furniture
Zarry Mack, Special Assistant to Kurt Elbling, Assistant Director, : “Eth Kurt Elbling and Barry Macl P
?is:zl Ope%ations,.Food Stamp Cifice, was asgigned the task of i 0! any deciscion to scrap tgeir éezﬁidagg :23§p§2§¥ Yere unaware
Jocating the ATP's and matching them to the NM-326's. j . - : : * .
. . Un 12/5/80 Barry Mack told me that his desk comtained all the
ime to the fire on October 31, 1GE0 all work on the project was g witnnoonaclie LTP's negetintoc Yy Tellar (Ila. 4, Branch #32) from
nulted and MNovember 3, 1680 I discussed the matter with Barry ; J“?“f”?a 1920 through July, 1080 (agnroxinnte1§ 26005 and so;‘a“
i"acli and was advised by him thot all of the tellers ATP's and the 1 .t?lr~y-°dd matched ATP's and L%SZé'é'redeened_by this same téii -
ratched 326's that were located had survived thc fire and were ! »The desk also contained ATE's from arother on-going investigation
locked in his desk on the sixth floor of 523-29 Eighth Ave. At i }'Il‘f:l ch*was interrupted by the fire.: All 1. materigal has aga ;‘231:“'
that point, nothing could be removed since the Fire Marshalls 9 tuT lost. . - ppPa =4
were still conducting their investigation. Mack adyiszg t?at the 1 s e . )
raterial would be removed for safe keeping as soon as e Fire -5i% ~€Z8 ol thics material net onit presud! so NeroinT irveesd o
l.srshall permitted. Myron Avanit, Deputy Assistant Director, SPD/ ‘ H38%.0n% ol Thic Teller':s :c:Lvitie:,'bu{ a:;osr:giegznggli?légrc;:-
1C¥T was with me when Macl advised me of the location and the dlans : oomemmedd Toorunnont. . Thie Tellur conresnce ta negotiating stolen
for the subsequent removal of the material. - . : ! fits's Jor the period csldanuaxy through July, 1980. On 8/13/30
’ onE B--slound gnowm LAT UTIMC ip e amenhis %12,2) ‘e
Un 12/1/80 I spoke to Barry Fack and asked atout the whereabouts ; LU 9TBIURLG T o Zorcesisz and f?HUd‘1-ﬁﬁlVO£EEgeéeaoésohzg‘Vh
of the materizl in this case. lle told me it wes stili in his desk j {wevde were assunee °8 Lo o riex based i but-of—borougb.aéd~ﬂ*~u"
ard that Kurt Elbling knew vherc the desk was. I called Kurt - 1 7 Qi TEemEAITOnLLT addriors B thn similuarity of hardwr;tir“suévb-
¥ibling who advised me that the desk, with the material im it, had v . mutiin ane were rodeemed by her. There
L'nen removed from the zixth floor and had be’.. discarded as rubbish. oy 2@ - B TRISE cwtvriwed By hes a3 the amount o;.°lsé7 oo
1 asked how this could have haoppened., I was <old that on 11/21/80 ;j:“f:ff:bc—-d RO +0Cat-. -rectiize the box containing this Eeoo'it
I:nrry Fack had gone to the sixth fiocor at 523-29 Eighth Avenue, : N Efr'M:i:;ig::: =~ ”33 wis glicled uwp by ourgtruck anc Ehe -

cnened his desk and left 2 note on RKurt Eltling's desk a2t 119 V¥, . o . 1en nay's It waz soves daiivoeong to then,
31 St. to the effect that he hiad unloclied¢ +the desk and Kurt Elbling
could pick up the material.
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ATTACIMENT T PAGE 1C

#11 the ATP's fraudulently redecmed by thiz Teller can be charrecd

- Lack to the bank., Eased on.the dol“ar armount lccated for the month
cf April, 1980 and the Teller's admissionz, the prcjected amount
of recoupment lost is approximately £70,00C. The loss of this
material may also serlous;y impair the current on-going investi-
sation by this office and other government agencies.

D?//vs

Mlegation: ABC News alleges a lack of adequate security at the Two Broadway
Office of Data Processing building where the ATPs are actually printed.

Facts: Audits conducted by HRA in 1978 indicated serious problems with security
in the handllng of ATPs both at our computer {acility and at the vendor we were
then using to mail the ATPs, Based on this audit we developed tighter controls
including:

. In-house mailing of ATPs with the same kind of controls used
in mailing public assistance checks.

. A computerized system of controlled access to sensitive areas.
. Employee ID badges.

. Closed circuit TV surveillance in sensitive processing areas.
. Uniformed security guards around the clock.

. An accountability system for blank and printed ATPs which
balances the count of ATPs at every step in the process.

. Armored car delivery of printed ATPs to the post office.

These controls have not eliminated the possibility of theft, but they have
made it much more difficult for someone to steal ATPs without being apprehended.
We are currently reassessing all of our security systems at the computer center
to look for even better control.
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THe Civy or New YORK
., OFFICE OF THE MAYOR
New Yorg, N.Y. 10007

October 29, 1981

Mr. D. Lowell Jensen _
Asgistant Attorney Gerkral
Criminal Dilvision
Department of Juatlce
Washington, D.C. 20530

Dear Mr. Jensen:

I have read accounts 6f your testimony of Octobetr 28

‘before a House Government Operations Subcommittee on Food

tamp Fraud. I am pleased, of course. that you have found
"no evidence" of corruption within New York City's Human

.Resources Administration (HRA). But I am deeply dlqturbed

about many items in your testimony. especially your
statement that you have “found evidence of an institutional
lack ¢f concern™ at the Human Pesources Administration.

Both Jack Krauskopf, the Administrator of Human
Resources, and Stanley Lupkin, the clity's Commissioner of
Investigation, have assured me that they have been and are
cooperating fully with all federal investigations into Food
Btamp fraud. If you have rq%eon to belfeve they are not,

leape provide me with the 'details and 4 shall take
mmedlate corrective action.

- Furthermore, HRA has implemented major administrative
changes in the Food Stamp Program %o reduce its
vulnerability to fraud. These changes were detailed in
material provided to the Attorrey General in September. X
am encloeing a letter from G. William Hoagland, the
Administrator of the Food and Nutrition Service (FNS) in
the Agricultural Department, indicating the department’s
support for these Improvements.. It says, in part: "We wish
to reaffirm FNS' support for the anti-fraud project New York
City has initiated and is currently undertaking. We believe
thesaa projects and the close cooperation your agency has
given to FBS will result in a significant reduction in the
instances of fraud occuring in New. York City."
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HRA i3 continuing its review of the Internal operations
of the FPood Stamp Program anpd will make additional ad-
ministrative'changes that are required to ‘eliminate fraud

and incompetence. Any proposals you may have will recelive
my immediate attention. Contrary to your impression, you
should know that HRA doas raconcile all food stamp
authorizationz with coupons issued and does determine
whaether such avthorizations have been appropriately
redeemed .

Your tegtimony also referred to fraud cases against
individoal recipients which were not scheduled for hearing.
In fact, HRA has asked the New York State Department of
Social Servicep to hold hearings on these cases. The state
has been unable to do so to date becauvse the standard of
proof under federal regulations requires -- unnecessarily.
we conktend -—~ the conslltation by handwriting experts befove
any action is taken. SHince we are investigating 30,000
cases, it 1s an impossible fiszcal and physical burden to

ratain enough handwriting .expexts. Indeed, in our judgment, -

such experte are not needed at all. to make out a prima facle
| case of fraud. We have protested these regulations, which
are muoch more cumbersome thanm the rules for the public '
agsistance welfare program. Those allow us to take ‘
Immediate action with much less of an evidentiary burden to
recoup funde where fraud has occurred. Since you have
rajeed this matter, I am asking that you use your good
offices with the Department cf Agriculture to support New
York State's pending reguest for a change in the Food Stamp
requlations ag thay relate to the burden of proof.

If there are other mattexs which have come to your
attention indicating either administrative deficiencles or
inastancez of employee wrongdoling, I ask again that you bring
them to my attention immediately. I can assure you of my
Administration’s full and continuing cooperation with your
investigation.

If at any time you flnd‘reﬂistance by any clty officlal
to eliminating fraud or wasta, or failure to be as re- .
spectful of federal dollars as officlals are of city
dollars; please let me know at once. XIf the allegations .
“have any merit, those bureaucrats will be removed from the .

. eiry payroll vhere X have the xright to do that. Where X R
- don't have thae. right to dismiss, they will at the very ‘least
.+ be removed from participation in the investigation of the -

- . o oL L N .
s . ‘ . . . R | I N
. [

Sincerely. q
i

. Bdwar Koch dg;z“‘\v

- MAYOR

Enc. .

= Wr. James A. Wrauskopf

’ 8inceraly,
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- ) .
Uniled Statos Feod and Washington,
Department of Nutrition D.C. 20250
Agticulturg _ Service
~ . October 13, 1981

Administrator/Counissionar
Buman Begourcaz Administrarcion
250 Church Streec

How York, How Yerk 10013
Dear Mr, Krauskopf: .

’.'Pléaad tefer to your récant 1éetar céuéernln "5 "20-20" mews
Tatng ABC-TV'n "20-20" news = --
 feakura about froud in tha Food Stacp Program. We believe the poivts

mada in your letter to Mr. Roonz Arledge P
Bporto are valid. - 8¢, Presidenr, ABC News ay@

e

Xhe Food end Hutrition Serviece {FNS) shares Four concern about the
ollegationo made agafinst the Naw York Cley's Human Resoutces

- Adainiztraeion on the “20-20" Program. We were disappolnted that no

pention.was made sbout Che infitiatives the

celty has taken to reduce the
vulnernbility of tha Food Stamp Program o fraud and abuse, guch as the
Rapld_Accass Syotem, tha Blectronic Payment Flles Transfer System and
your planoed uve of photo fdentification cards for food sramp reciplents.

Ko rogard ro photo identifications, we wish to advize youzthaf the
Bepartment's regulations authorizing the use of photo identification

_ corde are boing published on October 9, 198y, - -

‘Finally, we wigh to reaffixm PNS® support for the snti-fraud projects

Rew York City hso inftfated gnd ip curreatly undertsking. We believe
these projecta and the close cooperarion Yyour agency has glven to ENS
will xesult in a significant reduction fn the ingtances of fraud
occurring In New York Ciey,. S o

G. WILLIAM NOAGLAND
Aduninioerater

88-631 0 ~ 82 - 14
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The following page (2029 contain material protected by the Copyright Act

of 1976 (17 U.S.C.):

"Deceased womain still Gets Social Security Checks'

from NEVADA STAR JOURNAL 8-2-81

et
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AUG 231979

The Attorney General

Thomas F. McBride, Inspector General,
U.S. Department of Agriculture

Law Enforcement Authorities for Special Agents of the.USDA Offlcc of
Inspector General

: j 1 investigations
several years the number of major crimina
ggﬁgugtgdpg;tSpeciaI Agents of USDA's Office of lnsgﬁctoz ngugzlikaagazown
ease. This 1s due in part to the yrowth and chan son,
3rg::§;g ‘"§Lc Food Stamp program in 1?:0 amougtfd tglgng S;}llggb?glliga;‘ms

: ) i er AU - 5 ' h N

Today it is at almost seven hilliun dollars, . e et o and
- 1y housing loan programs, and ned ;
particularly rural malti-family hou 1¢ BT e et
fvities, have grown similarly. v fvestiol |
gggglggriigd on "f;rner" promrams--grain shortages, missing fgr?erﬂlo??iwu.
collateral, misrepresentations fnr prige sugpor%oggyna?ga;ai:ts ?;Qn:fivut;
| L 1l Cu., A at L1 A
employce misconduct cases. That has cham ooy LG s e .

s i criminal rings involved in wulli-million ar foud .
:i:#?ié::gbvggg allied criminal activities such as hank or feod ‘}?qf ?:ﬁlot
robharies and burglaries, fenciny of stolen gqeads, ales nf.qu;:ul 4 'rhv
corrdpt(on of puhiic of ficials; serious beibery €508, pn"‘Lultf:{-:?llﬁ
meat inspection and qrading programs; and compl.x !nterﬁlatg white-Loll
crime schemes preyinj on our nalti-billon dollar ioan programs.

] M mirrore 1s changing workioad,
. k{11s of CIG Special Agents hewve wirvrored th aing wekle
%2’3?;22 2f‘th§ more pedgstr}un amd less haznrdnustt?sks %! ]?tk:%igwﬁtgh
s unti etamty
conducting qgrain inventories, counling cattle ag(‘ 1y

g???gzs;iles. 016 gpgcial Agents increasingly work under,c{cr: ?ruvl?ﬁ‘nqtp
undercover backup, develop informants, conduct vften dangerous ,yrg. . Lkév:vw
use sophisticated electronic monitoring and survcillgnce techniq;e:.ais N
career-criminal subjects and witnesses, and participate in searches and 4 ;

' 1. %o far,
1y has 280 Special Agents including supervisory personnel,
?:GF$r?;;SE {he work ofpthese Special Agents :ezultegg;? 3ﬁgr;n:;cafgn§?hal
Recently we checked, using a 6 month test period in 13/ / il
-onviction rate compared to indic
data on case dispositions, and found the convic . ; c
n % st single category of cases, an
ments on OIG cases to be 93.6%, The biggest s e ¢ o S eea
ca where vie most need law enforcement authorities, are ar
zgse:f In FY 1978 we conducted B65 investigations and used'abott ??;ngnu
our resources in this program with most of Lhe cases involviny tra
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activities. A total of 145 {ndictments were obtained fn FY 1978 in such cases,l/
Survelllance, undercover operations, and consensual monftoring are common

techniques in Food Stamp

fnvestigations.2/

Here are some examples of recent trafficking cases:

Baltimore, Maryland

A 17 month 016G undercover tnvestigation in cooperation with State, cuunty
and city police, culminated June 14, 1979

2} indictments in Baltimore City and
rider” {nvolved a number of susj

» With 34 Fedural indictments and
Baltimore County. Operatinn “lence-
wcted fonces of stolen property who had

moved into the Fooid Stamp trafficking field. Local and State officers had
not been able to penetrate these operations which involved a number of

persons with criminal records.
weapons and explosives we

Stolen property fncluding appliances,
re purchased by the undercover Agents for Vool

Stamps in transactions totaling more than $70,000. U.S. Attornoy Russel?
T. Baker wanted to utilize 0IG Agents to execute arrest and scarch warrants

and suggested to our General Couns
Federal Rules of Criminal Proce

directed to a civil officer of the Unjted

assist in enforcing any

U.S. Attoruey that the De

el that it he authorized undei Kule M,
dure--which provides that a warrant "he

States authorized to enforce uy

law thereof." The Geremal Counsel advised the

016G Agents do-not have authority to serve

defending civil suits brought under the f

partment has nistorically taken the po.ition that

arrest or search warrants in

vieral Tort Claime Act (28 U.S.C.

2671 et é%ﬂ.). The U.S. Attorney was obliged 1o arrange for substant ;al

numbers o

Due to the constant danger to which these
and the uncertainty of adequate backup at
Bob Trout explored possibilities of arming the Agents as Specfal Deputy

city and county police to effect Lhe large scale arrests,

unarmed Agents were exposed
all times, Assistant U.S. Attornny

T/ U7 the total of 530 indictments so far this fiscal year, 304 were for foud
Stamp trafficking offenses or offenses detected fn investigation of these
cases (receiving stolen property, narcotics salesz, {llegal possession or

sale of firearms, ectc.).

1s attached.

2/ Since July 1, 1978, we have ohtained a

Justice for 158 initial

this year, we monitored
with results to date be
tions pending.

A full breakdown of 0IG investiqative workYoad

pproval from the Department of

consensual monitorings and 136 extensions of
prior approvals. While it is too soon to have the results of these for
52 conversations during the jrevious fiscal year

Ing 26 indictments

» 9 convictions and 15 prosccu-
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activities. A total of 185 {ndictments vere obtained in FY 19/8 in such cases.}/
Surveillance, undercover operations, and consensual monftoring are common
techniques in Food Stamp investigations.2/

Here are some examples of recent trafficking cases:

Baltimore, Maryland

A 17 wonth OIG undercover investigation in cooperation with State, county
and city police, culminated June 14, 1979, with 34 Fedural indictments and
21 indictments in Baltimore City and Baltimore County. Operation “lence-
rider” involved a number of suspected fences of stolen proporty who had
moved into the Food Stamp trafficking field, Local and State officers had
not been able to penetrate these operations which involved a number of
persons with criminal records. Stolen property including appliances,
weapons and explosives were purchased by the undercover Agents for Food
Stamps in transactions totaling more than $70,000. U.S, Attorncy Russell
T. Baker wanted to utilize OIG Agents to execute arrest and scarch wavrants
and suggested to our General Counsel that it he authorized undei Rule 41,
Federal Rules of Crimina) Procedure--which provides that a warrant "be
directed to a civil officer of the United States authorized to enforce ur
assist in enforcing any law thereof."  The Gereval Counsel advised the
U.S. Attoruey that the Department has historically taken the po.ition that
01G Agents do- not have authority to serve arrest or search warrants in
defending civil suits brought under the Fuederal Torl Claims Act (28 U.S.CL
2671 et seq.). The U.S. Attorney was obliged 1o arrange for substant al
nymbers B?Qtity and county police to effect Lhe large scale arreste,

LTI R AGTT R TR

Due to the constant danger to which these unarmed Agents were exposed
and the uncertainty of adequate backup at all times, Assistant U.S. Attoraey
Bob Trout explored possibilities of arming the Agents as Special Deputy

I]'U? the total of 530 indictments so far this fiscal year, 304 were for Fouod [
Stamp trafficking offenses or offenses detected in {nvestigation of these
cases {receiving stolen property, narcotics sales, fllegal possession or
:a]e of ;i;carms. etc.). A full breakdown of 0IG {nvestigative workload

§ attached.

2/ Since July Y, 1978, we have ohtained approval from the Department of
Justice for 158 initial consensuval monitorinys and 136 extensions uf
prior approvals. W¥hile 1t is too soon to have the results of these for
this year, we monitored 52 conversations during the jrovious fiscal year
with results to dat~ being 26 indictments, 9 co .ictions and 15 prosccu-
tions pending.

T
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U.S. Marshals. This was not possible and cventually arranqements were nade
with the Commander of the State Poltice for permits which would ollew Ayunts
to carry arms for the duration of this particular operation,

New York City

In Apri) 1978, following 20 months of investigation and surveillance, Ranbar
Packing Company, a Queens meat and poultry wholesaler, and the company
treasurer were indicted for trafficking more than $460,000 in stolen and
embezzled Food Stamps. The scheme employed by this wholesaler was to

alter Redemption Certificates tendered by numerous groceries to Ranbar,

with lawfully acquired Food Stamps {n payment for wholesale deliveries,

to accommodate the many thousands of Food Stamps generated by theft and
embezzlement. The fnvestigative task was to trace backwards all Ranbar

Food Stamp deposfts, reconcile individual store records to prove the
alteration of Redemption Certificates and to carry on surveillance during
frregular hours throughout Brooklyn, Queens and Manhattan to identify the
collection routes and sources of the illegal Food Stamps. The corporation
was fined $520,000 {the largest criminal tine ever levied in the Fostern
District) aud the treasurer sentenced to three years, The actual owner

and operator of this firm and its parent company, Ranchers Packing
Corporation, Peter Castellana, is a membes of one of the principal arganized
crime familics in New York., The convictions have set the stage for the
withdrawal of htoth Federal meat and poultry inspectian, which would have

the effect of teiminating interstate comervce for the firm (Unfted States

v. Martin Gitlitz and Ranbar Packing, Inc., S.D. N.Y).

Brool*ln New Yors
016G Agents conducled surveiilance in dangerous areas over several wmthe of
an egg wholesaler whose Food Stamp redemptions had increesed 1,000 in o
few months. A trafficking operation reaching the level of $2,000,000
illegal Fuod Stamps was established and fourteen suspects were indicted
and later convicted. U.S. Marshals had to be brought in for the arrests
because the 0IG Agents lacked this authority., (United States v. Culleso,
et al, S.D. K.Y.).

Philadelphia, Pennsylvania

01G Agents and Postal Inspectors carried out a harardous surveillance over
several weeks in a van in & dangerous neighborhood in South Philadelphia.
Several hundred persons were photographed while passing Food Stamps and
Authorization to Purchase documents, 11legally bought or stolen from the
mails, through a slot {n a storefront door for cash. An OIG undercover
Agent made several transactions to provide uncontestable evidence. Several
subjects were &rrested and thousands of dollars {n Food Stamps were scized
in a raid by the Philadelphia Police SWAT Team, calied {n because the
suspects were known to be armed. HNone of the 0IG Agents in this operation
were authorized to carry weapons or make arrests, ?Uniteq States v. John
McCullough, et al, E.D. Pa.). ' :

e g
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Philadelphia, Pernsylvania

A Democratic Comnitteeman and BI111 Clerk for the City Council, together with
hic son, who aperated a delicatessen, were arrested aficr buying a lotal of
$5,000 in Food Stamps at discount from undercover 016G Special Ayents. There
had heen three previous transactions and on one ¢! theue ocrasions tee
Committeeman displayed a pistol and threatened to shoot them if they turned
out to be Federal agents., (United States v. Allan Fizher, E.D. Fa.).

A number of equally significant trafficking Investigutions are presently unlevvay,
In all of these investigations OIG Special Agents have had to worl undercuver in
dangerous situatfons, Backup has to be provided, scarch and arrest wdrvants

must be executed and, on occasion, at-the-scene arrests made. To corry ool

these operations we have had =ither to rely on our own, unarmed and unauthorized,
agents or solicit the help of Incal or state ponlice, or other Federal law
enforcement agencies--help that is often difficult to obtain., In a major
trafficking case in New York, our Agent was staked out at a Check Cauhing
concern, through cooperation of the owner, when the suspect Postal employee
entered and completed a transaction of stolen ATP cards with the involved

check cashing employce. flad the Ayent had authority to make an arrest, this

case would not have required the additional efforts in surveillance and

tracing used ATP's that was necessary to conclude the case.

(United States v. Stukes, S.D. N.Y.).

The second major arca where we need law enforcement authorities is in our

own meat inspection and grading investigations. Durinq FY 1972 and thraugh
July this year, our investigations have resulted in 65 indictments in this
program arca, with a rubstantial nunher of these involving bribery or
corruption. A recont case (United States v. Philip Jaffe, D. N.J.) iu typical
of vur work in this program. Jetfe, a Superviwoy Meat Inspuctor, pled guilty
to soliciting a 3,000 bribe from a meat pacher and was seotenced to two years,
However, this case wis almost lost because of our lack of law enfurcement
authority. Our lengthy surveillance of Jatte and use ¢f a body recorier on

a cooperating meat company empleyee had cstablished a pattern of extortion,
The FBI was brought in when the arrvest was anticipated--the plan heinq for

an 01G Agent concealed in a warcehouse Lo radie the arrest Leams when the

money changed hands. The FBY opted to use their radios ond the FRI radin

used by our Agent was inoperative and he could not signal when the tiensactinn
was observed., The arrest teams let Jaffe pass, thinking the Sral had not
transpired. Pursuit to a distant shopping center, vhere he hed alvewy passed
the money to his uife, ultimately secured buth the money and hic wife '«
acknowiedyment that she received it from her hushand. This slip would not
have occurred had our pecple been alile to perform a1l the functious

assoclated with this kind of operation,

There are a number of other types of cases where we nced law enfurcement
authorities. An example {s the Summer Feeding Program, This program, while
relatively small, has a large dollar vulnerability to fraud. Judge Williom
C. Connor, S.D. N.Y., in sentencing a defendant in one of qur Sumier feediny
cases comnented, “Government money attracts cheats like a plenic attracts
ants.” {Unfted States v. Clara Mayer, S.D. N.Y.).
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Our most major group of cases In this proyram ére those fnvelving the activitics
of Rabbi Leib Pinter, Brooklyn, New York, who oversiw a network of sponsors

and food vendors operating in New York City and Philadelphia.’ Qur inyect)
gatiens established systematic fraud, false claims and collusive verdor contracts
which siphonsd hundreds of thousands of dnllars from this program. Pinter o
confederates ultiontely enteved guilty pleas in F.DL KoY., S0 Ny o

E.D. Pa. in our cases, and Pinter also pleaded quilty to briling Conmgpetanan

Danfel Flood.

Incidentally, during trial of one of the Jefendants in the Pintor Susan
Feeding cases, a key witness and his family were targets of tolephone throate
and our Agents, unarmed, had to provide escort to and trom trial and security

presence at his residence.

In another major Summer Feeding Program case in Los Angeles, we experienced
problems because of our Yack of authority to execute search warrants. This
case involved a number of sponsor and vendor organizations with the sane
scheme of collpsive contracts, kickbacks, false claims and fabricated records
experienced in the New York cases. We placed an undercover Agent in one
organization and with a consensual monftoring epproval developed caute for
several seaich warrants., However, the warrants were invalidated when the
Marshals 1eft the scene for lunch before all items were inventuried and the
seized records had to be returned,

Our major vhite Collar Crime cases include loan and construction frauds in
Farmers Home Administration programs which, while not commonly requiting law
enforcement authorities, do on uccasion present problens, For example, in o
FmHA Rural Rental Loan case we recently worked in the Southern District of
Ohfo, Agents had veason to believe the large scale develuper who was the
target of our investication would remove or destroy certain records wher he
became aware of ovr activity. A surveillance detected employees placing
records in a trash can, {rom which they were suhsequently retrieved by the
Agents with telephone clearance froum the Awvistant United Statos Altorney.
However, earlier utilization of a search werrant would have been an oplion
that might have Leen nore seriously considered had our Agents had the necessary
authority. Fortunately, in this instance, we “lucked out.”

One thing we do cncounter in these cases is the cawmon request by an ALCA that
ve execute a search warrant or, usually tollowing indictument, an arrest wapeant,
Abashedly, we musl advise the AUSA we don't have the authnrity and another
Foderal officer, usually a Deputy U.S. Maevhal, rust be vwsed. Vhile we
endeavor to accompany the other officer, the risk of wmissing relevant naterial
in the course of the search or failing to atlend to or recognize the signifi-
cance and record for future testimony the werds or actions by the subjrct ot
the search or arrest poses the serious risk of missing valuable oviduence.

False arrest problems are sometimes caused by warrants executed by other than
the investigating agents. In one 1978 case in Florida, the Deputy U.5. Marshal
arrested the wrong individual, based upon & faulty identification, which led to
& civil sult against the Governmant by the wr.-yly arrested persen. The
incident would not have occurred had the 0IG Agent who -conducted this Foud
Stamp trafficking investigation been able to effect the arrest,
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Even in that more traditicnal portion of our viorkload, situations arise in which
the law enforcement authorities are desirable. For example, earlier this month
in Alabama, where five indictments were returned in a School Lunch embezzlement
scheme, an unarmed Agent was threatened with a shotqun when a vehicle without
Ticense plates pulled alongside his car in a rural area. The two oncupants
have not been identified, but the specific naturc of the threat was made cleer
when the shotgun-wielding subject shouted, "Bye, Fed," bofore pullimg au:y,
U.S. Attorney Barry Yeague called me to express his concern. We were unable

to authorize arming the Agents, but U.S. Attorncy Teague arranged with the
Director of the Marshal Service to deputize the Agants so they ceuld have the
means for protection for the duratiun of this pariicular investigation,

Several United States Attorneys have conveyed Lo we thelr concern over (he
tnability of our Ayents to execule wirrants or protect thawclves in basr
situations. Edward R. Korman, U.S. Attorney, E.D. N.Y., whe has worked with
us on a number of Foud Stamp, meat, and Sumwer Feeding cases, in a letter said:

“In a nunber of sftuations whore arrest or secrch warrants were
required as a result of these investiqations, it was unforiuiiate lv
recessary to chtain the services of another federal agenty with
full police puwers to execute these warrants. Having 1o solicitl
the aid of anothur agency in such situations is inefficient and
time consuming, 1t is difficult, for instance, for anuther feders]
agency to grasp in a limited amount of time all the dotails and
nuances associated with an extended investigation. Such kaouledge
is, of course, critical to the proper execution of an arres! or
search warrant."

Peter F. Vaira, U.S. Attorney, F.D. Pa., has also expressed his cancrrn over
the lack of law enforcement authority, saying:

"It has becumne evident that many of these roles place Special
Agents in considerable danger of physical harm, a danger which
is unfortunately often enhanced by the inability of the agoents
involved to carry firearms.

“In cases involving the counterfeiting and/or 11legal transfer
of ATP cards and food stamp coupons, Special Agents have been
called upon to execute search warrants, to serve subpoenas,

and conduct surveillance in situations where there is no way ct
predicting the reactions of the subjects or the extent of danyetr.
This office has participated in several tnvestigations whoere 016
agents conducted undercover transactions invalving the ilicnal
transfer of ATP cards and food stamp coupons worth thousands of
‘dollars. These agents, who have no arrest power and who are not
authorized to carry firearms while eptaged in this activity,
have not only founa themselves in clearly dangerous siwiations,
but have acknowledged that their inability to protect theosclva,
in thgso situations has Ted to structuring their undercoyer
activity in ways that do not promote the moet effective’
investigation.” :



210

Charles Burch, an Assistant U.S. Attorney in Chicago whc has handled scveral
food stamp trafficking cases, covered many of the situations which create
preblems when he wrote:

*1 am writing this letter to apprise you of a problem that has
arisen in several cases which 1 have been asked to prosecute

and which were handled by agents of the NDepartment of Agriculture.
Because of lack of statutory authorization, agents have no power
of arrest and also cannot carry weapons. This lack of authority
to make arrests has resulted in several difficult situations in
Agriculture cases that have gone to indictment. In one instance,
we were delayed in making arrests after Indictment by several days
because of manpower shortages in the U.S. Marshal's office. Since
Agriculture agents have no arrest powers and other agencies such
as the FBI hesitale Lo make arrests outside their jurisdiction,
the U.S. Marshals are the only agency which will make arrests in
cases investigated by the Inspector Genvral's office.

"Another problem scens to me to be the danger posed by the agents
not having authority to carry a weapon. As you know, mary of the
investigations involving food stamp fraut in urban areas involve
interviews of persons in dangerous neighborhoods. 1 believe it
presents a significant risk to agents who in carrying out their
assignments wmust go into these neighbnrhoods unarmed.”

Other United States Attorneys, including Russell T. Baker, Maryland; Thomas

P. Sullivan, N.D. Ullinois; Thomas E. Lydon, South Carolina: Rebert P. Fiske,
Jr., S.D. New York; Robert J. Del Tufo, District of New Jersey; and Julio
Morales-Sanchez, Puerto Rico, are familiar with the prublem and could identify
situations of which we may not be aware.

He have no intention of permitting general or uncontrolled exercise of
authority with respect to either arrests or weapons. A1} our criminal
{nvestigations are coordinated at an early point with U.S. Attorneys and
so any consideration of arrests would be a matter under their control. It
1s our intention that weapons would be issued on an Agent and case basis
under a procedure involving these controls:

1. Agents will be issued weapons only when working on a case invulving
a possible need, wnd then only after:
- Completion o, firearns training, with periodic requalification: and
- Appropriate psychological screening.

2. Administrative regulations will (as.at present) preclude privately
owned weapons, impose strict controls on the criteria and circumstances
when weapons can be employed; and will provide for internal investige-
tion of cach instance when a weapon is used with provisions for
disciplinary action or removal for abuse.

ot
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ALl USDA-01G Special Agents are clissified as 1811 Criminal lavestigqator,
are tralned at FLFTC and are presently certitied for Taw enforcoment s elire-
ment, 50 there will he no changens requived in cither job elassitication,
tratning or retircuent,

A proposed Rill wes suimilied with this Departmont®s 1979 legislative poagan
ty delegate to DSDA-01G Special Agenls, subject Lo the direction of the
‘eocreicry of Agricultere, the wuthortty to carvy o fivearm, troouin warcant.,
nake areests without warrant in cortain civcumstaonces, anid - to of fer and nyy
rewards for cervices and {nformation, A copy of this proposed BEll o
sltacied,

I will appreciate your consideration of these circumstances and your <upport
of the proposed authurities which | view as vital to continuing improvement

vur effective investigation of the many programs of this Department which ave s,

valnerable to fraud and abuse, 1 am at your dicposal to pravide any «diitvaaai
facts or data which you may nced or to discuss any aspect in greater netcil,

~ ‘/’:;:;:) -~ .
N \Lr&‘/‘z :E:,"

THOMAS F. HMcBRIDE

Inspector General

Attachments (2)

0IG:AlG: I:REMagee: Jd:8/23/79

;
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CASELOAD BREAKDOWN 1
" {Investigations Completed FY 1979)_/

Total
" Investigative Category Investigations

-Food Stamp Program
{Trafficking, thefts, burglary) 715

-Food & Hutrition Programs 57
(School Lunch, Summer Feeding,

Commodity Distribution, Homen &

Infants Programs)

-Inspaction & Grading Programs 138
{Meat, Poultry, Eggs, Grain and
varfous products)

-Construction, Development & Disaster 217
Loans (Physical & Crop loss)

(Homa & Rental unit constructfon,

Business & Industrial guarantced

loans, Emergency & Disaster

programs)

-Price Support, Harehousing & Disaster 159
Loans

{Conservation and Feed Grain,

Tobacco, Peanut marketing, and

other crop and land programs)

~-Animal & Plant Health Regulation 27
(Import of exotic species, Diversuion
of funds, property, in eradication
programs )

~0ther Crimina) cases in various smaller 528
agencies, crime prevention surveys, EEQ

cases, foreign export and sale programs,

etc.

1,833

!7 First nine months, thru June 1979,

No.
Crim,
Cases 2/

715

57

125

214

146

24

Cr{m.
Cases

100%
100%

90%

98%

237

2/ Cases in which violation, 1f proven, would be offense pnder Federal Criminal
statutes requiring presentation to the Department of Justice.
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DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURT
DEVICE OF Yrr SokpeTAany
WASHINGTION, 1Y C. 20250

Honorable Thomas P, 0'Neill, Jr,
Speaker of the House
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear HE. Speaker:

Transmitted herewith for the consideration of the Congress is a draft bill
“To provide, subject -to the direction of the Secretary of Agriculture,
basic Yaw enforcement authorities to Special Agents of the Office of
Inspector General, United States Department of Agriculture.”

The Department of Agriculture reconmends enactment of the draft legislatinn,

This proposal would authorize the Secretary of Agriculture to delegate to
Special Agents of the Office of Inspector General basic law enforcenent
autharities including authority to: carry firearms; execute orders,
warrants, subpoenas or other process issued under the authority of the
United States; make arrests without a warrant for crimes commiited in
their presence If there are rcasonable grounds to believe that the person
to be arrested has committed or is committing a Federal offense; offer and
pay rewards for services or information assisting in the detection or
investigation of the commission of an offense or in the apprehension of an
offender; and to perform any other law enforcement or sccurity duties that
the Secretary of Agriculture may designate.

The evolution and expansion of the role of the Departmont of Agriculture
over the Vast three decades has resulted in a marked chanyge in tho
fnvestigative role now fulfilled by the Inspcctor Gencral., Presently,
Special Agents of the Office of Inspector Gencral veqularly undertake
criminal investigations of conopiracy and fraud in such programs 2, food
Stamps, Meat Inspection and Grading, Summier Feeding Proyrams and lvan
programs for housing and development financed by the Farmers Hone
Administration. Our agents work closely with United States Attorneys,
Justice Department Organized Crime Strike Forces, and agents from other
law enforcement aqencles, such as the FBY, Postal Inspeclors and Secret
Service, Criminal case investigations have dramatically increased in
recent years. In 1977-1978 over 600 federal indictments were returned
based on work of Special Agents of the Office of Igspector General.

e
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On the increase are situations where Special Agents on surveillance or
undercover assignments have the need to make arrests without warrant for
felonies comnitted {n their presence--especially in Food Stamp traftfick-
ing and meat inspection and grading cases, HMany Assistant United States
Attorneys, thrcughout the United States, have asked our Special Agents
to effect arrests on warrants issued on informatior provided by these
agents or after indictment and have exprcssed their concern and
frustration over the lack of such authorfty. Search warvants are often
fssued in conncction with major trafficking of Food Stamps, usually o
fastbreaking information. The inability ot the fnvestigating Special
Agents to peri{orim the function of exccuting scarch warvants is a serious
problem 1¢ U, S, Marshals are not readily available--and frequently they
are not {f the action {s at some distant poiut,

There are approximately 325 Spectal Agents in the Office of Inspector
General who could be delegated law enforcement authority. These Spccial
Agents undergo basic criminal investigative training at the Federal law
Enforcement Training Center, Glynco, Georgia. T[urthermore, they are all
classified as 1811 Criminal Investigators and are afforded blanket law
enforcement retirement eligibility by the Office of Personnel Management,

In addition to the criminal investigative functions described ahove,
selected Special Agents perform personal security duties for the
Secretary of Agriculture, both domestically and internationally. At

the present time these individuals are able to carry arms by virtuc

of being deputized U. S. Marshals; however, effective June 29, 1979,

the Marshal Service is terminating the deputy status of our people and
therecafter we will no longer be able to purmit them to carry weapon.,
This recent decistion of the Marshal's Office greatly fncrecases the urgent
need for this legislation,

Initial startup costs for the purchase of firearms would be approximately
$10,000. A1) new Agents receive basic firvarms trafning at the Federal
Law Enforcement Training Center, but necessary semi-annual tro’nisg would
require an additional $10,000 the first year, In reqard to the payment
of rewards for information and assistance it would yequive an initial
outlay of $25,000 for a fund which would be vreplenished yearly with a
confidential accounting as to how the money was spent.

An {dentical lelter has been sent to the President of the Senatn,

. The Offfce of Management and Budget advises that there is no objection to
the presentation of this proposed legislation from the standpeint of th-
_ Administration's program,

Sincerely, .

Enclosure

o T TR L L N i

v s
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A BILL

fo provide, subject to the direction of the Sccretary of Agriculture,
basic Yaw enforcement authorities to Specfal Agents of the Office of

Inspector General, United States Department of Agriculture.

Be % enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the

Unfted States of America in Congress assembled, That subject to the

direction of the Secretary of Agriculture, Specfal Aqents of the ffice

of Inspector General, Depaviment of Agricultime, in carrying out the

* functions and duties iwposed upon the Inspector General under Public

Law 95-452,'and in performing such other law enforcement and security
duties as may be delegated to the Inspector General by the Sacretary

of Agriculture, may:

(a) carry a fircarm;
(b) execute an order, warrant, subpoena, or other

" prbcess issued under the authority of the United
States for arrest, search or ;elzure, or production
of evidence;
(¢) make an arresf withont a warrant for & federal
offense committed in their presence §f they have
reasongble grounds to belfeve that the person to be
arrested has comnitted or is committing such an offenve;
“and,
(d) offer and pay a reward for services or information
assisting in the detection or fnvestigation of the
commission of a federal offense or in the apprehension

of an offender.

oy,
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The following are {1lustrative incidents and experiences in 1979-1980 which
update the justification detailed in Inspector General McBride's letter to
the Attorney General, dated August 23, 1979, regarding the need for law
enforcement authorities in the conduct of investigations, by Special Agents
of the Office of Inspector General, U.S. Department of Agriculture.

Alabama

An 01G Special Agent was conducting an investigation into embezzlement of
School Lunch Program funds in Bullock County, Alabama, in which local school
district officials were suspects. He was enroute from Union Springs to
Montgomery, AL, when he noticed a vehicle approaching rapidly from behind
him. As the vehicle closed in, the Agent observed at least two occupants

in the front seat and as the vehicle started to pass, one person climbed
into the back seat. The wehicle matched the Agent's vehicle speed for about
10 seconds and the person in the back seat then pointed a "riot" type pump-
action shotgun out of the rear window toward the Agent, shouting “Fed."

The Agent noted that the person holding the weapon appeared to be wearing a
stocking mask. This incident eventually led to the deputization of three
01G Agents as United States Marshals at the U.S. Attorney's request and the
investigation was successfully continued.

Arkansas

0IG Agents in cocordination with the United States Attorney assisted in conducting
a raid of a major dogfight organized near Marked Tree, Arkansas, on December 8,
1979. The 0IG involvement was necessary to pursue any Federal violations that
might be discovered.

A State Prosecutor coordinated the on-site enforcement effort, obtaining a
varrant to search the site and all persons and vehicles involved, naming
items to be seized as controlled substances, fighting dogs, paraphernalia,
and evidence of gambling activities.

A raid team consisting of Arkansas State Police, Sheriff's Deputies, 016G Agents,
and Humane Society personnel assembled at the Arkansas State Police Office,
Jonesboro, Arkansas.

The team detained and identified about 200 individuals. Over twenty persons

were arrested for various charges which included carrying concealed guns or

.- knives, possession of controiled substances, promotion of gambling, and possession

of gaming devices. Other weapons ware found abandoned. Except for the 01G Agents
all team members had full law enforcement powers. .

el
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Florida

A food stamp trafficking task force is currently underway und
er th
of the United States Attorney and will include assistancﬁ of BATF,eU?g?rgigigégn
DEA, and the Florida Department of Criminal Law Enforcement. This operation is'
:Ssggtgddagainzﬁ or?anizeg crime and will involve undercover 01G Agents
ried by other law enforcement agencies in controlled d i
with suspects who also traffick in food stamps, rug transactions

INinois

In one part of a nationally coordinated maj
Jor food stamp trafficki
the final transaction took place inside a van, outside g store. A??efaiﬁé

sale of food stamps, U.S. Marshals arrested j i
38 ol thon ot ramps ed the subject who was carrying a

In another facet of the same case U.5. Marshals, who had b ‘

, U.S. y heduled to make
the arrest, were unable to do so. The FBI was contac t coul
¥.S. Secret ?ervice. with the assis foa Dy could rot assist.
wo persons involved in the sale of food stamps were charged by local poli
carrying unregistered weapons. The interrupticns and delgys iﬁ this cgselsguYJth
not have occurred had the USDA Special Agents had full law enforcement authority.

Indiana

In one case involving an FmHA County Su i i i
pervisor in Bluffton, Indiana, who
zgzsrgduasbr&:e ;o]approvet; $150,000 1loan, arrangements had to be made towas
-3, Harshal serve the arrest warrant although th i
filed by 0IG Agents before the U.S. Magistrate. ! ¢ affadavit had been

Kansas

In March 1980, two OIG Special Agents partici i i i i
‘ . pated with Wichita Dete

the sur&ei]laqce of a food stamp sale to two persons in an apartmentCt&¥i§ ;n

Detective acting in an undercover capacity. '

It became obvious that the subjects intended to raob i

‘ the undercover D
and when the ungercover Detective said, “George, you don't havevtg pﬁ%eiggze'
gun to my head," the backup team entered the apartment and shots were fired.

One unarmed 0IG Agent covered the rear d i
had suspects fled oot ress here oor and would have been in clear danger

tance of local police, finally made the arrest.
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Hissouri

In July 1979 it was necessary to arrest three persons simultanecusly in
different parts of Southeast Missouri, following illegal food stamp sales,

to gather added evidence of criminal activity and to preclude the opportunity
for the criminals to flee. It was necessary to obtain the assistance of U.S.
Marshals, ATF Agents, and local police, which imposed delays in the operation
which would not have been necessary if the USDA Agents had power of arrest.

In another case, the subject was known to be affiliated with an active terrorist
group. He was extremely cautious in dealing with the OIG undercover Agent to
the extent he utilized surveiilance teams when meeting. Accordingly, an
alternative meeting place was always necessary in dealing with subject. To
effect an arrest, two separate police department units plus the U.S. Marshal
Service had to be utilized. The Deputy U.S. Marshal making the arrest
jeopardized the operation, because of unfamiliarity with subject and the
operation. Persons believed to be associates of the subject were observed

on the premises when the arrest was made, but were not identified, because
police did not recognize them or associate them with subject.

In another case, an Investigative Aide had completed a transaction involving
the sale of food stamps to an employee of a suspect establishment. On leaving
the premises, the Aide was accosted by a man wielding a sharp instrument who
demanded the cash. The Aide was able to escape but had this not been possible,
the unarmed OIG Agent covering him would have been forced to place himself in
danger in order to protect the Aide.

Kentucky

During one operation, the 0IG Special Agent and a County narcotic officer were
sitting in an automobile with a confidential informant and an investigative
subject. Agents were attempting to make a purchase with food stamps with a
known food stamp trafficker. The subject departed the area for a brief time
and returned with a second subject who produced a quantity of Quaaludes for a
cash transaction. Realizing that the transaction was for cash rather than food
stamps, a backup narcotic unit moved in and arrested the two subjects. . The 0IG
Agent and the confidential informant were unarmed during this incident.

One 0IG Special Agent was positioned outside a suspect retail store while
another Agent was conducting a food stamp trafficking transaction inside the
store. Two males passed by the outside Agent prior to entering the store and
he noted their apparent hostility to his rough clothing and full beard. He
concealed himself within his automobile and the two males later emerged from
the store with a pistol they had obtained from the investigative subject. The
Agent on the inside heard the store owner tell the two males to “take care of
him.* The Agent was not observed inside the automobile but the incident could
have resulted in great danger to the two unarmed OIG Agents.' Twenty-nine
persons were ultimately arrested and charged as a result of this operation.

|
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flew York City

In April 1980, the United States Postal Service and the Office of the
Inspector General, USDA, executed arrest and search warrants at three
locations used by individuals considered dangerous by police. Three
weapons were included in the various items seized during the search which
resulted in the arrest of five individuals.

The search of the premises and the arrest of the individuals could not ﬁave
been accomplished without the help of the United States Postal Inspection
and their authority to make arrests and execute search warrants.

Other cases in the same area involved these circumstances:

An undercover 01G Agent rode in a car with an unknown male to conduct a
food stamp transaction. No armed backup was available. The person was
later identified as a known criminal. .

An 0IG informant entered a check casher in the South Bronx to carry out a

transaction of food stamps. Postal Inspectors had to accompany OIG to provide
armed backup.

Postal Inspectors had to accompany an 0!G undercover Agent and an informant
yho penetrated three grocery stores in the East New York section of Brooklyn,
in a food stamp trafficking investigation.

Oklahoma

Two CIG Agents following leads in a food stamp trafficking investigation
infiltrated the criminal element by visiting places such as bars, gambling
houses, and pool parlors. During such visits, Agents met many persons
invoived in criminal activity, These persons introduced Agents to potential
traffickers in food stamps, either individuals or persons engaged in the
retail grocery business.

One individual told one 0IG Agent he carried a .357 Magnum, and a .25 automatic
pistol on his person at all times, and would use these weapons if the Agent
betrayed him concerning food stamp negotiations.

Another subject of the same investigation had been released recently from

the Oklahoma State Penitentiary, having been convicted for unlawful delivery
of narcotics. He stated to Agents numerous times that he did not want to go
back to prison, and would "waste anybody who tried to put him there.” Drug
Enforcement Administration Agents who had purchased narcotics from the subject
at his home observed rifles and handguns in plain sight at the residence. He
was described by local law enforcement intelligence officers as being a “speed
freak," and potentially dangerous. "

o wste
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t the subject of his investigation by visi;ing_a gambling
ﬁgﬂig?r ?ganggﬁt observeg about ten mg]es involved in a gamb11ng game and“
saw weapons in the residence. The subject was described as the "Godfather
in this area. He was always in the company of another male serving as a
body guard who carried a weapon at all times. The suspect operated Fhree
gambling operations, as well as several prost1tutes_anq was a narcotics
trafficker, The subject had prior urrests and convictions involving Ee(OIn
distribution and armed robbery. Local law enforcement intelligence officers
described him as being extremely dangerous. Dur1qg all fogd stamp transactions
with the 0IG Agent, the subject carried a .38 caliber derringer.

s s s . inistration Agents
This individual was finally arrested by Drug.Enforcement Admlnlsgvat1on. S
accompanied by OIG Agents. The Muskogee Police Department Organized Crime Unit
Officers also assisted by providing back up officers.

South Carolina

- investigation, an 0iG Special Agent had been.conducting food
;ta;pyii;flggging trangactions in an undercover ro]e for which arwed security
was provided by Bureau of Alcohol, Tobaccq and f]rearms Agents. The Agent
had assumed a false identity while gathering ev1dence against kngwn.fenges,
unlicensed firearms dealers, and narcotic traffickers, all trafficking in food
stamps. Infcrmation developed during this ‘investigation indicated multi-State
movements of stalen goods and seven persons have been arrested and charged, to
date, some of whom wer: armed when arrested.

Texas

r 0IG Special Agents were approached by two males who attempted to
Itgdgtsgtches fgr food gtamps. They uitimately purchased food stamps for
cash. Special Agents observed toth subject§ were armed‘anq had a backup.
counter-surveillance unit with four unidentified males in it, parked behind
the Special Agents' car when the transaction occurred.

0IG Special Agent was introduced to a junk dealer iq Houston who had a -
?g gaugepshotgungon his desk. He admitted to being a food stamg trafficker,
drug dealer and fence. He attempted to trade two (2) sto!en .45 Colt auto-
matic pistols for $1,000 in illegal food stamps. He carried a small revoiver
at all times. He had four or five lookouts in the area'during eqch meeting.
He wanted the OIG Special Agent to meet him at clandestine locations to negotiate

the trade.

: is subj ensi imi heft
A record check of this subject revealed an extensive cylmlna]'regord of t :
and narcotics. The OIG Special Agent opted to discontinue this investigation
because of his unarmed status.

.
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Another subject in Houston, who purchased $2,200 worth of food stamps from
undercover OIG Agents had been previously arrested and charged for carrying
a pistol by Houston Police.

One subject pulled and pointed a pistol at a Special Agent during an undercover
food stamp negotiation. A second subject told another Special Agent that he
would shoot the Special Agent in the head if he was a Federal Agent.

The investigation established one of these subjects wounded one and killed one
person at their store about a month prior to the 0IG investigation.

At the time of arrest by United States Marshals, one subject fled the scene and
had to be chased down and caught. Because of confusion among Marshals, he was
apprehended by an unarmed OIG Agent. Several witnesses observed subject

disposing of a firearm. During the operation, Marshals walked by the second
subject because they failed to identify him by the physical description furnished,
and he had to be apprehended also by an 0IG Special Agent. A search warrant was
issued to recover the food stamps from the trunk of subject's car, but because

of OIG's lack of authority, the search warrant had to be executed by U.S. Marshals.
If OIG had arrest authority, the arrests could have been accomplished without the
aforementioned confusion.

. Another subject had been previously convicted of felony theft and possession

of dangerous drugs, and was also charged with intimidation and terroristic
threat, aggravated assault, carrying a prohibited weapon, and threat to take
a life. He served time in the State prison. Two OIG Agents met this subject
in clandestine locations to negotiate food stamp transactions.

Another subject dealing with 0IG Agents for food stamps was a member of the
Road Knights Motorcycle Gang. This subject and several other members of the
gang were observed to be carrying fireaims. The subject offered to trade
Thompson .45 cal. machine guns, automatic pistols, and narcotics for food
stamps with 0IG Agents.

At one store under investigation, one of the store clerks carried a .38 Chief
Special Revolver at all times and displayed it to Agents.

In a conversation with another subject, owner of a bar-lounge, subject told one
016G Special Agent that he was presently under indictment and couldn't afford to
be dealing in food stamps at the present, but to contact him at a later date.
He furtgen stated that he carried a gun and that our Agent "had better not be

a snitch.

L
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Hashington

In June 1980, a food stamp theft investigation in Olympia was concluded with
the arrest and confinement of three persons. All three suspects had been
observed and photographed in the theft of food stamps, welfare warrants, and
drivers licenses from non-U.S. Postal mail trucks delivering mail to State
offices and departments.

Following one truck theft, an undercover buy of stolen food stamps was made,
followed by immediate arrest by Federal and local officers. Search warrants
for the residences of the suspects produced quantities of cocaine, marijuana,
amphetamines, and hallucinogens. Also found were $50,000 in securities,
guns, and a silver and gold coin collection, all of which had been stolen in
an earlier $90,000 burglary. The search and arrests would not have been
possible without involvement of the Postal Inspectors or th: local police.

Multi-State Operation

An eighteen month undercover investigation into food stamp trafficking, conducted
with the assistance of local police, which received national media attention,
culminated with the arrest of forty-seven persons in San Francisco, Denver,
Chicago, and New York.

0IG Special Agents carried out undercover roles in all these cities as the
trafficked food stamps implicated various retail stores and individuals.
Various subjects were known to be armed and, in some instances, counter-
investigative surveillance was observed by OIG back up teams. Threats of
retaliation were made to the undercover Agents should they turn out tc be

law enforcement personnel. One witness received death threats prior to the
trial and had to be escorted cross~country by an unarmed 0IG Agent. In all
these cases, protection and the ability to execute arrest and search warrants
was totally dependent upon the availability and willingness to assist of U.S.
Marshals, local police, or other Federal Agents - and this added many complicat-
ing obstacles to coordinated planning and execution of operations.

)
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ALTERNATIVE CHECK DELIVERY METHODS: A MEANS
TO COMBAT ILOSSES THROUGH THE POSTAIL SYSTEM

Office of Inspector General
Office of Health Care & Systems Review
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Alternative Check Delivery Methods: A Means to Combat
Losses Through the Postal System

PROBLEM

.8. Treasury checks and other beneficiary payments made
giiectly to gr on the behalf of the Department of Health
and Human Services are being stolen or lost through the
Postal system and subsequently illegally negotiated. The
theft of such checks is a problem. .The large volume of
checks mailed, and the ease with which §tolgn or los? checks
can be negotiated, creates a climate which is conducive to
mail theft. Mail thieves appear to focus on U.S. Treasury
and welfare checks, and at times have developed sophlstlcatgd
methods of negotiation. For example, the U.S. ?ostal Service
has discovered illicit fencing operations established for the
sole purpose of handling stolen checks.

is unclear, however, as to the actual number of checks
iﬁatsare lost'or stolen through the postal system. That
type of data is generally not mainta;ned by Federal and Stati 1
agencies. While certain data is available from Fhe.U.S. Poila
Inspection Service and the Treasury Department, it is not a
inclusive. Nevertheless, the number of checks being repor?ed
stolen and subsequently negotiated illegally appear to be in
the hundreds of thousands.

X ition to the losses incurred due to forgeries, there .
12 Zigé the administrative costs that result from the processing
of non-receipt claims, the reissuance of checks gnd subsequent
balancing of the books when overpayments or dupllcgte payments
occur. Finally, there is the human costs - fo; Whlch a_dollar
amount cannot always be calculated, when a recipient fails to
receive their check on time or at all.

i these problems with mail thefts or excessive mail delays,
gizpiﬁz subsquent administrative imgagt on Fe@eral and State
agencies, there appears to be insuff1c1ept action upderway by
these agencies to resolve the issug. This is especially Erue
for programs under the administration of the Department o
Health and Human Services (HHS).

S ———

i
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BACKGROUND

On November 8, 1979, a Hearing on "Losses through Stolen or
Duplicate Checks or Authorization Documents" was held before

the Subcommittee of the Committees on Government Operations

of the House of Representatives. The Committee's responsibility,
insofar as it relates to the Department of Health and Human
Resources (HHS) and the Department of Agriculture (USDA) has
been assigned to the Intergovernmental Relations and Human
Resources Subcommittee. HHS and USDA are respongible for adminis-
tering four major programs under which more than 500 million
checks* and authorizations valued at over $100 billion are mailed
to individbal beneficiaries yearly. These programs include:
Social Security, the Supplemental Security Income (8sI), the
program for Aid to Families with Dependent Children (AFDC)

and the Food Stamp program.

The purpose of the hearing was to obtain information about the
extent tc which losses were being incurred through lost, stolen
or duplicate checks or food stamp authorizations and to explore
what action could be taken to prevent and recover those losses.
At the Hearing, witnesses were called from the U.S. Postal
Service, the Department of Treasury, the Department of Health
and Human Services, the Department of Agriculture, the State

of Pennsylvania, and the U.S. Congress.,

Through this Hearing certain information was obtained about the
extent to which checks were being reported as lost or stolen
through the mails, and duplicate checks issued subsequent to

a non-receipt claim by a recipient. With'regards to HHS
programs, it was clear that insufficient attention was being
made at the Federal level to resolve the problem with the
exception of the Treasury Department's Direct Deposit program;
and, only one State (Pennsylvania) testified about their
program of Direct Delivery undertaken to prevent further losses
due to welfare checks reported lost or stolen through the mails.

transfer of funds between the Treasury and the Federal Reserve
and financial organizations. Theé service was available then to
all the major Federal benefit programs, and was soon to be avail-
able to Government employees for salary payment,

-

* "Losses Through Stolen or Duplicate Checks or Authorization
Documents" November 8, 1989. U.S. GPO: 1980 Hearing Record.

88-631 0 - 82 - 15
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Since its initiation in FY 76, DOT testified that the overall
payment volume for Direct Deposit increased from 2 million jitems
annually to 119 million by FY 79. However, this program does
not appear to be sufficiently supported by the other Federal
agencies or the recipients. The Social Security Administration
(Ssa) testified that as of FY 79, approximately 28% of its SSa
(Title II) recipients were using the Direct Deposit program
whereas only 7% of its SSI recipients were using the program.
These participation rates fall below the goals set by DOT.

In addition, the State of Pennsylvania testified about its

Direct Delivery Program whereby welfare recipients' checks are
delivered to participating financial institutions for personal
pickup by the recipient. It was estimated by the State that some
$50 million had been saved through implementation of this

program since 1972. A Photo Identification Card was also being
u~ed by the State to assure that the check was delivered to the
correct recipient. More information on this program will be
provided later in the Scope Section of this report.

Testimony was also provided by the Department of Treasury

about the backlog being experienced by their Division of Check
Claims, which as of FY 79 appeared to total some 200,000
unworked check claim cases. Many of these check claim cases
initiated from the Social Security Administration when it ~
forwarded non-receipt claims to DOT for processing. A non-
receipt claim is filed by a receipient when he reports that

his check has been lost or stolen from the mails, or unnecessarily
delayed. This claim is sent by SSA to DOT for subsequent
issuance by DOT of a replacement check to the recipient. At
that time DOT has to determine whether the first check has been
negotiated, whether a duplicate payment to the beneficiary has
occurred, or whether a forgery has probably transpired and a
referral to the U.S. Secret Service is appropriate.

When a duplicate payment has occurred, DOT will either seek
repayment from the beneficiary, or charge back that amount to
the Federal Agency. The agency (SSA) at that time has to
seek repayment from the individual recipient. Because of the
backlog, however, it was clear that the Division of Check
Claims was not able to perform its mission, as evidenced by
significant increases in check claims accounts receivable,

a precipitous drop in check forgery referrals to the U,S.
Secret Service, as well as a major decline in charge backs to
the affected Federal agencies for duplicate payments.
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It was clear that the Social Security Administration was con-
tributing heavily to the backlog being experienced at Treasury.
In FY 79, DOT testified that some 598,260 non-receipient claims
were filed by SSA Title II recipients along with 154,940 non-
receipt claims for SSI recipients. For these check claims, the
exact amount of receivables and losses resulting from duplicate
payments and check forgeries could not ke estimated by either
DOT or SSA. At the same time, charge-backs from DOT to SSA
were declining. For example, in FY 77, 146,715 SSI non-receipt
claims were filed and 39,746 charge backs were received by SSA.
In FY 79, the charge-backs had decreased to 17,347 -~ despite the
increase in non-receipt claims to 154,940, During testimony

and in information provided for the record, no evidence could

be cited by SSA ¢fficials as to their concern or action taken
regarding the reduced number of charge-backs, nor were inquiries
made to DOT about the problem.

SSA testified as to what actions they were taking to prevent or
reduce losses due to lost or stolen checks. They cited a
demonstration project funded by SSA for Cuyahoga County, Ohio
titled "Electronic Fund Transfer Pilot Project”. It was
supported in 1978 by a $65,000 grant under Section 1110 of the
Social Security Act. The objective of the project was to reduce
the number of claims for replacement checks thereby reducing
payment levels and administrative costs. <In the pilot, AFDC
benefit payments were electronically transferred from the

State through a direct deposit system to individual bank accounts
established for participating recipients,

In other areas, SSA indicated that they were cooperating with the
Treasury Department in its implementation of the Direct Deposit
program. This envolvement, however, was limited to 1) placing
periodically informational flyers about Direct Deposit in the
SSA beneficiary's check envelope, and 2) informing new SSA
recipients about the program at the SSA local office level.
Recipients who were having mail delivery problems were also to

be told about the program.

When questioned about SSA's envolvement with the States in their
administration of the AFDC program and the problem of lost or
stolen checks, SSA indicated that they had little hard data on
the incidence of lost or stolen checks.

The issue had been seen as a State problem subject to varying local
influences. SSA does not require the States to report this data
as any losses due to duplicate payments or lost checks were to

be borne by the State. SSA noted that they depended on audit and
financial management reviews and oversight to assure that SSA was
not being charged for this type of loss.
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At the Committee's request of October 17, 1979, SSA attempted
to obtain information on lost or stolen checks fro.u a sample
of ten states. The data-provided later for the record, was
noted by SSA as being incomplete, not comparable among the
localities represented, and in some instances was not obtained.

SSA also indicated that they had provided technical assistance
to the States by distributing a "How They Do It" publicatlgn in
the Mid-1970's on the Direct Delivery system in Pennsylvania.

Finally SSA testified that they were considering improvements

in their computer system to improve monitoring of the replace- .
ment check process - such as flagging the SSI recipient file

for those who have multiple non-recipient claims. They were

also to look into new technology capabilities by weighing the

use of automatic tellers for issuance of assistance payments.

There appeared to be little activity on the part of the

General Accounting Office (GAO) on this problem of lost or
stolen checks. There was no material submitted for the record
nor testimony received at the Hearing from GAO. There was,
however, one GAO report noted in the SSA testimony and included
for the record. This was the August 22, 1978 GAO report
"Replacing Missing Supplemental Security Income Checks =
Recipients Waiting Longer Than Necessary", which focused on

the system's problems at HEW and Treasury for the timely replace-
ment of checks reported as non-received by the SSI recipient.

Tt did include, however, reference to certain emergency loan
programs in California whereby many recipients had abused_tpe
programs by placing false SSI non-receipt claims and obtaining
multiple emergency loans. Treasury indicated in its cgmments

to the report, that it would continue to support its Direct
Deposit Program and promote check cycling as one means to reduce
the need for replacement checks.

2
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SCOPE

As a follow up to the Congressional Hearings held in late 1979,
a meeting was convened by the Office of the Inspector General
(OIG) in December 1980 with Federal, State and Congressional
representatives to discuss what action had taken place with
regards to the problem of lost or stolen checks through the
mail system. Based on discussions held at that meeting, it
appeared that little had been dcone in this area by the Depart-
ment. Accordingly the OIG agreed to conduct a review of
related Federal and State efforts underway to combat losses
through the postal system.

In the OIG review, an assessment first was conducted of the
Pennsylvania and Cook County, Illinois systems of delivery of
welfare checks, and Food Stamp Authorizations to Purchase
documents. The review focused on the states' basic require-
ments for establishing an alternative delivery system, the
role of the financial institution, the impact on the bene-
ficiary, the net savings' accrued by the sStates through the
use of the system, and the applicability of these systems to
other states.

Interviews were held with state program staff directly responsi-
ble for administering or monitoring these programs; Federal
regional and central office personnel involved in the AFDC
program and familiar with these state based alternatives;
representatives of the local financial institutions cooperating
in the direct delivery program; and individual welfare
recipients being serviced through these direct delivery systems.
A listing of the key individuals interviewed is found in
Appendix #1, Where available, the policies and procedures for
the administration of these programs were also reviewed, and

are enclosed in Appendix #2,

Following the state assessments of Pennsylvania and Cook County,
Illinois, an update was obtained of efforts underway at the
Department of Treasury and within the Department of Health and
Human Services with regards to losses through the mail system
and alternative delivery systems. A listing of individuals
contacted is found in Appendix #1,

A description and assessment of the findings of the study

on the two state programs is provided herein, as well as

an update on activities at the Departments of Treasury,
General Accounting Office and Health and Human Services.
Activities underway or planned for the Office of Inspector
General are provided in subsequent sections of this report.
Recommendations to assist in resplving or hetter understanding
these problems-is provided at .the close of the report.
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Pennsylvania

Direct Delivery Program

Background

About 1970, the State of Pennsylvania began experiencing major
difficulties in the Aid to Families with Dependent Children (AFDC)
program and the State's General Assistance program due to large
numbers of recipient checks being reported lost or sto;en. of
the some 700,000 welfare checks being issued annually in
Pennsylvania, about 65% were AFDC checks.* The State found that
about one out of every 26 checks issued was being reported

lost or stolen and had to be replaced. Subsequently, Fhe
Pennsylvania Department of Public Welfare (DPW) dete;mlned that
about 50% of the replacement checks resulted in duplicate pay-
ments to the recipient. The losses to the State Que to the
double payment situation, came to over $12.6 million a year -
aczcording to a Report** issued in June 1971 by the Staff of

the Joint State Government Commission of Pennsylvania (copy
enclased in Appendix #2).

Most of the lost or stolen checks were being reported by the
recipients as not being delivered through the postal system.
This was primarily occurring in high risk urban areas in
Philadelphia, Pittsburg and Harrisburg, where it was belng
reported that mail sacks were being stolen and looted, mail
boxes in low income projects vandalized, and even mail carriers
assulted for the welfare checks.

e Stolen Checks: Impact on the System - Once a check was
reported lost or stolen, a replacement check was issued within
24 to 72 hours by the local welfare office of DPW. A tracer
would be generated to see if the original check had been returned
to the Pennsylvania Department of Treasury (DOT) as non-negotiated.
In most instances, the checks had been cashed and the cases were
referred to the DOT Bureau of Investigation for follow-up action.
In a study of referrals* made to the Bureau, they found that
about 39% of the cases were closed administratively because the
payee could not be located; 20% were composed of known fraud
cases where the recipient cashed the original check; and 41%
involved stolen or forged checks not negotiated by the intended

* Data provided herein is based on discussions with State repre-
sentatives unless otherwise noted.

** "Emergency Public Assistance Checks Issued in Pennsylvania,
November, December, January 1971".
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recipient. The total time for processing a non-receipt claim
and completion of the investigation, was taking up to three
Years in the Philadelphia area alone.

This investigative delay resulted in a weak charge back system

to the banks, such that the Pennsylvania Department of Treasury
would return the forged checks to the banks and demand repay-
ment - up to three years after the check was initially negotiated.
In 1970 and 1971, the banks and small businesses were starting

to feel the losses incurred due to the delayed charge-back

system, and there was some talk circulating that they might

even refuse to cash certain government checks in the future if
something wasn't done about the situation.

Related to the investigative delay, the Pennsylvania statute

of limitation for charge-backs on negotiated checks which have
been forged, was three years from the date the check was negotiated.
Under that statute, the State could not charge back checks that
were illegally negotiated three years hence. For that reason
alone, Pennsylvania was losing millions of dollars a year.
Similarly, a two year criminal statute of limitation existed

for welfare fraud crimes committed in Pennsylvania. This
prohibited Pennsylvania from prosecuting criminal violations
involving welfare checks that were negotiated two years previously.
Accordingly, welfare fraud - wholely a state crime, was virtually
unprosecuted in an area as Philadelphia where most investigations
were over two years old.

The combination of a weak charge back system, an overburdened
investigative unit, and an effective replacement check process,
seemed to encourage more thefts of welfare checks, and increased
fencing activities of the stolen goods by certain individuals
and small businesses, The individuals involved reportedly were
eager to accept stolen checks and negotiated them as they felt
that it was unlikely that they would ever be charged back even

a small percentage of the "bad" checks.

¢ Legislative and Judicial Involvement - Tn June 1971, the
Pennsylvania Senate Committee to Study All Phases of Public
Assistance was established to determine the magnitude, charac-
teristics and reasons for the issuance of emergency welfare
payments. During the three month period studied, November 1970
through January 1971, sixteen representative counties in
Pennsylvania were surveyed. The Committee found duplicate out-
lays of $9.5 million, and projected statewide duplicate pay-
ments of §12.6 million. The duplicate payment problem was
found to be centered in the Philadelphia and Allegheny counties,
where these two counties contained about 50% of the public
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assistance caseload but accounted for 70% of the duplicate

payments. For example, in the month o? January 197}, over

26,000 replacement checks were issued in Philadelphia; and

with the average welfare check amounting Fo §108, the value
of the replacement checks was over $2.6 million a month.

At about the same time, in late 1972, a Grand Jury was
empaneled in the Eastern District of Pennsylvania to explorg
the problem of theft of welfare checks from the Postal Service.
Indictments for mail fraud were returned by the Grand Jury
against a number of postal employees who were subsequently
prosecuted for theft and removed from their jobs. In one
example, one employee was found responsible for theft of

over $200,000 in welfare checks alone.

As a result of the attention being given to the problem o?

the massive number of duplicate payments being generated in the
State of Pennsylvania, the Department of Pupllc.Welfare_— in
conjunction with the banks and other financial institutions

in the State - developed and initiated the Direct Delivery System

in 1972.

Direct Delivery System: How Does It Work?

The Direct Delivery System consists of:

1) bulk packaging of welfare checks, accompanied by
computer generated quality control documents;

2) delivery of these packages via private couriers
(or mail where appropriate in low-risk areas)
overnight to banks, private financial exchanges,
banking subsidiaries and local welfare offices;

3) dispersal and negotiation of the welfare chegks
directly to the client on a semi-monthly basis
by the intermediaries (except for the local wel-
fare offices which merely hand out the checks), and

4) utilization of a carefully monitored qgality.control
system by the welfare office and the fiscal inter-
mediaries to assure the continued effectiveness of

the system. .

The checks are dispersed on a cyclical basis by the State with
delivery spread over a 20 work day Qe;iod. This e}lmlnates
the problem of large numbers of recipients attempting to cash
their checks at the same time of the month - a problem not
yet resolved by many other State and Fe@eral‘benef}CLary
programs. With Direct Delivery, the client is assigned the
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nearest available intermediary for pick-up of his check.

If the client lives more than 6 blocks from his intermediary
site, he is paid the cost of public transportation to and
from his residence by the State. The ¢lient has up to five
days to pick up his check before it is returned: to the
Departmesat of Treasury stamped "non-negotiated". If the
check is nov picked up within 5 days, the client must go

to the local welfare office to receive an emergency check -
issued usrally within 24 to 72 hours.

With each check delivered to the intermediary, a receipt
voucher is attached which must be reviewed by the bank or
intermediary for accuracy, and compared with the check prior
to dispersal. This voucher is returned to the local welfare
office either stamped as negotiated or voided as appropriate.
Through another control mechanism, up to and including the
day of dispersal, the local welfare office can place a hold
or stop payment on an individual's check. This is done by
the Direct Delivery monitor at the local welfare office via
telephone to the corresponding monitor at the fiscal inter-~
mediary. This stop-payment capability prevents dispersal

of funds to those individuals who are not entitled to the
benefits, and reduces overpayments to clients. (Copy of
procedures are enclosed in Appendix #2).

@ Photo Identification System: An Effective Control - In
addition, with the Direct Delivery Program, the State initiated
a Photo Identificatidn System (ID). Each new welfare recipient
must be photographed and given a Photo ID before he can be
placed on the Direct Delivery System. This Photo ID contains
the individual's color photo, signature, case number and code
of the intermediary to be used for pick-up of the checks.
Stamped on the ID is the State Seal which provides for a
measure of authenticity and prevents forgeries. The teller at
the intermediary must review the Photo ID and attest that:
the card belongs to that individual, the signature placed by
the client on the receipt voucher is the same as that on the
card, and the code is correct. If there is any discrepancy,
the check is not issued to the client, and he is referred
back to the local welfare office for reconciliation. If a
check is incorrectly issued by the hank, it is the bank which
suffers the financial loss - not the State.

Of interest herw, since the initiation of the Photo ID process,
some 5% of all clients routinely fail to report for issuance

of the Photo ID. Therefore, they are not placed on the Direct
Delivery Program, and cease receiving future welfare benefits.
There has been some speculation as to why the 5% no-shows occur,
but apparently the use of the photograph has a deterent effect.

e Role of Financial Institutions: A Partner in Direct Delivery -
Under the Direct Delivery System, the banks, financial exchanges,
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and banking subsidiaries contract with the State to disburse

and cash the welfare checks free of charge for the recipient

if desired. Prior to the initiation of girect pelivery.

clients had to pay up to 1% of the face value of their welfare
check in order to have it negotiated or cashed at a neighbor-

hood check cashing facility. For «his service, the intermediaries
now receive 90¢ per check handled.

The State delivers the checks to the intermediaries. who then
disperse the checks to the clients and negotiate them if the
client desires. Some 24 to 72 hours after the initial negotia-
the banks and other intermediaires are repaid by the State
for the funds expended . This represents a negative cash float
from the perspective of the intermediary. The negative cash
float, in conjunction with the 90¢ receive per transaction,

reportedly provides the intermediaries with a minimal positive
cash flow. AcC

ording to DPW, this cash flow should improve for
the intermediaries as the Direct Delivery program expands into
new program areas (as Food stamps) and other delivery mechanisms
are explored. However, the current cash flow situatio

tion,

n should

not be considered in isolation from the prior losses incurred
by these intermediaries .due to charge backs received from the
State. If the Direct pelivery program — OF something comparable,
did not exist, the banks would be sustaining regular losses
due to forged checks and their ultimate charge pack to the

banks and other financial intermediariesy’

as a safety measure for the State, prior to approval
the financial intermediary must carry insurance
$1 million in order to participate
less stable, financial

O0f note,
of a contract,
for loss coverage for up to
in the program- This eliminates smaller,

entities from the procesS.

Growth of Direct Delivery System

The Direct Delivery System was first initiated in 1972 in
three counties - philadelphia, pittsburg and paupisin (which

includes the city of Harrisburd), and now covers 21 out of 67
counties in Pennsylvania. During the initial development of

the Direct Delivery Program, it was said that the existence

of branch banking throughout the state of Pennsylvania made
its establishment a viable venture. The use of pranch banking
has indeed facilitated coverage of a larger clientele base
under a limited number of contracts, and also narrowed down
the early negotiation and implementation process to a smaller
number of large panking systems. The number of jndividuals
currently receiving direct check delivery is about 225,000

out of some 300,000 high-risk individuals identified for
pirect Delivery. AS additional facilities become available,

individuals will be placed on Direct Delivery.

more of these 1
The development of these new outlets is prov.ng, however, to

o
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® Proposed Use of Electronic Fund Transfer - Of further
interest, one of Pennsylvania‘'s major banks has recently
approached the State about a proposal to develop an Electronic
Fund Transfer System to handle the dispersal of welfare funds
for a segment of the welfare population. The bank has already
in place in Pennsylvania's major urban centers, freestanding
automatic teller machines for the use of its customers. These
machines permit a wide range of banking services - including
cash withdrawal and deposit capability, through the use of mag-
netic strip cards. The bank has proposed that these cards be
issued to targeted welfare recipients who could with the use
of their assigned code number, draw down their semi-monthly
allotment from these "money machines" located in various parts
of the city. A major advantage to the client would be 24 hour
accessibility to their funds from a variety of convenient loca-
tions - as stores, shopping centers and freestanding sites on
the street. One disadvantage would be the reduced audit trail
due to no photo comparison, and the reliance of proper dispersal
being primarily that the dispersal of funds occurred. Stolen
magnetic cards (along with knowledge of the individual's code)
could permit unauthorized access to the system and cause problems.
On the other hand, the system potentially might be more cost
effective as 1) it could be less labor-intensive than the
current Direct Delivery Program, and 2) the bank would not
receive the 90¢ per transaction but rather would depend on
the statu funds on deposit for its interest earnings and
investment potential. The latter would provide a positive
cash float for the bank in contrast to the negative cash

float currently being experienced. The system requires pilot
testing before any final conclusions can be reached as to its
workability and cost effectiveness,

Strengths and Weaknesses of the Direct Delivery Program

The overall reaction thus far to the Direct Delivery System
has been quite positive - from the viewpoints of the client,
thie State Department of Public Welfare, the banking and
business community as well as the State Legislature. We
have listed below some of the strengths and weaknesses of
the system as perceived from these various perspectives.

Strengths -

® Eliminated the double payment losses. being sustained
by the State due to welfare checks reported lost or

stolen,
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i i i i large popu-
e Requires economies of scale lnheren? w1t§
la%gon in close proximity, gnd at hlgh_rlsk. Not cost
effective for a small low risk populations.

e Requires efficient automated data processing support
function.

i j ili lar basis to
e Requires adjunct mailing systgm‘on regu .
vegify current address of recipient. Pennsylvania
mails monthly medical assistance cards and Food Stamp
documents to permit jidentification of bad addresses.

Jos . C s £
o TFacilitated by contracts with llmltgd number o
financial entities capable of handling large number

of clients.

i i i i lacement
o Requires issuance of signficant ngmber of rep :
chggks when the client fails to pick up his check with-
in the five day period.

Cost Benefits: What savings accrue with use of this system?

st benefit ratio of gains minus losses 1s 51gn1f1cantly
ggetgz positive side. Many of the previously ment}oned .
strengths of the system are directly trans;atablg into cos L
savings. In 1980, the State of Pennsylvania estimated annua
savings of $9.6 million to the taxpayers. The cost sav1ngs
figures are developed primarily by comparing the.numyer od
double payments issued now against the numbgr'bglngdlgsu§972
just before the Direct Delivery System was initiated in .

iewing the cost savings cited, there have bgen.qgestlons
igiziglzzltg whether the postal thefts and other.llllc1t 4
activities would still occur today if Pennsylvania abandoge
the Direct Delivery Program and returned to rggular postal 4
delivery. Two examples have surfaced squortlpg the con};gge
need for the Direct Delivery Program. .Flrst, in August 2 ’
a budget crisis occurred in Pegnsylvanlg,.and for two wie s
no. funds were available for welfare recipients. When the
budget passed the State Legislature, the checks cogld notb
be issued via Direct Delivery due to the overwhelmlng numbers .
Therefore, the checks were sent by regular mail, agd ggalﬁ
one out of every 26 checks had to be replaced. This is the
same ratio of duplicate payment checks'that ?ennsylvanla was
experiencing in 1970. More recently, in April 1981, an
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additional 4500 individuals were reméved from the postal
system and placed onto Direct Delivery. The number of
reported lost and stolen checks in that area was reduced
from 1410 to 643 in July - the net difference represented
a prior duplicate check ratio of 2 replacements out of
every 25 checks issued.

A cost benefit analysis chart, developed by the Pennsylvania
Department of Public Welfare is enclosed in Appendix #2

and details the development of a net recurring cost savings

of some $9,9 million for 1980. Additional costs not cited

in the table, but provided separately by DPW are as follows:

e Data Processing CostS..e..... .: $§ 75,000

® Replacement/Issuance
of Photo-ID CardS.casessccaass: $169,601

e Re-isszuance of Check
not Picked Up within
5-day Period....ssc-caaseaasai $380,000

Including the above costs, the total net cost savings is
$9,315,103, This figure does not account for the savings
generated when clients go off the welfare -role when requested
to obtain their Photo ID card. Some 5% of clients placed on
Direct Delivery - an up to 8% in the Philadelphia area, do
not show for their ID card. Based on the current enrollment
data, savings could total as much as an additional $13 million
a year. Cost data have not yet been tabulated sufficiently
by the State to include this in the final cost zavings figure.
But Pennsylvania feels strongly enough about this control
mechanism that they are expanding it to cover all clients in
Pennsylvania this next year. The overall cost savings

figures cited by Pennsylvania are in general considered to

be quite reasonable and accurate.

Replicability: Can It Work Elsewhere?

The Direct Delivery System, or variations thereof, can be
replicated in other programs that are experiencing major
difficulties with checks or other negotiable items being
reported as lost or stolen from the postal system. Imple-
mentation of the program does require certain features for
smooth delivery of the items in question. These features
would primarily incliude:

® a cyclical delivery of the negotiable items,
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i i i to
a safe, reliable, low cost %ntermedlary :
* disperée and negétiate the items (as applicable).

e a mobile population with relatively easy access
to the dispersal points.

i i iding a service
economies of scale found y1th_prov1 Ser
° to a population at high risk in close proximity.

e an effective guality control sys?em with a suf-
ficient computer back up capability.

. . 4
e a back up mailing system to periodically verify

addresses of recipients.

i has worked well for the Sta@e of Pegnsylvanla
ggéshzzssigtually eliminated problems with duplicate chgckzin
It can be replicated elsewhere for those programs gxperiegor g
similar or related delivery problems. Because it lsha ba or
intensive and somewhat costly system - even though the tﬁg
fits outweigh the costs, alternative delivery modes isd S ell
use of electronic fund transfer should bbe pilot tested a .

-
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Direct Delivery of Public Assistance Checks
In Illinois

The Illinois Department of Public Aid began its program of
direct check delivery for AFDC and general assistance checks,
food stamps and medical cards in 1975: At the time, severe
problems of theft through the mail process were being
experienced in Cook County and East St. Louis. An average

of 6,500 AFDC warrants or about 10% of the AFDC checks in
Cook County alone were being reported as lost or stolen.
About 26,000 pending investigations of non-received checks
were backlogged. An assessment by the agency of the

vulnerable areas of mail delivery indicated that the major
problems were:

1) stolen checks from

~~the Central Post 0Office;

~-mail trucks and drop off points;

--recipient mail boxes which were often
in a state of'disarray;

2) undelivered checks caused by

~~change of address without notificétion to agency
(checks are usually not forwardable)

--fear of mail carriers to deliver to certain
neighborhoods;

3) 1illegal sale of checks to recipients by carrier;

4) spiraling service fees charged to recipients by

currency exchanges {(check cashing financial
institutions);

5) inconvenience and hardships to recipients.

Some of these problems such as broken mailboxes, carrier's
fear to deliver mail in certain neighborhoods and thefts
from mail trucks and drop off points were thought to be
problems which might be lessened, but not without great
repetitive costs to the agency and constant inconvenience

to the recipient., The agency therefore decided to use a
totally different system of mail delivery rather than attempt
to patch up the most vulnerable areas. Simultaneously,

88-631 0 - 82 ~ 16

ey
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the agency choose to experiment with the new design only
in Cook County rather than tackle two relatively dissimilar
areas at once.

The Direct Delivery System Process .

The direct delivery system was designed to resolve problems
inherent in the regular mail delivery system by changing the
door to door delivery method to a method of designated security
drop off spots. A list of each recipient and the agency's
mailing schedule is given monthly to the State Comptroller's
Office by the State agency. Bulk packages of indiviudally
labeled envelopes containing the recipient's check, food

stamps and medical card are mailed by the State Comptroller's
Office on a staggered mailing schedule to the designated
financial institution. Each package is coded for the financial
institution (banks or currency exchanges) and delivered by
special carrier for guaranteed overnight delivery--a process
similar to registered mail. Each recipient picks up the
warrant envelope at a local financial institution monthly
instead of receiving it at his home through the regular mail
delivery. Prior to receipt of the warrant envelope, the re-
cipient must show a photo: Identification Card (ID) - issued by
the agency - to the teller at the financial institution.

The AFDC caseload in Cook County and two surrounding counties
is approximately 156,000 cases., The General Assistance (GAa)
caseload in Cook County is about 69,000.

Ninety—-two percent of the AFDC cases and 97.1% of the GA's
participate in the direct delivery system., Recipients are
ineligible for participation for any of the following
reasons: 1) assigned a protective payee or a conservator;
2) moved outside boundaries of the participating local
offices; 3) assigned a temporary caretaker; or 4) unable
to sign with an acceptable signature, i.e. an "x" or
foreign character,

Cases are geographically divided into 26 districts with case-
loads ranging from 1,000 to 15,000 cases per district. The
recipient payrcoll in Cook County is divided into eleven
schedules monthly-—one approximately every other working day.
The scheduling concept provides balancing of volume for check
pickups throughout the month and prevents gathering of crowds

(¥
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in the financial instituti
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The distribution of warrants are handled as follows:

1 . ,
) client shows teller his photo-identification card;

2) teller pulls receipt voucher and check envelope;

3) teller compares cli
lent appearance with I.D. ph
T .l . .D. ot
and I.D. information with receipt voucher ingormgéion-

4 cli . .
) lient signs recelpt voucher for signature comparison;
= ’

5 . .
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D.;
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you cﬁr ;cknowledglng delivery. C(Client may cash
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&. voids receipt v 14 i i i
voucher g, P oucher, filing it with unsigned
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i identified
i check is found for a properly i
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person (or backup person) in the system ensures adequate control
and allows all parties to know where the checks are and who

the accountable persons are, at all times. Third, pre~
designated liaisons (called monitors) are available at each
participating district office to keep communication lines open

be experienced by the recipient.
Fifth, time and effort spent by recipients, investigators,

caseworkers, administrators and others tracking down undelivered

checks, has been completely eliminated since the location of

il properly claimed by the
inancial institution to the agency.

In a sense, however, the system's strength of control are

also its weaknesses. TIf anyone but the identified payee
attempts to claim the check, the check is not issued and

is voided. Therefore, the volume of voided and replaced checks
is about 25% of the total undelivered checks, Checks may be
undelivered and rewritten (replaced) for two re

; or 2) the

to avoid errors. Statistical data kept by the age
distinguish betwen checks rewritten as a result of "stop
delivery" and those which are unclaimed. Therefore, it is
difficult to tell whether the rewritten replacements represent

efficiency, i.e., avoiding errors, or an inflexible system

which encourages voided checks due to the restrictive exclu-

sions from the system. The agency sees no need to make the
distinction, since it considers any check w

hich is not lost or
stolen to be a savings and the cost of replacement to be
minimal.

The system produces a high degree of satisfaction and is
thought to be cost/beneficial. Of the parties who participate
and use the system (i.e,, the State Treasurer who processes
forgeries; the Comptrollerts office who prints and pPackages
the checks; the administrators, investigators, caseworkers

and clerks within the agency; the post office who guarantees
overnight delivery; the financial institutions who distribute
the checks; and the recipients who are not inconvenienced) all
Seem to Be highly satisfied with this system. Additionally,
the users have indicated that the system is cost beneficial.
The following chart represents the staff savings attributed
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to the direct delivery system. The number and type of_staff
represented persons who have been moved to other functions
or terminated due to the direct delivery system:

Staff Savings Brought About Through DDS

3

O

Classification Annualized Salary
State Treasurer Clerk Typist III 20,904
State Comptroller Clerk Typist II 31,104
Illinois Department of
Public Aid
Aé?%izznt pistrict Clerk II 185,976
Investigation ‘P.A. Investigators 203,904
%Ziiaﬁinﬁiii Clerk II _ 19,560
D.S. Central .
Warrant Unit Account Technician 36,324
497,772

Of particuldr significance are the number of investigators
who were involved in handwriting analysis and other investi-
gative techniques directly attributable to frau@ulgntly
negotiated checks. Only two investigators remain in the en-
tire system to perform this function--most having been moved
to other agencies. Many of the clerks however, although
included in the chart as removed from the system, may con-
tinue to handle duties which are related to the direct
delivery system. As an example, district offices now keep

a historical record on each recipient who claims non-receipt
of a check. After three consecutive reports of non-receipt,
the clerk who has maintained a file of this information,

reports this information to the district office administrator

for proper follow up action.
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Overall, the Illinois Department of Public Aid estimates an
annual cost savings of over $13 million - not including the
above noted staff savings. (See Appendix #2 'for memorandum
citing cost savings.)

Major Weaknesses

The major problem with the system is how to assure correct
identification of the person for whom the check is intended.
The system relies heavily upon the photo ID for identification.
However, since the photo ID has been found to be replaced and
even duplicated (when lost or stolen) fairly easily, checks
may still be received fraudulently. Although the agency does
not have adequate data to measure the extent to this problem,
they do recognize this as a major system weakness, particu-
larly with the General Assistance (GA) population., Accordingly,
they are trying to tighten up the procedures of reissuance of
photo ID's.

Costs for the Photo ID operation is the major cost to the
system. For example, the agency has a $50,000 revolving
account which it continues to replace bi-monthly, but does
not isolate the costs pertinent.

Another problem is that the direct delivery system does not
require the recipient to change his address in order to
receive his check. Consequently, the agency must make mail-
outs of other materials to check current addresses or depend
on the often noncurrent determination of eligibility process
to effect a change.

Replicability

This system is built on custom and easy replacements of voided
checks. Previous familiarity of recipients to use local currency
exchanges to cash checks meant that few adjustments had to be
made. Where such factors, as custom and fast replacements exists,
replicability should be easy. However states or localities with
few neighborhood based financial institutions and limited replace-
ment capabilities will have difficulty replicating this system.

Ag an example, the State of Illinois has been unable after six
years to expand this same direct delivery system into

Bast St. Louis due to limited neighborhood based financial
institutions. Other states may view this system as to labor
intensive or restrictive and would prefer to explore Electronic
Fund Transfer or some other model. Also, the State has not

found a satisfactory method for delivering checks to the aged,

blipd or disabled, temporarily incarcerated or hospitalized
recipient. For a number of states, the latter exclusions
would constitute a sizeable portion of the SSI Supplemental,
General Assistance or even AFDC population and therefore may
not find this system helpful. However there are major
controls in this system which would be valuable for any state
which is having a problem of lost and stolen checks and is
preparing to set up a preventive system.
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Related Efforts Underwa at the Department
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3 13
*pata reflected in "Status Report - Check Claims Program
July 1981. DOT. (Copy enclosed Appendix #3).

3 "
**pata reflected in "Status Report - Check Claims Program

July 1981. DOT.
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With regards to forgery items from the Social Security Administra-
tion (SSA), Disbursement and Claims of BGFO has sent SSA statis-
tical information about forgery trends by zip code in March 1981.
This data was for SSA's information and use for the development

of programs to reduce claims and duplicate payments. In addition,
BGFO also sent to SSA records of repeat claims for SSA and SSI
beneficiaries. These records cite cases of individuals who show

a history of repeated claims for lost or stolen checks as reflected
by the Dispersing Centers of DOT. SSA has not responded directly
to DOT on these matters, however, SSA has taken action along

these lines as reflected later in this section. (See Appendix #3
for copies of referral memoranda from BGFO.)

Treasury sees the long term solution to the problem being the
use of Electronic Fund Transfer (EFT) under their Direct Deposit
Program. Data indicates that the overall efforts by DOT and the
program agencies to increase EFT participation are successful.
DOT understands that the Office of Management and Budget (OMB)

is also considering whether to mandate that all new recipients

of benefit payments must use Direct Deposit. By 1985, DOT and
SsA have set goals for a participation rate of 60% for the re-
tirement and disability programs. However, actuarial proijections
by SSA anticipate only a 40% participation rate.* The difference
represents ~ on the basis of postage cost of 20¢ - a cost of

$16 million. This doesn't include costs associated with handling
of claims nor the hardships on claimants who must suffer due to
lost or stolen checks. Discussions held with the Director,
Banking and Cash Management, BGFO, indicate that this is an

area that deserves a higher level focus due to its benefits
including: greater safety; reduced duplicate checks, forgeries,
and lost or stolen checks; and significant postal savings.

GAO Report - Related to this matter, the General Accounting
Office (GAO) released a final repcszt on October 1, 1981 titled
"Millions Paid Out in Duplicate amd Forged Government Checks".
In the report, GAO indicated that over the past several years,
DOT had disbursed millions of dollars for duplicate and forged
Government checks which were not charged to appropriations and
were not handled in accord with all necessary laws. Treasury
was cited for failing to account for the control the accounts
receivable resulting from duplicate payments and forgeries,

such that it could not assure that the funds would be -collected
promptly.

*"gtatus Report - Check Claims Program". July 1981. DOT.



250

j avments and forgeries could
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Department of Health and Human Services -

Within the Department, certain actions have been taken with
regards to lost and stolen checks since the November 8, 1979
Congressional Hearings. The Social Security Administration -
as cited in their October 28, 1981 testimony before the same
Congressional Subcommittee on Intergovernmental Affairs -
indicates that the most effective way to prevent loss or
theft of the Social Security check is to arrange for direct
deposit. They note an increase in their participation in the
Treasury Department's direct deposit program over the past
two years from 28% to 33% for the social security beneficiaries
and from 7% to 9.5% for the SSI recipients. This is in line
with the prior SSA actuarial projections; however, it does
not keep up with the goals set by Treasury. SSA also cited
certain improvements in its check replacement process through
the development of a computer edit that will bar immediate
replacement of a missing check for any individual with a
history of duplicate payments in the past attributable to a
prior loss-of-check claim. This is in process of being
implemented now at the field office level,

SSA has also initiated on a pilot test hasis a referral mechanism
between SSA and the Secret Service on suspected fraud cases.

Of the pilot cases investigated, 7 were referred to the
appropriate U.S. Attorney for prosecution and 4 convictions

have been obtained to date. A determination is still in process
regarding the useful on this pilot effort.

In addition, SSA is now providing its local field office
managers with management reports on check replacement patterns.

In the research area, SSA has funded two electronic fund
transfer (EFT) projects - the Cuyahcga County project in 1978
and most recently in 1980 an EFT project in California. While
not cited in the testimony, the results of the Cuyahoga County
project were mixed. The project was successful in reducing
fraud as fewer replacement checks were written and fewer forgery
cases occurred. However, the Ohio Welfare Department's net

cost for the project averaged $1.09/month for the some 1000
persons enrolled in the project, and the bank envolved {Cleveland
Trust) incurred a net cost of $0.89 per enrollee per month.

The evaluators of the project did believe, however, that imple-
mentation of the project countywide would result in a net savings
if a low enough monthly service charge by the bank could be
negotiated by the county. The California project - which will
test the use of EFT with a sample of welfare recipients in Los
Angeles county, is still in process of being implemented.

s gy
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Questions were also raised during the October 1981 Hearings
with regards to the role and responsibility of the bank or
financial institution when a recipient dies and has been on
the direct deposit program. Based on Treasury regulations
(31 CFR Pt. 210.7 £f), a bank or financial institution is
supposed to notify the Federal Reserve Bank of the death or
permanent incapacitation of a recipient as soon as they are
aware of it, and they are to return the SSA payments to the
Federal Reserve Bank for subsequent transferral to the Social
Security Administration. The financial liability of the bank
is then equal to the amount of funds in the account including
or up to the amount paid by ssA for the first 45 days after
geath or incapacitation. If the bank knew of the death but Y
failed to report it, it is 1liable for the full amount sent

by SSA since the time of death. No interest is now charged
by SSA to the bank on funds so transferred through the direct

deposit program.

el

The Office of Family Assistance (OFA) within SSA also testified
at the October 1981 Hearings and cited that a Notice of Proposed
Rulemaking was in process of being developed regarding the
Federal financial participation refund for voided or cancelled
welfare checks. OFA also cited their efforts in the EFT

area with regards to the california EFT project, and a recent
information dissemination by the Welfare Management Institute
about a New York City project (not funded by HHS) that utilizes
an electronic payment transfer system for food stamps and welfare
recipiernts. In addition, OFA noted that a study was underway to
determine the incidence of duplicate checks being issued by the
states. The study was conducted for the period between January 1981
through June 1981; however, the study was still in draft form
and its findings preliminary.

OFA has also recently published Interim-Final Regulations imple-
menting the requirements for State participation in their Family
Assistance Management Information System (FAMIS). The FAMIS
géeneral systems design contains a component that states may use
to augment their accounting system which would include safeguards
to detect and prevent duplicate payments.

The Office of Inspector General has had a continued interest in
the issue of lost or stolen checks, and has conducted a number of
audits on State practices in refunding the Federal portion of
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: : nent checks under the
TgibTajor audit findings gnd recommendations focused giDghgrogram.
gederi? ggogri;gkfgi :hggif:;m pol%cy by states for crediting
S are of uncashed checks d i
substantial monetary im r e o3
pact on the Federal
has recommended that SSa i Dt moniho
C de propose a uniform poli (6

from time of issuance) fo i FOof & orns

. r the timel
portion of uncashed checks and otherycizggig.Of the Federal

As part of this same audit initiati i
; S tiative, in 1976 the Audi
i?sgeg.two audits to the State of New'York*. In theggl:uggigcy
1) a ;sallgwance was recommended to the New York City De arti
Finanziaioggiiigzggt?es Eggc?ss) for $1.134m. for the Fedgral
ion P) during January 1, 19
1975 for duplicate claims fil ment ol
ed for replacement checks i g
as a result of recipient fraud; and 2) i S noued
disallowance

recommended for $10.752m. to tﬂe NYCD 2 i ola

} X -1 . SS for duplicate clai
§2§§g§§c§gsgbl1ghzs§;§tagcek(EPA) expenditurespfor Jun: i;?; igr

73. checks were issued to repl

stolen assistance checks and for emergency situgt?g:leSt o

ig 3ggéﬁlg§§li§2%agflgg%rwgg audit wag conducted in Massachusetts**
: ' recommended to be disall :
to duplicate charges made to th ] ot el
: e Federal programs for
or forged checks in the AFDC and the MedicalgAssistanciogﬁégizgien

Elllally' in early 1980 the 0IG lI]ltlated a. review Of exelllplary
State altexnatlve clleck dellvery pIOgIams (Ee!ulsylvaxlla alld IllanlS)

which resulted in the preparati i
Health Care and Systemg Rgviewfon of this report by the Office of

* "Review of Assistance Payments Clai
evi . 7 laimed for Federal Fi i

iirﬁgzlgg;;?n undgr AABD and AFDC in New York City for ggﬁﬁiil 1970 -
Chgcks 1975 d(Iéud;pControl.No. 02-60259).  "Review of Replacgment
Checks Fran lo hird Parties ;nd Recoupment FProm Recipients of
Relate ulent Payments Claimed for Federal Participation und

or the Period January 1, 1968 - June 30, 1975" i =
Control No. 02-60252). ’ - (Audie

* X 1
Repggz;gwugg Esg?eated Warrants gnd Other Credits Processed and
er DC, Medical Assistance and Social Services Programs

by the Massacuhsetts Department i
et teints #0181026§nt of Public Welfare for July 1, 1976

[EE T



254

" CURRENT/PROPOSED OIG INITIATIVES

Through an OIG initiative whereby we have been reviewing States”
procedures for retaining the Federal portion of uncashed benefit
checks and other credits, we will finalize over the next few months
our efforts in this area. For those escheated warrant audits under-
way this fiscal year in States with large urban population areas,

we will target our efforts so as to detect any possible duplicate
negotidted payments where Federal funds may not have been properly
refunded. Our audits to date have shown that State laws vary con-
siderably with respect to their policies for voiding checks and
crediting Federal programs.

In view of the vastly different State policies within the individual
States, we believe that there is a definite need to establish an
overall uniform policy for the timely return of the Federal portion
of uncashed checks and other credits - including negotiated duplicate
payments. While this standard policy should be established by SSA,
we have recommended* in the past that SSA set 6 months or less from
the date of issuance as the optimum time allowable for States to
return the Federal share of these credits, We recognize that State
laws require different time periods for voiding checks, and our
recommendations should not be construed to mean that States should
change their laws as they relate to State financial procedures.
However, the Federal share of the funds involved should be returned
at the earliest possible date. Since most banks will not honor checks
over 90 days to 6 months old, we have recommended that 6 months or
less be established as a uniform period for the return of the Federal
portion of such funds.

In addition, the Office of Investigations has initiated a project,
called Spectre, with the cooperation of the Health Care Financing
Administration, in order to identify cases of individuals who have
received or are currently receiving social security benefit payments
after their reported date of death. The investigation began in

August 1981 and to date involves potentially about 8000 cases with an
estimated benefit overpayment amount of $40 million. While it is too
early yet to establish exactly how and why benefit payments continued
to be made by SSA, and negotiated by 3rd parties after the death of

a beneficiary, the Office of Investigations has identified certain
trends to date. They have found so far that most cases involved joint
bank accounts whereby the death of the primary beneficiary could go
undetected for months or years. The individual (non-beneficiary) on
the joint account could simply continue to cash the checks or draw
down on the EFT of the benefit payment. Of particular interest to
this study, however, is that the investigators have also come across

a number of cases whereby the banks have permitted funds from -SSA to
be electronically transferred through EFT for some years after the
death of the client - without notifying SSA or the Treasury Department.
Bank accounts remaining inactive except for the monthly benefit pay-
ment deposit have ranged in age from two to six years. This is highly
unusual and may highlight the need for additional oversight by SSA

and the Treasury Department.

* Letter Report dated 5/13/80 to Commissioner, SSA from Acting

Assistant Inspector General for Auditing. (Audit Control
kumber: 15-90250)
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